

IN THE HIGH COURT OF SOUTH AFRICA
(GAUTENG DIVISION, PRETORIA)

Case No:

In the matter between:

CORRUPTION WATCH

First Applicant

RIGHT2KNOW CAMPAIGN

Second Applicant

And

THE ARMS PROCUREMENT COMMISSION

First Respondent

WILLIE LEGOABE SERITI NO

Second Respondent

HENDRICK MMOLLI THEKISO MUSI NO

Third Respondent

**THE MINISTER OF JUSTICE AND
CONSTITUTIONAL DEVELOPMENT**

Fourth Respondent

**THE PRESIDENT OF THE REPUBLIC OF SOUTH
AFRICA**

Fifth Respondent

THE MINISTER OF DEFENCE

Sixth Respondent

THE MINISTER OF TRADE AND INDUSTRY

Seventh Respondent

FOUNDING AFFIDAVIT

Contents

INTRODUCTION	5
THE PARTIES.....	7
OVERVIEW OF THIS APPLICATION	11
THE STRATEGIC DEFENCE PROCUREMENT PACKAGE	16
CALLS ON THE PRESIDENT TO APPOINT A COMMISSION OF ENQUIRY	21
THE CRAWFORD-BROWNE LITIGATION.....	23
THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THE COMMISSION	25
THE TERMS OF REFERENCE	25
INVESTIGATORY POWERS AND RESOURCES OF THE COMMISSION.....	27
THE DUTIES OF THE COMMISSION	28
RESIGNATIONS FROM THE COMMISSION.....	32
THE ESSENCE OF THE ALLEGATIONS IN THE PUBLIC ARENA ABOUT THE ARMS DEAL.....	40
There was no rational basis or justification for embarking on the Arms Deal.....	41
Equipment acquired as a result of the Arms Deal is either non-functional or ineffectively utilised	43
The procurement process followed was tainted by serious irregularities	44
The SDPP Contracts were tainted by corruption and investigations undertaken into the allegations of corruption were undermined by political interference	56
A substantial portion of the Offsets never materialised	65
Previous investigations into the SDPP had been truncated or hampered by incompetence and/or political interference	68
THE FINDINGS OF THE JOINT INVESTIGATION REPORT.....	71
<i>Selection of the Preferred Bidder – ALFA.....</i>	<i>73</i>
<i>Selection of the Preferred Bidder – LIFT</i>	<i>74</i>
<i>Selection of the Preferred Bidder – Submarines</i>	<i>80</i>
<i>Selection of the Preferred Bidder – Corvettes</i>	<i>85</i>
<i>Selection of Subcontractors</i>	<i>88</i>
<i>Conflict of Interest – Schamin ‘Chippy’ Shaik.....</i>	<i>89</i>
<i>Allegations of Irregularity in the Selection of the System Management System (Corvette Combat Suite).....</i>	<i>91</i>
THE DRAFT AUDITOR GENERAL’S REPORT	91
<i>Selection of the Preferred Bidder - ALFA</i>	<i>92</i>
<i>Selection of the Preferred Bidder – LIFT</i>	<i>93</i>
<i>Selection of the Preferred Bidders – ALFA and LIFT (Conclusion)</i>	<i>95</i>

<i>Selection of the Preferred Bidder – Submarines</i>	96
<i>Selection of the Preferred Bidder – Corvettes</i>	101
<i>Selection of Subcontractors</i>	102
THE FAILURE OF THE COMMISSION TO GATHER RELEVANT MATERIAL, CALL MATERIAL WITNESSES, AND INVESTIGATE PROPERLY EVIDENCE AND ALLEGATIONS THAT WERE BEFORE IT OR MADE AVAILABLE TO IT	108
Failure to access and/or consider evidence emanating from criminal investigations: the shipping containers	109
Failure to access relevant records of criminal proceedings	113
Failure to properly investigate allegations of wrongdoing in the Light Utility Helicopter contract	137
Failure to properly investigate BAE’s settlement with the Department of State	147
Failure to investigate the discounted vehicles	154
The Commission failed to timeously access relevant information from Swiss authorities	161
Failure to make reasonable attempts to obtain information from the West Indies and Liberia	164
Failure to secure any information from any overseas jurisdiction, and the implications for the Commission’s approach to evidence submitted to it	165
THE FAILURE OF THE COMMISSION TO ADMIT INTO EVIDENCE THAT WAS HIGHLY MATERIAL TO THE ENQUIRY	166
The Debevoise & Plimpton Report	166
The German Police Report	178
The Draft Auditor General’s Reports	203
The SDPP Contracts	206
THE FAILURE OF THE COMMISSION TO TO SEEK OR ALLOW INFORMATION FROM MATERIAL WITNESSES.....	210
Witnesses were not allowed to speak to documents that they had not authored or that described events to which they were not personally witness	210
Witnesses could not give their opinions	214
Newspaper articles were excluded	218
Critic witnesses were not provided with documents	220
Critics received witness statements and documents too late to cross-examine other witnesses	226
Obstacles to the full participation of LHR’s clients	227
Obstacles to the full participation of Dr. Richard Young in testing evidence of witnesses	235
Critics were not provided the same resources in drafting their witness statements	236
<i>Dr Young</i>	237
<i>Colonel Du Plooy</i>	246

Phase 2 Witnesses could not meet Evidence Leaders during Phase 1	248
The Commission Erroneously Found That a Range of Evidence was Common Cause	251
THE FAILURE OF THE COMMISSION TO TEST THE EVIDENCE OF WITNESSES BEFORE IT	264
The Commission’s Record of Re-Examination and Cross-Examination	266
Failure to test the evidence of Chippy Shaik	268
Failure to Test the Evidence of Advocate Fana Hlongwane	275
Failure to Require and Test Evidence by BAE Systems	293
Failure to test evidence regarding the jobs created through the NIP program	297
FOUNDATIONS OF REVIEW.....	314
THE RELIEF SOUGHT	317

I, the undersigned

LEANNE GOVINDSAMY

do hereby make oath and state that:

INTRODUCTION

1. I am the Head of Legal and Investigations of Corruption Watch. My offices are situated at 8th Floor, Heerengracht Building, 87 De Korte Street, Braamfontein, Johannesburg.
2. I am duly authorised by a resolution adopted by the Board of Directors of Corruption Watch to depose to this affidavit on behalf of Corruption Watch, the First Applicant. I attach a copy of the resolution marked 'FA1'.
3. This application deals with the proceedings of the Arms Procurement Commission. In this affidavit, I set out facts and allegations which are drawn from the transcript of the proceedings of the Commission, from documents which were placed before the Commission, from documents which emerged from it, and from other documents which are in the public domain. Where I rely on such documents, I identify their source. It follows that I do not have personal knowledge of the correctness of what is said in those documents. I rely on the fact that those things were said.
4. This affidavit is very lengthy. If I were to attach to it every document to which it refers, it would be so long as to be unmanageable. I have therefore attached only those documents which are of particular importance. The Applicants' attorneys will make available to any respondent who requests it, a file containing (in hard or soft copy) the

documents which are referred to but not attached to this affidavit. A copy will also be made available to the Court at the hearing.

5. This affidavit is structured as follows:

5.1. First, I describe the parties to this litigation.

5.2. Second, I provide a brief overview of this application.

5.3. Third, I provide an overview of the Strategic Defence Package, and the establishment and functions of the Commission. I set out what, I submit, are the legal duties of a Commission and how the law requires it to perform its task.

5.4. Fourth, I identify the essence of the allegations in the public arena about the Arms Deal. I refer in this context to two important reports which were produced, the Joint Investigation Report and the draft report of the Auditor General.

5.5. Fifth, I describe multiple examples of how the Commission failed to gather relevant material, to call material witnesses, and properly to investigate evidence and allegations that were before it or made available to it

5.6. Sixth, I describe and give examples of the Commission's failure to admit into evidence, material that was highly relevant to the enquiry it was required to undertake.

5.7. Seventh, I describe and give examples of the Commission's failure to seek or allow information from important material witnesses.

5.8. Eighth, I describe and give examples of the Commission's failure to test evidence and material placed before it.

5.9. Finally, I deal with the grounds of review and the relief which the Applicants seek.

THE PARTIES

6. The First Applicant is **CORRUPTION WATCH NPC ('RF') ('Corruption Watch')**, registration number K2011/118829108, a non-profit company registered in accordance with the Company Laws of South Africa and having its principal place of business situated at 8th Floor, Heerengracht Building, 87 De Korte Street, Braamfontein, Johannesburg. A copy of its Memorandum of Incorporation is attached marked '**FA2**'. Its work is the following:

6.1. In recognition of the fact that corruption weakens institutions, criminalises individuals and undermines social solidarity, Corruption Watch's main objective is to encourage and enable active public participation by providing a platform for reporting of alleged corruption. On receiving allegations of corruption, Corruption Watch undertakes an investigation, the results of which are handed over to authorities for further action. From that point on, Corruption Watch monitors progress of each case and ensures exposure of its investigative work.

6.2. A key aspect of its work also relates to community mobilisation against corruption. A fundamental guiding principle of the work of Corruption Watch

is that each act of corruption that is prevented by the people of South Africa fortifies civil society and thereby enhances democracy, the rule of law and the establishment of a more just and caring society. The findings of the Commission have great significance for the work of Corruption Watch.

- 6.3. Pursuant to these objects, Corruption Watch engages from time to time in public interest litigation.
7. The Second Applicant is the **RIGHT 2 KNOW CAMPAIGN**, a voluntary association registered as a non-profit organisation, registration number NPO 132-307, with its national office located at 107 Community House, 41 Salt River Road, Salt River, Cape Town. The Right to Know Campaign's main object is to promote and advocate for a right to be free to access and to share information. This right is fundamental to any democracy that is open, accountable, participatory and responsive; and able to deliver social, economic and environmental justice. A copy of its constitution is attached marked 'FA3'.
8. Both Applicants bring this application: (a) in their own interest; and (b) in the public interest. As is apparent from this affidavit, the allegations giving rise to the establishment of the Commission are very serious. Individuals at the highest levels of government leadership are implicated, as are various corporate entities and their employees. At its core, the Commission was to investigate two matters: (a) did the country need the equipment obtained through the Arms Deal; and (b) was the process followed a fair and proper one. These are matters of undeniable public interest, and the findings of the Commission are likewise of undeniable public interest. This is particularly so given the

poverty in which so many South Africans live and the challenges that Government faces in vindicating the constitutionally entrenched rights of its people.

9. The First Respondent is the **ARMS PROCUREMENT COMMISSION**, the full name of which is Commission of Inquiry into allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Packages. The seat of the Commission is 21st Floor, Isivuno House, cnr Lilian Ngoyi (Van der Walt) and Madiba (Vermeulen) Streets, Pretoria. As the Commission is no longer operational, service will be effected through the Minister of Justice and Constitutional Development, whose Department was responsible for the administration of the Commission.
10. The Second Respondent is **WILLIE LEGOABE SERITI NO**, who is cited in his capacity as the Chairperson of the Commission. He is a Judge of the Supreme Court of Appeal. The President of the Supreme Court of Appeal has consented, in terms of section 47 of the Superior Courts Act, to the institution of these proceedings against him. I attach marked "FA 4" a copy of his written consent. Service on the Second respondent will be effected through the Chief Registrar of the Supreme Court of Appeal.
11. The Third Respondent is **HENDRICK MMOLLI THEKISO MUSI NO**, who is cited in his capacity as a member of the Commission. He is a former Judge President of the Free State High Court. The Judge President of the Free State High Court has consented to the extent necessary, in terms of section 47 of the Superior Courts Act, to the institution of these proceedings against him. I attach marked "FA 5" a copy of her written consent. Service will be effected through the Registrar of the Free State High Court.
12. The Applicants seek no relief against the Second and Third Respondents personally; they are cited in their capacity as Commissioners of the Commission.

13. The Fourth Respondent is the **MINISTER OF JUSTICE AND CONSTITUTIONAL DEVELOPMENT** who is cited in his capacity as the Cabinet Minister responsible for the Commission.
14. The Fifth Respondent is the **PRESIDENT OF THE REPUBLIC OF SOUTH AFRICA**, who appointed the Commission.
15. No relief is sought against the Fourth and Fifth Respondents. They are cited as parties to this application by virtue of such interest as they have in it.
16. The Fourth and Fifth Respondents made the Regulations which governed the work of the Commission, which were published in Proc R4 in GG 35023 of 8 February 2012. They did so under the powers vested in them by section 1 of the Commissions Act 8 of 1947 (**‘the Act’**). They declared that the provisions of the Act shall be applicable to the Commission, and made the regulations applicable to the Commission.
17. The Sixth Respondent is the **MINISTER OF DEFENCE** and the Seventh Respondent is the **MINISTER OF TRADE AND INDUSTRY**. No relief is sought against the Sixth or Seventh Respondents, both of whom are cited by virtue of such interest as they and their departments have in the Commission.
18. The Fourth, Sixth and Seventh Respondents will be served through the office of the State Attorney, Pretoria.
19. I respectfully submit that this Court has the jurisdiction to determine these proceedings on account of the seat of the Commission being in Pretoria, and because the main place of business of the Respondents is in Pretoria.

OVERVIEW OF THIS APPLICATION

20. The President established the Commission in September 2011 to investigate allegations of fraud, corruption, impropriety or irregularity in the arms procurement process.
21. On 30 December 2015 the President received the final report of the Commission (**‘the Report’**). The Report was released to the public on 21 April 2016. I do not attach a copy of the Report but a copy will be made available to the Court and to the Respondents on request.
22. The Commission found that there was nothing wrong with the Arms Deal in its conception, execution or economic impact; and that corruption played no part in the Arms Deal, despite evidence of large payments made to ‘consultants’ on the part of the defence equipment manufacturers. According to the President: ‘The Commission states that not a single iota of evidence was placed before it showing that any of the money received by any of the consultants was paid to any officials involved in the strategic defence procurement package, let alone any of the members of the inter-ministerial committee that oversaw the process or any member of Cabinet that took the final decisions.’
23. The Report was the culmination of four years of work at a cost of R 137 million to the South African taxpayer (the initial budget was R 40 million), excluding legal costs to which I refer below.
24. The Report runs to 767 pages contained in three volumes. Among its key findings are the following:

- 24.1. '[635] The evidence tendered before the Commission indicates that the various officials of the DOD, Armscor, the DTI and the National Treasury who were involved in the acquisition process, acted with a high level of professionalism, dedication and integrity. Despite the fact that numerous allegations of criminal conduct on their part were made, no evidence was found or presented before the Commission to substantiate the allegations.'
- 24.2. '[654] The evidence presented before this Commission does not suggest that any undue or improper influence played any role in the selection of the preferred bidders who ultimately entered into contracts with the Government.'
- 24.3. '[659] Despite the fact that various allegations of fraud, corruption or malfeasance were directed at Government officials and senior politicians, no evidence was produced or found to substantiate them. They thus remain wild allegations with no factual basis.'
- 24.4. '[663] Various agencies investigated the possible criminal conduct of some of the role players in the SDPP, and no evidence was found to justify any criminal prosecution. There is no need to appoint another body to investigate the allegations of criminal conduct, as no credible evidence was found during our investigations or presented to the Commission that could sustain any criminal conviction. The Commission has carried out an intensive investigation, and other local and foreign agencies have investigated the possible criminal conduct of people who were involved in the SDPP. No evidence of criminal conduct on the part of any person was found.'

- 24.5. '[685] Various critics, including Mrs de Lille, Mr Crawford-Browne, Dr Woods, Mrs Taljaard and Dr Young, testified before the Commission and could not provide any credible evidence to substantiate any allegation of fraud or corruption against any person or entity. They have been disseminating baseless hearsay, which they could not substantiate during the Commission's hearings.'
- 24.6. '[688] We are of the view that another investigation into the SDPP acquisition will not serve any purpose.'
- 24.7. '[698] In our view, the process followed in the SDPP from its inception up to Cabinet approval of the preferred bidders, was a fair and rational process. The decisions of the Cabinet were strategic in nature and policy-laden.'
- 24.8. '[731] The undisputed evidence is that the principle that defence spending is 'needs-driven and cost-constrained' was generally applied in the whole process.'
- 24.9. '[746] It is clear that the role of Parliament in the SDPP process was that of oversight, and the evidence confirms that it did exercise the necessary oversight over the process. Consequently, no irregularity was committed in not obtaining prior parliamentary approval for the SDPP.'
- 24.10. '[762] Finally, besides the practical difficulties which would ensue if the contracts concluded pursuant to the SDPP procurement process were cancelled, there is no evidence which suggests that the contracts concluded pursuant to the SDPP procurement process are tainted by fraud or corruption.'

- 24.11. '[763] There is no basis to suggest that the contracts should be cancelled.'
- 24.12. '[764] We have in paragraph 664 of this report given reasons why it would serve no purpose to recommend that the allegations of fraud, bribery and corruption in the SDPP be referred to another body for further investigation. The only other aspect of the SDPP procurement process that could be considered for further investigation is the deviations from standard procurement policies and procedures. We have, however, heard evidence from senior Armscor officials that, following the JIT and Auditor General investigation reports, the procurement policies and procedures have been overhauled and new policies put in place which now guide procurement of all military equipment. In view hereof, we deem it unnecessary to make any recommendations in this regard.'
25. The purpose of this application is to have the findings in the report, and the Report itself, reviewed and set aside. The Commission was required by its Terms of Reference to investigate the facts underpinning the six issues identified in the Terms of Reference, and to establish the truth in that regard.
26. I respectfully aver that the Commission failed to perform the function which the President assigned to it. It did not investigate the matters which were within its Terms of Reference, with an open and enquiring mind. It failed to carry out its statutory function and duty. This is demonstrated by the following features of what it did and did not do:
- 26.1. First, the Commission did not investigate certain matters which were within its terms of reference and were highly material to the enquiry it was required to undertake.

- 26.2. Second, the Commission did not call as witnesses to give oral evidence, persons who needed to be questioned if the truth was to be established.
- 26.3. Third, where it did call persons involved in the procurement as witnesses, it did not test the veracity of their evidence.
- 26.4. Fourth, it declined to admit into evidence material that was highly relevant to its enquiry and that was made available to it.
- 26.5. Fifth, it failed to gather relevant material and to investigate properly the material which was placed before it or made available to it.
- 26.6. Sixth, it refused to allow witnesses who were critical of the arms procurement process to testify about documents that they had not written, or events to which they were not personally witness.
- 26.7. Seventh, it obstructed and impeded a full ventilation of the issues by persons who were critical of the arms procurement process, by refusing to make relevant documents available to them, and by limiting the questions which they could put to witnesses.
27. I submit that the Commission's making of its Report constitutes administrative action. This review is brought in terms of the Promotion of Administrative Justice Act 3 of 2000 ('PAJA'), and under the principle of legality.
28. In what follows, I give examples of the failures of the Commission which I have identified above. I submit that both separately and cumulatively, these examples

demonstrate that the Commission failed to carry out its mandate, and failed to do what it was required by law to do. Its Report accordingly falls to be set aside.

THE STRATEGIC DEFENCE PROCUREMENT PACKAGE

29. The Strategic Defence Procurement Package (**'SDPP'**), also referred to colloquially as the 'Arms Deal', refers to the purchase of a number of weapons systems for use by the South African National Defence Force.

30. The procurement process for the SDPP was initiated in mid-1997. It concluded with the entering into of contracts between the South African government and its relevant ministries and state entities, and weapons producers which were based predominantly abroad. The SDPP Umbrella Agreements were signed and ratified on 3 December 1999. The finalisation of the purchase and its terms were announced publicly on 4 December 1999.

31. Through the SDPP the South African government acquired the following:
 - 31.1. 24 Hawk Lead-in-Fighter Trainers (**'LIFTs'**), which were supplied by British Aerospace (now BAE Systems) of the UK;

 - 31.2. 28 Gripen Advanced Light Fighter Aircrafts (**'ALFA'**), which were supplied jointly by British Aerospace and SAAB (Sweden);

 - 31.3. Three Class 209 1400 MOD submarines, which were supplied by the German Submarine Consortium (composed of Howaldtswerke-Deutsche Werft AG, Ferrostaal and Thyssen Rheinstahl Technik);

31.4. Four Meko A200 corvettes, which were supplied by the German Frigate Consortium (composed of Blohm + Voss GmbH, Howaldtswerke-Deutsche Werft AG and Thyssen Rhein Stahl Technik GmbH) with a combat suite which was supplied jointly by Thomson-CSF (France) and African Defence Systems (South Africa);

31.5. 30 Light Utility Helicopters ('LUH'), which were supplied by Agusta (now AgustaWestland).

32. The stated cost of the SDPP on 15 September 1999, the date when Cabinet confirmed the decision to finalise the SDPP, was R29 992m.¹ The disaggregated costs were as follows:

Table 1: SDPP Costs (1999 Rands)²

SA NAVY		Price (R million) 1999 Rands
Submarines	3	5 354
Corvettes	4	6 917
SA AIR FORCE		
Light Utility Helicopters	30	1 949
LIFT	24	15 781
Gripen	28	
TOTAL		29 992

¹ Witness Statement of Andrew Donaldson, Deputy Director of the National Treasury, to The Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Packages [hereafter 'the Commission'], 1 April 2014, p. 30, Table 2.

² Extrapolated from *Ibid*

33. The cost to the state in Rand terms increased substantially, largely due to currency fluctuations over the life-time of the repayment period. In evidence before the Commission, the witness Andrew Donaldson of Treasury stated that the total cumulative cost to the state between 2000/2001 and 2013/2014 was R46.666 bn.³ The outstanding total debt on the SDPP as of 2013/2014 was R16.898 bn.⁴ The total cost to the state up until the final loan repayment in October 2020 in 2013/2014 Rand would thus equal R63.564 bn, if one was to assume no further change in the loan repayment amounts due to currency fluctuations.
34. The Umbrella Agreements entered into between the South African government and the equipment suppliers provided for the creation of a substantial offsets programme to be implemented by the equipment suppliers. “Offsets” refers to a commitment by supplying parties to invest in or cause other economic activity in the economy of the buying country.
35. The offset agreements in the SDPP consisted of National Industrial Participation (NIP) programmes and Defence Industrial Participation (DIP) programmes. National Industrial Participation programmes involved investment into, or otherwise causing, economic activity in the civilian economy. DIP programmes were focussed on achieving the same in the defence sector.
36. The NIP offset obligations incurred by all contractors in the SDPP totalled over \$10 667 430 000 and €2 850 460 450. The NIP obligations were as follows:

³ *Ibid*, Table 3, p. 35 and para76

⁴*Ibid*, Table 4, p. 37

- 36.1. BAE/SAAB incurred total NIP obligations of \$7 200 000 000, of which:
- 36.1.1. \$2 000 000 000 was to be achieved through investment;
 - 36.1.2. \$3 640 000 000 was to be achieved through export sales; and
 - 36.1.3. \$1 560 000 000 was to be achieved through domestic sales.⁵
- 36.2. The German Frigate Consortium incurred a total NIP obligation of \$2 699 500 000 in conjunction with Thomson-CSF, of which:
- 36.2.1. \$700m was to be achieved through investment, of which \$509 100 000 was to be delivered by GFC and \$190 900 000 by Thomson; and
 - 36.2.2. \$2bn was to be achieved through local sales and next export revenues, of which \$1 538 000 000 was to delivered by GFC and \$461 500 000 delivered by Thomson.⁶
- 36.3. The German Submarine Consortium incurred a total NIP obligation of €2 852 460 450, of which:
- 36.3.1. €960 000 000 was to be achieved through investment;
 - 36.3.2. €1 641 512 454 was to be achieved through export sales; and

⁵ Witness Statement of Sipho Zikode to The Commission, 24 January 2014, para 16.1

⁶*Ibid*, para 16.2

- 36.3.3. €250 548 000 was to be achieved thorough domestic sales⁷.
- 36.4. Agusta incurred a total NIP obligation of \$767 930 000, of which:
- 36.4.1. \$184 500 000 was to be achieved through investments;
- 36.4.2. \$468 230 000 was to be achieved through export sales; and
- 36.4.3. \$115 200 000 was to be achieved through domestic sales.⁸
37. The total DIP obligations incurred by all SDPP contractors totalled \$1 679 467 563 and €634 646 174. The DIP obligations were as follows:
- 37.1. BAE/SAAB incurred DIP obligations of \$680 431 667 in relation to the purchase of the Hawk/LIFT, and \$808 049 501 in relation to the purchase of the Gripen/ALFA⁹;
- 37.2. GFC incurred DIP obligations of €88 123 584 in relation to the purchase of corvette platforms, and Thomon-CSF incurred DIP obligations of €371 322 167 in relation to the supply of the corvette combat suite¹⁰;
- 37.3. GSC incurred DIP obligations of €175 200 423¹¹;
- 37.4. Agusta incurred DIP obligations of \$190 987 395¹².

⁷*Ibid*, para 16.3

⁸*Ibid*, para 16.4

⁹ Witness Statement of Pieter Daniel Burger to the Commission, 11 March 2014, para 4.1.3

¹⁰*Ibid*, para 4.1.2.1 and 4.1.2.2

¹¹ *Ibid*, para 4.1.1

¹² *Ibid*, para 4.1.4

38. There have been persistent and repeated allegations of corruption and wrongdoing in the SDPP, and also criminal proceedings relating to the SDPPs. The criminal proceedings include those initiated against Tony Yengeni, Schabir Shaik and (now President) Jacob Zuma. These allegations have called into question the probity and integrity of leading political figures, including the President. They have had a profound impact on the political life of the Republic and on the institutional structures of law enforcement in South Africa. The potent impact of the SDPP on South Africa's post-apartheid political history can be seen from the fact that the consequences of the allegations and criminal proceedings related to bribery and corruption in the SDPP, and the alleged manipulation of investigations and prosecutions flowing from the SDPP, have included: (a) the dismissal of the then Deputy President, Jacob Zuma; (b) the recall of President Thabo Mbeki; and (c) the dissolution of South Africa's primary anti-corruption enforcement body, the Directorate of Special Operations ('**DSO**').

CALLS ON THE PRESIDENT TO APPOINT A COMMISSION OF ENQUIRY

39. There were a number of public calls for the President to appoint a Commission of Inquiry into the SDPP. I mention two of them here.
40. Democratic Alliance Member of Parliament Raenette Taljaard wrote to President Mbeki on 4 December 2002, requesting that he appoint a Commission of Inquiry to investigate allegations that Deputy President Zuma had materially benefitted from the SDPP through his relationship with Schabir Shaik and Thomson-CSF, and that he misused his powers of office to secure such material benefit. The request was rejected by President Mbeki in a letter from his legal adviser, Mojanku Gumbi. The letter stated 'you will surely appreciate the prudence of not appointing commissions of inquiry on the basis of mere

allegations. We are certain that our law enforcement agencies stand ready to investigate any alleged criminal conduct on the part of any person’.

41. A further notable request was initiated by Archbishop Desmond Tutu and former President De Klerk in a joint letter dated 1 December 2008 and addressed to President Kgalema Motlanthe. The letter requested the appointment of an ‘independent and public judicial commission of inquiry’ into the SDPP. The request for the appointment of judicial commission of inquiry was based on the ‘reasonable apprehension that allegations of impropriety in the arms deal have substance.’ They stated:

“2. You will be aware that there is reasonable apprehension that allegations of impropriety and corruption in the arms deals have substance. Three books have been written on the subject The authors are a retired banker, an historian and an economist who is a former ANC member of parliament.

3. In addition to books and extensive media exposes, there are the records of criminal proceedings against both Tony Yengeni and Schabir Shaik, and the judgement of Mr Justice Chris Nicholson in which he indicated the desirability of such an inquiry given the documentation placed before him.

4. Allegations of bribery by BAE to secure arms contracts are now under investigation by the authorities of seven countries, plus the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development which holds oversight authority over international commitments on corruption. BAE executives have even been detained in the United States for questioning by the Federal Bureau of Investigation. It is public knowledge that the “Scorpions” have raided premises controlled by John Bredenkamp, Fana Hlongwane and others in connection with BAE’s South African contracts. BAE is alleged overseas to have paid bribes amounting to more than R1.5 billion to secure these contracts, these bribes having allegedly been laundered through front companies in the British Virgin Islands and elsewhere.

42. This request was rejected by President Motlanthe in a letter dated 12 December 2008 on the basis, *inter alia*, that allegations of wrongdoing connected to the SDPP were still under investigation by law enforcement agencies, including the NPA, and that the matters canvassed would be better dealt with via the ‘ordinary process of the law’. Appointing a judicial commission of inquiry would be tantamount to creating a parallel investigation

that would not ‘at this stage assist in bringing about greater clarity or resolution of the issues at stake’.¹³

THE CRAWFORD-BROWNE LITIGATION

43. The failure of President Motlanthe to appoint a Commission of Inquiry was challenged by Mr Terry Crawford-Browne in the Constitutional Court. He made his application at a time when there were no longer any active criminal investigations related to the SDPP. The factual basis of his case included:

43.1. Three books written and published on the SDPP: *The Arms Deal In Your Pocket* by Paul Holden, which was based solely on publicly verifiable documents; *After the Party* by Andrew Feinstein; and *Eye on the Money* by Crawford Browne;

43.2. A substantial supporting affidavit by Dr Richard Young, who had unsuccessfully competed for contracts flowing from the SDPP, and acted as a whistleblower and campaigner on alleged wrongdoings in the SDPP process;

43.3. Affidavits by the UK Serious Fraud Office, submitted in the South African High Court in support of search warrants sought by the DSO against Fana Hlongwane and Johan Bredenkamp;

¹³ ‘Tutu Unhappy About Motlanthe’s Decision,’ *IOL*, 14 December 2008, <http://www.iol.co.za/news/politics/tutu-unhappy-about-motlanthes-decision-428897>.

- 43.4. The Joint Investigation Report, to which I refer below, and in particular those paragraphs that illustrated irregularities in the procurement processes of the SDPP;
 - 43.5. The outcome of criminal proceedings against Schabir Shaik and Tony Yengeni;
 - 43.6. Contemporaneous newspaper reports alleging bribery on the part of Ferrostaal to secure the submarine contract for its partner GSC; and
 - 43.7. Briefings given to SCOPA by Major General Anwar Dramat in which the scale of the state's accumulated and seized evidence in relation to the SDPP contracts was revealed.
44. Crawford Browne's application was heard in May 2011. The application was postponed to allow further time for the submission of supplementary affidavits by Crawford Browne, and answering affidavits by the respondents. The respondents did not file the anticipated answering affidavits. Instead, President Zuma decided to appoint a judicial commission of inquiry into the SDPP, which was announced on 15 September 2011. Crawford Browne withdrew his application, and the President agreed to pay his costs.

THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THE COMMISSION

45. On 24 October 2011 President Zuma formally established the Commission. He appointed Judge WL Seriti as Chairperson of the Commission. He appointed Judges WJ van der Merwe and M F Legodi as additional members of the Commission.
46. On 28 October 2011 the Presidency announced that Judge van der Merwe had asked to be released from his duties due to ‘personal reasons’, to which the President had assented.
47. On 6 December 2011 the Presidency announced that the President had appointed Judge HMT Musi as a member of the Commission to replace Judge van der Merwe.
48. On 1 August 2013, the Presidency confirmed media reports that Judge Legodi had resigned from the Commission. The Commission then proceeded with its two remaining Commissioners.

THE TERMS OF REFERENCE

49. The terms of reference of the Commission were published in the *Government Gazette* on 4 November 2011 (attached as ‘FA6’). The notice stated:

A Commission of Inquiry (‘the Commission’) is hereby appointed in terms of Section 84(2) (f) of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996.

1. *The Commission of Inquiry shall inquire into, make findings, report on and make recommendations concerning the following, taking into consideration the Constitution and relevant legislation, policies and guidelines:*

1.1. The rationale for the SDPP.

1.2 Whether the arms and equipment acquired in terms of the SDPP are underutilised or not utilised at all.

1.3 Whether job opportunities anticipated to flow from the SDPP have materialised at all and:

1.3.1. if they have, the extent to which they have materialised; and

1.3.2. if they have not, the steps that ought to be taken to realise them.

1.4 Whether off-sets anticipated to flow from the SDPP have materialised at all and:

1.4.1. if they have, the extent to which they have materialised; and

1.4.2. if they have not, the steps that ought to be taken to realise them.

1.5. Whether any person/s, within and/or outside the Government of South Africa, improperly influenced the award or conclusion of any of the contracts awarded and concluded in the SDPP procurement process and, if so:

1.5.1. Whether legal proceedings should be instituted against such persons, and the nature of such legal proceedings; and

1.5.2. Whether, in particular, there is any basis to pursue such persons for the recovery of any losses that the State might have suffered as a result of their conduct.

1.6. Whether any contract concluded pursuant to the SDPP procurement process is tainted by any fraud or corruption capable of proof, such as to justify its cancellation, and the ramifications of such cancellation.

50. It was provided that the Commissions Act 8 of 1947 would apply to the Commission.

51. It was further provided that the Commission was to complete its work within a period of two years from the date of the notice, and was to submit its final report to the President within a period of six months after the date on which it completed its work.

52. The Commission's terms of reference were subsequently amended on two occasions in order to extend the life of the Commission. On 4 November 2013 the President provided that the Commission was to complete its work by no later than 30 November 2014. On 30 April 2015 he further amended the terms of reference to provide that the Commission

was to complete its work no later than 30 June 2015, and submit its final report within a period of six months after the date on which the Commission completed its work.

INVESTIGATORY POWERS AND RESOURCES OF THE COMMISSION

53. The Commission was given far-reaching and wide-ranging powers of investigation, an extended period, and substantial resources in order to carry out the enquiry into the matters set out in its terms of reference.
54. I am advised that in terms of the Commissions Act, the Commission had the power to summon witnesses, examine them, and require the production of books, documents and objects, under threat of criminal prosecution for failure to comply.
55. The Regulations applicable to the Commission (Proclamation 4 of 2012) gave officers of the Commission the right at any reasonable time, without notice, to enter and inspect any premises and demand and seize any document or article on such premises.
56. The Commission was given more than four years to carry out its functions.
57. The Commission was allocated substantial funds in order to carry out its work. In reply to a question posed by MP David Maynier, the Minister for Justice and Correctional Services stated in May 2016 that the total cost of the Commission's work was R137, 264, 251.¹⁴ I believe that this excludes the salaries and benefits of the Commissioners, who were Judges.
58. The breakdown of costs is reflected in the table below:

¹⁴ Reply by Minister of Justice and Correctional Services on 23 May 2016 to Parliamentary Question No. 1248 by Mr. D J Maynier (DA) Submitted on 20 May 2016

Expenditure Items	Actual Expenditure				
	2012/2013	2013/2014	2014/2015	2015/2016	Total
Compensation of Employees	R9 220 712	R10 153 919	R6 546 949	R4 429 200	R30 350 780
Evidence Leaders	R2 714 634	R26 068 634	R27 979 362	R26 075 827	R82 838 457
Forensic Auditor	R1 276 078	R5 549 996	R2 834 479	R119 680	R9 780 232
Professional Staff				R351 351	R351 351
Research Consultant		R530 090			R530 090
Transcription Services		R481 257	R53 659	R89 179	R624 095
Inventory	R446 131	R118 563	R181 485	R39 524	R785 702
Communication	R222 182	R210 613	R206 647	R169 726	R809 167
Travel and Subsistence	R831 936	R1 938 640	R2 207 160	R2 316 435	R7 294 171
Partitioning	R497 675				R497 675
Furniture and Equipment (Current)	R325 252	R43 772	R3 037	R4 962	R376 972
Other Goods and Services	R159 384	R1 395 024	R249 154	R92 452	R1 896 015
Furniture and Equipment (Capital)	R647 784	R122 186			R768 970
Motor Vehicle License	R127 928		R372	R264	R128 564
Households				R69 175	R69 175
Finance Leases Photo Copiers	R29 018	R49 583	R54 255	R29 247	R162 104
Total Expenditure	R16 498 714	R46 662 226	R40 316 558	R33 787 023	R137 264 521

59. There was also other substantial expenditure of public funds, on the legal representation of parties. In a written reply in the National Assembly, the Minister of Defence stated that the Department of Defence spent R18 817 547 on legal representation, and Armscor spent R24 633 714.

THE DUTIES OF THE COMMISSION

60. I have been advised and submit that the duties of the Commission included the following:

- 60.1. A primary function of a public inquiry such as a commission is fact finding, in order to make the truth known to the public.
- 60.2. The open and public nature of the hearing by a Commission is intended to restore public confidence in the institution or situation which is being investigated, and in the process of government.
- 60.3. The function of a Commission is to find the answers to questions put by the President in the terms of reference.
- 60.4. A Commission is not equivalent to a civil or criminal trial. In a trial, the judge sits as an adjudicator, and it is the responsibility of the parties to present the evidence. A Commission has wide-ranging investigative powers to fulfil its investigative mandate.
- 60.5. The rules of evidence and procedure of a Commission are considerably less strict than those of a court. Whereas a court of law is bound by rules of evidence and pleadings, a Commission is not so bound. It may inform itself of facts in any way it pleases, including by hearsay evidence, newspaper reports or representations or submissions without sworn evidence. Flexibility is a central feature of Commissions, which are designed to allow an investigation which goes beyond what might be permitted in a court.
- 60.6. A Commission is itself responsible for the collection of evidence, for taking statements from witnesses and testing the accuracy of such evidence by inquisitorial examination.

- 60.7. As the function of a Commission is inquisitorial in nature, it does not wait for issues to be submitted, but itself originates inquiry into the matters which it is charged to investigate.
- 60.8. In a Commission there are no litigants. There are witnesses who have knowledge of some of the matters under investigation.
- 60.9. Accountability is paramount to the operation of a Commission.
- 60.10. In order to have credibility as a mechanism of accountability a Commission must have complete independence from government interference. It must not be subject to political influence or pressure.
- 60.11. In furtherance of the search for accurate and justifiable findings, a Commission on Inquiry must embark upon an exhaustive investigation which is transparent and open to all possible findings. The Commission must conduct the investigation in an unbiased fashion, probing all possible avenues until the truth is discovered.
- 60.12. The investigation must be conducted with an open and inquiring mind. An investigation that is not conducted with an open an inquiring mind is no investigation at all. The Commission must be open to all possibilities and reflect upon whether the truth has been told. It should not be unduly suspicious, but also not unduly believing. It asks whether the pieces that have been presented fit into place. If at first they do not then it asks questions and seeks out information until they do.

- 60.13. The material determines the veracity of the witness, and not the other way round. That applies to all witnesses, regardless of their status or occupation.
- 60.14. If responses are sought from witnesses and then recited without question as if they were fact, there might as well be no investigation at all.
- 60.15. In a Commission it is inevitable that a piece of evidence may lead the Commissioner to begin a new line of investigation that may be worthwhile to explore.
- 60.16. Where there is no documentary evidence in support of an allegation, it is necessary for the Commission to put questions to individuals who, if there is any substance to the allegations, may be expected to have some knowledge of them. In other words, it is necessary to question some people, not in order to elicit relevant evidence, but rather to ascertain whether they have any relevant evidence to give.
- 60.17. If a witness wishes a document to be submitted into evidence or an additional person to be called as a witness, and it is reasonably practicable, a Commission should allow this to happen. Part of the investigative enterprise involves identifying those who have information material to the inquiry and the only way for this to occur is to explore all possible avenues.
- 60.18. Cross-examination can prove very useful in uncovering the truth. Where significant disputes of fact emerge cross-examination is important. The questioning process should be a crucial part of a thorough investigation to

determine the truth. The Commission and its Evidence Leaders must adopt such a process.

60.19. There are no parties in the strict sense of the word and no-one can be said to bear an overall onus of proof.

60.20. In summary: A Commission must undertake an independent search for the truth.

RESIGNATIONS FROM THE COMMISSION

61. During the life of the Commission it suffered a large number of resignations, including the resignation of two commissioners.

62. As I have stated above, two of the Commissioners (Judge van der Merwe and Judge Legodi) resigned.

63. Judge Legodi resigned from the Commission on 31 July 2013. This was just before the first public hearing, on 5 August 2013. The reasons for his resignation were not made public. Quoting sources within the Commission, the *Mail & Guardian* claimed on 31 July 2013 that his resignation was brought about by his unhappiness with the manner in which the Chairperson was managing the Commission.¹⁵ The report stated ‘Legodi is known to have been unhappy with the secrecy surrounding the workings of the commission, the covert handling of the documentation, the fact that Seriti ruled with

¹⁵ ‘Legodi Resigns From Arms Commission on Eve of Hearings’, *Mail & Guardian*, 31 July 2013

‘an iron fist’, according to sources close to the process.’¹⁶ As far as I know, this has never been denied on the record, and neither has any other reason been publicly given.

64. Advocate Tayob Aboobaker SC was appointed by Judge Seriti as the chief evidence leader for the Commission. It was reported that he was deeply unhappy with the way that the Commission was run. According to media reports, he threatened to resign from the Commission and drafted a resignation letter dated 2 August 2013, two days after the resignation of Judge Legodi.¹⁷ His letter allegedly criticised the Commission for ‘nepotism, unprofessionalism and infighting.’ He was alleged to have written ‘I cannot operate in an environment which is so suffocating.’¹⁸ It was stated shortly afterward that he had retracted his resignation letter. It was not officially made public.
65. In April 2014, Commission spokesperson William Baloyi confirmed that Adv Aboobaker had resigned from the Commission.¹⁹ He stated that Aboobaker had resigned from the Commission in February 2014. No reason was given publicly for his resignation.
66. Attorney Mokgale Norman Moabi was appointed as a senior investigator at the Commission. He resigned from the Commission in protest at the manner in which the Commission was undertaking its work. His resignation letter, dated 7 January 2013, was subsequently made public. It claimed that the Commission was operating according to a ‘second agenda’ which ensured that Commission did not fulfil its mandate as

¹⁶*Ibid*

¹⁷ ‘Arms Probe in Tatters’, *TimesLive*, 7 August 2013

¹⁸*Ibid*

¹⁹ ‘Advocate quits arms deal commission’, *ENCA*, 12 April 2014

outlined in its terms of reference. The full text of his resignation letter (Annexure “FA7”) was as follows:

‘Therewith submit my resignation with immediate effect from 01/01/2013. I have gradually come to hold a firm view that the direction in which the Commission is headed will not achieve the spirit of the founding/enabling Government Gazette No. 34731.

According to my perception there are two agendas that are in place within the commission:-

a) The well-known agenda is the one which is defined in the Government Gazette, with clear objectives and state expectations of what the commission should do and achieve.

b) The second agenda is the REAL work in progress at the commission that will deliver the REPORT to the President of the RSA.

This second agenda is based on the following foundations:-

1. Total Obsession with the control of the flow of information to and from the Commission by the Chairperson.

(a) Clandestine preparations of the documents and / or briefs that are Handed over to the Evidence Leaders.

(b) Unknown Person(s) who dictate what information should go into the Briefs to the exclusion of the Professional Staff/ Attorneys.

(c) Unknown Person(s) who dictate which Evidence Leaders will deal with which witnesses and why.

(d) The unknown criteria which is applied to determine which Professionals/ Attorneys are to be paired to specific Evidence Leaders and why.

(e) The unexplained reason why the Evidence Leaders are given strict Instructions to contact only one (1) person in respect of any queries concerning the briefs or related matters.

(f) All the Professional Staff do not have knowledge of what is in the briefs / files that went to the Evidence Leaders except for one.

2. The exclusion of any input by any individual within the Commission that does not advanced this Second Agenda.

3. *The deliberate distraction of the Professional Staff who are kept occupied with matters that will not ultimately be part of the brief contents.*

4. *The total control of the "Secretariat and "Communications" Departments.*

5. *The above Portfolios exists only in name since the Individuals in charge of the same have no independent powers to can decide on anything.*

The Administrative wing of the Commission is managed by extended family relationships.

THE PENNY HAS DROPPED

The following Comments/ Statements support the existence of an agenda not commonly known to other people:

1) *"When we will have dealt with the first witnesses, they will not again make noises in the public media".*

2) *"When you look at the submissions made by the Terry Crawford Browns (sic) of this world you realise that they are not factual but are based on hearsay. There is no substance in what they have said in the Public media up to now".*

I came to the Commission to serve with integrity, dignity and truthfulness. I cannot with a clear conscience pretend to be blind to what is going on at the Commission.

I am unable to be part of this Commission since I have satisfied myself that the Chairperson seem to have other ideas and modus operandi to achieve with the Commission what is not the clear mandate of the enabling Government Gazette.

M N Moabi

[Signed 7/1/2013]

(Senior Investigator/ Attorney)

67. At the time of Moabi's resignation letter, the 'critic' witnesses were scheduled to appear first. The comment 'when we have dealt with the first witnesses' therefore appears to refer to the witnesses who were critical of the Arms Deal.

68. The Second Respondent responded to the allegations by Moabi in a press statement issued on 22 January 2013. He rejected all the allegations in Moabi's letter, specifically denying that there was a 'second agenda.' He speculated:

*'I think that Mr Moabi is making these false allegations to deliberately tarnish the image and credibility of the Commission probably because of a personal grudge he harbours against me based on reasons he has not disclosed. I note that he has given himself the designation of Senior Investigator and in some publications he has been referred to as a lead investigator. He held no such position within the Commission. His appointment letter gives his designation as attorney/investigator and he has been with the Commission for only four months. I noted that if he had genuine concerns about the modus operandi of the Commission he should have raised these internally with either the Secretary or myself and sought clarification. Instead he raises these very serious allegations for the first time in a letter of resignation.'*²⁰

69. Moabi responded in the media by asking the Second Respondent to take a lie detector test. The Second Respondent declined the invitation.
70. Moabi's allegations were also rejected in a statement by the Evidence Leaders who were then employed by the Commission, dated 22 January 2013. They stated:

1. *'At all times we have been treated by the Commission with the respect that as professionals we would expect and at no time have we gained the impression that matters are being hidden from us. Instead we have been actively and consistently encouraged to make contributions on how best the Commission should achieve its mandate...*

9. *None of us have had any 'instructions' in any form. We as evidence leaders have never at any time:-*

9.1 *Been cajoled to have a particular outcome in as far as the objective of the arms deal commission is concerned;*

9.2. *Been dictated to or deprived of our views in order to reach a particular envisaged outcome.*

²⁰ Judge W L Seriti: Press Statement,., 22 January 2013

10. Our independence and views have been respected by the Chairperson and co-commissioners throughout the consultations, meetings and strategic planning sessions the commission held since its inception.

11. We therefore have confidence in the leadership of the Honourable Chairperson and the Commissioners in the execution of their mandate.²¹

71. Attorney Kate Painting was appointed as the Principal Legal Researcher assisting the Commissioners. She resigned from the Commission in March 2013. She stated in an interview with the *Mail & Guardian* that she was one of the first employees at the Commission, and was heavily involved in setting it up. She was one of the three Commission employees team that travelled to meet with prosecutors and investigators in the UK and Germany. The visit was led by the Chairperson, and was also participated in by Adv Fanyana Mdumbe of the Commission's staff.
72. In August 2013, Painting released a short statement clarifying the reasons for her resignation. She, like Moabi, referred to a 'second agenda' at the Commission. Her statement read:

'There has been much speculation about my resignation and I feel the time has come to set the record straight.

When the Commission's work commenced in earnest I was one of two legal professionals. We were virtually tasked with setting up the Commission. I went on fact-finding trips overseas and initially believed we would fulfil our mandate; another agenda soon emerged as did an obsessive control of information, family relationships and incompetent administration. Fear is a common theme at the Commission and any non-compliance with the second agenda is met with hostility.

Despite remaining silent, I have been ostracised by certain members of the legal fraternity. I shall essentially have to rebuild my career but feel it is time for South Africans to reflect and speak out. I feel I have a duty to expose the truth.

I immensely respect Judge Legodi and his decision to leave. One wonders how much credibility is left at the Commission. Tax-payers are funding the

²¹ Aboobaker, T., Skinner, B. et al., *Memorandum*, 22 January 2013

*Commission and it should be honest about seeking an extension. Ethics and integrity should guide any process. Without these key values no equitable outcome is likely.*²²

73. Advocates Barry Skinner SC and Carol Sibiyi were appointed as Evidence Leaders to assist the Commission. They both resigned on 22 July 2014. Their resignation followed a hearing of the Commission on 21 July regarding procedural matters surrounding the evidence to be given by Richard Young, a ‘critic’ witness. They had been appointed as Dr Young’s Evidence Leaders.
74. The joint resignation letter of Skinner and Sibiyi, dated 22 July 2014 (Annexure **FA8**), was released to the public. It set out an extensive list of problems with the operation of the Commission, much of it related to the Commission’s approach to Dr Young. Other matters raised by Adv Skinner and Sibiyi concern serious issues regarding the conduct of the Commission and its ability and intention in conducting a full and unbiased investigation. A key issue raised by the letter was the Commission’s approach to documentary evidence. The letter said:

*‘We have on previous occasions during meetings between evidence leaders and the Commissioners expressed our reservations regarding the apparent approach to documents. In our view since this is not a court of law, it should not be required of a witness to prove the authenticity and source of a document before it can be referred to in evidence. We believe that since the Commission is an investigative body, the correct approach would be that a document which on the face of it appears to be a valid document should be provisionally accepted and a witness allowed to testify on it subject to any person named in such document being afforded an opportunity to deal with it and to demonstrate to the Commission that it is either a forgery or cannot be relied upon at all. Having heard all such evidence the Commission would then be in a position to assess the weight if any to be placed on such document. For the Commission not to permit documents to be referred to in evidence, such as the Debevoise Plimpton report, nullifies in our view the very purpose for which the Commission was set up.’*²³

²² Statement Issued by Kate Painting, 1 August 2013

²³ Sibiyi, C. And Skinner, B. Letter of Resignation from The Commission, 22 July 2014, paragraph 10

75. A second matter related to the Commission’s ruling that Evidence Leaders were not permitted to re-examine witnesses in order to draw attention to discrepancies in their evidence, thereby limiting the testing of their evidence:

*‘The Chair has made it clear that in his view the evidence leaders have no right to re-examine a witness after the legal representative of such witness has re-examined. In this regard we would refer to the minutes on 1 March 2013. In paragraph 4.1 of the minutes of such meeting it was noted that the regulations are silent on the right of the evidence leader to re-examine but that the meeting was of the view that this right should not be taken away from the evidence leaders. In our view this is crucial. There has been very little cross-examination and accordingly the re-examination of the various civil servants/members of the defence force by their legal representatives, while clearly permissible in terms of the regulations, has naturally been designed to protect the status and credibility of such witnesses. This was all the more reason why the evidence leaders should have been permitted to re-examine each witness to point out any discrepancies in the evidence’.*²⁴

76. A third matter related to claims that the Commission’s forensic auditor/researcher, Mr Mahlangu, had not produced his findings sufficiently timeously to be used by the Commission effectively, and that he had only conducted investigations into a small number of bank accounts:

*‘We consulted briefly with Mr Mahlangu. It would appear that his report will not be ready timeously and that in any event he has only had regard to a very limited number of bank accounts. In our view if he had been asked to examine the accounts timeously of all the known “middle men/agents” this would have helped considerably to deal properly with the allegations of bribery.’*²⁵

²⁴*Ibid*, para 12

²⁵*Ibid*, para 13

THE ESSENCE OF THE ALLEGATIONS IN THE PUBLIC ARENA ABOUT THE ARMS DEAL

77. I now identify important allegations of wrongdoing and impropriety in the SDPP, and in particular of corruption and bribery. These were matters which the Commission was required to investigate.
78. In September 1999, then MP Patricia De Lille tabled a document (the ‘**De Lille Dossier**’) in Parliament, alleging wrongdoing in the SDPP. She called for the appointment of a judicial commission of inquiry to investigate the claims. Since then, allegations of wrongdoing and impropriety in the SDPP have been a constant presence in the national media as a result of journalistic investigations in South Africa and abroad, and criminal proceedings.
79. In addition to claims of irregularities, corruption and other criminal wrongdoing, other aspects of the SDPP have attracted controversy in the media. They include:
- 79.1. Claims that the decision to pursue the SDPP was irrational because of a lack of short- or medium-term threats to South Africa, and the scale of South Africa’s pressing socio-economic concerns: the latter had been identified in the 1997 Defence Review as South Africa’s major threats.
- 79.2. Claims that the equipment purchased in the SDPP is either under-utilized or unsuitable for service.
- 79.3. Reports that the offsets programmes flowing from the SDPP, which were presented as part of the rationale for the transaction, were producing limited economic benefit and may have been a conduit for corruption.

- 79.4. Claims that investigations into the SDPP, by law enforcement and Chapter 10 institutions, have been truncated and manipulated by powerful political actors in order to selectively ‘cover up’ wrongdoing in the SDPP.
80. Save for point 4 above, these claims regarding the SDPP formed the basis of the terms of reference of the Commission.
81. The following is a brief summary of the major controversial claims and allegations regarding the SDPP that had been ventilated in the local and international media, and in at least five books on the topic. These claims were either made prior to the establishment of the Commission or were brought to the Commission’s attention shortly after its inception.

There was no rational basis or justification for embarking on the Arms Deal

82. The most detailed and comprehensive critique of the rationale for pursuing the SDPP is presented in the extensive book by Paul Holden & Hennie van Vuuren (2011) *The Devil in the Detail*.
83. The majority of these claims were placed before the Commission in the joint submission of Andrew Feinstein and Paul Holden, which was submitted to the Commission in January 2013. In their joint submission, Feinstein and Holden summarised their critique of the rationale to pursue the SDPP as follows:
- 83.1. The Arms Deal was undertaken despite South Africa’s overwhelming military dominance in the sub-Saharan region (itself a legacy of the militarisation of the apartheid state), measured both in material and absolute spending.

- 83.2. It was undertaken despite a political context in which the purchase of large defence items was rejected by civil society and the majority of Parliament.
- 83.3. It was undertaken despite the fact that South Africa's post-apartheid military posture was primarily defensive, and despite the clear elaboration that South Africa faced no short to medium term military threats. The greatest threats to South Africa's security, according to both the Defence White Paper of 1995 and the Defence Review of 1998, were poverty and unemployment.
- 83.4. It was undertaken in the context of severe economic strain that witnessed a substantial increase in unemployment and a widening of the gap between the rich and poor between 1994 and 1999.
- 83.5. It was undertaken despite the fact that the procurement team (including the Cabinet sub-Committee in charge of the Arms Deal) were aware that there was a strong possibility that the economic impact of the Arms Deal would be broadly negative.
- 83.6. As South Africa's greatest security threats were poverty and unemployment, there was a realistic possibility that the Arms Deal could have decreased, rather than increased, South Africa's national security.
- 83.7. The stated rationale for the Arms Deal – an increase in national security and the economic benefits provided by offsets – was articulated despite considerable evidence in the possession of the procurement team that neither of these objectives would be fulfilled by the Arms Deal.

83.8. The Arms Deal was undertaken at a time when key individuals linked to Defence Minister Joe Modise, amongst others, had established a network of companies that would benefit from any future Arms Deal purchases. Mutual enrichment thus may have provided the real motivation for some of the strong support for the Arms Deal and the selection of the winning bidders.

Equipment acquired as a result of the Arms Deal is either non-functional or ineffectively utilised

84. Intermittent media reports raised concerns as to whether the equipment bought under the SDPP was functional and effectively utilised. Typical of such claims was a report in August 2012 in the *Sunday Times*.²⁶ It stated that all three of the submarines purchased in the SDPP were non-functional due to accidents or other ‘mishaps’. The report stated that one submarine, the SAS Manthatisi, had been in dry dock since 2007 after accidents had rendered it unusable.

85. Statements by the Department of Defence also raised concerns as to whether the equipment acquired in the SDPP has been effectively utilized. In the Department of Defence Annual Report for 2009/2010 it was reported that due to anticipated medium-term budget shortages, the Gripen programme’s operation would be substantially reduced. The Report stated:

The major challenges facing the Air Force remained affordability, perennial underfunding, the development and retention of specialist skills and operational and domestic infrastructure maintenance. The impact of underfunding is especially of concern in the air transport capability, which is faced with huge obsolescence problems

²⁶ ‘Not one of the R8 billion arms deal submarines is operational’, *Timeslive*, 12 August 2012

brought about by aircraft systems more than 60 years old. It also impacts on the combat and helicopter capabilities engaged in integrating the Special Defence Package aircraft without the benefit of adequate operating funds.

At current funding levels, the continued retention of the combat system hangs in the balance and will require an intervention to prevent the loss of the required capability. The Hawk and Gripen systems were initially partially protected from the impact of low funding levels by system warranties being in effect, but these will cease during the next two years. Combined with the recent cuts to funding for the MTEF period, the Air Force will only be able to sustain one system effectively - the Hawk system. This will result in a very limited intake of new Gripen pilots, whilst the Hawk system will have to retain current aircrew numbers, thereby absorbing a very limited number of new recruits.

Without adequate levels of funding, the Air Force will not be able to meet its mandate in terms of defence or its support of Government initiatives in the medium and longer term. Portions of aircraft fleets may have to be placed in long-term storage, and certain capabilities, units or bases may have to be closed down.²⁷

The procurement process followed was tainted by serious irregularities

86. At least three of the four primary contracts, and four of the subcontracts (also referred to as secondary contracts) in the SDPP have been subject to allegations of serious procurement irregularities. These claims have been repeated frequently in the national and international media, as well as in numerous books on the topic. They were placed before the Commission in the joint submission of Feinstein and Holden.

²⁷ Annual Report 2009/2010, Department of Defence, p. 55

87. The accounts of irregularities in the joint submission of Feinstein and Holden were informed by the draft versions of a report by the Auditor General on the SDPP. The draft versions of the Auditor General's report had been released to SDPP critic Dr Richard Young following a court application under the Promotion of Access to Information Act. The draft versions of the Auditor General's report were released to Dr Young in 2005, and their content was made public in the national media.
88. The Commission did not admit any of the draft reports of the Auditor General as evidence during proceedings.
89. I set out below the essence of the alleged gross manipulation and major irregularities. I do so not in order to prove the correctness of the allegations, but rather so as to identify the allegations which were in the public domain concerning the SDPP, which the Commission was required to investigate:
90. The joint submission of Feinstein and Holden to the Commission in January 2013 summarised the key allegations as follows.
91. In respect of the **LIFT/ALFA contracts**, it was alleged that:
- 91.1. The Minister of Defence, Mr Joe Modise, intervened to change the SAAF's operational structure from a two-tier (trainer to fighter) to a three-tier (trainer to sub-sonic trainer to supersonic fighter) training and fighting deployment. This was done shortly after the BAE Gripen had received a lower score than the Daimler-Benz AT2000 following an evaluation of the responses to the Request for Information (RFI) under the two-tier system of procurement. The three-tier

training structure ultimately benefited BAE as it allowed BAE to submit both Hawk and Gripen aircrafts for consideration under the SDP process.

- 91.2. The three-tier system was adopted despite all suppliers confirming that pilots could move directly from the Astra Pilatus in the SAAF's possession to using ALFAs. The middle-tier which was included at the insistence of Mr Modise was thus unnecessary and illogical.
- 91.3. The Gripen won the Strategic Offers Committee (SOFCOM) evaluation largely on the basis that it was claimed that its competitors had failed to submit adequate financing information despite 'repeated requests'. Financing accounted for 33% of the total score awarded by SOFCOM. Members of the Department of Finance, as well as representatives of Dassault and Daimler-Benz, could not recall any request being made for this information.
- 91.4. The Hawk won its SOFCOM evaluation only after Mr Modise had intervened to ensure that the LIFT contract was evaluated with cost being excluded as a criterion. This directly benefited BAE as it allowed the Hawk to win the SOFCOM evaluation despite its much higher cost than its competitors.
- 91.5. The Secretary of Defence, General Pierre Steyn, resigned in protest at the decision to exclude cost as a criterion.
- 91.6. The BAE Hawk offer received a large score for its NIP programme, which helped it win the SOFCOM evaluation. However, in July 1999 the DTI confirmed that it had miscalculated the offset benefits offered by BAE under the Hawk contract. The DTI had informed Cabinet that the offset offer was

R10bn, when in fact it was R1.5bn. The Hawk was thus selected on the basis of egregiously wrong information. Cabinet took no action to request a re-evaluation despite this finding.

91.7. A further review by the DTI found that the two major projects that formed the BAE Hawk NIP offer were likely never to materialise.

91.8. The International Offers Negotiating Team (IONT) found that the purchase of Hawk and Gripen aircraft was likely to carry great financial risk and cost more than initially budgeted. The IONT recommended either deferring the purchase of the Gripen, or requesting that offset obligations forming part of the Gripen bid be delivered early. Cabinet ignored these suggestions and ordered the IONT to continue negotiating.

91.9. BAE offered to resolve the impasse by suggesting that the aircraft be bought in tranches. The offer was investigated by the IONT and Affordability Team, who highlighted that the tranching system was illogical and carried substantial potential risks. Despite this, Cabinet opted for the tranching approach.

91.10. To resolve further issues of affordability, it was decided to reduce the number of Light Utility Helicopters to be purchased from 40 to 30. This despite the fact that the purchase of LUH was arguably more rational than the purchase of the Hawk, which the SAAF had already discovered was unnecessary.

91.11. Again to resolve issues of affordability, it was decided to remove significant functionalities from both Gripen and Hawk aircraft. The SAAF noted that, with the functionalities excluded, the Gripen and Hawk would be less

technologically advanced and suited to the SAAF requirements than the 50 Cheetah aircraft already in the SAAF's possession.

92. In respect of **the corvette contract**, it was alleged that:

92.1. SOFCOM continued to evaluate the offer of all bidders despite none of the bidders conforming to the minimum bidding requirements, because they failed to submit the required financing information in their response to the RFO (the Request for Offers). This was highly irregular. If bidders failed to submit the requisite information, either they were to be disqualified or the bid process was to be started anew with new requests for offers.

92.2. The German Frigate Consortium (GFC) did not confirm to minimum bidding requirements because it failed to submit the required Defence Industrial Participation information in its response to the RFO. Despite this, the GFC continued to be evaluated, when it should have been disqualified from the bidding altogether.

92.3. The decision to allow the GFC to remain in the evaluation was taken exclusively by Llew Swan and Chippy Shaik and was not discussed with other members of SOFCOM.

92.4. All bidders, excepting Bazan, failed to conform to minimum bidding requirements by failing to submit the required technical information in their responses to the RFO. Bazan should thus have remained as the lone bidder in the evaluation process, or the process should have been started anew. Instead, the decision was made to allow all bidders to continue.

- 92.5. The German Frigate Consortium emerged as the winner of the SOFCOM evaluation process largely due to the combined score it received for its NIP and DIP proposals. A series of ‘calculation errors’ in the DIP evaluation meant that the GFC received a DIP score that was larger than its ‘true value’. This clearly benefited the GFC over all other bidders.
- 92.6. The German Frigate Consortium received a NIP score nearly twice the value of its nearest competitor, Bazan, despite both bidders offering virtually the same Rand value of NIP commitments. GFC’s NIP score was boosted by the application of favourable multipliers, for which the Auditor General’s office could find no documented benchmarks.
- 92.7. The scores for NIP and DIP commitments were calculated by adding the evaluation scores for both domains following SOFCOM’s analysis. This was done despite Armscor’s legal services stating that the combined NIP and DIP scores should be calculated by adding the Rand amounts offered. As a result of adding scores rather than Rand amounts, GFC’s combined DIP and NIP score was much higher than its competitors. If the scores had been derived by adding Rand values, Bazan would have won the offset domain in the SOFCOM evaluation.
- 92.8. When all the errors referred to above were corrected, Bazan emerged as the true best bidder, with GFC being relegated to second place.
93. In respect of **the submarine contract**, it was alleged that:

- 93.1. A series of calculation errors and oversights significantly inflated the NIP score granted to the German Submarine Consortium (GSC). At the same time, GSC's competitor, DCN, had its NIP and DIP scores halved as it had submitted similar business plans in its bid for the corvette contract. The Auditor General's office believed that this was unfair as it would have been simple to request clarification from DCN. The decision was also made without due process being followed, with only one document found recording the decision: a note attached to an evaluation sheet that indicated that the halving of DCN's DIP score was ordered by Chippy Shaik.
- 93.2. When the errors in the calculation of DIP and NIP scores were corrected by the Auditor General's office, GSC came in second place and DCN was in first place. Only GSC's scores had been inflated as a result of errors; in all other cases, the bidders' scores either remained the same or were reduced.
- 93.3. The decision was made to allow GSC to proceed in the SOFCOM evaluation despite the fact that it failed to meet the minimum bidding standards by failing to submit the required information regarding its DIP commitments. Either GSC should have been disqualified or the entire evaluation process started afresh.
- 93.4. GSC's NIP offer was given a score substantially larger than its competitors, despite the fact that its largest offer – a steel mill in the Coega development zone – was found by independent economists contracted by the IONT, to be an unsustainable business proposition that could never come to fruition.
- 93.5. GSC won the technical evaluation largely through quoting a cost for its Logistics Support Segment that was so low as to be unbelievable. The scores

awarded for the evaluation of the Logistics Support Segment were found by the Auditor General's office to have had a disproportionate impact on the technical evaluation, as this was accorded a weighting of 67.5%. GSC's price was so low that it allowed GSC to win the evaluation of this domain, despite all evaluators concurring that it seemed too low to believe. When the Auditor General's Office recalculated the scores in the technical evaluation by using a more equitable weighting system, GSC was relegated from first to second position.

93.6. A series of errors in the calculation of scores for the evaluation of the financing domain resulted in GSC receiving an inflated score for its financing proposals. All other bidders had their scores either unaltered or reduced. When the errors were corrected by the Auditor General's Office, GSC was relegated from first to third position in the financing evaluation.

93.7. The Auditor General's Office found that the evaluation sheets used in the evaluation of the financing segment had been amended using correcting fluid, despite this being explicitly forbidden by acquisition regulations. The Auditor General's Office stated that this meant that the scores could have been unduly edited and manipulated.

93.8. It was found that DCN was the true best bidder, while GSC was only the third best bid when the Auditor General's Office recalculated the scores in the submarine contract after correcting for the various errors and irregularities.

94. In respect of **the sub-contract for the supply of engines to be used in the Light Utility Helicopters**, it was alleged that:

- 94.1. The primary contractor, Agusta, favoured the use of Pratt & Whitney engines. Armscor preferred the use of Turbomeca engines, despite Agusta confirming that the Pratt & Whitney engines were cheaper, more technically suitable, and offered a better industrial participation package.
- 94.2. The Pratt & Whitney and Turbomeca engines were re-evaluated in four separate reviews. It was only in the last review that Turbomeca was nominated the best bidder. This was only possible because the NIP and DIP value system was significantly modified, benefitting Turbomeca.
- 94.3. A Helicopter Control Board meeting could not make a final decision as to the best bidder, and recommended that both options be presented to Cabinet. Cabinet was not informed of this indecision, as a later meeting merely reflected that Turbomeca was the best option. The meeting was chaired by Chippy Shaik.
- 94.4. A representative of Pratt & Whitney lodged a formal complaint about irregularities in the evaluation process. These complaints appear to have a basis as later documents discovered by the Auditor General's Office indicated an irregularly close relationship between Turbomeca and Denel.
95. As regards **the sub-contract for the supply of gearboxes to be used in the corvettes**, it was alleged that:
- 95.1. The primary contractor, the German Frigate Consortium, reached the final stages of appointing MAAG as the preferred supplier. Representatives of Armscor preferred the use of RENK as the preferred supplier and requested GFC to consider this.

- 95.2. Armscor's Johan Van Dyk wrote a memorandum to Chippy Shaik and Llew Swan requesting that RENK be selected as the preferred supplier because of the business it would generate for the South African company, Gear Ratio. A note on the document handed to Shaik and Swan indicated that the decision would be approved by the Project Control Board shortly thereafter. Reaching a unilateral decision prior to the sitting of the Project Control Board was suspicious and irregular.
- 95.3. An October 1999 Project Control Board meeting confirmed the selection of RENK as the preferred supplier, despite MAAG agreeing to reviewed DIP commitments that would provide additional business for South African business.
- 95.4. At the same meeting, it was noted that Gear Ratio had been bought by Vickers UK. This means that the strategic imperative of ensuring business flowed to South African companies no longer applied, and the selection of RENK was unjustified.
96. As regards **the sub-contract for the supply of the Information Management Suite (IMS) to be used in the corvette combat suite**, it was alleged that:
- 96.1. Thomson-CSF and ADS acted as the main tender board for the evaluation of the IMS supplier, despite Thomson-CSF also being the owner of Detexis, a French company that Thomson-CSF suggested for the IMS. Thomson-CSF and ADS, however, had to receive final approval for their selection from the corvette Project Control Board.

- 96.2. The State (in particular the corvette Joint Project Team), had nominated C²I² as the candidate supplier to provide the IMS, as C²I² offered a technically suitable solution, was South African owned, and had received considerable skill and technology retention funding from the South African government.
- 96.3. GFC secured the selection of the Detexis system by claiming that the product offered by C²I² was risky, thus attracting a risk abatement fee. Without the risk fee, C²I² would have won the evaluation.
- 96.4. The decision to add a risk premium to the C²I² product was unjustified as the Joint Project Team had conducted its own evaluation of the product. The ‘Report on the Diacerto Bus’ concluded that it was the Detexis system that carried significant risks, while both Thomson and GFC had confided to the Joint Project Team that the C²I² ‘IMS is a superior product’.
- 96.5. The risk fee attached to the C²I² product could have been abated if the State had categorised the system as a Category C product, for which the State would have shared the costs of any non-delivery or product failure. Instead, the C²I² product was rated a Category B product despite the Joint Project Team identifying that the Detexis system was equally if not more risky than C²I²’s product.
- 96.6. There is an insufficient audit trail to identify who in the State categorised the C²I² system as a Category B product. Later testimony by officials claimed that an extraordinary and unminuted meeting was held by the Project Control Board to confirm the decision. This would have been highly unusual as the meeting did not constitute a quorum, was not minuted, and was not reflected in any other minutes. In addition, it was claimed that the Report on the Diacerto Bus was not

forwarded from the Joint Project Team to the Project Control Board, which would have unfairly prejudiced C²I². The claims to the contrary by Rear Admiral Johnny Kamerman and Chippy Shaik were found by the Office of the Auditor General to be false.

96.7. A briefing by Chippy Shaik to the Cabinet sub-Committee overseeing the Arms Deal in May 1999 claimed the C²I² product was risky. This could not have been reliably relayed, as the 'Report on the Diacerto Bus' had not yet been compiled and C²I²'s system evaluated by the Joint Project Team. This indicates that the decision to irregularly categorise the C²I² product as risky was made before any meaningful technical evaluation was completed and with suspicious motives.

97. In respect of **the sub-contract for the supply of the System Management System (SMS) to be used in the corvette combat suite**, it was alleged that:

97.1. Thomson-CSF and African Defence Systems acted as the tender board, despite African Defence Systems submitting its own product to be used as the SMS.

97.2. African Defence Systems was listed as the original candidate supplier for the SMS. It submitted a grossly inflated bid for the supply of the SMS as it appeared to believe that the outcome was a foregone conclusion.

97.3. The Joint Project Team requested that a competitive bid be tendered. C²I² was required to tender its bid within only a few days, even though African Defence Systems had over two months to compile its bid.

- 97.4. C²I² offered its SMS product at a price considerably less than African Defence Systems. However, Thomson-CSF and ADS added a series of costs (handling and integration fees as well as a warranty) that increased the cost of the C²I² system. It is unclear whether this was justified.
- 97.5. African Defence Systems was allowed to resubmit its bid following C²I²'s competitive offer. African Defence Systems offered its SMS at a new cost only fractionally less than C²I²'s bid after the application of fees to C²I²'s bid. This suggests that African Defence Systems was allowed to review C²I²'s bid documents, which would be credible as Thomson-CSF and ADS acted as the tender board. This significantly prejudiced C²I².
- 97.6. C²I²'s bid price was further increased by the demand made by Thomson-CSF and ADS that C²I² make use of ADS frame housings for the SMS system. The frame housings were significantly more expensive than C²I²'s own frame housings. If C²I² had been allowed to use its own frames, it would have won the competitive bid.

The SDPP Contracts were tainted by corruption and investigations undertaken into the allegations of corruption were undermined by political interference

98. Allegations of criminal wrongdoing, and particularly corruption and bribery, were widely ventilated in the South African media, not least due to the fact that they encompassed alleged wrongdoing on the part of the current President.
99. Again, the most substantive summary of the allegations of corruption and wrongdoing in the SDPP is included in joint submission of Feinstein and Holden.

100. The submission by Feinstein and Holden summarised the key allegations as follows. Again, I set them out in order to identify the allegations which were in the public domain concerning the SDPP, which the Commission was required to investigate.
101. I note at the outset that the Chairperson ruled that a key document referred to below, the Debevoise & Plimpton Report, was inadmissible due to legal privilege. The Commission stated in its final report that on perusal of the Debevoise & Plimpton report, it found that no substantive allegations of corruption were included in it. I submit below that this finding is in fact inexplicable. It had the result that the Commission did not investigate very material issues raised by the Debevoise & Plimpton Report.
102. It was alleged, in the public domain, that the primary contracts signed in the Arms Deal were tainted with corruption and other criminal conduct. The contracts alleged to be so tainted were the following.
103. In respect of **the LIFT/ALFA contract**, it was alleged that:
- 103.1. Joe Modise, with his business partners Major-General Ian Deetlefs (then head of Denel) and Ron Haywood (head of Armscor), acquired shares in Conlog in a manner that earned all of those parties significant income. Conlog was due to receive lucrative business via BAE/Saab's NIP program. This meant that not only did Modise, Haywood and Deetlefs act on confidential information for their pecuniary gain, but they would stand to benefit financially should BAE/Saab win the LIFT/ALFA contract and incur NIP obligations.

- 103.2. Joe Modise was reported to have been thoroughly investigated by members of South African law enforcement, who were said to have uncovered a substantial money trail linking payments from BAE/Saab to him.
- 103.3. BAE made use of a highly secretive payment system operating from the British Virgin Islands by which covert and overt agents in South Africa were paid for ‘consulting’ work by the BAE controlled Red Diamond Trading.
- 103.4. In total, BAE, via Red Diamond Trading, transferred £115 million to various agents for work on the South African deal. Amongst the largest recipients of funds from Red Diamond Trading were Fana Hlongwane (the special advisor to Joe Modise), Kayswell Services (majority owned by Rhodesian sanctions-buster John Bredenkamp), Huderfield Enterprises (majority owned by the now-deceased Richard Charter, who was also employed as an overt advisor to BAE via his company Osprey Aerospace). None of these recipients could provide evidence to investigators of meaningful work done to justify such large payments.
- 103.5. BAE signed a further consulting agreement with Fana Hlongwane via BAE/Saab’s South African vehicle, SANIP. In 2011, a documentary by Sweden’s TV4 highlighted the relationship between SANIP and Hlongwane. Saab claimed that the company was run by BAE during the period in which Hlongwane was a consultant. SAAB also confirmed that the amounts were paid to Hlongwane via SANIP.
- 103.6. SANIP financial statements released by Saab indicate that one Viktor Verichenko, as sole director of Veriytech CC, was granted a loan of R750 000

by SANIP on extremely favourable terms. The loan was written off two years later without any repayments being made. Viktor Verichenko was close to Chippy Shaik, including acting as Shaik's PhD supervisor. (Shaik's PhD was later invalidated after it was discovered that the PhD had plagiarised extensively from the work of Verichenko himself.)

103.7. BAE intended to pay a further \$10m to Fana Hlongwane, which never materialized. The payment was to be effected with the help of Count Alfons Mensdorff-Pouilly, a BAE agent working on contracts in Eastern Europe. Mensdorff-Pouilly is currently on trial in Austria on charges of money laundering related to his role as an agent for BAE.

103.8. BAE, via Red Diamond Trading, intended to distribute funds to Stella Sigcau, a member of the Cabinet sub-Committee overseeing the Arms Deal, via the intermediary company Arstow. According to SFO documents, these funds were transferred although the amounts were not stated. SFO investigators privately confirmed to Holden and Feinstein that the SFO had found a substantial trail of funds being made available to Stella Sigcau by BAE in cash and kind. SFO investigators specifically noted that BAE had paid for the school fees of Stella Sigcau's daughter at a top British school.

103.9. BAE entered into two separate plea bargain agreements with the US Department of Justice and US Department of State in 2010 and 2011 respectively. BAE confirmed that they had paid large sums to consultants on the South African deal, and that these payments 'would be used to ensure BAE was favored in foreign government decisions regarding the sale of defense articles'.

103.10. An agreement was entered into between the National Union of Mineworkers of South Africa (NUMSA) and both Saab and the Swedish union IF Metall. The agreement stipulated that NUMSA would provide political support for the Gripen purchase in return for Saab and IF Metall's investment in a NUMSA training school (valued at roughly R10m). The agreement was not approved by NUMSA's leadership, but was instead signed by Moses Mayekiso, the former national chairperson of NUMSA. At the time he appended his signature to the agreement, he had resigned from NUMSA. NUMSA resolved to investigate the deal following allegations of wrongdoing. Upon visiting Sweden, NUMSA investigators were given a copy of the agreement. NUMSA investigators confirmed to Swedish TV in November 2012 that the agreement specifically linked funding for the training school to NUMSA's political support for the Arms Deal. In addition, NUMSA investigators found that a clause in the contract was missing from documents provided to them; it was similarly redacted in copies of the agreement later provided to NUMSA's steering committee. This raised suspicions that a further allegation was true, namely, that an additional R40m had been paid by BAE/Saab to South African decision-makers and individuals of influence, and that these funds had been routed via IF Metall and NUMSA.

104. In respect of the **corvette contract**, it was alleged that:

104.1. Thomson-CSF and Nkobi Holdings entered into a relationship in which both parties gained shares in African Defence Systems. Nkobi Holdings was owned by Schabir Shaik, the brother of Chief of Acquisitions, Chippy Shaik. Chippy Shaik participated in meetings in which the selection of Thomson-CSF/African

Defence Systems to provide the corvette combat suite was approved. Thomson-CSF were convinced of the need to include Nkobi as a shareholder in African Defence Systems after the direct intervention of Jacob Zuma as well as Chippy Shaik.

104.2. Thomson-CSF was alerted by French intelligence services to the fact that Nkobi Holdings was considered politically unpalatable to a number of high profile South African government officials. Thomson-CSF thus sought and achieved at least one meeting with Thabo Mbeki, where it is alleged such matters were discussed. 20% of the shares in ADS were given to Futuristic Business Solutions as part of a black empowerment transaction. Futuristic Business Solutions was owned and directed by relatives of Joe Modise, and was reported to have little or no capacity to conduct work related to the defence trade.

104.3. Investigators in Germany probed the payment of \$25m in bribes from ThyssenKrupp (a member of the German Frigate Consortium) to South African officials. Documents drawn up by German police investigators indicated that \$22m was paid to a company owned by Tony Georgiades, who was close to former Deputy President FW De Klerk and a number of high-level ANC politicians. The funds were paid to a company named Mallar Inc in Liberia. It was suspected that funds were transferred onwards to South African officials and people of influence.

104.4. Among documents uncovered by the German investigators were two separate sets of minutes written by an executive of ThyssenKrupp (Chistoph Hoenings).

The minutes indicate that ThyssenKrupp negotiated the payment of a \$3m bribe to Chippy Shaik, and that this payment was executed by ThyssenKrupp.

104.5. A raft of South African government officials and individuals of influence were provided with discounts on luxury vehicles by Daimler Chrysler Aerospace, a subsidiary of EADS. EADS was bidding for sub-contracts in the corvette deal. The individuals who received discounts included: Tony Yengeni (chair of the Joint Standing Committee on Defence), Sipiwe Nyanda (chief of the SANDF), Llew Swan (a participant in the SOFCOM evaluation process and later negotiations phase who sat on the Corvette Project Control Board, who had earlier been appointed to the board of Armscor by Joe Modise) and Vanan Pillay (a DTI official who formed part of the IONT team).

104.6. Rear-Admiral Johnny Kamerman was employed by ThyssenKrupp Marine Systems soon after the corvette contract was concluded. He was part of the SOFCOM evaluation process and the negotiation process, with a seat on the Corvette Joint Project Team and Project Control Board. He was employed despite the sales agreements between the GFC and the South African government barring any such post-employment for a period of 8 years following the signing of the contract unless written approval was provided by the relevant SANDF official. He received no such approval. Neither GFC nor he have faced any action arising from his employment.

105. In respect of **the submarine contract**, it was alleged that:

105.1. Ferrostaal (a member of the German Submarine Consortium) paid €16.5m to two companies controlled by Tony Georgiades. Investigators from Debevoise

& Plimpton who were appointed by Ferrostaal to undertake an internal review of the company's criminal liability were told by senior Ferrostaal executives that Georgiades was paid as he provided a conduit to South African officials, politicians and other individuals of influence. These contacts were claimed to be 'decisive' in securing the contract for the German Submarine Consortium.

105.2. Ferrostaal paid €16.5m to Tony Ellingford between 2000 and 2003. Ellingford was appointed as Ferrostaal executives wanted to employ an individual with 'political connections' who could be used to secure the submarine contract. Ellingford was recommended to Ferrostaal by Jeremy Mathers (referred to below) who, in turn, was acting on the advice of Llew Swan. Ellingford was close to Joe Modise. He was a trustee of the Letaba Trust, a major asset of Modise.

105.3. Ferrostaal entered into a consultancy agreement with Jeremy Mathers to secure advice relating to the submarine contract. Mathers was employed by the DoD as a permanent force member until January 1998, and later entered the reserve force. Mathers was actively involved in assisting the DoD develop the value system to be used in the selection process for the submarines. He was contracted by Ferrostaal shortly after leaving the DoD as a permanent employee, and was paid an estimated €1 million for his services.

105.4. Llew Swan was providing consulting services to Ferrostaal indirectly via his company Moist CC only three months after the final Arms Deal contracts were signed (Swan resigned from Armscor a week prior to the signing of the contracts).

- 105.5. Ferrostaal entered into a range of business deals with Chippy Shaik following the signing of the submarine contracts in 1999. The deals included a joint-venture in a mine in Mozambique in which Ferrostaal invested \$1.5m. Other directors attached to the joint venture (via Enable Mining, of which Chippy Shaik was a director) were Julekha Mohamed, Yunis Shaik and Rafique Bagus.
- 105.6. Chippy Shaik actively intervened with members of the SA Submarine Industrial Cluster (SASubClub) to ensure that African Defence Systems secured subcontracts from the submarine deal. He also sat in on meetings relating to the award of the submarine combat suite. He chaired a Project Control Board meeting in which GSC were forced to invite a competitive quote from African Defence Systems, even though GSC had indicated their preference for STN Atlas. When STN Atlas was found to be the cheaper system, Llew Swan and Chippy Shaik ‘engaged’ GSC to achieve greater ‘visibility’ as to the cost calculations. African Defence Systems was partially owned by Schabir Shaik, Chippy Shaik’s brother, as well as Futuristic Business Solutions (FBS), directed and owned by relatives of Joe Modise.
- 105.7. Futuristic Business Solutions established Applied Logistics Engineering (ALE), a joint venture with Logtek, with a view to securing contracts in the submarine contract. ALE signed cooperation agreements with both GSC and GFC with the aim of entering into subcontracts related to logistics services. FBS were granted 70% of the shares in ALE while only being contractually obliged to perform 10% of the work. This suggests that FBS may have been included due to their political connections.

106. In respect of **the Light Utility Helicopter contract**, it was alleged that:

106.1. Representatives of Bell Helicopters claimed that they were informed by Chippy Shaik that they could only win the contract if they contracted Futuristic Business Solutions as a consultant. Bell Helicopters refused to do so.

106.2. Scorpions investigators found that the winning contractor, Agusta SpA, had entered into contracts with Futuristic Business Solutions only three weeks after the signing of the final contracts between the South African government and Agusta. On 19 January 2000, FBS were contracted for the supply of integrated logistic support services to Agusta with a contract value of R17m. This despite the fact that the business capacity of FBS was reported to be almost non-existent.

A substantial portion of the Offsets never materialised

107. Concerns regarding the non-fulfilment of offsets were frequently aired in the media, in particular in the investigative work of the Sunday Times and the Mail & Guardian. The concerns were amplified by the publication of details of the Debevoise & Plimpton Report, which stated that Ferrostaal, one of the largest offset obligors under the NIP program, had spent only €62m to earn offset credits of €3bn, and that a large portion of the projects in which Ferrostaal had invested ‘failed or performed poorly’.²⁸

108. The substance of the allegations regarding offsets was summarised in the joint submission of Feinstein and Holden as follows:

²⁸ Ferrostaal: Final Report Compliance Investigation, Debevoise & Plimpton, 13 April 2011, p. 59

- 108.1. The creation of 65000 jobs was promised upon the announcement of the Arms Deal.
- 108.2. The economic benefit of the Arms Deal, by virtue of the National Industrial Participation Programme (NIPP, hereafter referred to as offsets), was estimated to be in the region of R104bn.
- 108.3. These figures were directly contradicted by the Affordability Report produced by the International Offers Negotiating Team, which in August 1999 provided an analysis of the macroeconomic impact of the Arms Deal to the Cabinet sub-Committee in charge of procurement.
- 108.4. The Affordability Report clearly indicated that the impact of the Arms Deal on the economy would be broadly negative. This applied, too, to the impact of the Arms Deal on employment.
- 108.5. The Affordability Report did not model for the full cost of the Arms Deal, as it failed to take financing charges into account. It also did not model for the purchase of the full complement of Hawk and Gripen aircraft.
- 108.6. The Affordability Report's estimates were thus based on a total purchase cost that was significantly less than the actual cost of the Arms Deal, and would thus have substantially under-estimated the negative impact of the Arms Deal.
- 108.7. Based on the actual purchase cost, including financing charges and accounting for exchange fluctuations, the overall macroeconomic impact of the Arms Deal, and

the impact on job creation in the broader economy, was more severe than originally estimated.

108.8. If the funds spent on the Arms Deal were directed to other social priorities, the number of jobs created would far exceed 65000.

108.9. The global experience of offsets in the defence trade has largely been disappointing and infected with problems such as corruption and manipulation.

108.10. The offset credit system used by the Department of Trade and Industry was opaque, but evidence shows that the evaluation system could be manipulated to ensure that Arms Deal companies only had to invest a fraction of their total offset obligation to reach targets set in the purchase contracts.

108.11. The Department of Trade and Industry's consolidated account of the offset programme shows that the actual amount invested in the country via offsets was considerably less than promised.

108.12. The figures presented by the DTI appear, on the face of it, to be estimates rather than final figures. This suggests that offset projects have not been subject to a final audit.

108.13. The total number of new direct jobs created by the Arms Deal is 12 965, as opposed to the 65000 jobs promised.

108.14. The DTI attempted to correct this shortfall by including indirect jobs created. This figure was calculated by simply doubling the number of direct jobs created. This is not an appropriate means of estimating job creation.

- 108.15. According to DTI figures, the total actual investment in the South African economy was roughly R5.8bn. This suggests that it cost just under R450 000 to create each direct job. This is excessively high.
- 108.16. The job statistics provided by the DTI do not identify the length, quality and average rate of remuneration for the jobs created. There is therefore no indication of the sustainability of employment arising from the offset programme.
- 108.17. A number of offset projects were granted offset and sales credits despite either failing entirely or being involved in criminal activity or other misdemeanours.
- 108.18. On this basis, the allegations in the public domain suggested that the offsets programme was deeply problematic and almost certainly failed to deliver actual economic benefits that would outweigh the negative macroeconomic impact of the Arms Deal.

Previous investigations into the SDPP had been truncated or hampered by incompetence and/or political interference

109. There has been considerable controversy surrounding previous investigations into the SDPP. Repeated claims have been made that political interference truncated or otherwise impacted negatively on investigations into the SDPP.
110. In his book *After the Party*, Andrew Feinstein provided an account of his experience on the National Assembly's Standing Committee on Public Accounts (SCOPA). Feinstein was the senior ANC member of SCOPA at the time. SCOPA was empowered to investigate the SDPP after the initial report of the Auditor General into the SDPP, which was presented to Parliament in September 2000. The Auditor General's report raised

concerns about procedural irregularities in the procurement processes for the SDPP, and questioned the likelihood of offset delivery. SCOPA initially recommended a joint investigation undertaken by four investigative units, overseen by SCOPA. One of these units was the Special Investigating Unit (SIU) under Judge Willem Heath. Feinstein alleged that senior ANC politicians forced the ANC members of SCOPA to withdraw the proposal that the SIU be involved.

111. The investigation undertaken by the remaining three units – the DSO (Scorpions), Auditor General and Public Protector - culminated in the publication of the Joint Investigation Report.
112. In 2005, after making an application to court under the Promotion of Access to Information Act, Dr Richard Young obtained drafts of the Auditor General's reports on the SDPP. The Auditor General's reports provided the basis of much of the Joint Investigation Report. The drafts provided to Dr Young were reported on extensively in the media and in books on the topic. They appeared to demonstrate that large sections of the Auditor General's original findings were excluded from the Joint Investigation Report. The Joint Investigation Report included findings that had not been contained in the original Auditor General's Report, including a finding that there was no wrongdoing in the SDPP sufficient to compromise the South African government's contracting position.
113. It was subsequently reported in the media that documents provided to Dr Young indicated that the excision of some material and the inclusion of favourable findings had taken place after draft versions of the Auditor General's Report had been circulated to members of the Inter-Ministerial Committee overseeing the SDPP, and feedback had been received

from them. Numerous commentators questioned the probity of individuals who were being investigated being given the right to comment on or require amendments to the findings of a supposedly independent investigation.

114. Despite the findings of the Joint Investigation Report, the NPA continued to investigate criminal wrongdoing in the SDPP process. This resulted in the successful prosecutions of Tony Yengeni and Schabir Shaik. The conviction of the latter spurred the laying of criminal charges, including corruption and racketeering, against Jacob Zuma.
115. Reports in the media stated that South African investigators had been frustrated by the Department of Justice, amongst others, in their attempts to investigate additional criminal wrongdoing. For example, the *Mail & Guardian* alleged that Menzi Simelane, then the Director General in the Department of Justice, had ‘stymied’ cooperation between South African and British investigators. He had allegedly achieved this by raising a series of vexatious and unfounded queries and objections to the granting of a Mutual Legal Assistance request filed by the UK Serious Fraud Office.²⁹
116. There was a good deal of criticism of the decision by the Directorate for Priority Crime Investigation (DIPCI) to terminate the last remaining criminal investigations into the SDPP in September 2010. In June 2011, for example, the *Mail & Guardian* reported that the decision to terminate the investigation was informed by a ‘six-page memorandum littered with contradictions and inaccuracies’ written by General Hans Meiring. The report questioned Meiring’s grasp of the basic facts, and pointed to material inaccuracies in the memorandum. The ineluctable inference from the *Mail & Guardian* article was

²⁹ ‘How Menzi Stymied Arms Probe’, *Mail & Guardian*, 3 December 2010

that the final criminal investigation into the SDPP had been terminated due to either incompetence or a lack of will.

THE FINDINGS OF THE JOINT INVESTIGATION REPORT

117. The joint submission of Feinstein and Holden drew extensively on the Joint Investigation Report and the findings of the draft Auditor General's Report into the SDPP. I summarise the relevant findings of both.

118. On 14 November 2001, the Public Protector, Auditor General and National Director of Public Prosecutions submitted the Joint Investigation Report to the Speaker of Parliament for presentation to that body.³⁰

119. The tabling of the Joint Investigation Report was not without controversy, as it was claimed that substantive material had been excluded from the Report of the Auditor General without justification. This claim was given credence by the subsequent disclosure of draft versions of the Auditor General's report to Richard Young. The disclosure of draft versions of the Auditor General's report indicated that the final Joint Investigation Report had not included large quantities of evidence appearing in the Auditor General's Report. Most of the excluded material reflected poorly on the SDPP acquisition process, and raised serious questions regarding the probity of many of the decisions that formed the SDPP.

120. It was also claimed in the media, in books such as *Devil in the Detail*, and in the Joint Submission of Feinstein and Holden, that conclusions and findings had been added to the Joint Investigation Report that appeared to contradict the evidence it contained. The

³⁰ *Strategic Defence Packages: Joint Report, 2001*, , Cover Letter

conclusions and findings had the effect of ‘clearing’ the SDPP process, and certainly the Inter-Ministerial Committee, of any wrongdoing. The subsequent disclosure of draft versions of the Auditor General’s Report confirmed that these findings did not appear in the drafts of the Auditor General’s Report and had been included into the findings only after the Auditor General had submitted drafts of the Joint Investigation Report to members of the Inter-Ministerial Committee and had taken comments on it.

121. I pause to note most of the few findings of the Joint Investigation Report that the Commission quotes (approvingly) in its final report were those that appeared in the Joint Investigation Report, but not in the Auditor General’s Report.

122. It is not the purpose of this affidavit to argue whether the draft Auditor General’s Report or the Joint Investigation Report was the truer version of events. I deal with matters raised in order to identify matters which merited and (I submit) required proper investigation by the Commission. It is important to note that both provided evidence of serious and repeated irregularities, flaws and deviations from good procurement practice in nearly all contracts in the SDPP save that of the Light Utility Helicopter procurement . This evidence, I submit, provided sufficient cause for the Commission to test the evidence of witnesses appearing before it whose testimony contradicted what was contained in the Joint Investigation Report or the draft Auditor General’s Report.

123. A number of findings in the Joint Investigation Report raise concerns regarding the propriety, probity and rationality of the decision-making process.

124. I first briefly describe the manner in which bids were assessed to decide which bidder was to be selected as the preferred supplier. Very simply, the bids were all assessed on three domains:

- 124.1. on military value of the equipment: a score for the technical suitability of the equipment was divided by the programme cost to establish the best military value for money;
 - 124.2. on the NIP/DIP offers made: a score was derived based on the NIP/DIP plans submitted by the offerers; and
 - 124.3. on the financing packages offered: a score was derived based on the terms, conditions and cost of the loans that the bidders presented as the payment mechanism.
125. The final score for each bidder was arrived at by adding the scores achieved in each domain. Each domain was thus weighted equally at 33%.

Selection of the Preferred Bidder – ALFA

126. The Joint Investigation Report found that there were no errors or irregularities in the assessment of the competing bids to supply the ALFAs in relation to the military value of the ALFAs and NIP and DIP.³¹ However, the Report found that only BAE/SAAB had submitted an offer under the financing domain. The competing bidders, namely DASA of Germany and Dassault of France, were not accorded a score as they failed to submit an offer on this domain.
127. The Report found: ‘It is clear from the above that there was no competitive financial evaluation. The aforementioned lack of competitive financial evaluation played an

³¹ *Strategic Defence Packages: Joint Report*, 2001, sections 4.3.2 – 4.3.5

important role during the overall evaluation process, as the financial evaluation score comprised 33.3% of the total evaluation.³²

128. The implication of this is clear: there was potentially severe prejudice to the fiscus, as the financing proposals had substantial implications for the final cost to state of the SDPPs. In addition, a failure to conduct a competitive evaluation of the financing proposals could be considered to violate Section 217(1) of the Constitution that requires that public procurement through a system that is ‘fair, equitable, transparent, competitive and cost-effective.’

Selection of the Preferred Bidder – LIFT

129. The Report pointed to a series of substantive and material concerns regarding the evaluation process that led to the selection of the LIFT. The BAE Hawk was the eventual winner of the evaluation and BAE was selected as the preferred supplier.

- 129.1. The most notable concern raised, related to the development of two separate scores to be presented to Cabinet: one that included cost as a criterion, and one that excluded cost as a criterion.

- 129.2. The Report notes that the issue of assessing by cost first arose during the Request for Information stage, in which the shortlist of bidders to receive RFO requests was being determined:

‘Minutes of the Joint AASB/AAC forum of 30 April 1998 indicate, in paragraphs 8 and 9 thereof, that the project team presented the meeting with an affordability analysis of LIFT contenders. Without cost considerations the selection process was biased towards the higher performance category of aircraft. These are aircraft are, however, also

³² *Ibid*, paragraph 4.3.6.3

*significantly more expensive to acquire, operate and maintain. Therefore, unless additional funding could be found to support the acquisition of a more superior aircraft, the SAAF would have to take cognisance of budgetary constraints in the selection process. The Minister of Defence cautioned the meeting that a visionary approach should not be excluded, as the decision on the acquisition of a new fighter trainer aircraft would impact on the South African defence industry's chances to be part of a global defence market through partnership with major international defence companies, in this case European companies. In terms of this vision, the most inexpensive option might not necessarily be the best option.*³³

129.3. The Report confirms that this directive appeared to have been taken to heart during the RFO evaluation phase. Minutes of the Special SAAF command meeting on 29 June 1998 indicate that the project team was instructed to generate two sets of results with regards to the military value (i.e. technical capacity divided by cost). The first set of results would be calculated with cost included. The second set of results would be calculated with costs excluded.³⁴ These two results were to be forwarded to SOFCOM for evaluation. The minutes indicated that this was the direct result of an instruction from Joe Modise: 'A separate recommendation is required where cost is not taken into account as per the request from the Minister of Defence.'³⁵

129.4. According to the Report, in the technical evaluation, under the costed evaluation, the MB339FD, the cheapest LIFT on offer, received a normalised score of 100 against scores of 52 for the L159, 44,2 for the Hawk and 42.9 for the Yak 130. When cost was excluded, the MB339FD still led with a normalised score of 100, but the scores for the other contenders was significantly improved: the Hawk was raised from third to second place with a score of 90,2, while the

³³ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.5.1.10

³⁴ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.5.3.6

³⁵ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.5.1.12

L159 moved down a place but with an improved score of 88,3. The Yak 130 remained in last place but with an improved normalised score of 62.5.³⁶

129.5. Concerns were also raised as to the evaluation of the NIP offers of the competing bidders during the RFO phase. According to the evaluation undertaken, the NIP offer attached to BAE's Hawk bid was considered to be the best on offer, and was given a normalised score of 100 as against the 97 awarded to the L159, and 25 given to each of the MB339FD and Yak 130.³⁷ This had a material impact on the outcome of the evaluation of the preferred supplier as it gave the BAE/Hawk a combined and normalised NIP/DIP score that was considerably higher than the competing bids.

129.6. However, the Report noted that in June 1999, the Minister's Committee was informed that the Committee may have been given an incorrect impression of the quality of the NIP offer attached to the Hawk:

*'According to the records of the DTI, a view was expressed in June 1999, that a report that was submitted to the Minister's Committee on the proposed package for the LIFT programme had a radically inflated Hawk NIP offer. This view held that a 'breakdown' in communication within the Department caused the Minister's to have been provided with an incorrect impression of the quality of the offer.'*³⁸

129.7. A further evaluation found that the two largest components of the NIP offer submitted in connection with the Hawk bid had material problems that

³⁶ *Ibid*, paragraphs 4.5.3.6 and 4.5.3.7

³⁷ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.5.5.1

³⁸ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.5.5.2

threatened their potential realisation.³⁹ The result was that BAE's NIP offer was not properly evaluated:

*'The above situation led to negotiations with the supplier in order to replace certain projects. This is indicative of the fact that the NIP offer of BAE was not properly evaluated during the RFO phase.'*⁴⁰

129.8. On 8 July 1998 the consolidated scores were presented to the AASB.⁴¹ Two sets of results were presented to the AASB: one that included, and one that excluded, cost as a criterion. Where cost was included as a criterion, the final consolidated rankings indicated that the MB339FD was placed first, the Hawk 100 was placed second, the L159 was placed third and the Yak 130 was placed last. Where cost was excluded as a criterion, the Report notes, the Hawk was elevated to first. The MB339FD was then placed second, followed by the L159 in third and the Yak 130 in last place.⁴² Paragraph 4.6.2 of the Report stated that 'although the MB339FD was still the preferred option under the costed and non-costed options in terms of the military performance index, the Hawk was placed in an advantageous position under the non-costed option for the total evaluation.'⁴³

129.9. According to the minutes of an AASB meeting on 16 July 1998, the AASB recommended that the 'MB339FD be procured in accordance with the preference of SAAF within its envisaged fighter training system.'⁴⁴

³⁹ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.5.5.3

⁴⁰ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.5.5.5

⁴¹ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.5.7.4

⁴² *Ibid*, paragraph 4.5.7.3

⁴³ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.6.2

⁴⁴ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.6.4

129.10. On 21 August 1998, the Council on Defence was briefed on the recommendation of the AASB. At the meeting, the Chief of Acquisitions (Shaik) explained the difference between the prices of the MB339FD and the Hawk. The Secretary of Defence, according to the Report, ‘remarked that the cost of the Hawk would be twice that of the MB339FD, for an increase in performance of approximately 15%. Hence the recommendation of the AASB that the cheaper option be selected.’⁴⁵ However, this view was contradicted by the Minister of Defence, who ‘held the view that the operational qualities of the aircraft were only part of the consideration and the government had to decide whether or not to enter the European market, and if so, through which partner.’⁴⁶

129.11. According to the Report, on 31 August 1998 a special ministerial meeting was held. At this meeting, the ministers were provided with the costed and non-costed options. The minutes of the meeting recorded that ‘after a discussion it was decided by the Ministers present that the Hawk (Option B) [the non-costed option] should be recommended as the preferred option. This decision to recommend the Hawk was based on national strategic considerations for the future survival of the defence aviation sector and the best teaming up arrangements offered by the respective bidders. Strategically important industrial participation programmes offered with the best advantage to the state and local industries were also a determining factor in the final recommendations for the preferred bidders per programme.’⁴⁷

⁴⁵ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.6.5

⁴⁶ *Ibid*

⁴⁷ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.6.6

129.12. On 7 September 1998 the Secretary of Defence (General Pierre Steyn) directed a memorandum to the Chief of Acquisitions (Chippy Shaik). Steyn stated that he did not agree with the minutes quoted above. He said: ‘I question the completeness and accuracy of paragraph 11. I cannot recall that a decision was made. The merits of the Hawk and MB 339 were discussed. The fact that the MB 339 meets the SAAF LIFT requirements adequately (with reference to the pre-determined criteria) is not reflected. The Hawk is not the ‘best’ option from a military point of view – the fact that its acquisition cost could solicit substantially more IP apparently carries the day. The SAAF, however, will have to absorb considerably higher operating costs during its life cycle.’⁴⁸

130. Thus the Report found with regard to the LIFT evaluation, that:

130.1. The LIFT contenders were evaluated on a costed and non-costed basis.

130.2. The decision to evaluate without cost as a criterion was made by the Minister of Defence.

130.3. There were material concerns regarding the calculation of BAE’s NIP score related to the LIFT, and the NIP value assigned to BAE’s bid was overinflated.

130.4. When the NIP/DIP, technical and financing evaluations were consolidated, the MB339FD was ranked in first place when cost was included as a criterion; when cost was excluded as a criterion, the Hawk was placed first and the MB339FD second.

⁴⁸ *Ibid*, paragraph 4.6.12

- 130.5. A special ministerial meeting was held at which the costed and non-costed options were presented for discussion. At that meeting, the ministers decided to approve the non-costed option in which the Hawk was ranked in first place, and thus directed that BAE be selected as the preferred bidder to begin negotiations.
- 130.6. The content of this meeting was disputed by the Secretary of Defence, who asserted in a memorandum to the Chief of Acquisitions that while the matters were canvassed with the Ministers, no final decision was actually made to recommend BAE as the preferred bidder to supply the LIFT.

Selection of the Preferred Bidder – Submarines

131. The Report stated that there were numerous substantive problems in the assessment process that led to the selection of GSC as the preferred bidder, and with the bid of GSC itself.
132. In the review of the NIP evaluation conducted by the SDPP procurement teams, the Report found:
- 132.1. There were errors in the computation of the dollar value of GSC's offset offer, the effect of which was to increase the score granted to GSC for its offset component, albeit only of 1%⁴⁹
- 132.2. There were errors in the calculation of Fincantieri's NIP scores, the effect of which was to understate the offset score awarded to the company⁵⁰

⁴⁹ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.2.1

⁵⁰ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.2.2

- 132.3. The combined effect of the computation errors on the final NIP scores was marginal, although if the errors were corrected, the bidder DCN would have received a normalised score of 12 rather than 11.⁵¹
- 132.4. There was a difference between the total NIP offered by GSC in its bid and the NIP amount that it was finally contracted to deliver: the amount of NIP that GSC was to deliver according to the final contract was less than it had offered during the evaluation phase. This was material as Cabinet had decided to approve GSC as the preferred bidder based on the NIP amount offered in the evaluation phase, which proved to be more than GSC eventually delivered. A recalculation of the NIP scores of GSC and other bidders, based on what GSC was contracted to supply rather than what it originally offered, showed that while GSC's normalised score would have remained 100, Fincantieri's score would have increased to 14 from 10; Kockums would have increased to 20 from 14; and DCN's score would have increased to 16 from 11.⁵²
- 132.5. There were computation errors in the assessment of a major project submitted by GSC – a stainless steel plant at Coega. The effect of the computation error was to increase GSC's NIP value.
- 132.6. Once the various errors referred to above were corrected, the assessed total value of GSC's NIP offer was reduced from \$239 593 950 000 to \$147 703 624 000, while the value of Fincantieri's offer was increased from \$22 941 603 to \$24 218 618.⁵³ While GSC's normalised NIP score remained at 100, the scores

⁵¹ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.2.3

⁵² *Ibid*, Section 6.4.3

⁵³ *Ibid*, 6.4.4.4

awarded to Fincantieri increased from 10 to 16, Kockums from 14 to 23 and DCN from 11 to 19.

132.7. DCN's final NIP score with regard to the submarine evaluation was valued at only 50% of its submitted value. This was because DCN had submitted a parallel bid to supply the corvette, and had submitted the same suite of offset offers in both bids. The Report found that SOFCOM had the right and ability to communicate with bidders to clarify matters. SOFCOM could thus have contacted DCN to establish whether it wanted its offset offers to be evaluated as part of its corvette bid or as part of its submarine bid. DCN was however not contacted to clarify this matter. Instead, Chief of Acquisitions Chippy Shaik directed that DCN's NIP scores be split, with 50% attaching to the submarine bid, and 50% to the corvette bid. This had the effect of excluding 50% of DCN's offset offer in calculating the submarine bid.⁵⁴

133. With regard to the evaluation of the DIP domain, the Report noted that:

133.1. There were computation errors in the calculation of the DIP values of the different bidders.⁵⁵ Once the errors were corrected, GSC's DIP score should have been 25,10 rather than the 54 it was awarded; the Kockums score should have been 88,80 rather than the 93.28 awarded; and Fincantieri's DIP score should have been 89,60 rather than the 93,30 awarded. DCN's DIP score remained at a normalised 100.⁵⁶

⁵⁴ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.5.2

⁵⁵ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.6.12

⁵⁶ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.6.13

133.2. Most seriously, it was found that both GSC and Kockums had, in their bid, failed to comply with a critical DIP requirement.⁵⁷ This should have led to their exclusion from the evaluation process.⁵⁸ This led to the evaluation team, in particular Johan Van Dyk, head of Countertrade at Armscor, seeking legal advice on the validity of the bids. The legal opinion, provided by a Mr Hlahane, confirmed that both GSC and Kockums had failed to meet the critical DIP requirements.⁵⁹ Despite this legal opinion, Chippy Shaik and L Esterhuysen ordered that all bidders that had failed this critical requirement be allowed to rectify the problems and proceed to the next evaluation phase.⁶⁰ The Report summarised its findings as follows:

'It was observed with respect to the submarine program that only Fincantieri had fully complied with the critical criteria pertaining to the DIP. According to the value system, only Fincantieri should then have gone through to the second round of the DIP evaluation, as the only bidder that had fully complied with the critical criteria pertaining to the DIP evaluation.'

134. With regard to the scoring of the financing domain, the Report found serious errors that, if corrected, would have generated substantially different results. They related to the manner in which scores were awarded. Evaluators were asked to score bidders on various aspects of their financing bid from 1 (excellent) to 5 (poor). Thus the lower the total, the better the score. In some instances, bidders failed to comply and could not be given a score. Certain evaluators gave these elements a score of 0, rather than 5. This had the perverse effect that bidders who submitted bid elements that could not be evaluated due to non-compliance, received a better score.⁶¹ Importantly, the Report found that once this

⁵⁷ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.6.14

⁵⁸ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.6.19

⁵⁹ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.6.17 (a) – (c)

⁶⁰ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.6.17 (d)

⁶¹ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.7.6

error was corrected, the final scores awarded to the bidders were substantially different, as the table below indicates.⁶²

Bidder	Original Score	Original Ranking	Revised Score	Normalised Score	Revised Ranking
GSC	2,279	1	2,823	86.98	3
DCN	2,459	2	2,497	100	1
Fincantieri	2,621	3	2,663	93.37	2
Kockums	2,878	4	2,967	81.22	4

135. The Report noted on this point: ‘The recomputation indicates that DCN would have been placed first and Fincantieri second in the financing domain. GSC would have been placed third and not first as originally determined.’⁶³
136. In relation to the final evaluation domain, the establishment of the best military value, the Report raised concerns as to the weighting systems used and decisions made regarding the assumed cost of a critical segment. The Report noted that technical evaluation score consisted of three scored domains: the product performance evaluation, the logistics evaluation, and the engineering management evaluation. Each bidder was awarded a score on each of these domains. These scores were then divided by the quoted cost of the bidder in each domain to derive a further score. These scores were then added together according to a weight factor. The engineering management

⁶² *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.7.6 (d)

⁶³ *Ibid*

component was weighted at 6.54%; the integrated logistics support was weighted at 67.51%; and product performance was weighted at 25.95%.⁶⁴

137. In assessing the manner in which the scores were derived, the Report noted that GSC received a winning score in large part because it received a much larger score for its integrated logistics support offer. This, in turn, was due to the fact that it had quoted a cost of \$36m for integrated logistics support. This was considerably lower than the other three bidders. GSC's ILS cost was lower due to the failure of GSC to cost certain options. As such, the evaluator decided to 'arbitrarily' increase the cost of GSC's ILS offer by 75%. While this marginally decreased GSC's score, it still produced a result that placed GSC first in the technical evaluation. The Report noted:

*'The decision to allocate an additional 75% of the quoted logistic cost of the GSC, which was significantly less than the logistics costs offered by Fincantieri and DCN, was arbitrary. This additional 75%, amounting to \$27m, resulted in a total ILS cost of US\$63m for the GSC, compared to US\$111.18 million for Fincantieri and US\$113.47 million for DCN. Therefore, because the denominator for the ILS element in the formula for GSC was much less than the other bidders, and because of the impact of the weigh factor of 67.51% of the ILS component, the result was that GSC was effectively the preferred bidder in the overall technical evaluation on the basis of the value of \$63 million.'*⁶⁵

138. Despite these findings, the Joint Investigation Report concluded that, in relation to the submarine selection, 'there is no evidence to indicate that any individual influenced the selection process.'⁶⁶ This finding appears to be contradicted by the evidence of serious irregularities presented in the chapter. I submit that this apparent inconsistency required the Commission to investigate this issue in order to establish the truth of the matter.

Selection of the Preferred Bidder – Corvettes

⁶⁴ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.4.8.4

⁶⁵ *Ibid*, paragraphs 6.4.8.10 – 6.4.8.11

⁶⁶ *Ibid*, paragraph 6.8.8

139. The Report found numerous serious problems in the process that led to the selection of the German Frigate Consortium as the preferred bidder to supply the corvette platform:

139.1. In assessing the technical evaluation, the Joint Investigation Team noted that some of the bidders ‘did not conform to the critical minimum performance criteria, as stipulated in the value system.’⁶⁷ The bidders that failed to meet the minimum criteria were DCN, GEC and GFC. Indeed, of the four bidders which bid in the RFO phase, ‘only Bazan complied with the minimum performance criteria.’⁶⁸

139.2. The Report found that despite these non-conformances, which should have led to the exclusion of these bidders, they were forwarded to the next round of evaluations:

‘Despite these non-conformances, the above offers were nevertheless evaluated in the second round. No evidence of approval of such a decision could be found during the forensic investigation. Upon enquiries made to the co-Chairperson of SOFCOM, Mr Shaik, regarding these non-conformances, indicated that he was not aware of these failures to conform. He referred the investigators to the technical evaluation team.’⁶⁹

139.3. The Report noted similar concerns with regard to the evaluation of the DIP component of the bids. It noted that ‘several calculation errors were found in the scores allocated to certain bidders.’ When the errors were corrected, the scores awarded to the various bidders was changed, although the DIP rankings were unmoved: ‘... no change occurred in the final ranking. In terms of the calculation performed during the forensic investigation, the normalised score

⁶⁷ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.3.3.5 (a)

⁶⁸ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.3.3.5 (a) (v)

⁶⁹ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.3.3.5 (a) (iv)

decreased for DCN, GEC and GEC by 4,1 and 10 points respectively. This change did not have an effect on the final consolidated ranking where the three evaluation criteria were combined.⁷⁰

139.4. Most importantly, GFC, the eventual winner of the corvette bid, ‘did not comply with the minimum criterion specified in the DIP value system...’⁷¹ As a result, ‘GFC should have been disqualified from proceeding to the next round of evaluation.’⁷²

139.5. To overcome the flaw in their bid, GFC were given the opportunity to submit additional information that brought them in line with the minimum criteria. This was ‘clearly a deviation from the value system instructions.’⁷³ Indeed, it was reported that that Johan Van Dyk had sought a legal opinion from Armscor’s counsel, which confirmed GFC’s non-compliance.⁷⁴ The evaluation team was also of the opinion that GFC should be excluded.⁷⁵

139.6. Nevertheless, GFC were allowed to submit additional information. The Report notes that this decision appeared to have been taken by the co-Chairpersons of SOFCOM, and that they failed to inform or check this with other members of SOFCOM:

‘There is no evidence from the minutes of SOFCOM that the memorandum directed to SOFCOM chairpersons had, at any stage, been submitted to the entire committee. In the absence of such evidence, it would appear that the chairpersons took a decision to condone the mentioned non-compliance without the approval of the committee. The

⁷⁰ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.3.5.4 (b)

⁷¹ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.3.5.4 (c) (i)

⁷² *Ibid*

⁷³ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.3.5.4 (c) (ii)

⁷⁴ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.3.5.4 (c) (iv)

⁷⁵ *Ibid*

*decision had a far-reaching impact on the eventual selection of the preferred bidder for the corvettes, which was GFC. Upon enquiry about this decision, Mr. Shaik indicated that this decision was taken by them in their capacities as Chief of Acquisitions of DoD and CEO of Armscor. His authority, according to him, vested in his management delegation from DoD.*⁷⁶

139.7. With regard to the evaluation of the financing domain, the Report stated that all bidders had failed to meet the ‘minimum critical criteria as stipulated in the value system.’⁷⁷ As with other domains, this should have led to the exclusion of all bidders. However, ‘a decision was taken on 3 June 1998 by SOFCOM that all bids will be evaluated’ despite these non-conformances.⁷⁸

139.8. The Report also pointed out the following features of the corvette selection process, all of which raise questions about the correctness and probity of the evaluation process:

‘Further observations with regard to the selection process are that:

- *Bazan was the only bidder that complied with all the critical minimum criteria in respect of technical and DIP evaluation.*
- *Bazan obtained the highest military value and DIP scores.*
- *Bazan provided the highest percentage of DIP and NIP in relation to the contract price.*
- *Bazan offered the lowest price of the four bidders.*

*GFC, however, was nominated the preferred bidder on the basis of their NIP offer. This is despite the fact that NIP is not ascertainable in terms of achievability.*⁷⁹

Selection of Subcontractors

⁷⁶ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.3.5.4 (c) (iv)

⁷⁷ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.3.7.3 (h)

⁷⁸ *Ibid*

⁷⁹ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.3.5.4 (i)

140. In addition to its findings regarding the correctness of the process in the selection of the primary contractors, the Report made significant findings regarding the selection of subcontractors. This is a highly salient issue as members of the Inter-Ministerial Committee claimed that the state through the SDPP process had played no role in selecting subcontractors, and that the selection of subcontractors was performed entirely by the primary contractors.
141. The Report found that ‘in at least two instances where a tender process was followed, the basic principles of fairness and open competition appear not have been followed, viz:
- 141.1. The selection of the supplier of engines for the LUH;
- 141.2. The selection of the supplier of gearboxes for the corvettes.
142. The Report concluded that entire process pertaining to the abovementioned instances, from soliciting through to adjudication of the relevant tenders can be criticized. The facts and circumstances show that the project teams and senior personnel in the employ of Armscor and DoD played a significant role in these instances of the selection of subcontractors, apparently because of technical and strategic considerations. Complaints were lodged by the competitors against the process followed for the selection of these subcontractors.’⁸⁰

Conflict of Interest – Schamin ‘Chippy’ Shaik

⁸⁰ *Ibid*, paragraphs 10.2.4.4 and 10.2.4.5

143. The Joint Investigation Team was tasked with investigating whether the Chief of Acquisitions, Schamin ‘Chippy’ Shaik, had taken part in any part of the SDPP process in which a company owned by his brother, Schabir, was discussed or was otherwise germane to proceedings. The Report found that ‘there was a conflict of interest with regard to the position held and role played by the Chief of Acquisitions of DoD, Mr S Shaik, by virtue of his brother’s interest in the Thomson Group and ADS [African Defence Systems], which he held through Nkobi Holdings. Mr Shaik, in his capacity as Chief of Acquisitions, declared his conflict of interest in December 1998 to the PCB, but continued to take part in process that led to the ultimate awarding of contracts to the said companies. He did not recuse himself properly.’⁸¹
144. This finding was amplified in the following chapter of the Report, which dealt specifically with allegations of irregularities arising out of the selection processes related to the corvette combat suite, which was due to be provided in part by ADS. The findings in this regard were equally damning:

‘Mr Shaik chaired most of the PCB [Project Control Board] meetings. He disclosed a conflict of interest at the second PCB meeting and indicated that he would recuse himself from decisions regarding the Combat Suite, but not from the meeting.

His recusal was no recusal at all. It appears he mostly remained present during discussions of the Combat Suite and that he also, on occasion, took part in discussions on the topic.

Mr Shaik’s presence at certain meetings of the PCB, even though he declared a possible conflict of interest, created a perception of impropriety. The mere fact that he remained in the room and that he made certain inputs could have created the belief that he could have influenced certain decisions in favour of ADS or Thomson-CSF, as some of the other members of the Board might have regarded his presence as intimidating.’⁸²

⁸¹ *Ibid*, paragraph 10.5.4

⁸² *Ibid*, paragraphs 11.11.8.1 – 11.11.8.3

Allegations of Irregularity in the Selection of the System Management System (Corvette Combat Suite)

145. The Joint Investigation Team was tasked with investigating allegations by Richard Young that his company, C²I², had lost the contracts to supply certain subcontracts related to the corvette combat suite in irregular circumstances. The two subcontracts were for the provision of an Integrated Management System (IMS) and a System Management System (SMS).
146. The findings with regards to the IMS were lengthy and, at times, contradictory. I do not deal with them here. However, with regard to the SMS subcontract, the Report found:

‘ADS was the only supplier nominated or listed for the SMS. ADS submitted its first quote for the SMS on 15 March 1999 for R64.73 million. On 7 April 1999, ADS submitted a lower quote for R37.64 million. The JPT thereafter requested the GFC to obtain competitive quotes, which resulted in a further quote being obtained from ADS, and a quote also being obtained from C²I². ADS then, on 15 April 1999, submitted its third quote for an amount of R29,647 million. C²I² submitted a quote for R30,04 million. All quotes were submitted to the GFC.

ADS therefore had three chances to quote. Their third offer was R35,08 million than their first quote, and R390 000 less than that of C²I². ADS was awarded the contract.

It is clear that the first ADS quotation was inflated. Furthermore, ADS was given the opportunity of lowering its tender of R64.73 million for the SMS to just below that of C²I² over a period of more than a month. C²I² was given a maximum of four days to submit its tender. This creates the impression that C²I² was merely requested to quote in order to bring down ADS’s [sic] price.’⁸³

THE DRAFT AUDITOR GENERAL’S REPORT

⁸³ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.11.5.1 – 11.11.5.3

147. The detail and evidence in the draft version of the Auditor General’s Report were substantially more voluminous, and in most instances more critical of the SDPP procurement process.
148. In this section of this affidavit, I highlight the material that was in the draft AG report but excised in the Joint Investigation Report. I do not attempt to summarise the totality of the material in the draft AG Report, but rather draw attention to significant additional material that sheds further light on the findings outlined in the discussion above.
149. Unless otherwise stated, the version of the draft AG Report discussed here is the version that appears to have been compiled on 18 October 2001. This was shortly before the submission of the document to the Inter-Ministerial Committee. This appears to be the most complete version of the draft AG Report. This is demonstrated by, *inter alia*, the cogency and consistency of the evidence and findings, in addition to the document formatting that closely mirrored that adopted in the final Joint Investigation Report.

Selection of the Preferred Bidder - ALFA

150. As noted above, there was no competitive evaluation of the financing domain for the ALFA, as Dassault and DASA failed to submit financing proposals. The Joint Investigation Report noted that the minutes of an AAC meeting of 13 July 1998 recorded that DASA and Dassault had failed to submit their financing proposals ‘notwithstanding repeated requests’, but did not comment on this claim.⁸⁴ The draft AG Report had cast doubt on this claim, stating ‘the ‘repeated requests’ mentioned in the minutes could not be confirmed during the investigation. Letters have been forwarded to bidders concerned,

⁸⁴ *Ibid*, para 4.6.3.1

requesting them to confirm that they have been requested again to provide finance offers.’⁸⁵

Selection of the Preferred Bidder – LIFT

151. While the draft AG Report included most, if not all, of the detail subsequently included in the Joint Investigation Report regarding the LIFT evaluation and selection, the findings were fundamentally different:

151.1. The Joint Investigation Report was silent on whether the Minister of Defence, Joe Modise, had materially impacted on the selection process regarding the ALFA and LIFT. This was particularly notable in light of the claims then in the public domain that the Minister was conflicted by virtue of his ownership in the shares of the company Conlog, which was due to receive business flowing from BAE’s NIP offer. The draft AG Report, however, had made clear and unambiguous findings (which appear to have direct relevance to paragraph 1.5 of the Commission’s terms of reference). It stated:

‘There is an indication that the former Minister of Defence could have influenced the decisions of role-players in the process, for example:

During the 1997 Council of Defence approved the ALFA be included in the SDPs as part of a 2-tier system. This was to replace the Impala and Cheetah/Mirage with a fighter/trainer aircraft. During a meeting of the SAAF Command Council on 17 November 1997, after having received the results of the RFI evaluation, the Council concluded that a 3-tier system was essential to satisfy the requirements of the SAAF. However, the minutes of the meeting indicate that the Minister of Defence had taken a decision to revert a 3-tier system.

After the evaluation results for the LIFT RFI in April 1998, the former Minister cautioned the members of a joint Armaments Acquisition Steering Board (AASB), Armaments Acquisition Council (AAC)

⁸⁵ Draft Auditor General’s Report Dated 18 October 2001, paragraph 5.9.7.2

meeting of 30 April 1998 that a visionary approach should not be excluded, as the decision on the acquisition of a new fighter trainer aircraft would impact on the RSA defence industry's chances to be part of the global defence market through partnerships with major international defence companies, in this case European companies...

According to the minute of a special SAAF Command Council meeting held on 29 June 1998, a separate recommendation is required where cost is not taken into account, as per a request of the Minister of Defence. According to a Project Study Report, he had also requested that cost not be the only consideration when recommending a LIFT contender for final selection. By not taking cost into account, British Aerospace (BAE) was favoured during the technical evaluation of the LIFT. After evaluation of the RFO for LIFT, the AASB recommendation was for the MB339FD. According to the minutes of the CoD meeting held on 21 August 1998, the Secretary of Defence remarked that the Hawk 100 doubled the cost of the LIFT aircraft for an increase in performance of approximately 15% - hence the AASB recommendation that the cheaper option be recommended. During the meeting the Minister said that the availability of funds was secondary and the amount of investment coming in was of primary importance. He said "we must not prejudge – let the politicians decide." This viewpoint of the Minister had an influence on the final selection of BAE (Hawk 100) as the preferred bidder.⁸⁶

- 151.2. The Joint Investigation Report found that the decision to select the LIFT using a non-costed approach, while unusual, was neither unlawful nor irregular. This finding did not appear in the draft AG Report. The draft AG Report had suggested a different view. It had stated:

'During the investigation it became apparent that, during the technical, DIP, NIP and financial evaluations, as well as during the negotiation phase, preference was given to BAe/SAAB...'⁸⁷

'Furthermore, during the investigation it became apparent that preference was given to BAe/SAAB by making changes to value systems midway through the process. This caused the Hawk aircraft to be ranked first, followed by the MB339FD. The MB339FD could have been acquired much cheaper whilst also meeting the SAAF LIFT requirements adequately.'⁸⁸

⁸⁶ *Ibid*, paragraph 5.12.1.1 – 5.12.1.4

⁸⁷ *Ibid*, paragraph 5.12.2

⁸⁸ *Ibid*, paragraph 5.13

151.3. The draft AG Report had also appeared to cast serious doubt on the probity of the procurement process that led to the selection of the LIFT aircraft:

*'The relevant bodies with authority should make proper recommendations to ensure that the Cabinet does not have to decide on the best acquisition options as was decided by the AAC. This in essence meant that the entire acquisition process for LIFT was a fruitless exercise.'*⁸⁹

Selection of the Preferred Bidders – ALFA and LIFT (Conclusion)

152. In the 'overall conclusions' in the first chapter of the draft AG Report, the following two findings had been noted:

152.1. 'The findings of the joint investigation support the majority of the key findings by the AG as contained in his Special Review dated 15 September 2000

152.2. There were fundamental flaws in the selection of BAE/SAAB as the preferred bidder for the LIFT & ALFA program.'⁹⁰

⁸⁹ *Ibid*, paragraph 5.14.10

⁹⁰ *Ibid*, paragraph 1.8.1 and 1.8.2

Selection of the Preferred Bidder – Submarines

153. With regard to the NIP evaluation, in addition to the problems described in the Joint Investigation Report, the draft AG Report had noted:

153.1. The evaluation of the NIP bid consisted of evaluation team members assessing the business plans and other data submitted by the bidders, and entering this data onto an evaluation sheet. However, it emerged that there was no moderation of this process: ‘Individual team members performed these tasks with respect to the various offers received from the bidders of the six different programmes. Based on interviews with Ms Jogessar and Ms de Risi we understand that this process involved only one team member evaluating and quantifying the information furnished by a particular bidder. There was no independent check by another evaluation team member of the credits awarded by the allocated evaluator. This was a significant weakness in the process, as the reasonableness of the evaluation results attained has not been checked. It would be expected that a project of this magnitude would have required that at least two evaluators conduct the evaluation of a single bidder independently, whereafter the results would be compared and moderated.’⁹¹

153.2. In addition, it had been questioned whether the evaluators described above had the sufficient skills to conduct the NIP evaluation: ‘It was noted that expertise of the evaluation team members may not have been sufficient or appropriate. In this regard we draw attention to our interviews with various evaluation team members, where it was specifically stated during one of the consultations that

⁹¹ *Ibid*, para 7.2.11.7

this was the first time that this team member conducted an evaluation of this nature. In addition, all team members interviewed made reference to significant time constraints under which they were required to conform. In particular one team member stated that the time allocation did not enable proper completion of the economic evaluation schedules required in this phase.⁹²

153.3. There was a significant and potentially prejudicial difference between the amount of IP offered by GSC and that which was eventually contracted for. This was because, after the RFO evaluation process was completed and GSC was confirmed as the preferred supplier, it was decided to reduce the number of submarines to be acquired from 4 to 3. As a result of the change, GSC reduced its NIP offer at the same time as it agreed to a reduced price. The draft AG Report had noted two serious implications of this. First, ‘the cabinet decision may have been based on inflated information in view of the subsequent reduction in the value of NIP contracted for.’ Second, ‘prejudice towards unsuccessful bidders could exist, as the reduced value of NIP eventually contracted for did not take into account the impact that this could have had on the original NIP evaluation. Had these final contracted figures been utilised for the purposes of the NIP evaluation, it is conceivable that a different result might well have been obtained and it is therefore likely that a different bidder might have been identified as the preferred bidder.’⁹³

⁹²*Ibid*

⁹³ *Ibid*, paragraph 7.2.17

153.4. With regard to the financial evaluation, and in addition to the manifest problems described in the Joint Investigation Report, the draft AG Report had noted that:

153.4.1. The financial evaluation sheets compiled by Ms Phillipa Barstowe had been altered using correcting fluid. This was potentially a significant problem: ‘The value system specifically prohibits the use of correcting fluid on the evaluation worksheets. We could find no evidence that this amendment had been properly authorised. There possibility therefore exists that the final results might have been manipulated deliberately in view of the unauthorised use of correcting fluid.’

153.4.2. In totality, the effect of the many computation errors and other problems described in the draft AG Report (and mostly reported in the Joint Investigation Report) was profound in terms of who emerged as the preferred bidder in the selection process. Indeed, when the AG’s office conducted a recalculation of the scores according to more reasonable and correct criteria, GSC, instead of emerging the winning bidder, was placed in third. DCN of France was the winning bidder according to the new calculation. The draft report had noted that ‘the cumulative effect of the adjustments highlighted in this report indicates that a different bidder might have been selected.’⁹⁴ This was stated in a different draft from that which I have quoted thus far. The table below was not included in the Joint Investigation Report, even though

⁹⁴ Draft Auditor General’s Report, Undated, paragraph 7.9.2

that Report provided much of the underlying mathematical calculations. The exclusion of this table obscured a damning fact regarding the selection of the submarine, which could have led to significant controversy. The draft AG Report had provided the following table by way of illustration:

Recalculated and Corrected Scores for the Submarine Contract as per the Auditor General⁹⁵

Bidder	Total IP Value	Military Value Index	Financial Index	Best Value	Revised Ranking	Original Ranking
GSC (Germany)	96	88	87	95.8	3	1
Kockums (Sweden)	82	71	81	82.7	4	2
Fincantieri (Italy)	79	100	93	96.1	2	3
DCN (France)	100	83	100	100	1	4

154. The draft AG Report had raised a series of ancillary concerns that were excluded from the Joint Investigation Report. They included the following:

154.1. The draft AG Report found that J J Van Dyk of Armscor’s DIP Section had directed a memorandum dated 8 April 1999 to Chippy Shaik indicating that a local defence supplier had queried the selection of the company Zeiss as a supplier for the submarine periscopes from a DIP benefit point of view. A

⁹⁵*Ibid*

second supplier, Kollmorgan, was considered by the local supplier to offer a better DIP package. The memorandum asked the Chief of Acquisitions (Shaik) to indicate the preferred supplier. Shaik approved Zeiss on 1 May 1999. This was also signed by L Swan on 6 May 1999. While this was not irregular, it is further evidence that individuals and decision-making bodies within DoD/Armcor played an active role in decisions concerning the selection of subcontractors. It contradicts the claim that the prime contractor was responsible for the selection of subcontractors and that no individuals from DoD/Armcor or the DTI were able to influence the process.

154.2. The draft AG Report indicated that a memorandum dated 14 October 1997 had been discovered, indicating that one JR Mathers had provided ‘inputs on the development of the value system of the submarine program.’ Later correspondence discovered by the AG’s office indicated that ‘Mathers was communicating information pertaining to the RFO via JRM Maritime Consulting’. This information was being communicated to a member of the GSC consortium, HDW. The Report had found that ‘the fact that Mathers has communicated with a bidder while having had access to the value system indicates a degree of impropriety has occurred.’⁹⁶ The Debevoise & Plimpton Report, to which I refer below, indicated that Mathers had entered into consultancy contracts with a member of the GSC consortium, Ferrostaal.

154.3. The AG’s office had reviewed the minutes of an industry group, the South African Industry Submarine Cluster Group Consortium (SASubClub). The minutes ‘suggested that attempts by Mr S Shaik and R Adml Howell to facilitate

⁹⁶ Draft Auditor General’s Report Dated 18 October 2001, paragraph 7.6.1

meetings between SASUBCLUB and ADS with a view to securing projects relating to the submarine acquisition. The minutes referred to related to meetings held between June 1998 and August 1998, which coincided with the dates when the determination of preferred bidders was being confirmed.⁹⁷ This is a serious claim: it is that two senior members of the acquisition team responsible for overseeing the selection of the preferred bidder for the submarine were actively attempting to assist a potential subcontract bidder, ADS, which was to eventually become partly owned by the brother of the Chief of Acquisitions, to secure contracts in a contract over which they were supposed to provide neutral and objective oversight and over which they wielded considerable decision-making power.

Selection of the Preferred Bidder – Corvettes

155. With regard to the evaluation of the financing domain, and in addition to what was noted in the Joint Investigation, the draft AG Report had stated that:

155.1. The AG's office was concerned that, in addition to the non-conformance of bidders with critical minimum criteria in their financing offers, those conducting the evaluation of the financing domain may have lacked the necessary expertise to do so properly: 'it is important to note that the non-conformances as recorded by the evaluators vary amount the evaluators for any particular bidder. Instances were noted where other evaluators indicated a non-conformance by some evaluators as a conformance. Such inconsistencies

⁹⁷ *Ibid*, 18/10/2001, paragraph 7.6.2

brought to question the understanding the evaluators had of the evaluation and therefore the results of the actual evaluation.’⁹⁸

155.2. In addition, the AG’s office stated that ‘no review of the evaluation results was performed, as was confirmed by one of the evaluators, Mrs. B Potgieter. Taking into the inconsistencies noted in paragraph 8.1.1.1 (b) [quoted above], further discrepancies might not have been identified and corrected. This might have had an influence on the financing evaluation results.’⁹⁹

Selection of Subcontractors

156. With regard to the selection of subcontractors, the draft AG Report had provided considerable additional detail of at least two instances where Armscor/DoD was directly involved in the selection of subcontractors, namely the selection of the engines for the LUH contract and gearboxes for the corvettes. In both instances, the selection process was materially flawed. With regard to the selection of the engine for the LUH, which was not described except in passing in the Joint Investigation Report, it was noted that:

156.1. Agusta presented two engine options to Armscor, namely, the Pratt & Whitney 207C and the Turbomeca Arrius 2K2.¹⁰⁰

156.2. During a meeting on 3 December 1998, Armscor requested that Agusta conduct a trade-off study between the two engines. The study was to ‘compare the

⁹⁸ *Ibid*, paragraph 8.11.1.1 (b)

⁹⁹ *Ibid*, paragraph 8.11.4 (g)

¹⁰⁰ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.5.1

technical characteristics, costs and industrial participation proposed from each of the two engine manufacturers.’¹⁰¹

156.3. Agusta recommended, based on a 34 page study of the issue, that the Pratt and Whitney engine be selected. It was shown that the Turbomeca engine was more expensive and would thus increase the cost to the SANDF. Pratt & Whitney also offered better DIP value. It was additionally noted that the Pratt & Whitney engine had been successfully installed on over 60 A109 helicopters by Agusta, ‘resulting in a high level of confidence in handling and supporting this engine.’¹⁰²

156.4. On receipt of Agusta’s report, Armscor and DoD decided to undertake their own evaluation of the offers. A project team was appointed to undertake a technical evaluation. The project team produced a report dated the 24th of June 1999. This report concurred with Agusta’s report and recommended the selection of the Pratt & Whitney engine, noting *inter alia* that the Turbomeca engine was more expensive, still under development and thought to have timescale and technical risks.¹⁰³

156.5. An analysis of the DIP and NIP offers of the two engines was conducted by Armscor personnel. The combined results found that Pratt & Whitney was overall the best bidder with regard to DIP and NIP, receiving a total normalised score of 100 against the 84 awarded to Turbomeca.¹⁰⁴

¹⁰¹ *Ibid*

¹⁰² *Ibid*, para 11.5.5.2

¹⁰³ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.8.2 and 11.5.8.3

¹⁰⁴ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.10.3

- 156.6. Upon the presentation of this scoring, Llew Swan, who presumably oversaw the process, requested that a second evaluation be undertaken, this time taking into account a project involving an investment by Turbomeca in Denel Airmotive. Swan's intervention was recorded in a hand-written note by Mr J Van Dyk dated 12 March 1999.¹⁰⁵ Upon evaluation of the information, Pratt & Whitney again received the highest score – indeed, it increased its score as Turbomeca obtained a newly normalised score of 78 versus 84 previously.¹⁰⁶
- 156.7. Remarkably, a third evaluation of the same data was again requested, on the basis that Turbomeca's acquisition of Denel Airmotive might not have been reflected. Again, Pratt and Whitney won the evaluation, although Turbomeca's score was increased to 85.¹⁰⁷
- 156.8. Three months later, a fourth and final evaluation was undertaken. According to this new evaluation, the results were reversed, with Turbomeca now receiving a score of 100 and Pratt & Whitney receiving a score of 94.
- 156.9. On 3 August 1999, a special meeting of the Helicopter Control Board (HPCB) was convened to discuss the engine selection results. At that meeting it was decided that no decision could be made, and that the choice would be presented to Cabinet for a final decision on the engine.¹⁰⁸ This was repeated at a further HPCB meeting on 24 August 1999.¹⁰⁹ However, the minutes of a meeting of the Board on 22 September 1999 merely indicated that 'the engine selection for the LUH was performed and the engine decided upon was the Turbomeca Arrius

¹⁰⁵ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.10.5

¹⁰⁶ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.10.8

¹⁰⁷ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.10.8

¹⁰⁸ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.10.12

¹⁰⁹ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.10.14

2K2.’¹¹⁰ The AG’s office, however, could find no evidence that the matter had been referred to the Inter Ministerial Committee or Cabinet for a decision.¹¹¹

156.10. This led the draft AG Report to conclude that ‘the facts and circumstances relating to the selection of the subcontractor for the supply of engines for the LUH showed that the process leading to the awarding of the contract to Turbomeca was irregular.’¹¹² In addition, the draft Report found that ‘direct intervention by Mr L Swan led to several re-evaluations that ultimately resulted in the contract being awarded to Turbomeca.’¹¹³

156.10.1. As a result of these events, a local representative of Pratt & Whitney lodged a formal complaint.

156.10.2. The draft AG Report also included a serious allegation regarding the conduct and approach of Chippy Shaik and Llew Swan: ‘during consultations with witnesses it was alleged that Messrs L Swan and S Shaik had intimidated certain staff members who had been opposed to the awarding of the contract to Turbomeca. The staff members concerned had been threatened with dismissal if they dared to openly oppose the said two persons.’¹¹⁴

156.11. With regard to the selection of the gearbox for the corvettes, which was not described except in passing in the Joint Investigation Report, it was noted that:

¹¹⁰ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.10.14

¹¹¹ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.10.15

¹¹² *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.11.1

¹¹³ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.11.2

¹¹⁴ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.11.4

156.11.1. On 8 June 1999, a meeting of the ‘decision-making’ Project Control Board meeting was convened. At the meeting a ‘summary of supplier decision made by the PCB’ was presented and the suppliers on the list ratified. The suppliers on the list included MAAG, which was listed as the approved supplier for the corvette gearboxes.¹¹⁵

156.11.2. On 29 June 1999, Mr L Swan informed GFC of this fact.

156.11.3. However, minutes of the PCB of 24 August 1999 indicate that this decision was under renewed consideration. The meeting was informed that while the MAAG gearbox was the approved and selected option, a competitor, RENK, would ‘provide much needed work for Gear Ratio, a division of Reumech-OMC.’ The Chief of Acquisitions stated that if both suppliers met the requirements, the eventual decision would be decided by DIP related issues. The Chief of Acquisitions ordered the project team to ‘take the lead in determining this requirement.’¹¹⁶

156.12. It is notable that before this decision was made, it appears that Armscor had already asked the prime contractor to consider using the RENK instead of MAAG gearbox. This was confirmed in a telefax dated 12 August 1999 from Blohm & Voss GmbH (a member of the consortium/prime contractor) to J Van Dyk of Armscor, in which the request to consider RENK over MAAG was

¹¹⁵ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.12.1

¹¹⁶ *Ibid*, paragraph, 11.12.4

discussed. In that telefax, the prime contractor confirmed that MAAG had ‘been chosen for technical reasons.’¹¹⁷

156.13. On 6 September 1999, J J Van Dyk directed a memorandum to L Swan and S Shaik. The memorandum claimed that RENK was offering a more substantial DIP package, and in particular that it was directing all its business to Gear Ratio. The memorandum stated that Gear Ratio played an important role in the maintenance of certain SANDF defence equipment, and that the company had struggled financially due to a lack of orders and would potentially have to be ‘mothballed.’ The memorandum stated that selecting RENK would ‘provide a lifeline for maintaining the capabilities (and to some extent the capacities) of Gear Ratio in support of the SANDF’s logistic support.’¹¹⁸ This memorandum had been presented to L Swan and S Shaik prior to a PCB meeting on 6 October.¹¹⁹

156.14. At the PCB meeting on 6 October 1999, it was minuted that the PCB ratified the selection of the RENK gearbox as the preferred option, and that this was based on the DIP evaluation and, in particular, that ‘the RENK option provided work to Gear Ratio which is considered a strategic industry for the SA army.’¹²⁰

156.15. As a result of these events, MAAG’s representative filed a complaint.

156.16. The draft Auditor General’s report found:

¹¹⁷ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.12.5

¹¹⁸ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.12.8

¹¹⁹ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.12.9

¹²⁰ *Ibid*, Paragraph 11.5.12.9

‘the view expressed by the representative of MAAG in his letter of complaint appears to be well founded. They stated the following:

Arm Scor was in favour of RENK from the beginning and decided to step in when the contract did not go RENK’s way.

When Arm Scor named the two companies Reumech and Gear Ratio in their letter they showed that they were no longer neutral.

Arm Scor is trying to keep Gear Ratio financially viable. Gear Ratio has been supplying Arm Scor with RENK gearboxes...’¹²¹

156.17. The draft AG Report noted, once more, that ‘this is clear example of how Arm Scor became involved in the selection of subcontractors. Its claim that this issue was left entirely to the prime contractors is therefore not sustainable.’¹²²

157. I submit that it is clear from what I have said above that in a variety of reports, there were very serious allegations of misconduct in the SDPP. Some of them were contained in the draft Report of the Auditor General. I submit that these allegations went to the heart of the matters which the Commission was required to investigate.

158. For the reasons set out in the next parts of this affidavit, I submit that the Commission failed to carry out the task which it was by law required to perform. I stress that the Applicants do not ask the Court to find that the Commission reached the ‘wrong’ conclusions. Rather, we assert that the Commission did not undertake the enquiry which was required of it. The fact that some of its findings are inexplicable is symptomatic of its failure to carry out the task which it was by law required to perform.

THE FAILURE OF THE COMMISSION TO GATHER RELEVANT MATERIAL, CALL MATERIAL WITNESSES, AND INVESTIGATE PROPERLY EVIDENCE AND ALLEGATIONS THAT WERE BEFORE IT OR MADE AVAILABLE TO IT

¹²¹ *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.13.1

¹²² *Ibid*, paragraph 11.5.13.3

Failure to access and/or consider evidence emanating from criminal investigations: the shipping containers

159. Material emanating from the DSO and DPCI investigations into the SDPP was stored in shipping containers on premises controlled by DPCI.¹²³ On 11 August 2011, the *City Press* newspaper carried an article by journalists Athandiwe Saba and Charl du Plessis. The article claimed that:

“When the arms deal commission of inquiry convened its first public hearings on Monday, it was doing so without having scrutinised more than 3 million pages of documents, which have been gathering dust in these containers at the Hawks’ Pretoria headquarters. City Press can reveal that the Arms Procurement Commission, appointed by President Jacob Zuma in November 2011, has been so “overwhelmed” by the more than 4 million pages of documents provided to it by the Hawks that it has disregarded most of it. Three independent sources with knowledge of the commission’s work have confirmed that the Hawks are storing about 4.7 million pages of documentation that have been collected in successive criminal investigations by their predecessor, the Scorpions...

The three sources have confirmed that only about 1.3 million pages, which relate to the Scorpions’ investigation of corruption charges against Zuma and Shaik, have been digitally scanned on to a hard drive that was provided to the commission.

The documents are housed in three shipping containers at the Hawks’ headquarters.¹²⁴

160. The following day, the Commission spokesperson issued a statement disputing the ‘thrust’ of the article:

The thrust of the article is that this Commission is disregarding vital evidence gathered by the erstwhile Scorpions in their investigations of the SDPP and comprising massive documentation which is stored in shipping containers at the headquarters of the Hawks. It is alleged that the Commission is avoiding this evidence because it implicates people associated with the ruling party. This is cited as part of the so-called second or secret agenda that the Commission’s chairperson and its head of legal research are alleged to be pursuing.

¹²³ ‘Arms Deal’s Top Secret Graveyard’, *City Press*, 11 August 2013

¹²⁴ *Ibid*

The article is riddled with half-truths and is misleading to say the least. The simple facts are set out hereunder.

The Commission is fully aware of these documents. The reasons why we have not collected and analyzed them are, firstly, that we do not have sufficient safe storage facilities and, secondly, the state in which the documents are, where there are no indexes etc. The documents needed to be scanned and reduced to electronic format. We can confirm we took possession of some of these documents precisely because they were in hard drives.

*The Commission was fully briefed by some of the officers who were involved in the investigations and are au fait with the contents of these documents and doubt was expressed whether the bulk of them would be of any assistance to the Commission's investigations. The Commission then had to decide whether to embark on a time consuming and costly exercise of scanning documents which may turn out to be of no use to the Commission or to rather lead evidence of the relevant officers who would be better placed to know which of the documents are relevant and would be able to refer to them. We chose the latter course.'*¹²⁵

161. The statement concludes by stating that, notwithstanding the above, the Commission 'nonetheless decided to proceed to scan the documents and service providers are being engaged to do that'.¹²⁶

162. Volume 1 of the Commission's Report indicates, however, that the substance of the City Press report was accurate. It indicates that the Commission did not fully examine the evidence in its possession that emanated from the investigations that were undertaken by the DSO and taken over by DPCI. Volume 1 of the Report states the following regarding the material in the containers:

On 21 May 2012, the Head of the DPCI advised the Commission that due to the extraordinary volume of documents in its possession, a practical process needed to be devised to ensure that all relevant information is provided to the Commission. On 13 July 2012, the Commission conducted an on-site inspection at the DPCI offices in Silverton and was shown information relating to all the legs of the SDPP investigation. This included documents garnered in preparation for court proceedings; bank statements; forensic reports; requests for MLA directed to various countries; and transcripts of interviews conducted

¹²⁵ Media Statement Issued by William Baloyi, Spokesperson: Arms Procurement Commission, 12 August 2013, <http://www.armscomm.org.za/media/20130812-ms-response-to-City-Press.pdf>

¹²⁶ *Ibid*

in terms of section 28 of the NPA Act. All the information was contained in three proverbial Maersk-sized containers and ran into millions of pages. On this day, the DPCI formally handed over the documentation to the Commission. However, due to the limited storage facilities at the Commission's offices, the Commission could not take physical possession of the documentation. On 1 June 2012, the Commission requested an inventory of all the documentation contained in the ship containers and a briefing by officials who were involved in the investigations. On 26 June 2012, the Commission was informed by Major General JW Meiring that the DPCI did not have a complete inventory of all the documents in its possession and that the majority of files had been scanned and could be loaded on an external hard drive for the Commission.¹²⁷

163. The Commission confirms that after speaking to Col Johan Du Plooy, it was provided with an external hard drive of scanned documents. The scanned material equalled roughly one third of the material in the shipping containers. Du Plooy stated that these were the documents that he believed were relevant to the Commission's mandate. Volume 1 of the Commission's Report states at para 47:

It was considered imperative to arrange a briefing for the evidence leaders as well. This briefing took place over two days, on 11 and 12 August 2012. The briefing focused on the investigations into the SDPP conducted by the DSO and the documents and evidence under the control of Colonel du Plooy. At the conclusion of the briefing, Colonel du Plooy handed over to the Commission an external hard drive containing approximately 1,3 million pages of scanned documents relating to all the legs of the investigation referred to above. This information constituted one third of the documents in the containers and was deemed to be the only information that was relevant to Commission's investigation.¹²⁸

164. The Report is silent on the scanning of the remaining documents. The above account suggests that this was not undertaken despite the claims made in the media statement of 12 August 2013.

¹²⁷ Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission), December 2015, Vol. 1, Section 10, paragraph 45

¹²⁸ *Ibid*, Vol. 1, Section 10, paragraph 46

165. The Commission thus failed to have any regard to roughly two-thirds of the primary evidence seized by the DSO in its SDPP investigation.
166. The Commission's attempt to justify this decision on the basis that it was told by Col. Du Plooy that the remainder of the documents were irrelevant is, I submit, not acceptable given the task and duty of the Commission. The Commission did not conduct even a sampling of the documents to establish whether there was reason to believe that they contained relevant material. It did not independently satisfy itself that the documents contained no relevant information.
167. In addition, the Commission heard evidence from Col Du Plooy that cast doubt on his ability to comment accurately on the full content of the shipping containers. At paragraphs 2955, 2956 and 2957 of Volume 2 of the Report, Du Plooy's impression of the totality of the documents is summarised as follows:

'He has given the Commission all the documents he thought relevant. He had gone through some of the documents relating to BAE in the containers stored at their premises and could not find anything significant in those documents.'

The documents were initially stored in strongrooms and when SAPS took over the Gauteng SAPS offices, he had to move those documents to the containers to make space for the SAPS. They were not properly indexed, except the documents relating to the Shaik matter.

*Documents relating to the BAE and GFC investigations were not indexed. He agreed with General Meiring that it was difficult to find a document in the containers.'*¹²⁹

168. This demonstrates that:

¹²⁹ *Ibid*, Section 55, paragraph 2955 - 2957

168.1. Du Plooy had only gone through ‘some’ of the documents related to the BAE leg and contained within the container;

168.2. The documents lacked an index that allowed for easy review;

168.3. The organization of the container and its contents made it difficult to locate relevant documents.

169. The Commission must have been aware that Du Plooy was the lone investigator into the SDPP from 2008 onwards, including in the period during which the DSO executed search warrants on the residential and business properties of BAE consultants Fana Hlongwane and John Bredenkamp. He self-evidently would not have been able, in the period between the search and seizure in late 2008, and the DPCI’s termination of its SDPP investigation in October 2010, fully to scrutinize the evidence collected in the BAE searches, such that he could reliably testify as to their contents.

170. The Commission adopted an attitude of willing and wilful ignorance with regard the contents of an estimated 2.6 million documents in its possession, which had been collected by the DSO in its investigation of the SDPP.

Failure to access relevant records of criminal proceedings

171. The Report states (Vol 1 Section 1) that the Commission gathered and considered the records of a number of court proceedings. Section 7.3 paragraph 33 states that the Commission attempted to secure records of the Special Commercial Crimes and High Courts regarding the matters between the *State v Ian Pearce* (11 December 2002) and the *State v Michael Woerfel*, but was unable to do so. The Commission was informed

telephonically that the records could not be located and that they had likely been destroyed in a fire.

172. It appears that the Commission did not gather the full record in three further legal proceedings that were directly relevant to the SDPP and to the Commission's terms of reference, in particular paragraphs 1.1, 1.5 and 1.6. Where the Commission did consider a partial record of proceedings, it inexplicably concluded that their content was not germane to the Commission's mandate.

173. The three additional matters are:

173.1. *S v Schabir Shaik* (2005, Case No: CC27/04) and related appeals.

173.2. *S v Jacob Zuma, Thint Holdings (Southern Africa) (Pty) Ltd and Thint (Pty) Ltd*. This would include the extensive records of the related proceedings brought by Mr Zuma against the Director of Public Prosecutions in order to have his criminal prosecution set aside.

173.3. *S v Tony Sithembiso Yengeni and Michael Joseph Woerfel* (2003, Case No 14/09193/01). It may be that the Commission's reference to the Woerfel case is a reference to this case, and that the Commission did attempt to obtain the record of the Yengeni case. The Commission's records will no doubt clarify this.

174. The Commission's findings at Volume 3 make no mention of Schabir Shaik or Jacob Zuma. Schabir Shaik is referred to once in Volume 2, in the summary of the evidence of Richard Young.

175. Although the Commission does not explain directly why it did not consider the records and findings of the Schabir Shaik trial and the criminal proceedings against Jacob Zuma germane to its enquiry, the underlying reason appears to emerge from Chapter 1, Section G of Volume 1 of the Report. Section G of Volume 1 provides the historical background to the investigation, including the previous criminal and other investigations into the SDPP. At paragraph 28, the Report describes the nature and content of the DSO investigation into the SDPP, and refers to an internal DSO memorandum dated 2 December 2008, intended ‘as a response to a letter of 1 December 2008 from SCOPA to Advocate M Mpshe SC about the status of the investigations.’¹³⁰ The Report states:

‘The investigation that the team had focused on since 2001 and that proceeded furthest was the Shaik/Thomson/Zuma/Thint leg. The team had this to say about this leg of the investigation:

‘As will be seen below, this investigation and prosecution ultimately included offences that were entirely unrelated to the Arms Deal. It has thus become a misnomer to regard the Shaik/Nkobi/Zuma/Thint leg as an “Arms Deal” prosecution, when it is in fact not.’¹³¹

The aforementioned investigation was extended on 22 October 2002, on 8 August 2005 and again on 1 December 2006. The essence of the additional offence, according to the investigating team, was that the current President ‘had fraudulently failed to disclose the payments he had received from Mr Shaik and his companies to Parliament, the Cabinet and SARS.’ This assertion bolsters the earlier statement that this investigation did not form part of the so-called ‘Arms Deal’ investigation.’¹³²

176. It thus appears that the Commission concluded, on the basis of the internal memorandum, that the matters canvassed in the Schabir Shaik trial and the investigation and criminal proceedings related to Jacob Zuma and/or Thint had nothing to do with the SDPP.

¹³⁰ *Ibid*, Vol. 1, Section G, para 28

¹³¹ *Ibid*

¹³² *Ibid* Vol. 1, Section G, para 29

177. This interpretation of the internal memorandum was rejected by Col Johan Du Plooy in his evidence to the Commission. Du Plooy was a member of the DSO investigation team, and was thus well placed to comment on the content of the internal memorandum. He clarified that what was meant by the internal memorandum was not that the Shaik and Zuma matters did not touch on the Arms Deal, but that that they also touched on matters that had nothing to do with the Arms Deal. [In the words of the internal memorandum, they ultimately included offences that were entirely unrelated to the Arms Deal.] Pressed on the meaning of the paragraph quoted, Du Plooy said:

‘What he is trying to say and I do agree, honourable Commissioner, that it can be a bit confusing with what he is trying to say there. But, in my understanding, all that Advocate Steynberg tried to tell me, tell SCOPA is that we, as a team investigator, this Schabir Shaik, or the Shaik, Nkobi, Thint leg that forms part of the Armsdeal investigation. But, in that, while we are investigating that, there we also found other projects that, where Shaik was involved with. Because you must remember, our focus was the Nkobi Group of Shaik. What he did, where he was involved in. To say then, that is not, so we tried to tell them this is part of the Armsdeal, but there were other projects that were not part of the Armsdeal, but were also investigated.’¹³³

178. I submit that the Commission misconceived the position, and as a consequence failed to investigate a matter which it was obliged to investigate. In this regard it is necessary also to have regard to the formal submission of DSO to SCOPA, which was made on 23 January 2009. The submission was ‘compiled in response to a letter from the Chairperson of the Standing Committee on Public Accounts (SCOPA) dated 1 December 2008.’¹³⁴ It included no version of the paragraph in the internal memorandum on which the Commission relied to justify its not investigating the Shaik and Zuma prosecutions.

¹³³ Public Hearings Transcript, 18 May 2015, p. 10786

¹³⁴ Report by NPA to Scopa on Arms Deal Investigations, Submitted by the National Prosecuting Authority to SCOPA, 23 January 2009

179. The NPA submission to SCOPA explicitly states that the Schabir Shaik trial and the charges against Jacob Zuma arose from information that emerged from the ‘Corvette Suite leg’ of its broader investigation into the SDPP.¹³⁵ Paragraph 24 explains that in addition, other investigations unrelated to the Arms Deal emerged out of evidence uncovered during the course of this investigation. The NPA submission said:

The Corvette Suite Investigation

This matter had its origins in the allegations during the JIT investigation of the conflict of interest of the former Chief of Acquisitions in the DoD, Mr Shamin "Chippy" Shaik in relation to the involvement the Nkobi companies owned by his brother, Mr Schabir Shaik in tendering for the combat suite sub-contract of the corvette contract.

17. Searches conducted in this matter led to the discovery of the so-called "encrypted fax" which purported to deal with a meeting brokered by Mr Schabir Shaik. The fax stated that at the meeting Mr Zuma agreed to accept a bribe of R500 000 pa. from Thomson CSF (Thint) in return for his protection and future support. Further investigation uncovered evidence of payments by Mr Schabir Shaik and his companies to Mr Zuma over a number of years and corresponding assistance offered by Mr Zuma in certain of Mr Schabir Shaik's business dealings.

II. Charges investigated

18. On 24 August 2001 and arising out of the preliminary investigation described in paragraph 11 above, the Investigating Director instituted an investigation in terms of section 28(1)(a) of the NPA Act.

19. The terms of the investigation included the suspected commission of offences of fraud and/or corruption in contravention of the Corruption Act, 1992 arising out of the arms deal involving the prime bidders/contractors in terms of which certain contracts and/or sub-contractors for the supply of armaments were concluded and more specifically in respect of the following contracts and sub-contracts:

19.1. the German Frigate Consortium (between African Defence Systems (Pty) Ltd, Thyssen Rhein Stahl Technik GmbH, Blohm & Voss GmbH, Howaldtswerke Deutsche Weft AC and Thomson-CSF NCS France) as prime bidder/contractor for the supply of corvettes for the Corvette programme; and

¹³⁵ *Ibid*, para 14 - 27

19.2. *African Defence Systems (Pty) Ltd as sub-contractor for the German Frigate Consortium for the supply of the corvette combat suite for the Corvette Programme, including the undue payment to Futuristic Business Solutions (Pty) Ltd for the supply of Integrated Logistic Support Services and/or the solicitation/payment/agreement of undue payments involving entities directly or indirectly linked to African Defence Systems (Pty) Ltd, Futuristic Business Solutions (Pty) Ltd and/or Thomson-CSF.*

20. *On 22 October 2002 the investigation was extended to include the suspected commission of fraud and/or corruption in contravention of the Corruption Act 1992 arising out of payments to or on behalf of or for the benefit of Mr Zuma by Mr Schabir Shaik and/or the Nkobi group of companies and/or the Thomson/Thales group of companies, the protection of, and/or wielding of influence for, and/or using public office to unduly benefit the private business interests of Mr Schabir Shaik and/or the Nkobi group of companies and/or the Thomson/Thales (Thint) group of companies by Mr Zuma and other suspected offences by Mr Schabir Shaik and/or the Nkobi group of companies relating to the theft of company funds, tax evasion, the making false entries in the books and records of the Nkobi group of companies and/or failing to keep proper books and records in respect of the Nkobi group of companies, and fraud against the shareholders of the Nkobi group of companies.*

21. *On 8 August 2005, the investigation was further extended to include an investigation into offences of fraud and the contraventions of the Income Tax Act pertaining to alleged non-disclosure of benefits by Mr Zuma.*

22. *On 1 December 2006 the investigation was further extended to include racketeering and money laundering in contravention of the Prevention of Organised Crime Act, 1998. committed by Mr Zuma, the Thint companies and persons associated with Nkobi.*

III. Persons under investigation

23. *The persons and entities that are or have been under investigation in this matter include Mr Schabir Shaik, various companies related to his Nkobi Group, Mr Zuma and the two Thint companies.*

24. *Certain other investigations arose out of evidence uncovered during the course of this investigation, but since they are unrelated to the arms deal, it is not necessary to discuss them further in this report.*

IV. Progress of investigation

25. *This investigation has progressed the furthest to date and has resulted in criminal prosecution and conviction of Mr Schabir Shaik and various of his companies on various offences including corruption, fraud and money laundering.*

26. Subsequent to this, Mr Zuma and the two Thint companies were indicted on similar charges. A host of pre-trial litigation has ensued and at the time of writing the matter is expected to be before court again shortly. It is hoped that the remaining pre-trial issues can be disposed of expeditiously and the matter set down for trial.'

180. Also relevant in this regard are comments made by the Chairperson during the same questioning of Col Johan du Plooy on the 18 May 2015. They suggest that the Chairperson believed that the events discussed in the Schabir Shaik case referred only to matters occurring after the conclusion of the SDPP, and thus fell outside the Commission's terms of reference. Thus, in raising concerns about questions directed to Du Plooy with regard to the relationship between Schabir Shaik and President Zuma, the Chairperson said:

*'I am not quite certain in the evidence that is being adduced whether it fits into [indistinct] facts. I am really not sure. Last Monday I said to Advocate Pansergrow I said he must make sure that whatever he testify or his clients testify about falls within our terms of reference. Now the Shaik Matter that we are being told about now, I am not sure whether it falls within 1.5 in our terms of reference. **My reading and understanding of that trial deals with issues which happened after the contract was signed.**'¹³⁶*

181. The Chairperson's comment, and the evidence of Du Plooy, indicate that the Commissioners were aware of the judgment of Squires J convicting Schabir Shaik and his companies and, at the very least, the draft KPMG Report that was compiled in support of the prosecution of Mr Zuma. However, the Chairperson's comments, coming as they do three years into the life of the Commission, demonstrate that the Chairperson and the Commission misconceived the situation, misdirected themselves, and wrongly failed to investigate the content of the Shaik/Zuma/Thint matters and the related legal proceedings these entailed. Those matters are not dealt with at all in the Commission's Report.

¹³⁶ Public Hearing Transcript, 18 May 2015, Page 10766

182. Much of the Schabir Shaik trial directly concerned matters that the Commission was obliged to investigate. This is evident from the NPA submission to SCOPA on 23 January 2009, and from the many documents emanating from the trial, including the judgment of Squires J and the Summary of Substantial Facts in terms of section 144(3)(a) of Act 51 of 1977 submitted by the NPA.
183. The Summary of Substantial Facts clearly shows that the factual matrix of the charges against Schabir Shaik related directly to the SDPP and the selection of the preferred combat suite. While these were of course allegations, the judgment of Squires J shows that the court accepted most of their substance. The Summary of Substantial Facts states:

F. THE ARMS DEAL

33. In the design for the South African Defence Force, which was recommended in the Defence Review, military equipment types were identified as being required by the Force.

34. In order to procure the said military equipment, requests for information were submitted during or about September 1997 to various other countries, and upon receipt of such information, requests for offers were issued to short listed potential suppliers.

35. The process to procure the various types of equipment was generally known as the Strategic Defence Package Acquisition Programme, or the arms deal.

36. In response to the request for offers, inter alia for corvettes, the German Frigate Consortium submitted an offer dated 11 May 1998 to supply the corvettes. The German Frigate Consortium included Thomson CSF NCS (France) and ADS.

37. Offers were also received from the other short listed parties. The German Frigate Consortium bid was eventually approved as the preferred bidder by the South African cabinet on 18 November 1998.

G. THOMSON'S STRATEGY IN PREPARATION FOR THE ARMS DEAL

38. *The Thomson group positioned itself at an early stage to obtain a slice of the arms deal in South Africa. The group considered that it was necessary to obtain black empowerment partners to assist in achieving this goal. It was anxious that the partners it chose should meet the approval of the South African Government or more specifically the ANC leadership.*

39. *The French conglomerate was urgently seeking influence in South African government circles in this period, as the change of government in 1994 had left it with few friends in high places. Pierre Moynot (the Thomson delegate in South Africa and later director of Thomson (Pty) and ADS) sought entrance to government circles and information concerning the progress of the arms deal bidders. During November 1997, Moynot thought that it was necessary to rapidly arrange for a visit by Jean-Paul Perrier, the head of Thomson CSF International, to Deputy President Mbeki and take advantage of this to get him a meeting with Zuma, in order to either succeed in a bid to sell the corvettes, or at least assure a successful bid in respect of the combat system and the sensors.*

40. *All in all, Thomson perceived that strong political backing would be essential for clinching the combat suite sub-contract.*

41. *As explained above, Thomson-CSF France first positioned itself by buying at first 50% of Altech Defence Systems, which later became African Defence Systems (ADS), on 24 February 1998. Thomson-CSF France and ADS were joint venture partners within the German Frigate Consortium that was a bidder for the corvette part of the arms deal (project SITRON).*

42. *During this period Thomson was wracked by uncertainties over the “suitability” of their political contacts in South Africa, as well as the “political correctness” of their partners in ADS, seemingly due to rumours they had received that the then Deputy President, Thabo Mbeki, did not approve of Nkobi as a partner. On 17 March 1998, Shaik conveyed to Jean-Paul Perrier Zuma’s wish to meet with Perrier to address this issue.*

43. *Shamin (“Chippy”) Shaik is accused 1’s brother and was the Chief of Acquisitions at the Department of Defence. De Bollardiere (a Thomson representative) and his colleague Thétard met Chippy Shaik on 9 July 1998. Chippy Shaik indicated that he would facilitate matters for Thomson if Thomson’s position with partners and friends was convenient to Chippy Shaik. He would otherwise make things difficult. Chippy Shaik confirmed that Zuma would be a member of the next cabinet.*

44. *Thomson-CSF France chose to invest initially directly in ADS, as described above, and not through Thomson Holdings or Thomson (Pty). This direct investment in ADS excluded Nkobi [being a shareholder of Thomson (Pty)] from the corvette bid, seemingly in contravention of the Thomson/Nkobi shareholders agreement.*

45. Thomson continued to regard Zuma as a rising force, whilst at the same time regarding it as necessary that what was regarded as “the Zuma problem” must be resolved.

H. NKOBI'S STRATEGY IN PREPARATION FOR THE ARMS DEAL

46. Accused 1 had as early as June 1996 during a bosberaad, informed other directors that Nkobi should strategically place itself to tender for the corvettes. He did not consider its lack of applicable expertise a problem, since its political connectivity would ensure a partnership with a big international company with the necessary expertise or skills. It was understood that accused 1 would use his political connections in order to facilitate the contracts and tenders. It was understood from Shaik as early as 1996 that Zuma would become the deputy president in the post Mandela government.

47. Nkobi regarded its initial exclusion from the arms deal extremely negatively and sought to rectify the situation, inter alia, with the assistance of Zuma, who was being paid for performing such favours.

48. The evaluation of the corvette bid started on 12 May 1998. At this time, accused 1 sought to arrange a meeting between Zuma, at Zuma's request, and Perrier, to resolve a matter that had been outstanding for some time then.

49. Accused 1, Perrier and Zuma met in London on 2 July 1998.

I. THE RESOLUTION OF THOMSON'S AND NKOBI'S STRATEGIES RELATING TO THE CORVETTE BID

50. Nkobi's attempts to rectify its exclusion from the corvette bid were protracted. The minutes of a joint general meeting of directors and shareholders of Thomson Holdings and Thomson (Pty) on 9 June 1998 reveal the extent of accused 1's dissatisfaction. He threatened to obtain redress by way of an interdict should the matter not be satisfactorily resolved.

51. The ADS portion of the corvette contract was worth R1,3 billion, with R450 million coming directly to ADS and the balance going to sub-contractors.

52. On 18 November 1998 the South African cabinet selected the German Frigate Consortium as preferred suppliers of the corvettes.

53. On the same day, a meeting was held at the Nkobi offices between Nkobi and Thomson-CSF France. The subject matter of the meeting was the sale of 10% of Thomson-CSF France's share in ADS, through Thomson (Pty), to Nkobi. The minutes reflect that the meeting was attended by accused 1, Moynot, Thétard, Perrier, Anand Moodley (attorney) and “Minister JZ”

54. Zuma was there as a mediator to resolve the dispute between Thomson and Nkobi and to facilitate Nkobi (also in the promotion of empowerment) obtaining effective shareholding in ADS. The result of this would be effectively the resumption of the partnership between Thomson and Nkobi and thus Nkobi's entry into the corvette bid.

55. The result of the abovementioned meeting was that Nkobi Investments, with Zuma's assistance, became a joint venture partner with Thomson in the German Frigate Consortium and so joined the successful bidder in the corvette bid. This resolved Nkobi's strategy to enter the arms deal. It also resolved Thomson's strategy to obtain an approved empowerment partner.'¹³⁷

184. On 31 May 2005, Squires J delivered his judgment. He found Shaik guilty on two separate charges of corruption and one charge of fraud. Both charges of corruption revolved around the SDPP and its aftermath, although the first count, in respect of which Mr Shaik was found to have developed a 'mutually beneficial symbiosis' with Mr Zuma, also referred to interventions by Mr Zuma on Shaik's behalf on a range of business projects in addition to the SDPP. On the charge that Mr. Zuma had intervened to assist Shaik in relation to the SDPP, the judgment demonstrated the connection between this charge and the SDPP (and thus the Commission's terms of reference). Squires J found:

'Running concurrently with these developments were two other attractive possibilities for someone of Schabir Shaik's new advantages. One was the prospect of profitable ventures in the defence sector of Government spending which he confidently expected to expand, and the other was the potential to exploit that expansion which was latent in the company then called African Defence Systems (Pty) Limited, or ADS. The company that became ADS, and in which Shaik sought a participation, was originally incorporated under another name in 1967. After a succession of changes of shareholding and changes of name, it became a division of Allied Technologies Limited (Altech). This latter company was one of those enterprises into which enormous subsidies were poured by the previous Government, in a bid to develop the South African armaments industry to meet the arms embargo placed on this country by the United Nations. Allied Technologies Limited, and this particular division, met the challenge sufficiently well to be regarded eventually as in world class in this field and the only local electronics

¹³⁷ Summary of Substantial Facts in Terms of Section 144(3)(a) of Act 51 of 1977, in the Matter Between The State and Schabir Shaik and Others in the High Court of South Africa (Durban and Coast Local Division), 11 October 2004

enterprise capable of producing the necessary combat munitions suite equipment for the proposed new warships.

Amongst those South Africans who knew of this expertise and capability was Mr Schabir Shaik. If he could persuade a suitable foreign company to become involved with him and his group in acquiring an interest in or control of ADS, the prospects of profitable business in the defence industry were enormous... But by mid-1995 he had decided that better prospects were offered by joining forces with Thomson-CSF (France), who had identified the same potential in the Government defence sector even earlier than Shaik himself.

It is clear from the evidence of Mr Pierre Moynot, who represented Thomsons in this country in the early 1990s, that if it was not already known then it was confidently expected well before the Government white paper on defence was put before Parliament in 1996, that an extensive upgrading of this country's defence capabilities would be needed sooner rather than later because a great deal of the equipment of the Defence Force was by then already obsolete or likely to become so soon. Nor was it only warships, surface and submarine, that would be needed, as Moynot had realised by 1993, but, as the white paper subsequently indicated, also aircraft, both fixed wing and helicopter, and a battle tank, none of which could be made in South Africa and would have to be obtained from a foreign source.

Indeed it seems that, as early as 1995, the Government had selected a Spanish shipyard as being suitable for the building of its required corvettes, but that came to nothing because it was realised that there had first to be a white paper on the subject to be laid before Parliament and, while Thomsons itself did not build ships, its electronics industry could, and wanted to, supply the munitions suite of any such vessels as the new South African Government wished to acquire.

It was this capacity and interest that first brought Shaik into contact with Moynot and Thomson-CSF. At a meeting between Thomson, represented by Moynot, the company called ATE with whom Schabir Shaik was already in contact, the South African branch of Plessey and Nkobi, represented by Shaik, the topic of discussion was for these four participants to form a company that would compete against others for the combat systems of any such vessels. While Moynot could not recall the date of this meeting, it was clearly before early August 1995 because it was out of this meeting that Moynot and Shaik discussed the question of Nkobi joining Thomson, and which eventually led, after one or two attempts, to the meeting in Paris on 9 August 1995 between Schabir Shaik and Mr Gomez, where Thomsons accepted the principle of joint ventures in South African business with Shaik and Nkobi as its black economic empowerment partners.

There then followed the incorporation in South Africa of Thomson-CSF Holdings (Southern Africa) (Pty) Limited on 27 May 1996, in which Nkobi Investments was allocated 10% of the shares and with Schabir Shaik appointed as a director, and on 16 July 1996 the incorporation of Thomson-

CSF (Pty) Limited, in which Nkobi Investments held 30% of the shares and Thomson-CSF Holdings 70% and of which company Schabir Shaik was a director from its inception. The importance of repeating these facts is that when it was first mooted in 1995 that Thomsons would acquire an interest in ADS and, as this development subsequently unfolded, the company that was to acquire such ADS shares as Altech would sell was Thomson-CSF (Pty) Limited, as the local operations company, and in which Shaik had nearly a one-third interest...

But the most important aspects of Thomson's activities in South Africa in this trial were, first, the part it played in the bidding process for the new Navy corvettes and its eventual accommodation of Nkobi's interests in the benefit of such bid; and, secondly, its alleged attempt with Shaik thereafter to buy Zuma's protection from any public investigation of the arms deal and his promotion of Thomson's interests in the future which is the subject of count 3. However, to establish how that all came about and how the State says the influence of Zuma was invoked and applied, it is, unfortunately, necessary to set out a little of the history of the bidding process that came to be known as "The strategic defence package programme". This programme consisted of several exploratory and investigative stages, extending from March 1997 to November and December 1998, when the successful bids were announced and even beyond to late 1999 and early 2000 when, after prolonged negotiations, the final contracts were signed by Armscor.

Starting with the defined requirements of each service arm, information was sought from the governments of several countries whose industrial capacity included the ability to produce the required needs of the white paper. From the answers received, it seems international competition was keen and it may be of interest to note that, of the nine governments so asked, one did not reply but there were nevertheless responses from eleven countries. Three governments not so asked also submitted unsolicited information. In fact and in all, for the seven products to be acquired there were 37 would-be suppliers.

From these applicants a short list of possible suppliers was prepared, and that list was drawn up by November 1997. These selected offers were then subjected to an extensive process of examination, analysis, discussion and provisional conclusion by successive committees in the Ministry of Defence, each one in turn examining and assessing the other's conclusions. If, after such a process, both eventually agreed on a particular requirement and a particular possible supplier of that requirement, a further short list of these was prepared for subsequent consideration and that stage was reached by early 1998.

It was the suppliers on this list that were then sent a request for offers. That request was intended to elicit from each such possible supplier its best and final offer for the supply of those particular equipment types so offered. Such response would constitute an irrevocable offer on which the Government or its purchasing agency, Armscor, could thereafter negotiate and conclude a binding agreement. Once these offers were received, they were subjected to

yet a further evaluation process. This time by a number of specialist committees, the members of which came not only from the service arms concerned with the particular equipment, but also representatives of the Ministry of Defence, the Ministries of Trade and Industry, of Finance, Public Enterprises and even some private sector bankers.

Each offer comprised three sections, a technical section, a section that set out the extent to which local industries could be utilised and a section on the financing of the project that was offered, so they required an equivalent spread of expertise to assess and evaluate their work. That process was done against predetermined value systems with marks being awarded as the details of each offer met or did not meet the specified requirements, and from each such exercise would emerge the offeror with the best score. Adding up the scores of the different evaluation teams would determine eventually, as the highest marks indicated, who would be the preferred bidder for each product type, and that process took place from May to July 1998. Nor was that the end of the selection process. The preferred suppliers who emerged from this winnowing reduction were again closely examined by the two specialist committees in the Ministry of Defence. Their conclusions were then submitted to a special ad hoc sub-committee of the Cabinet, consisting of the Minister of Defence and his Deputy, the Minister of Public Enterprises, of Trade and Industry and of Finance, and presided over by the Deputy President. That milestone was reached in August 1998. This Cabinet sub-committee then reported its conclusions and recommendations to the full Cabinet, which made the final decision on the preferred bidders, which decision was announced on 18 November 1999.

But central to this whole exercise, managing and driving it and privy to every bid, reaction, debate and response was Mr Chippy Shaik, the brother of accused No 1, who held an important office in the Ministry of Defence. And another person whose presence and activities during this whole process were noted by the French observer was Mr Jacob Zuma, although officially he had nothing to do with the selection process and was not then a member of the National Government. The State is quite entitled to ask what business he had to be there.

Nor was even that the end so far as the corvette bid and Thomson's interest in it was concerned. When the German Frigate Consortium, ("GFC") was announced as the preferred bidder for the corvettes, it was only to provide the hull and propulsion machinery. The Government, speaking for the Navy, had wanted to retain the capacity of deciding who should supply the sort of combat suite that was required. So when bids for the corvettes were submitted they excluded that part of the vessel except for the anticipated price that the munitions suite would cost. For that reason, after the announcement of the GFC as the preferred bidder for the corvettes, a further process was commenced to decide on the required contents of the munitions suite or the "black box", as Moynot called it, at the most competitive price.

In this context, although Thomson-CSF (France) had ADS to offer, since by then it had acquired control of that company, and ADS, being South African and already a supplier of some of the Navy's requirements, would have been a preferred choice for this work, the first presentation by Thomson-CSF of what it offered to provide was not accepted because the price was too high. The GFC, which had in its bid indicated an intention to use ADS as a leading part of the combat suite installation, was then asked to obtain prices from other possible suppliers to compare these with those of Thomson. This was done and the result was that if the Navy was to accept Thomson's offer, it required a reduction in price.

Some anxious exchanges then took place that were finally resolved, according to Moynot, by the Government being prepared to underwrite the risk of any defective performance by any of the South African sub-contractors that it wanted to be used in this contract. If that were done, Thomsons was able to reduce its price by the amount of the risk provision it had factored into its original cost projections to cover this potential source of liability. Thus the munitions suite contract was settled on 24 November 1998, when it was announced that Thomson-CSF would supply the combat suites for the corvettes, although the formal contracts were only signed about a year later.

For anyone with an interest in the outcome, that was a very welcome achievement. By then, as is discussed later, Nkobi had been restored to the ranks of ADS beneficiaries, and in the Chairman's report of the Nkobi group of companies for the financial year ending 28 February 1999 there is reference to the fact that the contract for systemsintegration of the combat suites for the corvettes had been awarded to ADS in the sum of R450 million. But that reward for all Shaik's hard work and planning had very nearly been derailed for, running concurrently with the exercise of the bidding process, were two other dramas that have a bearing on the dispute that is count 1. The first was this. The evidence shows that, taking place in tandem with this prolonged process of solicitation, response and repeated scrutiny to semi-final and final selections, was a constant swirling undercurrent of lobbying and informal meetings between interested applicants and potential selectors, carried on through the medium of self-proclaimed confidantes of the persons perceived to be the ultimate decision-makers. Mr Moynot, with charming Gallic candour, said that it was standard practice in the armaments industry to cultivate the services of such people, although the rumours or information they provided always needed careful assessment for their reliability. Moreover, he said, notwithstanding the existence of apparently impartial institutions like tender boards, the ultimate choice in competitions of this sort was always made at a political level.

In the instant case, of course, the final choice was always going to be made at a political level because of the uniqueness of the event and the cost to which the country would be committed. But the need to meet the relevant political figures for a chance to impress on them the wisdom of selecting one's own offerings, and a need to cultivate the individuals who claimed to facilitate such access, still remained.

The second such drama was the acquisition of ADS by Thomson-CSF (France), and the two such developments meet in the circumstances of Jacob Zuma's intervention on behalf of Schabir Shaik that is admitted by the accused. Although the thought of acquiring an interest in ADS had been in contemplation by Shaik and Moynot since 1995, it was not until a joint meeting of shareholders and directors of both Thomson-CSF Holdings and Thomson-CSF (Pty) Limited on 25 August 1997 that the possibility of such an investment was formally resolved. Thereafter, on 22 September 1997 Moynot wrote a letter to Shaik, announcing that agreement in principle had been reached with Altech for the disposal of 50% of Altech's ADS business to Thomson-CSF (Pty) Limited at a cost of R50 million. This was to be done by an increase in, and a restructuring of, the share capital in ADS and the subsequent issue of shares to both future owners to reflect this agreement. But when this arrangement was brought to fruition it emerged that the 50% plus one share of the increased share capital of ADS had been issued to Thomson-CSF (France) and not to Thomson-CSF (Pty) Limited. Neither Shaik nor Nkobi had any right or interest in the parent Thomsons company and were thus excluded from the anticipated rewards that a successful contract for ADS would bring.

This change of strategy on the part of Thomsons was explained thus by Mr Moynot, albeit on a basis of hearsay evidence. At some stage between November 1997, when steps had been put in train for Thomson-CSF (Pty) Limited to acquire the ADS shares and the bidding process was under way, somebody, identified as one Youssuf Surtee, one of the self-appointed facilitators of contact by interested bidders with high-level political figures, and who acted as such during the bidding process, had put it about and actually told Thomsons in Paris that both the then-President and Deputy President did not like Shaik, and that if Thomsons persisted in its embrace of Shaik as its black economic empowerment partner in the arms acquisition programme, then its chances of success for any contract in the process were poor. In fact, Moynot was led to believe that Surtee's motive in doing this was to offer himself as a black economic empowerment partner to Thomson, instead of Shaik. That may or may not be true, but that is how Moynot understood the matter.

Although this was all second- or even third-hand reports, it can be accepted that something of the sort happened because Schabir Shaik himself confirmed it, although he did so on the basis that it was derogatory comments ascribed to Mr Mbeki only that were reported to him. These were to the effect that his claim to be a black economic empowerment participant was unacceptable because he was Indian and not black indigenous South African, and that this was, in fact, being repeated by Perrier, the Thomson parent head of African operations.

The dismay caused by this news was exacerbated by recollection of an earlier response by President Mandela, also reported to Shaik at the time it occurred, that a reference by Perrier in the course of a speech given at a luncheon for the President, to the effect that Thomson's were keen to re-establish

themselves in South Africa and fully embraced the principle of black economic empowerment, also let fall a reference to the fact that the Nkobi group was its selected partner for this purpose. This particular comment was said to have been received with less than enthusiasm by the then-President, a reaction which apparently caused Perrier some embarrassment. That also may or may not have happened in fact, but that is what Shaik had in mind that increased his concern.

But he said he asked Zuma, or it may have been Zuma's suggestion that Zuma meet Perrier and explain that this criticism of him as an unsuitable black economic empowerment partner was unjustified and incorrect. That was done by letter dated 17 March 1998, from Shaik to Perrier, which was copied to Mr Mbeki as the then-President of the ANC, and which stated that it was Zuma who wanted a meeting with Perrier to discuss this looming threat to his plans for Nkobi's fortunes. That letter received no response, so a further letter on 13 May 1998, stimulated by a reminder from Zuma, was likewise addressed to Mr Perrier. That too received no reply. But as it was anticipated that Perrier would be visiting South Africa later that year, tentative arrangements were put in train for Zuma to meet him then. Attempts by the local French representatives may have been sharpened to do so by the threat made by Shaik at a meeting of shareholders of Thomson (Pty) Limited and Thomson Holdings on 9 June 1998, and generated by his understandable resentment and dismay at this development, that he might take legal action to interdict the transfer of the prescribed shares in ADS to the parent Thomson-CSF company on the strength of his original shareholders agreement with that concern. These efforts to arrange a meeting in South Africa also came to nothing because Perrier fell ill, so Shaik took the opportunity of arranging for Zuma to meet Perrier in London at the beginning of July at the end of an official visit by Zuma to the United Kingdom in his capacity as Minister of Tourism in KwaZulu-Natal. That meeting took place.

The only participant in that encounter who gave evidence was Mr Shaik himself, and his description of what took place is that Zuma explained the real basis on which the Government and the ANC saw black economic empowerment credentials, namely that this concept was not limited to black indigenous South Africans only but included coloured and Indian nationals as well. He said that Perrier was satisfied with this explanation and undertook that the ADS shares would be repatriated to the South African subsidiary, explaining his caution to Shaik on the basis that, as the South African Government was Thomson's only customer, the parent company had to be careful that it selected an economic empowerment partner that was acceptable to that customer.

To keep the issues in view, however, it is necessary to say at this point that this account of what happened is not consistent with Moynot's evidence which was called on behalf of the accused, and which made it clear that right from the start of Thomson's return to the South African business scene it had read the Government's requirement in respect of black economic empowerment for Government contracts and proceeded on the basis that the only class of person

excluded from the ambit of this requirement was white males. So it does not sound correct to venture the explanation that all Zuma had to do was explain to Perrier that black economic empowerment did not also include coloured and Indian nationals. Perrier would have already have known that. But whatever was discussed and accepted at this meeting, the fact is that thereafter the French parent directors, together with Moynot, worked out a strategy whereby the shares in ADS acquired by the Thomson-CSF parent could be used to the benefit of the Nkobi group. This strategy was in place and was disclosed at a meeting on 18 November 1998 at the Nkobi offices, attended by Mr Perrier with the two local directors of the South African subsidiaries, Moynot and Thétard. Mr Perrier was on a visit to this country to attend the biennial Defence Force exhibition of that year. But a request had been earlier made by local French officials to Shaik on 9 November 1998 to arrange for him to meet Zuma and Shaik during this visit.

Notes of the meeting on 18 November 1998 were kept by Mr Anand Moodley, then the Nkobi legal adviser. These and the subsequent minutes prepared from them, and recovered from the Nkobi offices, show that the meeting is described only as "Nkobi with Thomson's". It lists the persons present as including "JZ", which was Zuma, and the burden of the meeting was the means whereby Thomson-CSF (France) would sell 20% of its shareholdings in ADS to Nkobi Investments, which was the equivalent of a 10% interest in ADS, doing so by restructuring the shareholding of Thomson-CSF (Pty) Limited. The price of such acquisition and the means whereby Nkobi could pay for this interest were also tabled, as also the fact that Thomson-CSF (Pty) Limited would acquire the remaining 50% shareholding in ADS from Altech at some time in the future. At the end of all that, the French parent of Thomson's would own 50% of ADS shares and Thomson (Pty) Limited the remaining 50%.

Shaik's evidence disputed any suggestion that the notes taken by Moodley may indicate that Zuma attended the meeting as a participant. The notes were wrong to say that. What had happened, he said, was that to accommodate Perrier's request to meet Zuma, which was only to renew that acquaintance, having earlier discovered a common interest in a socialist form of government, Zuma had merely called in at Perrier's request, his Ministerial office being close by. After some uncertainty, he said that Zuma came when the meeting was over, was introduced to those he had not already met, shared some refreshment with the people present and then departed. Moynot's description of events at this meeting was substantially the same, but with this slight but significant difference. Zuma did only arrive when the business of the meeting was over and tea or coffee was being served and he did partake of this, that was correct. But while doing so, the decision that had been reached about the inclusion of Nkobi in the anticipated ADS dividend stream was explained to him, at the end of which he pronounced himself happy with the result.

Moreover, the letter from Thomson-CSF of 9 November was that a meeting be arranged for Perrier to meet both Zuma and Shaik. It would not have been necessary to include Shaik in the desired encounter, if all Perrier wanted to do

was renew his acquaintance with Zuma. It is more probable that he wanted to meet those same two individuals to explain the proposal to repatriate at least part of the ADS interest to South Africa in the shape of Thomson-CSF (Pty) Limited. That is why an explanation of this was also made to Zuma when he arrived at the meeting. It was to explain the way by which Perrier intended to achieve what he undertook at the London meeting of 2 July 1998. Apart from that, it is also more probable that if Perrier only wanted to meet Zuma to renew their acquaintanceship, it is Perrier, who knew of Zuma's political status, who would have gone to meet Zuma, not the other way round. And, of course, the strategy planned by Thomson-CSF trod a careful line between accommodating Shaik's interest in the anticipated ADS prosperity and not offending the Government by having Nkobi as the black economic empowerment partner in ADS which was to be the actual member of the consortium that offered to design and supply the munitions suite. The Government's requirement was met by Thomsons disposing of a 20% interest in ADS to FBS (Pty) Limited, an acceptable black economic empowerment partner to the Government, while Shaik's interest was met by the parent company disposing of, first a portion of, subsequently all, its shares in ADS to Thomson-CSF (Pty) Limited. On that basis then, with FBS accepting 20% instead of 25% plus 1 of the ADS shares which it demanded initially, the question of a suitable black economic empowerment partner for ADS and Shaik's participation in its future prosperity was settled. Moreover, the fact that the problem was solved on this basis also makes it unlikely that the reason for Zuma's appointment with Perrier in London on 2 July 1998 was simply to persuade him that the stories he heard that Shaik was not acceptable to the ANC leadership because he was not an indigenous black South African, had that been the case, and Perrier was satisfied with that, as Shaik claimed, the difficulty could have been overcome by simply including Nkobi or Thomson-CSF (Pty) Limited as the black economic empowerment partner for ADS, and not FBS (Pty) Limited. The eventual outcome and Moynot's evidence about Thomson-CSF's concern not to antagonise the South African Government, its only customer in this country, suggests that Zuma's visit was about more than that. In the event, however, and shortly thereafter, on 24 November 1998, Thomson-CSF, in the form of ADS, was declared the successful bidder for the munitions suite of the corvettes.

That is one of Zuma's interventions to protect or assist or further the interests of Nkobi's business enterprises.'

185. The second charge of corruption (Count 3) alleged as follows: Schabir Shaik solicited from Thomson-CSF a payment of R500 000 per year from Thomson-CSF for the benefit of Zuma until the payment of the first dividends owing to ADS. In return for the payment, Zuma would 'shield Thomson's from the anticipated inquiry' into the SDPP that had been triggered by, *inter alia*, the presentation of the so-called De Lille dossier in

Parliament in September 1999 and the Auditor General's initial audit of the SDPP. Zuma would also 'thereafter support and promote Thomson's business interests in the country.'¹³⁸ The initial meeting involving Schabir Shaik and Alain Thetard of Thomson-CSF to discuss the payment took place on 30 September 1999, prior to the conclusion of the SDPP contracts. On 11 March 2000, Mr Zuma met with Schabir Shaik and Thetard in Durban and gave his assent to the agreement. The substance of the agreement was outlined in an encrypted telefax sent by Thetard to his superiors in Paris on 17 March 2000, in which Thetard additionally indicated Mr Zuma's agreement to the proposal.

186. The Court found almost entirely in favour of the State's version of events on this charge. It found 'there is, in our view, ample corroboration for the substance of the fax that all points towards it having the meaning contended for by the State'.¹³⁹

187. It might be asserted that this agreement referred to matters falling outside the Commission's terms of reference, as the agreement served to protect Thomson-CSF from investigations then taking place into the SDPP, rather than indicating that Thomson-CSF had used illegal means to secure the contract in the first place. The obvious question however is why, if Thomson-CSF was confident of its innocence in winning the contracts in the SDPP, it required the protection of a high-level politician in the event of an investigation into its conduct.

188. Following the conviction of Schabir Shaik, Mr Zuma was indicted with Thint Holding (Southern Africa) (Pty) Ltd and Thint (Pty) Ltd on four counts of corruption in 2006. This matter was struck from the roll in September 2006. Fresh charges were instituted

¹³⁸ Squires, J. 2005. Judgment in the High Court of South Africa (Durban and Coastal Local Division) in the Matter Between The State and Schabir Shaik et al., Case no. CC27/04, 31 March.

¹³⁹ *Ibid*

against Mr Zuma, Thint Holding (Southern Africa) (Pty) Ltd and Thint (Pty) Ltd in late December 2007. The charges were reformulated as one count of racketeering and one count of corruption.

189. The summary of substantial facts in the December 2007 indictment deals with the SDPP in detail. It states as follows:

'The Arms Deal

88. In the design for the South African Defence Force, which was recommended in the Defence Review, various types of military equipment were identified as being required by the Force.

89. In order to procure the said military equipment, requests for information were submitted on 23 September 1997 to various other countries, and after receipt of such information by the closing date of 31 October 1997, requests for offers were issued to short-listed potential suppliers.

90. The process to procure the various types of equipment was generally known as the Strategic Defence Package Acquisition Programme, or the arms deal.

The Formal and Informal Processes

91. The formal evaluation of the competing bidders for contracts arising from the arms deal was conducted through an ostensibly rigorous and scientific evaluation process conducted by various committees of military and other experts and representatives of the various interested bodies. The final authority for awarding the contracts resided in an ad hoc committee of cabinet ministers chaired by the then Deputy President Mbeki.

92. However, a separate and parallel process of informal meetings and communications occurred (hereinafter referred to as the "informal process") in which persons and entities interested in participating in the contracts sought to glean information on the process and exert influence, directly or indirectly, on formal decision makers. This also held true in relation to the corvette program (Project Sitron).

93. Through this informal process, it became known at an early stage, even before the award and adjudication processes were completed, to a select group of persons and entities (including Shaik, Thomson-CSF and accused 2 and 3) that ADS was likely to be awarded the contract for the supply of the combat suite for the corvettes.

Efforts by Thomson CSF to position itself to participate in the Corvette Contract

94. *The need to upgrade the capacity of the navy's surface vessels was identified as early as 1993. A process to acquire such vessels was launched and reached an advanced stage, but was subsequently rejected by cabinet in favour of a more comprehensive process to update equipment throughout the armed services. As part of this comprehensive update, the acquisition of 4 patrol corvettes was approved.*

95. *Thomson-CSF was anxious to participate in this contract, preferably as a primary contractor, failing which as a supplier of the combat suite. To this end, it set about as early as 1995 to acquire an interest in ADS, which it believed to be the favoured supplier of the combat suite, through accused 2 and 3.*

The Selection of the Correct BEE Partner

96. *Thomson-CSF, and subsequently accused 2 and 3, were of the view that in order to ensure their participation in the combat suite through ADS, it was essential to acquire a local black economic empowerment (BEE) partner. However, it was considered vital to select the "right" BEE partner. The major criterion for the selection of such a partner was its political connectivity (whether this was founded on one or more corrupt relationships of mutual support or otherwise), since ThomsonCSF, and subsequently accused 2 and 3, were of the view that the final decisions for the award of such contracts are always taken at a political level. At the time of the joint venture agreement described above, Nkobi was regarded as a BEE partner which met this criterion, inter alia because of the corrupt relationship between Shaik and accused 1.*

97. *However, at approximately the same time as the request for information was submitted by the South African government to foreign suppliers in September 1997, Thomson-CSF became concerned that its choice of Nkobi as its South African partner for the proposed acquisition of ADS (all with a view to successfully bidding for the combat suites as described), did not carry the approval of influential figures within the South African government. It was thus decided that the shares in ADS would be acquired directly by Thomson-CSF (France) and not by accused 3, to the exclusion of Nkobi, until the issue of suitable local partners could be resolved. This decision to exclude Nkobi was despite the shareholders' agreement between Thomson and Nkobi. Consequently, Thomson-CSF (France) acquired 50% plus one share of ADS on 14 April 1998.*

98. *Due to the uncertainty of accused 2 and 3 as to the suitability of Nkobi as the correct BEE partner, accused 2 and 3 entered into negotiations with various other potential BEE partners, including a company styled Coordinated Network Investments (Pty) Ltd ("CNI", led by one Reuel Khoza) and Futuristic Business Solutions (Pty) Ltd ("FBS", led by the former Chief of the SANDF, General Lambert Moloi).*

99. In response to the request for offers, inter alia for corvettes, the German Frigate Consortium submitted an offer dated 11 May 1998 to supply the corvettes. The bid included ADS as the proposed supplier of the combat suites. It was also proposed in the bid that ADS would join the joint venture as a consortium partner in the final contract.

100. As indicated above, Nkobi was at this stage excluded from ADS. Thomson-CSF, on the other hand, was urgently seeking the informal political support it considered necessary to improve its chances of a successful bid involving ADS.
101. Moynot, as the then director of accused 2 and 3, suggested as early as 28 November 1997 that a meeting between Perrier and accused 1 should be sought, inter alia to resolve the issue of informal approval.

102. Similarly, on 17 March 1998, Shaik indicated that accused 1 wished to meet Perrier to resolve the issue.

103. The resolution of the issue would include the prospect that Nkobi should participate in ADS and ultimately share in the profits that were to be derived from the arms deal. The prospective benefit to Nkobi would also enable it to continue supporting accused 1.

104. Apart from the German Frigate Consortium, the South African government also received offers from the other short-listed parties. After the closing date for the receipt of offers on 13 May 1998, the next step in the official process was to select a preferred bidder. The Strategic Offers Committee met on 1 and 2 July 1998 for this purpose and specifically to consolidate the scores of the various technical teams that were evaluating various aspects of each bid.

105. Accused 1 met Perrier in London on 2 July 1998 with Shaik, in accordance with both Thomson's and Shaik's wishes. Thomson required accused 1's approval of its ADS partner. Shaik required his approval of Nkobi as such ADS partner in order to cause Thomson to reverse its decision to exclude Nkobi from the ADS acquisition.

106. Accused 1 indicated that he approved of Nkobi as a suitable partner and it was decided in principle to reverse the earlier Thomson decision to exclude it from ADS.

107. Chippy Shaik is Shaik's brother. He was at this time Chief of Acquisitions in the department of defence and as such he directed and participated in the arms acquisition process. Thétard sought a meeting with him on 3 July 1998, which was held on 8 July 1998. During this meeting, Chippy Shaik indicated that he was aware of the meeting in London on 2 July 1998 between accused 1, Perrier and Shaik at which accused 1 had indicated his approval of Nkobi as a partner with Thomson in ADS.

108. The resolution of the dispute between Thomson and Nkobi was taken further, once again with the assistance of accused 1, at a meeting on 18 November 1998

at the Nkobi offices in Durban. The formalities of the earlier agreement were decided upon. In terms of the agreement reached on 18 November 1998, Thomson-CSF (France) would sell to Nkobi Investments, through accused 3, an effective shareholding in ADS. The result of this was that Nkobi Investments would become a joint venture partner with Thomson in the German Frigate Consortium bid and so joined the successful bidder in the corvette bid. The ADS portion of the corvette contract was worth R1,3 billion, with R450 million coming directly to ADS and the balance going to subcontractors. In the result, the Nkobi and Thomson groups stood to benefit from profits arising from the corvette contract.

109. In addition to Nkobi, accused 2 and 3 also included FBS as a 20% direct empowerment partner in ADS. CNI was ultimately excluded from participation.

110. The German Frigate Consortium bid was approved as the preferred bidder by the South African cabinet on 18 November 1998.

111. The actual transactions involving the sale of shares were registered in 1999. The most relevant transaction is that of 15 September 1999, when Thomson-CSF International (France) transferred 25 500 000 shares in ADS to Thomson (Pty), giving Thomson (Pty) 80% of ADS and consequently Nkobi Investments an indirect 20% interest in ADS.

112. A negotiating phase between the South African government and the German Frigate Consortium as the preferred bidder followed after 18 November 1998. The final contract was signed on 3 December 1999 between the government and a new consortium named the European South Africa Patrol Corvette Consortium (ESAPCC). This new consortium included ADS as a principal contractor to supply the combat suites, as originally proposed in the German Frigate Consortium bid.'

190. The indictment and the summary of substantial facts thus clearly indicate that corruption in relation to the SDPP, and in particular the corvette combat suite, formed a substantial part of the narrative of events that underpinned the charges. This narrative was essentially the same as that described and tested in the trial of Schabir Shaik.

191. The result of the Chairperson's approach was that the Commission failed to consider a very important matter in its terms of reference. The charges against Mr Zuma were formulated following additional search and seizure raids on the properties of individuals and entities in 2005. Quite plainly, the material that was prepared by the NPA to be

presented as evidence in the trial was relevant to the Commission's terms of reference. That material appeared to be available to the Commission on the external hard-drive provided by Col Du Plooy as discussed above. The Commission did not consider the material, or investigate the matter at all.

Failure to properly investigate allegations of wrongdoing in the Light Utility Helicopter contract

192. In Section 5.2 of Volume 1 of its Report, the Commission addresses the allegations of corruption related to the Light Utility Helicopter. According to the Report, the Commission attempted to investigate allegations made by Crawford-Browne, Holden and Feinstein. The Commission stated the following with regard to the nature of the allegations investigated and the manner in which they were pursued:

'[102] Messrs Paul Holden, Andrew Feinstein and Terry Crawford-Browne alleged that Bell Helicopter withdrew from the process as it was not prepared to pay a bribe. They further maintained that a number of people attached to the Bell Helicopter bid indicated that not only were the scores manipulated to ensure that its competitor came out victorious but also that this was done by means of inducements offered by a competitor of Bell Helicopter.'

[103] These were serious and damning allegations not to be shrugged off. The Commission invited Bell Helicopter through its President and Chief Executive Officer, Mr John Garrison, to make a submission to it in relation to its participation in the bidding process of the Light Utility Helicopter programme. Mr Garrison informed the Commission that he had asked Bell Helicopter's Deputy General Counsel for International and Commercial Business to find out whether Bell had any relevant records or employees who could have knowledge of this specific procurement.

[104] As no information was forthcoming and its duration was drawing to a close, the Commission arranged a meeting with representatives of Bell Helicopter in Fort Worth, Texas. At this meeting the Commission was informed that no record existed of Bell's withdrawal from the bidding process. The

*Commission's delegation was further informed that Bell Helicopter was not aware that any bribe had been requested from it.*¹⁴⁰

193. The substantive allegation that the Commission attempted to test was thus that Bell Helicopter had withdrawn from the bidding process. Volume 3 of the Commission's Report, containing its findings, made no finding of fact in this regard. However, the above passage appears to indicate that the Commission formed the view that there was little of substance to the allegation, or, at the very least, that it had not gathered information to support the allegation.

194. The Commission's account of the allegations of wrongdoing in relation to the Light Utility Helicopter contract indicates that it did not properly engage with and understand the allegations made by Feinstein and Holden. Even a cursory reading of the Joint Submission of Feinstein and Holden, which drew on material included in Holden and Van Vuuren's book *The Devil in the Detail* (which was also available to the Commission) indicates that Holden or Feinstein did not at any stage allege that Bell withdrew from the bid for the Light Utility Helicopter contract due to concerns regarding bribery. This was a claim made by Crawford-Browne.

195. The essence of the allegation made by Feinstein and Holden is that they spoke to and interviewed senior members of the Bell team that was involved in the bidding process for the Light Utility Helicopter contract. These individuals informed them that they had been told by the Chief of Acquisitions, Chippy Shaik, that they needed to enter into a business relationship with a company named Futuristic Business Solutions (FBS) to have

¹⁴⁰ *Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission)*, December 2015, Vol. 1, Section 5.2, Paragraphs 102 - 104

a chance of securing the Light Utility Helicopter Contract.¹⁴¹ It is common cause that FBS was jointly owned by, amongst others, relatives of Defence Minister Joe Modise, as well as Ian Pearce. German police documents suggest that the latter allegedly acted as an ‘intermediary’ for Chippy Shaik in receiving illicit funds from ThyssenKrupp related to the corvette acquisition.

196. Feinstein and Holden stated in their submission that a primary source of their material was retired US Ambassador (to Malawi) George Trail III, who had agreed to be interviewed on record by Paul Holden about these claims. Ambassador Trail had worked for Bell Helicopters as part of the team trying to win the Light Utility Helicopter bid. They stated that another source within Bell, who requested anonymity, was interviewed. (A transcript of the interview between Trail and Paul Holden was posted online by Right2Know after the withdrawal of Feinstein, Holden and Van Vuuren from the Commission in late 2014. The interview was posted to www.armsdealfacts.com. It is still available via weblink on the same website.¹⁴²)

197. In their joint submission, Feinstein and Holden stated that Feinstein had spoken to Trail before Holden did so, and that the version of events relayed to and recorded by Holden was substantially the same as that relayed to Feinstein.

198. The joint submission of Feinstein and Holden, and Holden and Van Vuuren’s book, were not the only places where the substance of this allegation made. It was addressed in the draft Auditor General’s report dated 18 October 2001, which stated:

¹⁴¹ Joint Submission of Andrew Feinstein and Paul Holden to the Commission of Inquiry into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Packages (SDPP), January 2013 p. 183 - 185

¹⁴² <https://www.scribd.com/doc/237805973/12-Paul-Holden-Interview-With-George-Trail-III>

‘It was alleged that a representative of Bell Helicopters was assured in mid-1998 that it would get the deal for the supply of helicopters if satisfactory arrangements were made with FBS. However, the company balked at the suggestion when it became clear that FBS lacked the infrastructure to actually deliver services that it would have been contracted to supply. The proposed arrangement with FBS entailed a management and administration fee of \$125 000 per month as well as a success fee on delivery of the contract – this would have made Bell vulnerable to prosecution under the United States anti-corruption laws in the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act.’¹⁴³

199. The substance of the allegation, emanating from a different source, was also contained in an article by the journalist Paul Kirk that appeared in the *Mail & Guardian* newspaper on 9 April 2001. In that article, Kirk stated:

‘Marketing director of Bell Helicopter Dane Pranke confirmed on the M-Net program Carte Blanche that “Chippy” Shaik had “strongly suggested” that, if Bell wanted the helicopter contract on offer under the multibillion-rand arms deal, the company should enter into a partnership with FBS. When Bell declined to do so – after discovering FBS amounted to “no more than a receptionist and a fax machine” – Bell lost the bid.’¹⁴⁴

200. This further source of the allegation, which was made in the public domain, identified a specific person in Bell who alleged that he had knowledge of the matter; and it identified a further public domain source (the M-Net programme Carte Blanche) in which the allegation was published. Crawford-Browne referred to the Carte Blanche programme in his oral evidence before the Commission. He stated, in relation to the LUH contract, that *‘this was the subject of the Carte Blanche documentary in 2001 where Bell Helicopter Executives were interviewed and then made the allegation that that is why they withdrew because of the suggestion that they were going to get the [inaudible] as bribe payments.’¹⁴⁵*

¹⁴³ Draft Auditor General’s Report Dated 18 October 2001, paragraph 11, 11.7.5.9

¹⁴⁴ Paul Kirk, ‘Arms Groups in Lucrative Deal’, *Mail & Guardian*, 9 April 2001, <http://www.armsdeal-vpo.co.za/articles00/lucrative.html>

¹⁴⁵ Public Hearings Transcript, p. 8641

201. In addition, Feinstein and Holden's joint submission quoted a notice by the Directorate of Special Operations (DSO) that confirmed that the winning bidder, Agusta, had entered into a business relationship with FBS. This business relationship had triggered the interest of the DSO, which initiated a formal investigation into the relationship on 24 August 2001.¹⁴⁶ The notice of investigation in terms of section 28 of the National Prosecuting Authority Act 32 of 1998 was Annex LL to the joint submission of Feinstein and Holden. The Director of the SFO stated in the notice:

*'Whereas I have reason to suspect that the abovementioned specified offences [of fraud and corruption] have been committed or are being committed or that attempts were made or are being made to commit such offences arising out of the armaments acquisition for the Department of Defence whereby Agusta Un'Azenda Finmeccanica S.P.A appears to have paid undue benefits in the form of success fees to Futuristic Business Solutions (Pty) Ltd for its successful selection as a sub-contractor for the supply of Integrated Logistic Support Services for the Light Utility Helicopter Project.'*¹⁴⁷

202. Further detail was provided in an affidavit dated 8 September 2001, by Advocate Gerda Ferreira. She was a senior DSO investigator who was responsible for undertaking investigations related to the SDPP. Her affidavit was Annex KK to Holden and Feinstein's joint submission to the Commission. The affidavit was filed in support of a search warrant application in France. She stated:

*On the 19th of January 2000 FBS was successful in concluding a contract for the supply of integrated logistic support services with Agusta, the Italian corporation whose bid to supply the Light Utility Helicopter contract was successful. The total cost of the contract is specified as R17 298 321.54, while the "Total Delivery Milestone Payment Schedule" reflects an amount of R13 148 869.64.'*¹⁴⁸

¹⁴⁶ McCarthy, L. 2001. Institution of an Investigation in Terms of Section 28(1) (a) of the National Prosecuting Authority Act, 32 of 1998, As Amended, 24 August. Submitted as evidence in the Matter of The State Versus Schabir Shaik et al. in the High Court of South Africa (Durban and Local Coastal Division), Case Number CC27/04, exhibit number JDP2

¹⁴⁷*Ibid*

¹⁴⁸Ferreira, G. 2001. 'Supporting Affidavit' in the Application by the Republic of South Africa for a Commission Rogatoire and the Search and Seizure in a Criminal Matter (To The Ministry of Justice of the

203. Adv Ferreira referred to the numerous contracts that FBS had been awarded as a subcontractor in the SDPP by multiple different primary contractors. She stated that there were suspicions and conflicting accounts as to whether FBS had the capacity or ability to effectively perform any of the contracts it was granted. This echoed the interview with Ambassador Trail, who had stated that he had formed the opinion that FBS lacked basic business facilities. She stated:

*'Finally, it must be mentioned that the evidence under oath in relation to FBS's capacity to service any of the contracts was inconsistent. It was a new company formed in 1997. The company was established "to look at opportunities in the defence industry" and had limited experience in the field of integrated logistics support services. The evidence ranged from the view that the company had the necessary capacity, through the view that the necessary capacity was limited, to the view that the necessary capacity was lacking. There is thus at least a suspicion that irregularities attach to the choice of FBS as a contracting party.'*¹⁴⁹

204. It appears from the record of the Commission that the legitimacy or otherwise of Agusta's relationship with FBS was addressed in substance only twice: in the oral evidence of Simon Edge, a representative of AgustaWestland helicopters, and in the evidence of Chippy Shaik. Vol 2 of the Report, which summarises the evidence of witnesses appearing before it, says the following with regard to Edge:

'He dismissed as false the allegations made by Messrs Holden and Feinstein to the effect that the selection of the LUH as the preferred supplier was manipulated or unfair.

*They [Agusta] had a legitimate business relationship with FBS.'*¹⁵⁰

French Republic), 8 September. Submitted as evidence in the Matter of The State Versus Schabir Shaik et al. in the High Court of South Africa (Durban and Local Coastal Division), Case Number CC27/04

¹⁴⁹*Ibid*

¹⁵⁰ *Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission)*, December 2015, Section 45, Paragraphs 2488 - 2489

205. The transcript of the public hearings of the Commission shows that Edge was asked by the Evidence Leader to respond to quoted extracts from the joint submission of Feinstein and Holden. The extracts quoted above indicate that he was asked to respond only to broad summary paragraphs appearing in the joint submission of Feinstein and Holden. He did so, rejecting the allegations. The totality of the exchange extends to less than four pages in the transcript of the public hearing.¹⁵¹ The Commissioners did not ask Edge a single question relating to the detailed substance of these allegations, or relating to the suspicions of the DSO. He was not cross-examined.
206. In any event, Edge states in his witness statement that his ‘direct knowledge is somewhat limited as I only became involved at an advanced stage in, during or about 2007.’¹⁵² In the circumstances, it is difficult to see how the Commission could place any weight on Edge’s personal disavowal of the allegations, considering that they referred to matters outside his direct knowledge. The Commission’s attitude in this regard was inconsistent with the position which it took with regard to critical witnesses, ruling that they could not testify with regard to documents or evidence of which they had no personal knowledge.
207. Chippy Shaik was asked a single question on this matter. It was asked by the Chairperson at the conclusion of the leading of his evidence. The transcript reads:

Chairperson: Mr. Shaik besides what Advocate Sello has dealt with is there any of the bidders that you ask money from because if not I am not wrong is an allegation that one of the bidder’s [inaudible] was requested to pay a bribe and when he failed to pay the bride [sic] then they ended up losing the bid and if I recall it was Bell Helicopter. Did you at any stage ask from any money from Bell Helicopter?

¹⁵¹ Public hearings transcript, 20 March 2015, pages 9916 - 9919

¹⁵² Witness Statement of Simon Edge to the Commission, March 2015, paragraph 6

Mr Shaik: No sir at no stage I requested money from any other bidder including Bell Helicopter. On the Bell helicopter matter that was a matter relating to the involvement of the Canadians and the United States. My understanding at that time was that Bell Helicopter from the US, Chicago, could not tender directly they had to go via Bell Canada and allegations were made. The Joint Investigative Team did an investigation on that and it was found not to be true because the ultimate decision not to select Bell Helicopter was an Air Force decision and had nothing to do with me.

Chairperson: Yes, I thought let me put this submission to you so that you can respond. You know we are aware of the fact that Bell Helicopter went right through the whole process.

Mr Shaik: Yes sir.

Chairperson: They were evaluated like all the others and fortunately they could not make it at the end.¹⁵³

208. This was the totality of the Commission's attempt to test this allegation with a key person in the allegations of misconduct, Chippy Shaik, the Chief of Acquisitions in the SDPP. He too was not cross-examined. His denial of any wrongdoing was simply not tested:
- 208.1. He was not asked to comment, except in the broadest terms, on any of the specific allegations made by Trail;
- 208.2. He was not confronted with the specific allegations as made in the DSO notice or the affidavit of Ferreira;
- 208.3. He was asked to respond to a question that was so broadly and poorly framed that he could reasonably have understood that the Commission was asking whether he had asked for money from Bell Helicopters for himself, rather than for the benefit of FBS, which was the allegation.

¹⁵³ Public Hearings Transcript, 11 November 2014, p. 8915 - 8916

209. Given the Commission's findings and the comments made by the Chairperson in his questioning of Chippy Shaik, it appears that that it accepted Edge's and Shaik's version of events.
210. The Commission's failures to investigate the matter include the following:
- 210.1. The Commission never asked Holden or Feinstein for a copy of the transcript of Holden's interview with Trail (I point out that the Holden and Feinstein submission was made on 10th of January 2013, and it was only on the 28th of August 2014 that they withdrew from participation in the Commission).
 - 210.2. The Commission never asked Holden or Feinstein for an audio copy of the interview.
 - 210.3. It appears from the Report that the Commission made no attempt to contact Ambassador George Trail III and to ask for his version of events.
 - 210.4. It appears that the Commission made no attempt to access a copy of the transcript posted online or to consider its contents.
 - 210.5. The Commission never asked Holden or Feinstein for a copy of the transcript of the interview with the senior company employee who requested to remain anonymous.
 - 210.6. It appears that the Commission made no attempt to speak to or otherwise engage with Paul Kirk.

210.7. It appears that the Commission made no attempt to obtain a copy of the transcript or of the *Carte Blanche* broadcast, in which a senior Bell employee repeated the substance of the allegation.

210.8. It appears that the Commission made no attempt to contact Dane Pranke of Bell, who made the allegation.

210.9. It appears that the Commission's sole attempts to test the legitimacy of the relationship between FBS and Agusta occurred during the oral evidence of the representative of AgusataWestland, Edge and during the oral evidence of Chippy Shaik.

210.10. When he gave evidence, Edge was:

210.10.1. not questioned by the Commissioners;

210.10.2. not asked to respond to the specific allegations in the notice of the DSO or the material in the affidavit of Gerda Ferreira;

210.10.3. not subjected to any cross-examination.

210.11. When he gave evidence, Shaik was:

210.11.1. asked a single broad question by the Commissioners;

210.11.2. not asked to respond to the specific allegations in the investigation notice of the DSO or the material in the affidavit of Ferreira;

210.11.3. not subjected to any cross-examination.

210.12. It appears that the Commission failed to call or test the evidence of any shareholder, director or employee of FBS. This is particularly egregious considering that the company was linked to a number of allegations of corruption in this and other contracts.

211. I submit that the Commission's 'investigation' into these allegations was no investigation at all. It failed to follow easy and material leads that could have substantiated the allegations made by Holden, Feinstein and others. It failed to gather or attempt to gather relevant evidence. When there was an opportunity to engage with two witnesses, it did not test their evidence in any way. It simply accepted the truth of what they had said.

Failure to properly investigate BAE's settlement with the Department of State

212. In section 5.1 of Volume 1 of its Report, the Commission recounts its attempts to access to material emanating from the United States. It did so, it claims, in order to investigate allegations made by Feinstein and Holden in their joint submission. The Commission stated as follows:

[99] In their submission of January 2013, Messrs Feinstein and Holden drew the Commission's attention to an investigation allegedly conducted by the US Department of Justice into BAE's affairs between 2007 and 2010. They alleged, amongst others, that in 2010 and 2011 BAE Systems entered into two plea agreements with the US Department of Justice and the US State Department respectively. In the plea agreements 'numerous admissions on the part of BAE in relation to its business conduct - most of which were related to its use of 'marketing advisers' around the world, especially in Saudi Arabia, the Czech Republic, Hungary, Tanzania and South Africa featured (Feinstein and Holden Joint Submission at page 129). While South Africa was not explicitly mentioned in the plea bargain documents with the US, it was certainly implicit in the settlement as relayed to Feinstein by an officer of a US government agency involved in the investigation.

[100] In its submission of 2012 to the Commission, BAE Systems proffered that none of the charges against it by the US Department of Justice related to its activities in South Africa. It submitted that it pleaded guilty to making false statements to the US Government and to certain export control violations and not to any offence of bribery or corruption.

[101] The Commission met with representatives of the US Department of Justice to verify the information and endeavour to gather the evidence that might have been found by or divulged to the US Department of Justice. The officials confirmed the assertions of BAE that it pleaded guilty to the offence of providing false, inaccurate and incomplete information to the US government for which it was fined \$400 000 000. The officials of the US Department of Justice were not aware of the 2011 plea agreement allegedly entered into by BAE and the US State Department. They were also unaware of any investigation relating to BAE's activities in the SDPP. They further said that the plea agreement with the US Department of Justice had nothing to do with BAE's activities in South Africa.'

213. The Commission seems to have failed to understand the allegations by Feinstein and Holden. It appears from the Commission's summary of the allegations that the Commission only paid attention to page 129 and the first half of page 130 of the Joint Submission of Holden and Feinstein, and did not pay any attention to material facts appearing at the second half of page 130 and 131. It also appears that the Commission failed to consider the documents submitted by Holden and Feinstein to support their account, in particular the documents forming the basis of BAE's settlement with the Department of State ['US DoS Settlement'].

214. Feinstein and Holden contended that the US Department of Justice settlement and the US DoS Settlement should be read *together*. Doing so, they argued, provides a narrative of events, admitted to by BAE, which confirms that BAE Systems made use of offshore entities to make payments to covert advisors to secure contracts in multiple jurisdictions, including South Africa. (The 'Offshore Entity' referred to in the Department of Justice settlement is a British Virgin Islands registered company named Red Diamond, which

was created by BAE Systems to contract with ‘marketing advisors’ around the world.)

The relevant section of the Joint Submission states:

‘According to the plea agreement with the Department of Justice, BAE pleaded guilty for failing to disclose information to the US government as was required under the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, the Arms Export Control Act and International Traffic in Arms Regulations (BAE also paid a fine of \$400m).¹⁵⁴ By doing so, BAE had prejudiced the US government by preventing it from carrying out the business of governance around arms transfers.¹⁵⁵

The US plea bargain featured numerous admissions on the part of BAE in relation to its business conduct – most of which were related to its use of ‘marketing advisors’ around the world, especially in Saudi Arabia, the Czech Republic, Hungary, Tanzania and South Africa. Most of these admissions confirm much of the substance of the SFO affidavits quoted from so substantively above, including the creation of offshore entities designed to obscure the reason for and nature of the payments made, as well as confirmation that BAE made payments to ‘advisors’ and ‘agents’ related to its worldwide deals of at least £135m and \$14m. BAE was also forced to admit that the payments were made even though there was a ‘high probability’ that the money would be used to swing contracts its way. To quote, in full, from the plea agreement confirmation of offence:

Beginning in 1993, BAES knowingly and wilfully failed to identify commissions paid to third parties for assistance in the solicitation or promotion or otherwise to secure the conclusion of the sale of defense articles... BAES made (or caused to be made) these false, inaccurate or incomplete statements to the State Department both directly and indirectly through third parties. BAES failed to identify the commission payments in order to keep the fact and scope of its external advisors from public disclosure...

After May and November 2001, BAES regularly retained what it referred to as "marketing advisors" to assist in securing sales of defense articles. In that connection, BAES made substantial payments which were not subjected to the type of internal scrutiny and review that BAES had represented they were or would be subjected to in the foregoing statements made to the U.S. government. BAES took steps to conceal its relationships with certain such advisors and its undisclosed payments to them. For example, BAES contracted with and paid certain of its advisors through various offshore shell entities beneficially owned by BAES. BAES also encouraged certain of its advisors to establish their own offshore shell entities to receive payments while disguising the

¹⁵⁴ ‘Statement of Offence’ in the Matter of the United States of America v. BAE Systems plc, Violation: Title 18, United States Code, Section 371 (conspiracy), United States District Court for the District of Columbia.

¹⁵⁵ *Ibid*

origins and recipients of such payments. In connection with certain sales of defense articles, BAES retained and paid the same marketing advisor both using the offshore structure and without using the offshore structure.

Although instructions were given within BAES during 2001 to discontinue the use of offshore structures in connection with marketing advisors, such instructions were not of themselves sufficient to satisfy the foregoing representations and undertakings made to the U.S. government.

After May and November 2001, BAES made payments to certain advisors through offshore shell companies even though in certain situations there was a high probability that part of the payments would be used in order to ensure that BAES was favored in the foreign government decisions regarding the sales of defense articles. BAES made these payments, ostensibly for advice, through several different routes and, consequently, were not subjected to the type of internal scrutiny and review that BAES had represented that they would be subject to in the foregoing statements made to the U.S. government.

BAES established one entity in the British Virgin Islands (the 'Offshore Entity') to conceal BAES's marketing advisor relationships, including who the agent was and how much it was paid; to create obstacles for investigating authorities to penetrate the arrangements; to circumvent laws in countries that did not allow agency relationships; and to assist advisors in avoiding tax liability for payments from BAES...

After May and November 2001, BAES made payments of over £135,000,000 and over \$14,000,000 to certain of its marketing advisors and agents through the Offshore Entity. BAES did not subject these payments to the type of internal scrutiny and review that BAES had represented they were or would be subjected to in the foregoing statements made to the U.S. government.¹⁵⁶

While South Africa was not explicitly mentioned in the plea bargain documents with the US in 2010, it was certainly implicit in the settlement as relayed to Feinstein by an officer of a US government agency involved in the investigation. In addition, South Africa featured quite clearly in another plea bargain that BAE Systems agreed to in 2011. This time, the company settled a civil action brought by the US State Department around a different set of offences. Here, it admitted guilt in return for a fine of \$79m for violating a number of US regulations. In particular, BAE admitted to numerous violations of US International Traffic in Arms Regulations (ITAR). These violations included 'unauthorized brokering of U.S. defense articles and services; causing unauthorized brokering; failure to register as a broker; failure to file annual broker reports; failure to report the payment of fees or commissions associated

¹⁵⁶

Ibid, para 18-29

*with defense transactions; and the failure to maintain records involving ITAR-controlled transactions.*¹⁵⁷

According to the plea agreement, BAE admitted that it had made at least 100 payments to various brokers taking care of their overseas deals for the Gripen, Eurofighter and frigates. Further payments were made to ‘advisers’, 132 of which received payments from BAE between 1995 and 2007. In total, BAE admitted that it had made over 1 000 payments to ‘unauthorised brokers’ while retaining at least 300 brokers and advisers on its books from the late 1990s to 2007.¹⁵⁸ And, when it came to South Africa, BAE admitted that it had withheld key information about brokers it had paid to sell Hawk and Gripen jets to South Africa.

The Department conducted a further review of JAS-39 [Gripen] aircraft transactions and identified a license issued by the Department of Justice in June of 2002 to SAAB NA. The license authorized the export of \$160 million worth of US defense articles to support manufacture of JA-39 aircraft. The license included a negative certification... on fees and commissions. The license was part of a broader transaction involving £1.6m worth of Hawk and JAS-39 aircraft to National Defense Force – Air Force, South Africa.

Based on information obtained by the Department, Respondent or its representative Red Diamond made payments to brokers involved in securing the sale to South Africa. Respondent failed to disclose payments as required...¹⁵⁹

Reading the two plea agreements closely clearly confirms that BAE made use of Red Diamond to make payments to hundreds of brokers and advisors; that the payments were made explicitly in order to secure sales in South Africa and around the world, and that the payments were made despite there being a ‘high probability’ that the money from the payments would be used to influence procurement decisions.

215. The settlement entered into by BAE Systems with the US Department of State is not referred to at any other place in the Commission’s Report. The Commission simply failed to engage with the material in the US DoS Settlement.

¹⁵⁷ ‘Proposed Charging Letter re: Investigation of BAE Systems plc Regarding Violations of the Arms Export Control Act and the International Traffic in Arms Regulations’, May 2011, available from www.pmdtc.state.gov/compliance/consent_agreements/baes.html

¹⁵⁸ *Ibid*

¹⁵⁹ *Ibid*

216. It is striking that the Commission refers to ‘the 2011 plea agreement *allegedly* entered into by BAE and the US State Department’. The documents forming the US DoS Settlement were provided to the Commission as an annexure to the joint submission of Feinstein and Holden. The key sections were highlighted in the Joint Submission. The documents were and are in the public domain, and were and are available online at http://pmdtc.state.gov/compliance/consent_agreements/baes.html.

217. The following can be deduced from the Report:

217.1. The Commission did not approach and/or meet with the US Department of State to discuss the settlement entered into between BAE Systems and the US Department of State;

217.2. The Commission made no attempt to request the documents in the possession of the US Department of State;

217.3. The Commission apparently did not do so because unnamed representatives of the Department of Justice expressed no knowledge of the US Department of State settlement. It is unclear why the Commission relied on this lack of knowledge, instead of relying on documents already in its possession, or itself accessing the documents which are a matter of public record, to which it was referred;

217.4. The Commission, beyond meeting with and ascertaining the opinion of unnamed US Department of Justice officials, did not request any of the documents gathered during the Department of Justice investigation into BAE Systems.

- 217.5. No-one from BAE Systems gave oral evidence to the Commission. Instead, the Commission contented itself with a legal representative of BAE Systems, Adv Meiring, reading into the record a statement submitted to the Commission by BAE Systems and dated 26 July 2012. This appears at pages 11351 to 11363 of the transcript. This was the final act of the public hearings before to the Chairperson's statement closing the public hearings phase of the Commission. The BAE Systems representative was not asked a single question in re-examination or cross-examination.
218. The Commission thus failed in its duty properly to investigate matters within its terms of reference:
- 218.1. The Commission failed to engage meaningfully with the US DoS Settlement, either through the document presented to it or through obtaining the document itself;
- 218.2. It failed to approach the US Department of State to discuss the matters contained in the US DoS Settlement;
- 218.3. It failed to request from the US Department of State any records that formed the basis of its investigation and settlement with BAE Systems;
- 218.4. It failed to request from the US Department of Justice any documentary evidence gathered by the Department in establishing the narrative of facts established in the settlement;
- 218.5. It failed meaningfully to test the submission made by BAE Systems.

Failure to investigate the discounted vehicles

219. In 2001 the *Sunday Times* reported that Daimler Chrysler Aerospace (DASA) had provided a discount on a 4x4 vehicle for the benefit of then-MP Tony Yengeni.¹⁶⁰ DASA was a subsidiary of the European Aeronautic Defence and Space Company (EADS). EADS was reported to own a 30% stake in Reutech Radar Systems, which received a subcontract to supply radars for the corvettes as part of the SDP.¹⁶¹

220. Mr Yengeni later admitted to a charge of fraud in relation to the receipt of the discount as he had failed to adequately disclose the benefit to Parliament. He entered into a plea bargain agreement with the NPA. The more substantive charge of corruption that had been contemplated was reduced to fraud, although the narrative of facts which he admitted, arguably implied an exchange of influence for the discount.

221. The guilty plea states:

‘4.1 In 1994 I was elected a Member of Parliament. In Parliament I was elected a Chairperson of the Joint Standing Committee on Defence. I remained in that position until November 1998 whereupon I was elected Chief Whip of the ruling party.

4.2 The Joint Standing Committee on Defence was competent to investigate, and to make recommendations on the defence budget, functioning, organisation, policy morale and state of preparedness of the National Defence Force and to perform other functions related to parliamentary supervision of the National Defence Force.

4.3 Further parliamentary supervision of the Joint Standing Committee on Defence included an oversight function to assist the Department of Defence in its acquisition of armaments. The final decision thereon however remained with the Department of Defence.

¹⁶⁰ ‘Tony Yengeni, the 4x4 and the R43bn Arms Probe’, *Sunday Times*, 25 March 2001

¹⁶¹ ‘This Is A Story About a 4x4, One of the Most Powerful Men in Parliament and How They Get Bugged Down in the R43bn Arms Deal Controversy’, *Sunday Times*, 25 March 2001

4.4 *In my capacity as chairperson of the Joint Standing Committee on Defence, I, collectively with other members had the power and/or duty to exercise the aforesaid parliamentary oversight...*

4.6 *In the process of discharging my duties I became friendly with Accused No. 2 [Michael Woerfel]. He was the head of the representative office of Daimler Benz Aerospace AG in Pretoria, a company whose main business was to manufacture and sell military and civilian aircraft and defence systems. The primary function of accused No. 2 was to market the products of Daimler-Benz Aerospace AG in South Africa. The National Defence Force was a potential purchaser of the products of Daimler-Benz Aerospace AG.*

4.7 *In March 1998 I was invited by Accused No. 2 to attend an air show in Chile and undertake a tour of the Daimler Benz Assembly Plant in Brazil. Whilst I was in Brazil I learnt that Daimler Benz was due to release a prototype 4x4 Mercedes Benz motor vehicle. I immediately developed an interest in the aforesaid motor vehicle.*

4.8 *On returning to South Africa I enquired from Accused No. 2 if I could get a discount if I were to buy the aforesaid motor vehicle. Accused No. 2 agreed to make enquiries and if possible arrange a discount I convinced Accused No. 2 to arrange a discount of approximately 50%. After some negotiations Accused No. 2 arranged that discount.*

4.9 *During October 1998 Accused No. 2 ordered a motor vehicle, a Mercedes Benz ML320 from Mercedes Benz of South Africa (Pty) Ltd, a sister company of Daimler Benz Aerospace (Pty) Ltd, in terms of a purchase discount scheme available to companies and employees of the companies in the group...*

4.13 *The new vehicle was sold to me for an amount of R182 563,63 at a discount of 47%.*

4.14 *My relationship with Parliament, representing the people of South Africa, was one of trust and I therefore had a duty to;*

4.14.1 maintain the highest standard of propriety to ensure that my integrity, and that of the Joint Standing Committee on Defence and Parliament are beyond question;

4.14.2 as chairperson of the Joint Standing Committee on Defence to act without favour as an independent and impartial overseer of the acquisition of military equipment, and to establish and maintain the Joint Standing Committee on Defence as the impartial parliamentary overseer;

4.14.3 not to take any improper benefit or advantage given by virtue of the office I held; and

4.14.4 to act in good faith and to make full disclosure to Parliament of any personal interests which could place me in a position where such interests conflict with my duties.

4.15 The discount I received was not available to the public, or to dealers. I realised that it was highly unlikely that I would have received the benefit had I not been a high profile person and Chairperson of Joint Standing Committee on Defence...

4.19 The discount I received from Accused No.2 who represented a supplier of military equipment, was an improper benefit and therefore constituted an infringement of my duties.

222. The narrative indicates that the offence occurred during the period in which preferred bidders were chosen as the primary contractors with whom the state was to enter into final negotiations to procure the equipment. At this time, Yengeni was Chairperson of the Joint Standing Committee on Defence. It seems clear that he received the benefit because he held this position. At the very least, this is a reasonable inference.
223. Media reports and other documents before the Commission indicated that the supplier company represented by Mr Michael Woerfel received a subcontract to supply equipment for the corvettes selected and purchased in the SDPP.
224. Woerfel was originally investigated on a charge of corruption in relation to Yengeni. The conviction of Yengeni on a charge of fraud rather than corruption had the effect of bringing an end to the corruption charge against Woerfel.
225. The Commission did not call Yengeni as a witness to explain what had happened. Its Report makes no reference to his widely publicised trial and conviction. He is referred

to on a single occasion¹⁶² in Volume 3, but in relation to an allegation that was not germane to the criminal proceedings which led to his conviction and imprisonment.

226. In July 2001, the *Cape Times* received from EADS a list of all cars that had been discounted by DASA, and the recipients.¹⁶³ The list shows that a number of individuals who took part in the SDPP process in the selection and negotiation phases, or were employed in positions of influence in the SANDF, received discounted vehicles.¹⁶⁴ The most notable of those individuals were:

226.1. Vanan Pillay, who received a discount of 29.02% of the purchase price of a MB C 250TD vehicle on the 7 of July 1999;

226.2. Llewellyn Swan, who received a discount of 30.5% of the purchase price of a MB ML 320 vehicle on the 23rd of June 1999;

226.3. Sipiwe Nyanda, who received a discount of 17.26% of the purchase price of a MB E 320 AMG vehicle on the 18th of October 1998 and a discount of 15.11% on a MB S 320A vehicle on the 18 of January 2001.

227. Vanan Pillay was employed by the Department of Trade and Industry during the SDPP process. He served as a member of the International Offers Negotiating Team, which negotiated the terms and content of the contracts with the preferred SDPP bidders. This included the scale and content of the offsets program and terms of financing.

¹⁶² *Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission)*, December 2015, Vol. 3, paragraph 478

¹⁶³ 'The Full List of Vehicles Supplied by EADS', *Cape Times*, 2 July 2001

¹⁶⁴ *Ibid* and 'VIP Car List Makes for Curious Reading', *IOL*, 2 July 2001

228. Llewellyn Swan served as the Chief Executive Officer of Armscor during the SDPP process. In this capacity, he participated in the evaluation of the bids in the SDPP process. As noted previously, Swan was involved in a number of controversial decisions in the SDPP. One such decision involved allowing GFC, which was eventually to subcontract with DASA in the corvette acquisition, to continue to be evaluated despite failing to submit mandatory DIP information in its RFO response. As is explained below, Swan was also alleged to have been employed, albeit indirectly, by the arms contractor Ferrostaal very shortly after the conclusion of the SDPP contract in December 1999.
229. General Sipiwe Nyanda served as the Deputy Chief of the SANDF from 1997 to 1998 as Chief of the SANDF from 1998 to 2005. Although he appeared to play no official role as part of the selection or negotiation teams in the SDPP, the draft Auditor General's Report states that he provided at least one recommendation to the Minister of Defence regarding the number and types of equipment to be purchased in the SDPP in late 1999.¹⁶⁵
230. It was also reported in the media at least two vehicles were purchased by Woerfel and sold for a sum less than their original value.¹⁶⁶ It is unclear who the ultimate beneficiaries of these transactions were.
231. In 2002, it was reported in the media that Vanan Pillay had been fired from the Department of Trade and Industry as a result of the discount on his vehicle.¹⁶⁷ Minister Alec Erwin was reported as stating that Pillay's dismissal had taken place following an internal disciplinary proceeding.¹⁶⁸

¹⁶⁵ Draft Auditor General's Report Dated 18 October 2001, para 5.10.9

¹⁶⁶ 'VIP Car List Makes for Curious Reading', *IOL*, 2 July 2001

¹⁶⁷ 'Arms Deal Participant Fired', *Business Day*, 30 May 2002

¹⁶⁸ *Ibid*

232. In February 2007, MP Patricia De Lille and Judge Willem Heath were reported in the media as having said that they had visited prosecutors in Germany probing allegations related to the SDPP. Judge Heath stated that he had been informed that the Managing Director of Daimler Aerospace had paid an ‘acknowledgment of guilt’ fine of 15 000 Deutschmark for ‘embezzlement’ related to the supply of discounted vehicles.¹⁶⁹
233. These facts were placed before the Commission in the joint submission of Feinstein and Holden. They were reported widely in the media, and appeared in Holden’s volume *The Arms Deal In Your Pocket* and *The Devil in the Detail*. Certain of the facts and allegations were repeated in De Lille’s submission to the Commission. Volume 2 paragraph 2522 of the Commission’s Report states that De Lille repeated this claim in her evidence before the Commission.¹⁷⁰
234. On 23 January 2009, the National Prosecuting Authority made a submission to Parliament’s Joint Standing Committee on Public Accounts. It stated that the NPA had decided to discontinue the investigation into the luxury vehicles (referred to as the ‘DASA Leg’ of the NPA investigation into the SDPP) due to ‘insufficient evidence.’¹⁷¹ The submission indicated that the NPA had not received any documents from German prosecutors who were investigating allegations related to the SDPP.¹⁷²
235. This matter was not fully investigated by the Commission. Volume 1 paragraph 109 of the Report states that Commission requested, as part of its broader Mutual Legal

¹⁶⁹ ‘Chippy Shaik in arms-deal allegations’, *Mail & Guardian*, 4 February 2007

¹⁷⁰ *Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission)*, December 2015, Vol. 2, paragraph 2522

¹⁷¹ Report by NPA to Scopa on Arms Deal Investigations, Submitted by the National Prosecuting Authority to SCOPA, paragraph 59

¹⁷² *Ibid*

Assistance request to the German Federal Office of Justice at Bonn for all documentation in the possession of German authorities relating to the SDPP, that the following information be provided:

*'In relation to the investigation into discounted cars by European Aeronautics Defence and Space Company, the Commission requested any evidence pointing to the reasons why these discounts were made in the first place and the names of all recipients of the discounts and judicial pronouncements thereto.'*¹⁷³

236. The Commission states at Vol 1, paragraph 115 that 'no information material to the issues the Commission was seized with was ever received from German authorities.'¹⁷⁴
237. The Report makes one other reference to the luxury vehicles. Volume 2 paragraph 2522 summarises the evidence provided by De Lille on this matter.
238. Volume 3 of the Report makes no findings of fact in relation to the allegations.
239. The Commission's failure to obtain documents from Germany was compounded by its failure to examine the documents emanating from the NPA/Scorpions/DIPCI investigations in the SDPP and stored in shipping containers. The container may have included evidence relevant to this matter. The Commission made no apparent attempt to establish whether this was the case.
240. Vanan Pillay gave evidence to the Commission on 21 January 2014.¹⁷⁵ As noted above, he received a discounted luxury vehicle and was reported to have been dismissed from

¹⁷³ Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission), December 2015, Vol. 1, Section 6, paragraph 109

¹⁷⁴ *Ibid*, Vol. 1, Section 6, paragraph 115

¹⁷⁵ Pillay's Public Hearings Transcript runs from p. 4025 to 4079 of the public hearing transcripts

the DTI as a result. He did not address the matter in his witness statement, or in his evidence in chief. He was not asked a single question about this matter.

The Commission failed to timeously access relevant information from Swiss authorities

241. In Chapter 2, Section B (3) of Volume 1 of its Report, the Commission discusses its interaction with Swiss investigative authorities. The Commission states:

[91] The preliminary investigation conducted by the Commission in 2012 revealed that the Swiss authorities had conducted an investigation into allegations of money laundering after information was provided by HSBC Private Bank to the Swiss Money Laundering Report Office. The information related to an adviser of BAE who also happened to be a South African citizen. This information was shared with the South African authorities. Furthermore, it was alleged that BAE had an unmanned storage facility in Geneva where it kept all covert contractual agreements with its advisers. On the strength of this information, the Commission by letter requested a meeting and more information from the Attorney General of Switzerland, Mr Michael Lauber, and the Swiss Money Laundering Report Office. On 2 July 2012, a similarly worded letter was sent to the Federal Prosecutor in the Office of the Attorney General, Ms Maria Schnebli.

[92] On 16 August 2012, the Attorney General of Switzerland acceded to the Commission's request for a meeting and frankly informed the Commission that without a formal request for MLA, access to the relevant case files, the investigation and the MLA proceedings that had in the meantime been discontinued and completed, would be limited. On 5 November 2014, Ms Schnebli informed the Commission that the Office of the Attorney General would be pleased to welcome a delegation of the Commission but added that the Office would not be able to share any evidence as it needed to establish first whether MLA could be granted to the Commission. The meeting did take place and was attended on behalf of the Office of the Attorney General by Ms Schnebli, the Chief Federal Prosecutor, and Mr Nicolas Bottinelli, a federal prosecutor. They informed the Commission that the request for MLA was withdrawn after partial evidence had been transmitted to South Africa. This withdrawal led to the end of the MLA. Should the Commission wish to have copies of information it should lodge a formal request in a criminal matter before the Swiss Federal Office of Justice in Bern, which is the Swiss Central Authority for the purposes of article 46 par 13 of the United Nations Convention Against Corruption. They cautioned that if accepted, the execution of the MLA could take some months, as the persons affected could appeal against the decision granting MLA.

[93] No information of interest was given to the Commission delegation.'

242. From this account, the following can be deduced:

242.1. The Commission was of the opinion that Swiss authorities had or might have information in their possession that was relevant to its terms of reference and would be required in fulfilment of its investigation.

242.2. The Commission was informed that this information could be sought through a Mutual Legal Assistance request to the Swiss authorities.

242.3. The Commission decided not to submit a Mutual Legal Assistance request.

243. The Commission does not explain why it failed to submit a MLA request to the Swiss authorities. The Commission was informed of the need for an MLA request in August 2012, long before the termination of the Commission's life. It did not cause such a request to be made. The Commission then took itself to Switzerland more than two years later, in November 2014, without an MLA request having been made. The purpose of that trip is with respect difficult to discern. And even after that trip, the Commission apparently made no attempt to have an MLA request made.

244. Further, the Commission was told by the SFO that the transcript of an interview conducted with Alexander Roberts by the SFO investigator, Gary Murphy, was lodged with Swiss authorities and should be requested from them. At paragraph 80 of Volume 1 of the Commission's Report, it is stated:

'Although the Swiss authorities gave the SFO permission to share the transcript of an interview that Mr Murphy conducted with Mr Alexander Roberts in Switzerland, this information could not be provided to the Commission as it would appear that the Commission's mandate and objectives were different. The Commission was advised to source the transcript from the Swiss authorities.'

245. As appears from SFO documents that were submitted to the Commission, Alexander Roberts controlled an entity, Arstow Corporation, that received £15m from BAE's offshore entity, Red Diamond. Roberts, in turn, was reported to have confirmed to the SFO that a portion of the funds received from Red Diamond by Arstow was for the ultimate benefit of Advocate Fana Hlongwane. Advocate Hlongwane was a key figure in the SFO, DSO and DPCI investigations into allegations of corruption regarding BAE Systems. He was suspected of receiving funds from BAE via covert and overt means to exert influence on politicians or other officials to the benefit of BAE.

246. It appears that this request, too, was not made to the Swiss authorities.

247. The Commission thus failed to conduct a meaningful investigation into these matters, because it simply failed to obtain information of which it was aware, and which was available to it.

Failure to make reasonable attempts to obtain information from the West Indies and Liberia

248. In Chapter 2, Section C of Volume 1 of its Report, the Commission discusses its attempts to access relevant evidence from West Indies and Liberia. It states:

[119] The Commission sent a letter of request for information to the Registry of Companies in the Nevis Island Administration for information pertaining to FTNSA Consulting which allegedly was incorporated in Nevis in the West Indies. The Commission received neither a response nor an acknowledgement of receipt.

[120] The Commission also sent a letter of request for information to the Liberian Anti-Corruption Commission in Monrovia, Liberia, in a bid to obtain company records and banking transactions of Mallar Inc, which had its last known address in that country. The Commission received neither a response nor an acknowledgement of receipt.'

249. The evidence that the Commission requested from these two jurisdictions was of vital importance to investigating allegations of corruption in the SDPP. As I have explained elsewhere, Mallar Inc was allegedly controlled by Tony Georgiades, and the recipient of funds to secure the success of both GFC and GSC bids. FTNSA Consulting, which was publicly reported to belong to Basil Hersov, received funds via the BAE Systems Red Diamond offshore entity, and was maintained as one of BAE System's 'covert advisors'.

250. The Commission's attempts to secure this evidence, as set out above, seem to have been a token nature. It seems that the Commission simply did not follow up the requests via letter to the relevant entities. It does not appear to have made use of diplomatic channels available to it through the Department of Foreign Affairs. It is not clear whether the Commission made any further attempt at direct formal or informal contact with the bodies concerned. I submit that sending a single letter to the relevant authorities, and then folding its hands, does not constitute compliance with the Commission's obligation to investigate an important line of its inquiry.

Failure to secure any information from any overseas jurisdiction, and the implications for the Commission's approach to evidence submitted to it

251. Section B of Chapter 2 of Volume One of the Commission's Report addresses its interactions with foreign entities. The Commission failed to gather or acquire a single piece of documentary evidence from any of the jurisdictions it approached.
252. The Commission was told, by DPCI officials with an insight into the SDPP investigations, that 'without the cooperation of international agencies it would be difficult to prove the allegations.'
253. In some instances, as was the case with Liechtenstein, this may have not been a fatal problem as information had already been transmitted to South African authorities upon which the Commission could rely. In others, it appears to have effectively terminated those aspects of the Commission's investigation into allegations of corruption and wrongdoing. This is particularly true of the information requested from German authorities, which was germane to investigations into the conduct of GFC and GSC, and which related to substantial evidence that could reasonably be expected to yield information relevant to the Commission's mandate.
254. In certain cases, as described above, the cause of this failure lay with the Commission.
255. In certain instances, the failure of the Commission to access information was not due to its own conduct, but due to the failure of overseas authorities to respond in time. This appears to have been the case with German authorities, who failed to execute an MLA submitted by the Commission.

256. I submit that in the Commission's failure to access this documentary evidence should have led it to accept with enthusiasm and energy, documents provided by witnesses, that addressed the evidence from overseas, and/or that emanated from investigations by overseas investigators. In the next section, I submit that the Commission's approach to evidence that was submitted to it, especially by 'the critics', compounded and aggravated its failure to conduct the investigations which it was obliged to carry out.

THE FAILURE OF THE COMMISSION TO ADMIT INTO EVIDENCE THAT WAS HIGHLY MATERIAL TO THE ENQUIRY

The Debevoise & Plimpton Report

257. The Debevoise & Plimpton Report ('DP Report') is a document compiled by the US law firm Debevoise & Plimpton on behalf of its client Ferrostaal. The DP Report's title is "Ferrostaal: Final Report Compliance Investigation." It is dated 13 April 2011. It presents the result of a detailed investigation by Debevoise & Plimpton into the conduct of Ferrostaal AG in its various markets around the world, with a focus on whether the company had engaged in corruption or other wrongdoing in conducting its business. Ferrostaal AG was a primary contractor in the SDPP, being a member of the German Submarine Consortium that won the submarine contract in the SDPP.

258. The DP Report was leaked to the international media in late 2011. It was the subject of numerous media reports in South Africa and abroad. The media reported on various aspects of the DP Report's account of Ferrostaal's activities in South Africa, which could be construed as demonstrating that Ferrostaal had engaged in corruption to secure contracts in South Africa. The DP Report is still freely available on the internet. It can be found through a simple internet search, such as 'Debevoise Ferrostaal report'. That search returns a PDF copy of the DP Report as its first result, hosted at the web address

<https://kassios.files.wordpress.com/2012/10/confidential-secret-report-findings-re-ferrostaal-greek-gov-case-pribes1.pdf>. Ferrostaal does not appear to have instituted any legal proceedings to have the Report removed from the internet, or to take any other action against media outlets which reported on the content of the Report.

259. The Commission devotes considerable space in Volume 1 of its Report to the issue of the DP Report. This flows from the Commission's refusal to admit the Report as evidence. The Report states:

'The document was undisputedly compiled by a USA firm of attorneys by the name of Debevoise & Plimpton LLP on behalf of and for their client, Ferrostaal GmbH. Ferrostaal is a company that formed part of the German Submarine Consortium (GSC), which was awarded a contract to supply the South African Navy with three submarines under the SDPP. This document (referred to alternatively as the 'Debevoise report' or 'the report') is clearly a confidential attorney-client communication and should ordinarily enjoy the protection of legal professional privilege. We use the word 'ordinarily' advisedly, because in the instant case it has been contended that the report has lost the protection of privilege because it was leaked to the internet from where it has become accessible to the public.

*[14] In this case, the Debevoise report was put in the public domain stealthily without the consent of Ferrostaal; nor has Ferrostaal waived its right of professional privilege. In the circumstances, the second ruling of 8 October 2014 stands and the Debevoise report cannot be used in these proceedings.'*¹⁷⁶

260. The Commission notes that attempts were made to introduce the DP Report as evidence, and that the legal representatives of Ferrostaal and of Fana Hlongwane, one of the persons implicated in alleged wrongdoing in the SDPP process, objected to this on the grounds that the DP Report was privileged. The Chairperson on two occasions held that the DP Report was inadmissible, and the Commission repeated that conclusion in its Report.

¹⁷⁶ Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission), December 2015, Volume 1, Chapter 3, paragraphs 2 - 14

261. I submit that the exclusion of the DP Report was manifestly wrong in law, and further resulted in the Commission not carrying out its functions and duties. This will be addressed in argument.

262. The Commission then compounded its refusal to admit the DP Report into evidence. It stated, in Volume 1 of its Report, that ‘the Debevoise report had been made available to us on a confidential basis for the purpose of assisting us in our investigation and for that reason we have perused it.’¹⁷⁷ The Commission stated that after reading the DP Report, it had come to the conclusion that if the DP Report had been admitted, this would not have materially altered the findings of the Commission:

Having said this, we indicated in the course of the public hearings that the Debevoise report had been made available to us on a confidential basis for the purpose of assisting us in our investigations and for that reason we have perused it. Having done so, we are satisfied that even if it had been admitted in evidence, it would not have made any difference to our findings, for the simple reason that its investigations and findings reveal no evidence of any bribery, fraud or corruption in the SDPP.

[16] Insofar as the South African leg of its investigation of Ferrostaal’s compliance controls is concerned, the report deals with three aspects.

[17] First, key consultants were employed by Ferrostaal to advise it and support its bid for the submarine contracts. In this regard, it is undisputed that Ferrostaal had engaged a number of consultants and paid them substantial amounts of money. These consultants have been named in various other documents that have been placed before the Commission. Two of the consultants, Mr Tony Georgiades and Mr Tony Ellingford, are alleged to have known some senior political leaders in South Africa, and the insinuation is that they may have used part of the money they had earned to buy political favours for Ferrostaal. Regarding the third consultant named, Mr Jeremy Mathers, the report itself concedes that nothing untoward could be said about him.

[18] Significantly, the report concedes that there is no direct evidence that any of the consultants gave the money they received from Ferrostaal to third parties.

¹⁷⁷ Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission), December 2015, Vol 1, Chapter 3, paragraph 15

[19] *The second aspect relates to the offsets. The report raises a number of concerns about the manner in which Ferrostaal approached and handled its offset obligations. Whilst it found some of the offset projects to be rather problematic, the report significantly concedes that there was no evidence that the projects were selected for improper reasons. In short, the report does not contain evidence of any wrongdoing, least of all by any South African official involved in the offset programmes.*

[20] *The last aspect relates to Mr Shamin Shaik (Chippy), the DOD's Chief of Acquisition in the SDPP. The report repeats the assertion made by some of the critics that Mr Shaik influenced the award of the combat suite contract for the corvette programme to African Defence Systems (ADS), which, it is claimed, was controlled by Mr Shaik's brother Shabir. The evidence led before the Commission is very clear as to how ADS came to be awarded the combat suite contract and the authors of the Debevoise report were obviously given false information. Other than the wrong information about ADS, the rest of the concerns about Mr Chippy Shaik deal with the business relations that he had established with Ferrostaal after he had left the DOD in 2001, and nothing turns on that.*

[21] *Finally, we point out that there are some averments contained in the report that are in conflict with the substantive evidence, oral and documentary, placed before the Commission. In such instance, the evidence led before the Commission must prevail for the simple reason that the findings of the report are based on limited information that was informally obtained from a few employees of Ferrostaal together with the latter's internal records. Moreover, the information does not seem to have been obtained under oath. Most importantly, none of the State officials involved in the SDPP was interviewed, nor was the vast documentation made available to this Commission placed before or made available to the drafters of the report.¹⁷⁸*

263. In fact, what the DP report said was the following:

'Ferrostaal paid very little care to defining and monitoring the precise services of its chief consultants, Tony Georgiades and Tony Ellingford, even though these two consultants were Ferrostaal's largest payees on the project, taking in more than 25% of Ferrostaal's revenues. There is no sign that anyone at Ferrostaal ever knew with any specificity what the two consultants did (or was at least willing to state it in writing). Their contracts each contained a detailed list of services; but the lists were identical, suggesting both that there was no intent or expectation that they would provide the indicated services, and the lists were created merely for appearance's sake.

In the one instance where a Ferrostaal employee expressed doubt that a demand for payment was not properly backed up by commensurate services, the message from the very top came back loud and clear: whatever had been done by the

¹⁷⁸ *Ibid*, Vol. 1, chapter 3, paragraphs 15 - 21

consultant was enough, and payment was not to be delayed or withheld on any account. On that occasion, at the start of 2003, the then CFO officially objected to both a fellow Vorstand [Board] member and to the then CEO that the scant documentation attached to a €2 million invoice from Georgiadis was insufficient to justify such a large payment. The CEO peremptorily told the CFO that he was wrong ordered that the payment be made. The CFO did not raise further objections or conduct additional checks...¹⁷⁹

Through his companies Mallar Inc. and Alandis (Greece) S.A., Georgiadis was paid €16.5m by Ferrostaal between 2000 and 2004. Georgiadis was introduced to Ferrostaal by Thyssen Rheinstall-Technik GmbH (“TRT”), with whom Ferrostaal had worked on the first phase of the South African naval project, which was later separated into submarine and frigate components. In 1997, Christoph Hoenings of TRT told the Ferrostaal employee then responsible for the submarines project that Ferrostaal should pay Georgiadis \$20m “for the purpose of securing the German package” and that Georgiadis would use the payment to convince “key decision-makers” to support the bid. The responsible offset employee sought approval from his superior, the then head of Marine, which the latter gave, apparently, without concern.

In October 1998, Ferrostaal and Georgiadis signed an agreement whereby Georgiadis would receive 2.5% of the contract value in return for advising and supporting Ferrostaal in its efforts to win the submarine bid. That 2.5% ultimately worked out to approximately \$20 million. Attached to a revised version of the contract was a list of services that Georgiadis was to provide to Ferrostaal. This list was identical to that appended to the Ferrostaal contract with the other main consultant, Tony Ellingford which indicated that the list was appended to the contract merely for appearance’s sake, and raises questions as to whether Georgiadis was expected to perform any of the listed services.

It is apparent that Georgiadis’ chief role was as a conduit to politicians. The record shows that he knew a number of senior politicians, including President Thabo Mbeki and possibly Nelson Mandela, and introduced Ferrostaal employees to these politicians. Indeed, the former head of Marine informed the former CFO in 2003 that “political contacts” with Mallar (and previously TRT) had a decisive influence on the tender for the submarines. The CEO’s overriding of the CFO’s objections to paying the €2 million invoice in 2003, set out above, shows how highly Georgiadis’ services were valued at the top of the company...

Overall there is little evidence to suggest that Georgiadis did work commensurate with the fee received. By the same token, however, there is no direct evidence that he gave any of the money he received from Ferrostaal to third parties.

There are unanswered questions about a third Georgiadis company, Elmar Maritime Inc. In November 1998, Ferrostaal agreed to pay Elmar

¹⁷⁹ Ferrostaal: Final Report Compliance Investigation, Debevoise & Plimpton, 13 April 2011, p. 58 - 59

approximately \$2 million for the transport of oil to South Africa, as part of “pre-offset obligations.” It paid Elmar \$1.865 million in November 2000. It is not clear how “pre-offset obligations” could have arisen more than a year before Ferrostaal had even won the submarines contract, or why Ferrostaal needed to bring oil to South Africa. Oil imports were not part of Ferrostaal’s offset obligations. Nobody has been able to explain the need or rationale of this agreement and payment.

Georgiadis refused a request for a meeting...

Tony Ellingford was a former executive in the defence industry hired by Ferrostaal in 1998 to advise on the submarine contract. Like Georgiadis, he was paid €16.5 million by Ferrostaal between 2000 and 2003, through his company Kelco Associates S.A. (“Kelco”). According to consultant Jeremy Mathers, Ellingford was hired because the responsible Ferrostaal Bereichsvorstand in the late 1990s, wanted someone with “political connections” to help Ferrostaal win the contract. Mathers asked Llewellyn Swan, an old contact from the South African defence industry, for advice; Swan recommended Ellingford, who was then hired by Ferrostaal. Ellingford, like Georgiadis, also had multiple political connections, and introduced Ferrostaal to various decision-makers, including Defence Minister Joe Modise.

As noted, the list of services appended to Ellingford’s contract was identical to that of Georgiadis. There is evidence of meetings arranged and intelligence gathered by Ellingford, but the amount of work done does not seem commensurate with the payments he received. It appears that he, like Georgiadis, was paid to provide political access...

There is another unexplained similarity between the documentation for consultants’ services: three letters to Ferrostaal that were purportedly written by Ellingford are virtually identical to three letters purportedly written by Mathers. During his interview, Mathers remembered writing the letters, but he could not explain why nearly identical versions appeared under Ellingford’s name. Mathers seems the more likely original author of these letters because they reported information which, based on Mathers’ background and other letters and reports written by him, appeared to be within his knowledge. It is therefore possible that copies were made by Ferrostaal, to be signed by Ellingford and placed in his file, in order to provide documentary evidence of services rendered by him and thus seek to justify the amounts paid to him, if they were ever questioned by the internal controls organs or, indeed, a tax audit.

Ellingford did not respond to request for a meeting.¹⁸⁰

¹⁸⁰ *Ibid*, p.59 - 62

264. I submit that any open-minded person who was aware of the content of the DP Report - which was prepared by Ferrostaal's own attorneys who investigated the matter with the assistance of the company - would conclude that it raised serious concerns that Ferrostaal may have used illegal or unethical means to secure influence in order to win the submarine contract in the SDPP, and that these claims warranted thorough investigation. Any open-minded person reading the DP Report would also conclude that it raised serious questions as to whether the offset programmes attached to the SDPP generated any meaningful economic benefit, which is relevant to Paragraph 1.4 of the Commission's Terms of Reference.

265. I submit that in the light of the information in the DP report, it is inexplicable that the Commission (for example):

265.1. did not subpoena Tony Georgiades (who had refused to be interviewed by DP);

265.2. did not subpoena Tony Ellingford (who did not respond to a requests by DP for a meeting);

265.3. made no apparent attempt to interview or question any of the Ferrostaal employees mentioned in the DP Report;

265.4. made no apparent attempt to obtain, from Ferrostaal or Debevoise & Plimpton, any of the underlying material - notes, minutes or interview transcripts - that formed the evidentiary basis for the DP Report; and

265.5. did not cross-examine Ferrostaal representatives on the matters raised in the DP Report.

266. The Commission appears to have found it not worthy of investigation that it was alleged that:

266.1. Both Georgiadis and Ellingford were paid €16.5m for the work they performed for Ferrostaal on the submarine contract;

266.2. Attached to the contracts entered into by Georgiadis and Ellingford were identical lists of identical duties, which raised concerns amongst DP investigators that they were merely created for appearance's sake;

266.3. The investigators were unable to find any record that the payment that the two consultants received was commensurate with the work they conducted; and questions raised in this regard had been summarily dismissed by senior Ferrostaal officials;

266.4. Both consultants were known to have connections to officials and politicians connected to the SDPP, and consultants introduced Ferrostaal to their connections;

266.5. Ellingford was appointed as a consultant to Ferrostaal specifically because he was perceived to have useful political connections;

266.6. Ellingford was appointed on the basis of a recommendation made by Llewellyn Swan, who was at that very time taking part in the evaluation of the submarine bid as CEO of Armscor;

266.7. At least one individual indicated that the 'political contacts' brought to the party by Georgiadis were decisive in securing the submarine bid for Ferrostaal;

266.8. The Debevoise & Plimpton investigators were of the clear opinion that Georgiadis’ ‘chief role was as a conduit to politicians’;

266.9. The Debevoise & Plimpton investigators were of the clear opinion that Ellingford, ‘like Georgiadis, was paid to provide political access.’

267. I submit that a Commission which was intent on carrying out its functions and duties would regard these as matters requiring thorough investigation.

268. The Commission’s Report is entirely silent on the relationship between Llewellyn Swan and Ferrostaal. This despite the fact that Ferrostaal’s relationship with Llew Swan was flagged in the DP Report, and the Debevoise & Plimpton investigators were of the opinion that Ferrostaal’s relationship with Swan was ‘another likely instance of payment for access to decision-makers.’¹⁸¹ The DP Report noted that:

‘The involvement of Swan was another likely instance of payment for access to decision-makers. Swan was CEO of ARMSCOR Ltd., the South African arms procurement parastatal, from late 1998 until late 1999. In that position, he was one of the key individuals in deciding who would win the submarine contract.

In November 1999 – weeks before the submarine contract was awarded – Swan unexpectedly resigned from ARMSCOR. No later than March 2000, he was working for Ferrostaal, albeit indirectly: at that time Ellingford informed Ferrostaal that Kelco was working with a subcontractor called MOIST cc, represented by Swan. In fact, this may not have been Swan’s first involvement with Ferrostaal: Mathers stated in an interview that Swan was working for Ferrostaal both before and after he was in charge of arms procurement in South Africa. The investigation found no evidence that Swan tendered his decision in favour of Ferrostaal in return for either payment or promises of payment, but Swan’s position was a significant red flag that Ferrostaal ignored.’¹⁸²

269. Despite the facts set out above regarding Swan’s relationship with Ferrostaal, and despite the fact that Swan was a member of the SDPP acquisitions team, the Commission did not

¹⁸¹ *Ibid*, p. 61

¹⁸² *Ibid*, p. 61

call him as a witness and cross-examine him. This is even though Swan was also alleged to have been the recipient of a discounted vehicle from a company linked to the SDPP, as is addressed below.

270. With regard to the DP Report's discussion of offsets, I submit that the Commission's attitude is again inexplicable in the light of Paragraph 1.4 of its terms of reference. This required the Commission to investigate not just whether a company was granted sufficient offsets credits to meet its obligations, but whether the offsets that flowed from the SDPP delivered real economic benefit to the country. The DP Report raises serious and material questions as to the company's intention to deliver economic benefits and as to whether these benefits materialised in reality.

271. Before referring to the detail of the DP Report on the economic impact of Ferrostaal's offset obligations, I note that while the Commission is correct in stating that the DP Report could point to no direct evidence that offset investments were selected for improper purposes such as to 'funnel money' to DTI officials, it appears to have ignored the very material account in the DP Report of a meeting with the Ferrostaal employee in charge of the offset program in South Africa. During the meeting, the employee indicated that offsets were used to pay *Nutzliche Aufwendungen* [Useful Expenditure/s].

272. 'Useful Expenditures' is often used as a euphemism for bribery. The phrase derives from the fact that, prior to late 1999, German companies were allowed to deduct bribes and other payments to overseas individuals from their tax obligations under the line item 'Useful Expenditures.' The payment of bribes to individuals or entities abroad was criminalised in Germany in 1999.

273. The relevant sections of the DP Report on offsets stated:

‘The Investigation found no evidence that projects were selected for improper reasons, such as, for example, to funnel money to a company owned by a relative of a DTI official. But the projects, looked at individually and as a whole, are nonetheless problematic.

*At a meeting in 2005, the employee formerly in charge of the offset program in South Africa alleged that a Vorstand member had said that South African offset projects had been used to pay *Nutzliche Aufwendungen* [Useful Expenditures]. He also said that consultants Ellingford, Georgiadis and Swan had approached him in that regard, and that he had seen an agreement regarding these payments. Debevoise was unable to obtain an explanation of this statement, as both the employee and the relevant Vorstand members declined to be interviewed. But the lack of investigation or corrective action is in keeping with the Company’s general lack of follow-up when serious allegations were made, as noted in other sections of the Report.*

Set out below are the offset projects that raise particular concerns, based on the circumstances of the investment or the offset companies involved.

MAGWA: Magwa was a tea plantation in the Eastern Cape province of South Africa, the home of many leading politicians from the African National Congress. Ferrostaal made the investment to the Eastern Cape Development Corporation, a quasi-governmental body. Chippy [Shaik] supposedly brought the project to Ferrostaal. Ferrostaal invested ZAR23.5 million on this project in 2005. As this was paid via a “non-refundable loan,” Ferrostaal received nothing in return.

SAMES: Ferrostaal loaned ZAR 42.2 million to SAMES between 2005 and 2007, of which the majority has not been repaid. SAMES is a subsidiary of Labat Africa Ltd., a company with close ties to the African National Congress. Labat Africa was also chaired by Defence Minister Joe Modise until he died in 2001.

Atlantis Development Trust: Ferrostaal invested more than ZAR 26 million in Atlantis Development, an educational body, between 2003 and 2006. The body failed and there were allegations of fraud; before that, however, the head of Ferrostaal’s South African operation had informed Atlantis Development that it would never have to repay the money provided to it.

Other: In at least two other cases the project invested in failed utterly and the entire investment had to be written off: Condomi (ZAR 1.5 million invested in 2002 and 2003) and Trimica (ZAR 9 million invested in 2005)

Ferrostaal employees referred us to the frequent use of a “non-refundable loan” to make offset investments. Functionally, there is no difference between this and a straightforward grant, which was confirmed by the accounting and tax personnel interviewed in the course of the Investigation. The examples above illustrate that Ferrostaal was prepared to support and invest in projects, including through such loans, that it seemed to have had little interest in

succeeding. One former manager responsible for offset said that this just confirmed the questionable nature of the offset business, in which DTI credits were the only real factor driving Ferrostaal's investment decisions.'

274. Finally, the Commission's approach to the material in the DP Report that discussed Ferrostaal's relationship with 'Chippy' Shaik is also inexplicable. The Commission dismisses the evidence with regard to Shaik on two grounds:

274.1. That the DP Report referred to Shaik influencing the award of 'the combat suite contract for the **corvette** programme to African Defence Systems', that the Commission had heard evidence that contradicted this, and that this meant that 'the authors of the Debevoise report were obviously given false information.'

274.2. That the matters canvassed with regard to Chippy Shaik in the DP Report 'deal with business relations that he had established with Ferrostaal after he had left the DoD in 2001, and nothing turns on that.'

275. As to the first ground: It appears that the Commissioners failed to read the DP Report properly, as the Report does not in fact make this allegation. The DP Report states that individuals within Ferrostaal were told by Shaik that they must award the combat suite contract in the **submarine** contract to ADS. No mention is made of the corvette contract in the DP Report. The DP Report states as follows:

*'As noted, Chippy was in charge of acquisitions at the Ministry of Defence from 1997 to 2001. As such, he was one of the key people in determining who would win the submarines contract. As was to be expected, Ferrostaal had numerous dealings with Chippy Shaik during his tenure at the Ministry. On one occasion, one interview said, Chippy told Ferrostaal and its consortium partners that they must grant the subcontract for the **submarine contract** [my emphasis] to African Defence Systems (Pty) Ltd ("ADS") a company controlled by Chippy's brother Schabir. According to the same interviewee, HDW, the shipbuilding*

*member of the consortium, refused to do so because of ADS' partnership with a French company.*¹⁸³

276. The Commission's Report does not show any attempt to test this allegation.
277. As to the second ground: It cannot be correct that 'nothing turns' on the business relationship between Chippy Shaik and a prime contractor in the SDPP, because this relationship actuated after Shaik left the employ of the DoD. An open-minded person would ask whether those business relationships were entered into as the result of a prior arrangement reached during the SDPP process.
278. The Commission, it appears, failed to ask such questions: the record indicates that no attempt was made to investigate them. None of these facts were put to Chippy Shaik during his appearance before the Commission. He did not deal with them in his witness statement. He offered a general denial of any wrongdoing, but he was not questioned in any depth on these matters.¹⁸⁴

The German Police Report

279. The Commission states at paragraph 115, Section B (6) of Chapter 2 of Volume One of its Report that it submitted an MLA to German authorities in 2012, but failed to secure any documentation from Germany. In the circumstances, one might expect the Commission to show eager interest in any documentation emanating from German investigators or police authorities that spoke to allegations of corruption in the SDPP. However, this is not what happened when the Commission was presented with a potentially vital document emanating from German police officials.

¹⁸³ *Ibid*, p. 65

¹⁸⁴ Public Hearing transcripts, Chippy Shaik, 8914 – 8920, 11 November 2014

280. The document in question was submitted to the Commission by two witnesses: Dr Young and Col Johan Du Plooy. It was annex RM52 to the witness statement of Young, and annex JDP56 to the witness statement of Du Plooy. For ease of reference, I refer to this document as the ‘German Police Report.’
281. Annex JDP53 to Col Du Plooy’s witness statement indicates how the members of the DSO investigating team overseeing the SDPP investigation, including Du Plooy, came into possession of the German Police Report. JPD53 is of a chain of email correspondence between one Lioba Borowski and Adv Billy Downer. Adv Downer was part of the South African investigative team focussed on the SDPP. In her email of 15 August 2008 to Downer, Borowski states that she was a ‘member of the police investigation team that dealt with the corvette contract and in charge of the investigations into the South African side of the assumed bribes.’¹⁸⁵ The email states that Borowski held the position of ‘Kriminalhauptkommissarin’, or detective chief superintendent, with German police in Dusseldorf. In her email of Tuesday 19 August 2008, she discusses evidence of potential wrongdoing on the part of ThyssenKrupp in relation to the South African corvette contract. She also attached ‘two further word documents which I wrote in preparation of our MLA to Britain.’
282. It appears that one of the attached ‘word’ documents was Annex JPD56: the German Police Report. The Report is dated 13 February 2007.
283. The other ‘word’ document was likely Annex JPD55 to Du Plooy’s witness statement. It appears that the same document was submitted by Young as Annex RMY53, although with one difference: Annex JPD55 to Du Plooy’s statement is not dated, while the

¹⁸⁵ Annexure JPD53 to the Witness Statement of Col Johan Du Plooy to the Commission

document submitted by Young is dated 23 August 2007. Beyond this, the content is identical. The document has the same formatting as the German Police Report and has Borowski's name at its conclusion. It appears to be, in the main, a response to a submission by a law firm in London to the German authorities related to the investigation. It largely repeats the facts and allegations in the German Police Report, with a few exceptions that are not relevant here. I therefore do not deal with it in depth.

284. As the email from Borowski to Adv Downer indicates, the German Police Report acted as an unofficial summary of the evidence and conclusions of Borowski, flowing from investigations undertaken by German police authorities in Dusseldorf, which included search and seizure operations at the commercial premises of ThyssenKrupp. The following is stated in the German Police Report:

The origins of the investigation has been allegations by a South African businessman, Nicholas Stuart ACHTERBERG, that a person called Sven HANSEN told him about 40m DM bribe money that he, HANSEN, transported with a company jet to Geneva and paid into an account held by Thabo MBEKI.

During the execution of our first search warrant on ThyssenKrupp companies in June 2006, we found evidence, that this Sven HANSEN in fact was Sven MOELLER. But the payment of 40m DM in cash into a Swiss bank account is not proved and presently quite unlikely to be true.

ACHTERBERG offered to come to Germany and give evidence but failed to respond to email contacts in the end.

ACHTERBERGS allegations led to a tax investigation into so-called "useful expenditures" in connection with the corvette contract that ThyssenKrupp claimed for tax deductible expenses.

The following "useful expenditures" had been claimed:

- MALLAR Inc 22m US \$
- MERIAN Ltd 3m US \$

- Rolf Wegener 1m DM
- FBS 1.6m ZAR

The lawyer Dr. Sven THOMAS acting for ThyssenKrupp in 1999 wrote an expertise report about how these expenses should be treated under tax legislation and admitted himself that a share of 10m US \$ of the contract sum of 22m US \$ for Mallar Inc. has very likely been paid to South African officials but denies the offend [sic] of bribery in connection with these payments.¹⁸⁶

285. The remainder of the German Police Report indicates that, as a result of the investigation by German authorities, evidence had emerged that a number of very substantial payments were made (or were believed to have been made) by ThyssenKrupp to individuals either directly involved in the SDPP acquisition process or linked to such persons. These individuals and companies included Chippy Shaik, Tony Yengeni, Tony Georgiades, Vice-Admiral Sampson Anderson, Admiral Putter, Yusuf Surtee, Mo and Yunis Shaik and Futuristic Business Solutions. I do not repeat, in full, the allegations against all of those persons. However, I do quote from the Report with regard to four individuals against whom the most serious allegations were made, to indicate the seriousness of the allegations and the nature of the evidence presented.

286. The following is stated with regard to Tony Georgiades:

Consultancy Agreements with Mallar Ltd

The first agreement with MALLAR Inc. has been signed as far back as 26th April 1995. In late December 1994 GFC had failed to qualify to enter the next round of the tender process.

By than [sic] BAZAN of Spain and YARROW of Scotland had been chosen to be the two offers to enter the next round. In the end BAZAN had been selected as preferred bidder for the corvette contract.

In January 1995 the then Vice President Thabo MBEKI came to visit Germany.

¹⁸⁶ *Ibid*

After a telephone call with President Nelson MANDELA he was quoted to have uttered that 'We will put it on the table again' and 'that there is still hope for you' (i.e. GFC).

About that time probably the first contact to Antony (Toni) Vassos GEORGIADIS was made.

It is not known who led the initiative for such a contact and how GFC or rather TRT learned about his existence and the services he later performed. But it is known that GEORGIADIS had a close friendship with the than [sic] Vice President Willem de KLERK of South Africa who later married GEORGADIS' wife in 1998.

He obviously had close connections to Thabo MBEKI.

GEORIADIS helped [Chistoph] HOENINGS [a senior TRT executive] by advising him how to present the German offer in a more appropriate way to the South African decision makers.

This led to a first consultancy agreement between MALLAR Inc. and TRT [Thyssen] in April 1995 over the sum of 22m US \$.

Tony GEORGIADIS signed this agreement on behalf of MALLAR Inc.

The signatories on behalf of TRT were HOENINGS and KOOPMAN.

GEORGIADIS and HOENINGS met in London to arrange/sign this agreement.

On the 17th of May 1995 GEORGIADIS sent a facsimile to HOENINGS saying:

'Step One: We've Done It.'

About that time the first tender most probably had been cancelled.

In May 1996 two new consultancy agreements had been signed by GEORGIADIS (for MALLAR Inc.) and HOENINGS and KOOPMAN (for TRT).

The first agreement dated 28th May 1996 contains a commission of 17m US \$.

The second one dated 29th May 1996 contains a commission of another 5m US \$.

Both contracts were intended to be valid for 12 months from the effective date 28th and 29th May 1996.

The contracts contain the clause that in the event that the 'quoted price should not be realized during contract negotiations, but if a considerable price reduction should have to be granted by TRT in order to secure the contract or if the supply offered by TRT should be decreased considerably, M (=Mallar Inc.) and TRT shall find a mutual agreement on a reduction of the commission amount.'

I consider this inter alia as proof that the commission was not so much a fixed sum but a percentage of the purchase price intended to gain.

Both contracts had eventually been prolonged several times.

The latest prolongation is dated 28th April 1999 and therefore after the 19th of February 1999, the day when bribing foreign officials became a criminal offence under German legislation.

The payments to MALLAR Inc. can be traced in the TRT accounts.

Altogether the amount of 21.5m US \$ has been paid to MALLAR Inc...

MALLAR Inc. is an offshore company registered in Monrovia/Liberia. Due to Liberia's legislation MALLAR Inc. is not entitled to do any business in Liberia itself.

In a letter from Mr. Fehr of Credit Suisse to TRT it is stated that GEORGIADIS "has in a sole capacity the authority to commit the company and sign on its behalf.' ...

GEORGIADIS's role in the corvette deal can be described as the person who made contact to South African officials, politicians and decision makers in high up positions in the government and navy. He arranged meetings with Thabo MBEKI even after the contract was signed in connection with acquisition of the so-called 5th ship.

He frequently met with HOENINGS in Germany, South Africa and London.

He was involved in dealings with South African officials throughout the tendering process. Links to certain individuals will be dealt with later.

Concerning the so-called 5th ship which was going to be sold under an option fixed in the corvette contract of 1999 negotiations had been made about the amount of his commission for that new deal. Instead of the usual 5% of the purchase price TRT wanted to grant him only 2.5% because most of the lobbying work had already been done during the tendering process for the main contract.

More details of the new consultancy agreement have not yet been investigated as our main interest at the moment is on the corvette contract itself.

We found indications that GEORGIADIS was recommended by HOENINGS to FERROSTAAL, member of the German Submarine Consortium (GSC), to support them during the tender process for the submarines for South Africa.

FERROSTAAL signed a consultancy agreement with MALLAR Inc, GEORGIADIS acting on behalf of MALLAR Inc., over a commission of 19m US \$.

6,603,000 € were paid to MALLAR Inc. in 2000/2001 from FERROSTAAL.

These facts we received officially and legally through documents seized during the June 2006 search of TRT.

Further investigations by tax investigation officers of our team revealed more information which is unofficial and cannot yet be used as evidence as they are protected by tax secret:

Another 6,603,000m € were paid at the same time to a company called Kelco Associates, SA, resident on Guernsey (PO Box 161, Ground Floor-Dixcart House, Sir William Place, St Peter Port, Guernsey, GY1 4EZ).

The CEO of Kelco had been named by FERROSTAAL as Tony ELLINGFORD...

In our enquiry Tony GEORGIADIS is accused under German legislation for being an accessory to bribery committed by HOENINGS and other executives of the GFC. He is also suspected of being an accessory to embezzlement committed by KOOPMAN (kick-back payments). More details see beyond...

In October 2006 I contacted Companies House and applied for Company Register Information and information about the current appointments.

ALANDIS Ltd. was incorporated on 19th July 1978, company no. 01379265.

The nature of the business is described as '6340 – other transport agencies.'

Registered directors are:

- Antony Vassos GEORGIADIS*
- Alexander Vassos GEORGIADIS*
- Panos GOUMAS (resigned 06.04.2002)*

- Helen LANARAS (resigned 06.04.2002)

Registered secretary is:

- Madeleine NORRIS

Antony and Alexander are brothers...

All correspondence between MALLAR Inc. and TRT has been made via Alandis Ltd. using the Alandis Ltd. letterhead except on MALLAR Inc. invoices.'

287. The following is stated with regard to Tony Yengeni:

During the June 2006 search of TRT an agreement between YENGENI and HOENINGS dated 11th August 1995 has been seized.

According to that document, YENGENI was promised a commission of 2.5m DM.

In fact I could prove that the agreement has been signed one month later on the 11th of October 1995 during a South African journey of HOENINGS, K.-J. MULLER and KOOPMAN.

YENGENI and HOENINGS were the signatories of the agreement.

HOENINGS, KOOPMAN and GEORGIADES at this time took part in a meeting in Cape Town during which the agreement was most likely arranged.

On his return to Germany HOENINGS arranged a provision for the promised commission of 2.5m DM. This provision had been entered into the accounts of TRT on the 28th September 1995 and was disbanded on the 30th of September 1997 in connection with the intention to lower Thyssen's obligations. Since than [sic] no trace of a new provision can be found in the accounts so that the YENGENI commission could perhaps be part of the money paid to MALLAR Inc. It is unlikely that TRT did not pay YENGENI the promised commission at all.

Although we have clear evidence of corruption in connection with YENGENI we cannot prosecute this fact. Although the MALLAR Inc. contract due to the last prolongation in April 1999 and payments to MALLAR Inc. do not qualify for a statutory limitation we still need an action by YENGENI after the 19th of February 1999. But by that time YENGENI seems not to have been any longer in the position to influence the South African decision on the corvette contract.

Nevertheless the facts of the YENGENI case show that employees of TRT contrary to their defender's statements did have direct contact to and themselves arranged bribery agreements with South African officials. Before the change of legislation TRT would have been able to deduct the bribe for YENGENI from their company's tax obligations. This explains why they did not disguise the provision and why the agreement was made directly with YENGENI without camouflage.

YENGENI himself claimed in front of HOENINGS that he had been responsible for the cancellation of the first tender in 1995. As chairman of the Joint Standing Committee of Defence and chief whip of the ANC he could perform strong influence on decisions relevant for GFC.

HOENINGS obviously gained information in August/September 1995 that YENGENI had been named as a possible successor of MODISE in the cause of an expected cabinet reshuffle. This fact makes clear why ten days later the agreement was signed.

We also seized correspondence between HOENINGS and GEORGIADIS about travel costs for YENGENI for a flight from South Africa to Germany, Switzerland and London. These documents reveal that GEORGIADIS booked a flight for YENGENI in October 1996 for the 30th October 1996. According to the booking confirmation YENGENI has visited Hamburg (seat of B+V), Zurich and/or Geneva and London on the 1st November 1996.

The booking confirmation is addressed to Tony GEORGIADIS and was sent to the fax number of ALANDIS Ltd.

Under the letterhead of ALANDIS Ltd. GEORGIADIS sent on the 4th November 1996 the invoice from World Wide Travel to HOENINGS with the remark: "The attached for your "confidential" file (in case he ever denies having come!)."

On the 5th of November 1996 GEORGIADIS sent another fax under the letterhead of ALANDIS Ltd. to HOENINGS. The fax contained an invoice from MALLAR Inc. dated 5th November 1996 over 16,574.00 US \$ "comprising Progress Air re. Cape Town-Lansaria-Cape Town and TY's airfairs of last week."

The costs for YENGENI's flight had been 16,944.00 ZAR.

In the invoice's sum there obviously were also payments for other services by Progress Air included.

The demanded sum had been paid by TRT on the 8th of November 1996...

GEORGIADIS took part in the meeting between YENGENI and HOENINGS on 1st November 1996.

GEORGIADIS also took part in several other meetings with YENGENI...

288. The following is stated with regard to Vice Admiral SIMPSON-ANDERSON:

I found evidence that GEORGIADIS arranged a meeting between HOENINGS, von NITZSCH and Vice Admiral SIMPSON-ANDERSON in his hotel suite at the Sandton Sun Hotel in Johannesburg on the 24th of January 1996.

There are unproven indications that the purpose of the meeting was to establish a bribery agreement with SIMPSON-ANDERSON then CINC of the South African Navy.

During another meeting in June 1996 SIMPSON-ANDERSON complained about GEORGIADIS's involvement and stated that he uses to meet people in his office and not outside, that he is under survey, that the French secret service had been informed about the meeting at the Sandton Sun Hotel in January 1996 and that he does not need intermediaries. He didn't want to see GEORGIADIS again.

HOENINGS to whom SIMPSON-ANDERSON made this remark later supposed in his internal report that this remark was made as self protection because other navy officials had been presented, e.g. KAMERMAN (still Captain of the SAN at the time but already involved in the procurement process).

As proof for the self-protection theory HOENINGS mentions that SIMPSON-ANDERSON had formerly asked GEORGIADIS to his home.

In fact we have indications that GEORGIADIS and SIMPSON-ANDERSON had lunch together the day when GEORGADIS arranged the January 1996 meeting.

SIMPSON-ANDERSON was quoted in HOENING's handwritten notes: "He (GEORGIADIS) does more harm than good."

In connection with the meeting between SIMPSON-ANDERSON, HOENINGS and von NITZSCH in January 1996 SIMPSON-ANDERSON's predecessor as CINC of the South African Navy (SAN), retired Vice Admiral PUTTER, becomes an interesting figure.

In October 2000 he sent a written complaint to B+V stating that of a promised commission of 1m US \$ he only received from GEORGIADIS 100,000 £ (approx 600,00 £ less than promised). PUTTER wrote under the letterhead of the Contact Management Consultants (Pty) Ltd, Lyttelton Manor/SA. This company I could not yet trace at CIPRO (Companies and Intellectual Property Registration Office/SA).

In his letter to B+V PUTTER refers to a meeting in Johannesburg in 1996 at which representatives of B+V (von NITZSCH was a director of B+V), GEORGIADIS and obviously at least two other persons including PUTTER himself took part.

PUTTER now wanted B+V to compensate him and “put us in the financial position we expected to be at the end of this very successful project.”

The following correspondence in this matter between PUTTER and TRT N (acting for TRT) together with the remark that SIMPSON-ANDERSON made in June 1996 about his meeting GEORGIADIS’s hotel suite it seems to suggest itself that both, SIMPSON-ANDERSON and PUTTER were referring to the same meeting.

This would mean that SIMPSON-ANDERSON had been part of the commission agreement arranged during this meeting.

To me it is irritating why in the end PUTTER had been paid only a small quantity of the promised commission if he or the CMC acted as a front beneficiary for SIMPSON-ANDERSON as the circumstances seemed to suggest. It seems very unlikely that GFC would have dared not to pay the whole amount of a promised commission to SIMPSON-ANDERSON – if he had been the real beneficiary of the agreement PUTTER mentions.

Therefore another arrangement for the payment is most likely.

One possible explanation could be that eventually SIMPSON-ANDERSON had been paid directly by GEORGIADIS or rather MALLAR Inc. and that PUTTER only received a small compensation for his service.

It seems that PUTTER had in fact been corresponding with GEORGIADIS as he states in one of his letters to B+V. The value of his service has not yet been analysed.

I found out that PUTTER during the apartheid regime had allegedly been involved in a massacre in South Africa which was claimed to have been carried out by South African military but for which the ANC had been blamed. The trail against PUTTER in the end was cancelled. Therefore despite probably still sufficient and good relations to navy people PUTTER for me seemed not to have been in a position which would justify a commission as high as 1m US \$.

Furthermore although PUTTER states that he acted as a consultant for GFC there neither exists a consultancy agreement between PUTTER and GFC nor is it understandable why PUTTER reported to GEORGIADIS and why the commission had been payable through GEORGIADIS whereas GFC could have deducted any consultancy fee from their tax obligations.

Although all these circumstantial evidences suggest themselves that SIMPON-ANDERSON had been bribed and promised 1m US \$ commission it might be difficult to find sufficient evidence to prove the bribe. My hope is that we will find evidence either at GEORGIADIS or ALANDIS Ltd. or MALLAR Inc.

289. The following is stated with regard to Chippy Shaik:

MERIAN Ltd. and Chippy SHAIK

On the 9th October 1998 a consultancy agreement (dated 8th October 1998) between TRT (signatory HEONINGS) and MERIAN Ltd. (signatory Ian PIERCE) was signed over a commission of 3m US \$ due for payment the moment when the corvette contract would come into force and a down payment “has been received in our account for our free and unrestricted disposal” and after all necessary approvals from the South African and German authorities had been received.

The effective date of the contract was the 28th April 2000. The payment to MERIAN Ltd. was made on 3rd May 2000 to Barclays Bank plc, St. Helier, Jersey.

The only indication for the existence of MERIAN Ltd. is the agreement, the bank account named on the payment instruction signed inter alia by HOENINGS and KOOPMAN and correspondence of TRT.

The address mentioned in the consultancy agreement is:

Merian Ltd.

8 Queen Anne Street

London

W1M 9LD

You will realize that the way of writing down the address differs from the usual way. I quoted it from the agreement.

In the registers of Companies House I haven't found a company which would fit.

Researches about the address on the internet led to the conclusion that no such company is likely to be resident there.

Therefore we guess that MERIAN Ltd. doesn't exist and never had existed in Britain. The payment instruction names the banking contact

Barclays Bank plc

P.O Box 8

13 Library Place

St. Helier

Jersey

JE4 8NE

Channel Islands

Sort Code 20-45-05

Swift Code BARCGB22

Account No 85219599

"For the credit of MERIAN Ltd."

The payment had been made through HSBC Trinkaus & Burkhard in Dusseldorf.

On the payment order of Trinkaus & Burkhard the beneficiary is named as "MERIAN Ltd. South Africa."

This is another indication that MERIAN Ltd. might not be or have been a company resident in Britain.

Ian PIERCE who signed the agreement on behalf of MERIAN Ltd. is known as one of the directors of Futuristic Business Solutions (FBS) and also runs the "Ian PIERCE & Associates" as chartered accountants in Parklands/SA.

In connection with the MERIAN Ltd. contract HOENINGS called PIERCE in an internal report Chippy SHAIK's "Emissar." I can't find an English translation for that word but it means an envoy with a certain commission and no own decision-making powers. Thus it is clear that Ian PIERCE acted as a front man for Chippy SHAIK.

From Richard YOUNG we received information about one payment from MERIAN Ltd., to PIERCE of the amount of 10,000 US \$, value date 30th March 2001. The money seems to have been transferred from the UK to SA Reserve Bank via First National Bank of South Africa Ltd.

Richard YOUNG claims that more payments had been made from MERIAN Ltd. to PIERCE but the above mentioned is the only one he could prove by presenting a transaction report.

YOUNG also presented statements fore [sic] one bank account of Chippy SHAIK but no suspicious deposit could be found.

Ian PIERCE obviously later in 2000 told Chippy SHAIK that HOENINGS had received a share of 500,000 US \$ from the MERIAN Ltd. payment.

HOENINGS learned that from C. SHAIK during a meeting on 21st September 2000 in Hamburg.

In consequence HOENINGS wrote a memorandum about this fact. This memorandum we found at his private home during the June 2006 search.

From this report and other documents seized from TRT the following sequence of events can be reconstructed:

During a visit in Johannesburg from 27th to 30th July 1998 Chippy SHAIK demanded from HOENINGS the confirmation of a verbal agreement about a commission of 3m US \$ that they had arranged some time before.

Shaik stated that during this meeting that GFC despite a 20% cheaper offer from Spain had been placed on the first rank after the evaluation. The Spanish offset had also been evaluated higher than the GFC's offer. Therefore it had not been an easy exercise for him, SHAIK, to push GFC on to the 1st rank.

HOENINGS confirmed the verbal agreement and offered SHAIK to arrange a written contract any time he wants to which than [sic] would be deposited in a safe with only common access for him and SHAIK.

HOENINGS informed K.-J. MULLER about this agreement and asked him to make sure that this amount was observed during the contract price negotiations (i.e. to make sure that this expenditure would be refunded by the South African government through the contract price payments which realizes the criminal offence of fraud in German legislation).

B+V and TRT agreed to share the costs for SHAIK's commission which means that the refunding from South Africa would also have to be shared.

This is interesting because regarding MALLAR Inc. commission B+V had to compensate TRT for the whole amount that they paid MALLAR Inc. in advance.

On 9th September 1998 HOENINGS met with GEORGIADIS and SURTEE in The Ritz in London. The same day he also met with Mr. MUHLENBECK (FERROSTAAL) and Chippy SHAIK in a restaurant called San Lorenzo in London.

From MUHLENBECK SHAIK also required a commission for the submarine deal.

HOENINGS says in his memorandum that he took over the wording of the consultancy agreement from MUHLENBECK so that the conclusion can be made that HOENINGS, MUHLENBECK and SHAIK met in London for the purpose of discussing and formulating the agreements with FERROSTAAL and TRT.

In fact the wording of the MERIAN Ltd. agreement differs from the normally used form. In the records of FERROSTAAL we so far couldn't find any indications for a contract with or payment for MERIAN Ltd. so that possibly another company name had been used (we are not yet investigating FERROSTAAL and the submarine deal).

It was PIERCE who gave the name and address of the company on which the agreement was to be issued to HOENINGS, presumably on 8th October 1998 via fax.

On the 9th of October 1998 HOENINGS met with PIERCE in the Ritz in London for lunch. This meeting HOENINGS disguised by naming three Deutsche Bank employees in his claim for travel expenses as participants of that lunch meeting but wrote down in his diary a meeting with PIERCE for exactly that time. Also the invoice of The Ritz doesn't fit to the entertainment of three persons plus HOENINGS but for food and drink for him and just one other person, i.e. Ian PIERCE.

The signed contract then was deposited in the bank safe no. A578 at Barclays Bank, 46 Park Lane, London, W1 1HP.

HOENINGS and PIERCE had exclusive access to the safe. HOENINGS had to open an account with Barclays Bank in his own name and make a deposit in that account before he could get the safe. The money for that deposit he received from TRT.

In April 2000 PIERCE contacted HOENINGS by telephone to remind him on the agreement with MERIAN Ltd.

PIERCE handed over a closed envelope via the office of Sven MOELLER (in South Africa) to HOENINGS with the instructions for the transaction. On 3rd May 2000 the commission of 3m US \$ was transferred for the credit of MERIAN Ltd.

On the 31st of May 2000 HOENINGS and PIERCE met again in London and removed the MERIAN Ltd. agreement from the Barclays Bank safe. PIERCE furthermore "remove(d) his name from any paper work relating to this box."

Nevertheless HOENINGS kept the safe and the account. The safe was later taken over by another employee of TRT.

In his memorandum HOENINGS states that SHAIK didn't know the details of those proceedings and assumed SHAIK had trusted PIERCE who to him seemed to be a friend of many years to SHAIK.

After the transaction took place PIERCE claimed he handed over to HOENINGS 500,000 US \$ in cash which had to be deducted from the commission sum.

HOENINGS writes in a second memorandum that SHAIK told him that within the group of beneficiaries of MERIAN Ltd agreement there had been discussions to offer him a share of the commission as a token of their gratitude.

HOENINGS denied that he received any money from PIERCE and reported the incident to his superior, Jurgen KOOPMAN.

It seems that SHAIK believed HOENINGS and that he made new arrangements with PIERCE concerning the commission money which now he wanted to be deposited into a Swiss account because SA authorities could perhaps trace money from MERIAN Ltd to PIERCE. It also seems that the missing 500,000 US \$ through this new arrangement turned up again.

At least this incident seems not to have affected the relationship between HOENINGS and Chippy SHAIK.

This fact is no longer prosecutable under German legislation because of the statutory limitation. Our intention is to encourage South Africa to open an own investigation into this matter. Furthermore this fact is interesting in the whole context of the case.'

290. Certain of the allegations in the German Police Report were repeated, and potentially substantiated, in the Mutual Legal Assistance request filed by the Office of the Public Prosecutor in Dusseldorf with judicial authorities in Switzerland. This document was submitted as Annex AAA to the joint submission of Feinstein and Holden. It was submitted into evidence by Col Johan Du Plooy, who attached it to his witness statement as Annex JDP57. The MLA request was dated March 2007. This suggests that the MLA request was filed subsequent to the drafting of the German Police Report,

which is dated 13 February 2007 and drew upon the evidence therein. The relevant sections from the MLA request read:

[GFC] had, in fact, paid considerable bribes to achieve the conclusion of the agreement, in contravention of Section 2 paragraphs 1 and 2 of the Act for the Prevention of International Corruption (the Corruption Act), read with paragraphs 334 and 335 of the German Penal Code, in the course of which Thyssen Rheinstahl Technik GmbH, as per prior state of affairs, took the leading role within the consortium.

In addition, the corresponding undertakings to pay in favour of South African officials and members of cabinet, whose names were at the time only partly name, could have resulted from a time prior to the conclusion of agreement on 03/12/1999.

The payment of the bribe money was tied up by the fact that Thyssen Rheinstahl Technik GmbH concluded a "commission agreement" with a letterbox [shelf/shell] company, namely Mallar Inc, a company registered in Liberia, for over 22 Million US Dollars, payable over the period from April 2000 to October 2001, in terms of which at least the predominate part of the aforementioned amounted directly or indirectly flowed to South African officials and members of the cabinet after the coming into effect of the Corruption Act on 15/02/1999...

In the framework of this investigation the investigation committee consisting of officials from the State Office of Criminal Investigation in Nordrhein-Westfalen, the Investigation Service into suspected tax offences of Essen as well as the Office of the Public Prosecutor in Dusseldorf have already searched the premises of ThyssenKrupp AG as well as several daughter companies in Dusseldorf and Essen, and Howaldtswerke-Deutsche Werft GmbH in Cologne, Blohm and Voss GmbH in Hamburg, Man Ferrostaal AG in Essen...

With the help of the seized records, proof can already be lead that the abovementioned agreements of Thyssen Rheinstal Technik GmbH were abided by and the promised funds indeed paid. In this way the consortium paid, through the middleman Ian Pierce who had signed the commission agreement on behalf of Mallar Inc., 3 million US Dollars to the South African official Schabir Shaik who acted for Armscor, so that he [Shaik], in violation of his official duty, could promote the conclusion of the agreement for the delivery of the corvettes.'

291. Additional support for the content and findings of the German Police Report was provided by Annex JDP58 to Col du Plooy's witness statement. JDP58 consists of a German language memorandum and an English translation undertaken by National Language Service within the Department of Arts and Culture. The original German

memorandum was Annex CC to the joint submission of Feinstein and Holden. It was also submitted by Young. The email correspondence between Borowski and Downer appears to indicate that the document was also attached to their correspondence under the filename '1.pdf.' The document is a memorandum by Christoph Hoening, dated 3 August 1998. The English translation reads:

South Africa

The last trip (27-30.07.1998) was suggested by C. Shaikh, Director Defence Secretariat. During one of our meetings, he asked for more explicit confirmation that the verbal agreement made with him for payment to be made in case of success to him and a group represented by him [German word "im Erolgsfalle" does not exist, most likely a typing error for 'im Erfolgsfalle: in case of success'] amounts to 3 million US\$. I confirmed this to him and offered to formulate this agreement in writing at any time and proposed thereby to put the latter in a safe that can only be accessed jointly. C. Shaik will report back on this shortly.

Mr. Shaik has stressed that the B+V/TRT offer was pushed into first place in spite of the Spanish offer which was 20% cheaper. The Spanish offset (only DTI share without "social components") was according to him also valued higher than ours. In this respect, it had been no simple exercise to get us into 1st place according to him.

Mr. Muller/B+V was informed by me at that time about the arrangement made and also about the conversation I just had with C. Shaikh, whereby he asked to reserve the aforesaid amount for following prices negotiations, to which he agreed.'

292. The content of the German Police Report, especially when read in conjunction with the German-Swiss MLA and the Hoening memorandum, was clearly relevant to the Commission's terms of reference. However, it appears that the Commission did not investigate the claims made therein. Certainly, this was the view of Adv Sibeko and Sello in their closing submissions. They stated:

'Annexures "RMY52" to "RMY55" make various allegations of improper payments made by one of the members of the GFC. Whilst the Commission is not bound by Dr Young's interpretation and analyses of these documents, we

*submit that the documents contain serious allegations that require proper interrogation. The issue of the various MLA's referred to by Mr Du Plooy lends credence to the view that these allegations require further consideration and investigation.*¹⁸⁷

293. RMY54 is in German. Its formatting suggests that it also emanated from the investigations undertaken by German police in Dusseldorf. RMY55 appears to be a copy of RMY53.

294. I pause to note the response of Adv Anton Steynberg, a member of the DSO investigative team, upon receiving the above documents in 2008. In an email of 19 August 2008, also forming part of Annex JDP53, Steynberg responds to the email and attachments sent by Borowski to Adv Downer. He states:

*'Wow. This stuff is absolute dynamite! If even one tenth of the allegations are true, this investigation will be far more extensive and explosive than anything we have done to date. On my reading of the documents, several distinct lines of enquiry emerge.'*¹⁸⁸

295. In order to investigate these allegations, the Commission could have subpoenaed individuals named in the German Police Report, such as Tony Georgiades, Tony Yengeni, Ian Pearce, Vice-Admiral Robert Simpson-Anderson and Admiral Putter. It could have called an additional member of the investigative team, in particular Adv Downer. It took none of these actions to investigate.

296. Chippy Shaik did appear before the Commission. However, he was only asked in the most general terms about the allegations of wrong-doing against him. At no point was he asked posed specific factual questions arising from the German Police Report.

¹⁸⁷ Counsel L. T. Sibeko SC & M Sello, Written Submission of Evidence Leaders to The Commission, 17 June 2015, paragraph 91

¹⁸⁸ Annexure JPD53 to the Witness Statement of Col. Johan Du Plooy to the Commission

297. It appears that the Commission placed no weight on the allegations or facts in the German Police Reports, even where they appear to be substantiated by other documentation, in particular the German-Swiss MLA Request. Volume 3 of the Commission's Report makes no mention at all of the content of the German Police Report or the German-Swiss Mutual Legal Assistance request.
298. The Commission could not have made a finding that there was no evidence of corruption in the SDPP if it had accorded any probative value to the facts and allegations in the German Police Report. With regard to the allegations of corruption in the corvette contract related to ThyssenKrupp and/or GFC, the Commission made the following findings:

[508] Dr Young further alleged that GFC won the tender because of bribes paid. This is a wild allegation, it is not supported by any evidence, and should consequently be rejected...

[511] General Meiring, Head of the Commercial Crime Component, Detective Service in the DPCI, recommended the closure of the GFC and BAE legs of the investigations after receiving a briefing from Colonel du Plooy. Colonel du Plooy for several years investigated the allegations of wrongful conduct relating to the SDPP, and in that whole period he could not find any prima facie evidence of wrongdoing against any person.

[512] Mr Klaus Wiercimok, a senior in-house attorney at ThyssenKrupp since 1982, testified that in 2006 the State Prosecutors Office in Dusseldorf conducted a number of raids on the TKMS offices and on the homes of some of the company's employees. No evidence was found to support allegations made against TKMS. The investigations were closed without charges being preferred against anybody. He further said that GFC never paid or authorised a payment of \$3 million to influence the procurement process of the corvette. He also said that the State Prosecutor's Office in Dusseldorf investigated the allegations and no evidence was found to support the allegations. No prosecution followed from the investigations.¹⁸⁹

¹⁸⁹ Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission), December 2015, Vol 3, paragraphs 508 and 511 - 512

299. The statements of Klaus Wiercimok are clearly contradicted by the German Police Report and the Swiss Mutual Legal Assistance Request, both of which are forthright in alleging corruption and presenting evidence of it. Inexplicably, the Commission relied on the self-interested statement by Mr Wiercimok, and did not refer to the German Police Report. The Commission did not attempt to investigate or test the content of that Report.
300. In contrast, Wiercimok's testimony was accepted without being meaningfully tested. He was not re-examined by his evidence leader or his own counsel, and he was not cross-examined by any other interested party. He was asked one question by the Chairman and a number of follow-up questions by Commissioner Musi. Those questions were in general terms, and extend to only 3 pages of the transcript. The relevant section of the transcript reads as follows:

CHAIRPERSON: Just a last question from me, before the final, if at all, there is any cross-examination. Are you aware of any person or entity in Germany, which has been prosecuted or successfully prosecuted, as a result of the alleged corruption in the South African procurement process?

MR WIERCIMOK: No Judge, I have not. Indeed, I am confident in saying that no such conviction has taken place.

CHAIRPERSON: Thank you. Any cross-examination? Thank you. Thank you, Sir, for giving, oh, just hold on. Just hold on.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: Just a few, few points of verification, if I may. Some serious allegations have been made, before this Commission and of, of corruption and bribery and certain names have been mentioned. I just want to hear from you. Do you know a gentleman by the name of Koopman?

MR WIERCIMOK: Yes. I do. He was managing director of Thyssen Rheinstahl Technik and he was responsible for marine activities.
COMMISSIONER MUSI: And Mr Hoenings?

MR WIERCIMOK: Yes. I know Mr Hoenings as well, he was on the, at the level immediately below the managing directors, responsible for marine activities at Thyssen Rheinstahl Technik.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: A specific allegation that he, he signed a bribe agreement with Mr Tony Yengeni, as well as another bribe agreement with Mr Shamim Shaik, the Chief of Acquisition. Do you know anything about that?

MR WIERCIMOK: This again, was, was investigated by the German Prosecutor's office and they found no proof of the veracity of these allegations and neither did we. COMMISSIONER MUSI: I thought you were talking. I thought you wanted to say something.

MR WIERCIMOK: And neither did we.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: I understood you to say that Ferrostaal was investigated, but nothing came out of those investigations.

MR WIERCIMOK: Yes. I do not have a lot of detail in this. They were not initially in the scope of the investigation. They were later on, for a brief period. But, nothing ever came of it.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: And ThyssenKrupp was it ever investigated itself and what was the outcome?

MR WIERCIMOK: The investigations were discontinued. No charge was claimed, was, there was a thorough investigation, which took for almost two years. At the end of the day, these investigations were discontinued. No charge was preferred against any of the, of the persons originally in the, in the scope of the investigation, for, for matters, which had to do with South Africa. I can say with conviction that nobody was accused of any wrongdoing, in connection with the supply of these two defence packages in this country.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: Just something interesting. You mentioned that one of the advisors that ThyssenKrupp, or the consortium engaged was, was Mallar, a company called Mallar, owned by Mr Georgiadis. Just by way of, for interest sake, what would an advisor be expected to do, in his interactions with decision makers, political decision makers in the country, acquiring the equipment?

MR WIERCIMOK: I would have thought that he knew who the decision makers were. He would know how to get meetings organised with these, with these persons, who the decision makers were and how they, generally how the process of decision making both at a political, at a political level would, would work in this country.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: You see, I am trying to understand how, how to, would these advisors be able to influence the outcome of, of a process, an acquisition process.

MR WIERCIMOK: They only advised us, as to, who to approach and who to, what to take into consideration, when making our offer. They were not able to direct, in my view, they were not able to directly influence the outcome, no.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: And the advisors would be paid for their services?

MR WIERCIMOK: Yes.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: What would, what would your response be that these, these commissions paid to the, to the advisors were in fact bribes?

MR WIERCIMOK: I have no reason to believe that that was the case.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: Was Mallar the only advisor that your 15 company employed? Were there others, if so who?

MR WIERCIMOK: There were some, in Germany, but for, obviously, for legal matters, for financing matters. But, Mallar/Georgiadis was the, was the chief advisor for South Africa.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: Thank you.¹⁹⁰

301. To the extent that the lack of criminal prosecutions in Germany might be relied on for the failure to investigate this matter, I note that in Volume One of the Commission's Report, it indicated that it had received a document that gave a reason as to why the German investigations had been terminated:

[115] Despite the efforts alluded to above, no information material to the issues the Commission was seized with was ever received from the German authorities. The Commission only caught a glimpse of the reason why the investigation was discontinued from a document that appeared to have emanated from the Office of the Public Prosecutor of Bochum, dated 1 February 2008. An annexure to this letter dealt with the withdrawal of a prosecution of one Jens Gesinn, whom the Commission established was the financial officer of Ferrostaal AG.

302. In his cross-examination of Dr Young, Adv Kuper for the Department of Defence referred to this document to show that the German investigation into ThyssenKrupp had been closed due to a lack of evidence. Young explained that the document referred only

¹⁹⁰ Public Hearing Transcripts, 9875 - 9878

to an investigation undertaken by one unit in Germany based in Bochum, and had no relevance to ThyssenKrupp as it only canvassed matters relating to Ferrostaal:

ADV KUPER: If we may proceed, what you have done is that you reminded me that I had referred to, but not read out, the responses of the Public Prosecutors Office of Bochum, and I just want to do that very quickly, before we move on. If you will turn to Volume 4 of the CROSSEXAMINATION FILE at page 745, in the letter written to the lawyers for Mr Jens Gesinn, the prosecutor under his further reasons, had said in the second paragraph: "As regards the background assumed by the author of the memo folio 7 et seq of the files (bribery of foreign officials) it is to be noted that no specific, or substantial evidence whatsoever exists that would corroborate this assumption. Neither the "experience gained in criminalistic practice" nor "unconfirmed press reports" are suited assufficient evidence of a criminal offence within the meaning of theStrafprozessordnung. The documents and deeds found in Ferrostaal AG offices, do not commit the inference as to the funds paid to "Mallar" having been forwarded to foreign officials within the meaning of that Germanstatute."

And then of course this paragraph:

"Not only is it impermissible, it is in fact wrongful to use a purported case of tax evasion, which has in fact not been perpetrated, as a pretext for excessive investigation with a view to the presumed criminal offence of bribery."

So, Dr Young, it does not seem as if I am entirely alone in my categorisations to which you refer.

DR YOUNG: Am I allowed to make response, or are you just making a statement?

ADV KUPER: Is there anything you want to say?

DR YOUNG: Absolutely. First of all, you know you just read this out, this document is in context of Ferrostaal. It does not come from the Public Prosecutor's office in Dusseldorf, which was responsible for the Tissen [sic] investigations. This has got nothing to do with the Tissen [sic] investigation, it is Ferrostaal. It says so. If you look at the details of it, it talks about the amounts of money in respect of Mallar, as being still on Ferrostaal's books. That is quite a different case to the Tissen case, where the money had been paid to Tony Jojaress [sic], and [indistinct] to Mallar, okay. The fact that is in respect of not only Bochum, but Mr Gesinn, has got nothing to do whatsoever, with one single one of the individuals that I referred to when I was traversing the three German reports. Secondly, the letter itself stands alone. Whatever has been provided to me here, as I have an English translation, which seems to come from something

else in German. In fact, the German one is written by hand. But anyway, I do not think that there is anything in this Gesinn letter that is directly relevant whatsoever, even the smallest miniscule iota that relates to the Tissen [sic] case.

303. It was alleged that the multiple investigations by German authorities may have been closed for reasons other than a lack of evidence. On 20 June 2008, the *Mail & Guardian* reported that the spokesperson for the Dusseldorf prosecutor's office, one Arno Neukirchen, had said in a statement to the newspaper that the investigation had been terminated in large part due to the failure of South African authorities to respond punctually to requests for assistance. Neukirchen was quoted as stating that 'even if further investigations might deliver sufficient grounds for suspicion, no conviction could be expected within a reasonable time, given that further investigation depends significantly on the results of the request for judicial assistance sent already to the South African authorities on July 10 2007, whose timely execution cannot be relied upon.'¹⁹¹ It does not appear that the Commission made any attempt to verify the veracity of this statement with either the German spokesperson or with the journalists of the *Mail & Guardian*.
304. The German-Swiss Mutual Legal Assistance Request, the emails between Ms Borowski and Adv Downer, and the content of the Report indicate that the Report was drawn from multiple sources of evidence. The wording of the Report and the MLA indicates that the most substantial source of information and evidence was material seized during the raids on the properties of ThyssenKrupp and its sister companies.
305. The Commission failed to undertake a meaningful investigation into the allegations and facts in the German Police Report, which were highly relevant to its Terms of Reference.

¹⁹¹ 'Germans Drop Arms Deal Investigation,' *Mail & Guardian*, 20 June 2008

The Draft Auditor General's Reports

306. None of the Draft Auditor General Reports ('draft reports') on the Strategic Defence Procurement Packages were deemed admissible by the Commission.¹⁹²As a result, the Commission did not investigate the very material issues raised in the draft reports, nor did it investigate why crucial findings in the draft reports were excised from the final report.
307. Various attempts were made to admit the draft reports. Paul Holden made the first attempt during his cross-examination of Robert Vermeulen on 21 of October 2013.¹⁹³ The Chairperson made no specific ruling on the draft document at that point but allowed Mr. Holden to use the document to confirm a date with the witness.
308. Adv Snyman made the second attempt during her cross examination of Mr Odendaal, to which Adv Solomon and Evidence Leader Ms Ramagaga objected. Adv Snyman responded to the objection by stating that her clients intended to rely heavily on that draft report to point out, and to interrogate the reasons for, the stark difference between the draft reports and the final report.¹⁹⁴
309. The Chairperson stated that he was not sure which of the reports was the final draft. He said that if Adv Snyman was unable to present evidence to that effect, he would not allow it. She then requested the Commission to provisionally admit the draft report pending her clients giving their own evidence for the admission of the document where they would address its authenticity and authority. The Chairperson responded by inquiring whether

¹⁹² Public Hearing Transcript 25 November 2013.

¹⁹³ Public Hearing Transcripts, 21 October 2013, pages 2598 – 2616.

¹⁹⁴Public Hearing Transcript 25 November 2013 at 3883-4.

Adv Snyman's clients were party to the drafting of the document or whether they were present when it was drafted. She informed the Commission that her clients were not part of drafting the document. The transcript continues:

'CHAIRMAN: Do you know reasons why this portions that you want to refer to didn't make it into the final report?

ADV SNYMAN: We cannot categorically state that but we would draw inferences and that would be part of the submission and evidence that would be part of the submissions and evidence that our clients will be leading in phase 2 that would be evaluating 1.5 of the Chairman's [terms of] reference and their concern around that.

CHAIRMAN: Is it possible that the drafters of this report, of the final report were not in agreement with these views which were ultimately not to make it into the final report; is that one of the possibilities?

ADV SNYMAN: I'm afraid we can't speculate on that?

CHAIRMAN: Therefore, I'm not going to allow you to cross-examine this witness on the basis of this document.'

310. As a result of its not admitting the draft report, the Commission did not interrogate the stark differences between the draft report and the final report. As stated, the vast majority of the findings of wrongdoing, improper or unlawful conduct contained in the draft report were excluded from the final report. This should have caused the Commission to investigate this matter in order to establish the truth.
311. Attendant on the ruling that the draft report was not admissible was a decision that no evidence would be led on it and that no cross examination in respect thereof was permitted. The then Auditor General, Mr Fakie, had argued that the draft report had merely been edited. Yet, it is clear that the final report was not merely an edited version but rather a heavily redacted one. This too should have raised suspicions and prompted

the Commission to investigate why there were such discrepancies between the draft reports and final report.

312. I am advised and submit that the Commission was plainly wrong in finding the draft reports to be inadmissible. I respectfully aver that an open-minded inquiring individual who was familiar with the content of the draft reports would reasonably reach the opinion that there was something concerning about the significant difference between the draft reports and the final report.

313. The Commission refused to admit the draft report on the basis that Feinstein, Holden and Van Vuuren did not draft the reports and could not provide evidence to indicate which version was the final draft. This misses the point. The draft reports raised so many material concerns about the arms procurement deal that the Commission should have admitted it, even if provisionally, in order for evidence to be led and witnesses cross-examined on its content. Witnesses should have been called to give evidence as to why such discrepancies existed between the draft and final reports. The controversy around the draft report, the nature of its content, and the lack of cogent explanations about the discrepancies should have prompted further investigations.

314. I submit that the Commission's failure to admit the draft reports into evidence can only be reasonably understood to be due to the fact that it must have either misunderstood the significance of the information contained in the draft reports or made itself blind to the contradictions between the draft and the final reports. Such a failure could only have resulted from a failure to properly apply its mind and adopting an insufficiently open and enquiring mind as to the investigation.

The SDPP Contracts

315. The Commission failed to examine or allow examination of the SDPP contracts which had been referred to and discussed by various witnesses.

316. On 18 February 2014, Adv Skinner addressed the Commission about the declassification of the contracts. He referred to certain provisions in the contracts that dealt with the confidentiality of the agreements. He concluded that the contracts seem to be confidential and it would require governmental authority for the provisions to be disclosed. In response, the Chairperson asked the other legal representatives to comment. They did not object to the disclosure of the contract,¹⁹⁵ except for Adv Moerane SC (acting on behalf of Mr Erwin). Adv Moerane said that he did not know how the contracts had any bearing on Mr Erwin's cross-examination and that he was not aware of any disputes with regard to his evidence and the evidence of the DTI. He denied that he had not made any reference to the contracts despite Mr Erwin's statement showing that he referred to them.¹⁹⁶

317. The Chairperson at various points indicated that he did not see the need to acquire the contracts since there was no dispute around them. During the hearing on 28 January 2014 Adv Skinner discussed how he planned to deal with Mr Zikode's evidence. He stated that there may be questions arising from the contracts which would need to be put to the witness and if they reached that stage the Commission would need to adjourn since the contracts had not been declassified. The transcript is as follows:

¹⁹⁵Public Hearing Transcript 18 February 2014 at 4419-4421.

¹⁹⁶Public Hearing Transcript 18 February 2014 at 4422.

'CHAIRPERSON: Advocate Skinner, the chance of the contracts that you want to refer to, is there any dispute about them and two; if the witness is aware of those terms is it necessary to see the actual contracts?'

ADV SKINNER: Mr Chair, certainly I don't believe there is a dispute because it's never been indicated there is a dispute as to what is contained in the written contract, the witness has indicated in his signed statement that one of the areas that he will cover in his evidence is the SDPP contract, so I intend to ask him the extent to which he is familiar with those provisions and I may be able to get sufficient to escape having to avoid, escape having to prove the actual contract.

CHAIRPERSON: If my understanding of the evidence that has been presented so far, it appears to me that the terms of the contract which are, of the NIP contracts which are relevant to this inquiry is the methodology of appointing credits as contained in those NIP contracts and to me it doesn't seem as if there is any dispute about that. I think the previous witnesses have conceded that the methodology that they used differs to some extent with the methodology of appointing of credits as contained in the NIP agreements and if that is the position I'm not quite certain whether one needs to see those contracts or not. If my summary of the evidence is correct then I fail to understand why is the NIP agreements important to you.'

318. When Lawyers for Human Rights (LHR) asked for access to the contracts in order to cross-examine witnesses who had made reference to them, the Chairperson said that the contracts were not before the Commission and that he did not believe there was any need for access to be granted. The basis for this assertion was that there was no dispute about their content. He said that no one had given evidence indicating that they dispute a provision in the contract. I refer in this regard to the transcript of the hearing on 17 and 18 February 2014:

'CHAIRPERSON: Then the second question is I'm not quite certain if from the evidence that you have led up to now whether anything turns around the question of contracts, I've heard that you know Advocate Skinner wants to have certain portions of those contracts to be read out although I'm not quite certain if at all there is anything which turns around the contracts, not as far as the evidence that has been led to now. I'm not quite sure that what do you want to deal with the question of the contract because as I understand your evidence there seems to be a difference about the (indistinct) that was supposed to be used as contained in the contract and (indistinct) as contained in the (indistinct), that seems to be the only (indistinct) and from what I understand from the evidence that has been led that seems to be common cause that the NIP Policy

document, as far as the criteria of credit is concerned differs from the criteria of providing for the NIP contract and the NIP (indistinct). So if that is the issue what would be the purpose of trying to get those contracts?

ADV DE VOS: Mr Chair, until I see the terms of the contracts it's very difficult for me to comment on that, it's clear that the evidence by Mr Erwin, well Mr Erwin is relying on certain terms and conditions in the contract in explaining why he felt that he had a discretion and that his department had a certain discretion and to enable us to give evidence before this Commission showing either that he was correct in making use of his discretion or on the other hand that he was not correct, I obviously need the terms of the agreements as far as it turns around that particular question of multipliers and criteria that should or shouldn't be used, otherwise it would be impossible for me to cross-examine on that particular issue.

It may be that Mr Erwin is correct and then that will be the end of the story, maybe that is not and then if I don't get to see the contracts this Commission will not be in a position to weigh his evidence properly with due respect.

319. At the public hearing on 18 February 2014 Adv. Skinner addressed the Commission on the declassification of the contracts. He referred to certain provisions in the contracts that dealt with the confidentiality of the agreements and said that it would require governmental authority for the provisions to be disclosed.

320. The Chairperson invited the other legal representatives to comment on this.

321. On behalf of Armscor, Adv Solomon SC said that Armscor did not object to the disclosure of the contracts, but as it was only in *possession* of the contracts and not the *custodian* of the contracts, it was not in a position to disclose them.

322. The position of the DTI was that it had no problem with releasing the documents. However, without the consent of all the parties, it could not bring the contracts before the Commission. It submitted that the provisions of the contracts upon which the witness relied were common cause and therefore it was not necessary to see the specific

provisions in order to cross-examine the witness. This appeared also to be the *prima facie* view of the Chairperson and Commissioner Musi.

323. Adv De Vos, on behalf of LHR, pointed out that LHR had not seen any of the confidentiality terms of the specific agreements. She submitted that the contracts were not only relevant for the purposes of Mr Erwin's testimony but also for many other witnesses still to come. She said that it was very difficult to imagine how the Commission could comply with its terms of reference without actually having regard to the contracts which form the "*middelpunt*" of the investigation. She referred the Commission to the relevant section of Erwin's witness statement which highlighted the relevance of the terms of the contracts. She noted that at paragraph 23, Erwin had said that "*it is apposite however, to include in the material made available to the Commission, a fuller briefing on the NIP and its implementation*". She submitted that "a fuller briefing on the NIP and its implementation" must imply the NIP terms of agreement. Moreover, Erwin's statement indicated that it was pertinent that variations to the terms and conditions of the contracts were raised before the Commission. The variations were made following the Inter Ministerial Committee's use of its discretion to give effect to Cabinet's policy choices. Adv De Vos submitted that it was exactly the use of that discretion that she wanted to test, and could not test without seeing the contracts.

324. The Chairperson's response to Adv De Vos was to ask her to tell the Commission which sections of the contracts she would want to concentrate on. She obviously could not do so without having seen the contracts.

325. The Chairperson did not see the relevance of acquiring the contracts. He concluded that there was no dispute regarding the actual contractual terms. That however is not the

issue. I submit that the Commission should have examined the contracts, and allowed them to be examined, in order to determine whether there was any aspect which required further investigation.

THE FAILURE OF THE COMMISSION TO TO SEEK OR ALLOW INFORMATION FROM MATERIAL WITNESSES

326. The Commission's failures to which I have referred above were compounded by the Commission's approach to witnesses. The result of the approach of the Commission, typified by often contradictory rulings, was effectively to prevent witnesses who were critical of the SDPP from presenting evidence that that the Commission should have interrogated. The obstacles put in the way of 'critic' witnesses were not applied to other witnesses before the Commission.

Witnesses were not allowed to speak to documents that they had not authored or that described events to which they were not personally witness

327. In Chapter 2 of Volume 1 of the Report, the Commission's approach to documents is explained. The Commission divided the documents that were tendered to it into two broad categories. The first category consisted of documents (reports, memoranda, policy directives and guidelines, tender documents, minutes of meeting etc.) which were sourced from government departments that were involved in the SDPP and from other State departments and entities. The report states that this category of documents presented no problems with regard to authenticity and admissibility, and they were used extensively in public hearings.¹⁹⁷

¹⁹⁷*Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission)*, December 2015, Vol 1, Chapter 2, Section E, Paragraph 142

328. As to the other category, the Commission stated:

[143] The other category consists of non-official documents that were introduced mostly by the critic witnesses. These comprise memoranda, reports, books, statements and affidavits, including newspaper articles and reports. The common denominator to all these documents is that they were not authored by the witnesses tendering them and the authors could not be called to testify. In some instances, the identity of the author could not be established. Naturally, the witnesses who introduced such documents and sought to rely on them had no personal knowledge of the contents thereof and could therefore not vouch for the truth thereof. Strictly speaking, the documents were inadmissible and in a few instances we made rulings to that effect.'

329. I submit that this demonstrates a fundamental misdirection, having regard to the nature and function of a Commission. This will be addressed in argument.

330. Government officials and individuals who were involved in the arms acquisition process were able to tender documents and speak to their contents. But the witnesses who were critical of the Arms Deal, who for the most part were not involved in the acquisition, were not allowed to use the documents they wished to have admitted, or to cross examine witnesses in respect of those documents if they did not author them or were not party to their drafting.

331. Evidence was given by over 50 witnesses, most of whom were government officials, former members of Cabinet, or individuals who were involved in the acquisition process.

332. The Commission's approach to witnesses being able to establish a document's authenticity prevented crucial evidence being put before the Commission. The Commission held the draft Auditor General's Reports inadmissible because Adv Snyman could not prove the reports' authenticity – instead of doing what was the obvious, namely requiring the Auditor General to state whether the draft reports were genuine. The effect of the Commission's approach appears from the evidence of Adm Kamerman. During

his evidence on 27 May 2014 he referred to the Joint Submission of Mr Feinstein and Mr Holden where they had used the draft Auditor General's Report to advance and support their contentions. Adm Kamerman denied those allegations and to set out his own version. This was allowed because he had personal knowledge of the events in question, as he was involved in the procurement process. The Commission never investigated whether the draft reports were genuine: it simply excluded them. I submit that this is inconsistent with the duties of a Commission.

333. Adv Sibeko highlighted a further problem with this approach during the course of Dr Young's testimony. Adv Sibeko stated the following:

'I would submit with respect that the various documents that of some of which he has received through the Pie [PAIA] Process are documents in respect of which he is not the author or perhaps have personal knowledge of except for the fact that some of those documents turns to establish the very fact and allegations that he has sought to bring before this Commission.

...

Now that then begs the question whether if the witness is not able to give satisfactory objective evidence before the Commission which would demonstrate the admissibility of the documents begs the question whether the Commission should ignore these documents. We would submit that to the extent that the witness is himself perhaps not able to objectively demonstrate the authenticity of the document there is nothing that precludes the Commission through its staff and whatever other means that may be available to it, to itself establish the [authenticity] of the documents.

As we would submit should it in the course of undertaking that exercise the Commission establish that these reports are in fact authentic would mean that when the Commission decides not to admit these documents on the basis thereof the witness is himself not able to establish the authenticity of these documents. Would that not mean that the Commission ignored important evidence that exists and was brought before the Commission but was simply excluded purely on the basis that the person providing the document can himself not establish its authenticity.

We would submit further that the issue of placing the burden or the onus on the witness would in our respectful submission not accord with what the general principles which apply to Commissions that is the gathering of evidence. On the basis of which the Commission would in turn conduct further investigations for purposes of advising the executive on what steps to take based on what has been found during the course of the gathering of the evidence.'

334. I submit that where a document would be material if it were genuine, it was the duty of the Commission to attempt to establish whether it was genuine. The Commission fundamentally misdirected itself by not doing so, and by simply excluding the document on the ground that it was inadmissible. The result was that the Commission did not carry out the task it was required by law to perform.

335. In Adv Sibeko's closing argument he again addressed the issue of the Commission's approach to documents and their admissibility. He referred to paragraph 8 of the Directives published by the Commission in the Govt Gazette of 9 May 2012:

'Any person who wishes to give evidence, or make submissions to the Commission, shall by a date directed by the Chairperson, file with the secretary and marked for the attention of the Chairperson, a copy (and an electronic copy where possible) of his or her submissions, which shall include a statement on oath by a person who is able to verify any factual allegation pertaining to the issue described in the Terms of Reference: and where applicable: a) Documents which are relevant and support the allegations pertaining to the issues described in the Terms of Reference'

336. Adv Sibeko argued that this directive suggests that the only constraint regarding the documents that could be submitted would be relevance. He submitted that if a document was relevant to the terms of reference, it should be admitted.¹⁹⁸

337. The witnesses who were not critical of the Arms Deal, who to a large extent consisted of people involved in the actual process, could tender documents and speak to their content.

¹⁹⁸ Public Hearing Transcript 22 June 2015 at 11017 – 11022

These were the documents that the Commission deemed admissible as they fell into the first category. On the other hand documents tendered by critics were to a large extent deemed inadmissible due to the fact that the witnesses were not the authors and could thus not prove the documents' authenticity. These documents fell into the second category.

338. Critic witnesses could not challenge non-critic witnesses' evidence on the basis of documents which were in the public domain, because they could not prove the correctness of those 'category two' documents. Moreover, any submissions they wished to make about 'category one' documents would be ignored on the basis that they had no personal knowledge of the events described by the 'category one' documents. Non-critic witnesses could however challenge the allegations of the critics, as they could rely on their own documents to support their arguments. The effect was that the evidence before the Commission was largely limited to that of non-critic witnesses. The Commission effectively limited itself to the evidence of those who participated in the arms procurement, who would hardly be likely to produce documents that reflected adversely on their conduct.

Witnesses could not give their opinions

339. The transcripts of the hearings show that for the most part, the Commission was not interested in the opinions offered by witnesses. The Chairperson made it quite clear that they were not interested in the witnesses' views, and that witnesses must not make submissions but must tender factual evidence. This approach was however not followed consistently. Certain people were allowed or even encouraged to give their opinions, whilst others were prevented from doing so.

340. For example, at the hearing on 5 May 2014 Adv Lebala referred Adm Howell to his evidence to the JIT hearing in which he had said that it was wrong of Mr Shaik to have remained at the Project Control Board meeting on 8 March 1999 due to his conflict of interest. The Chairperson rejected Adm Howell's views in this regard. He stated that he was only interested in facts, not opinions.¹⁹⁹ He did not probe why the witness had held that opinion. This was a witness who had been present at the Project Control Board meeting, whose direct superior was Mr Shaik, and who was a senior officer of Project Sitron. Given his credentials, his involvement in the procurement process and his close working relationship with Mr Shaik his view in this regard was relevant.
341. The Chairperson similarly dismissed Ms Taljaard's concern about the limitation of the final JIT Report, and her opinion that the limitation of SCOPA potentially harmed the credibility of the investigation.²⁰⁰ He dismissed her opinion despite the fact it was based on her subsequent membership of SCOPA and her extensive reading and study of the Inter-Ministerial Cabinet Committee Minutes.
342. The Chairperson similarly rejected Dr Woods's submissions that the findings of the JIT Report were somewhat fraudulent, contrived and falsified; and that the JIT did not execute the instructions of SCOPA; and that there was a strong probability of corruption in the Arms Deal. He did so notwithstanding the fact that the opinions were based on Dr Woods' intimate knowledge of the issues due to his chairpersonship of SCOPA at the time the Arms Deal first arose there.²⁰¹

¹⁹⁹ Public Hearing Transcript, 5 May 2014, p.5900 – 5903

²⁰⁰ Public Hearing Transcript 7 August 2014, p. 7832

²⁰¹ Public Hearing Transcript 2 September 2014, p. 8069-70.

343. The Chairperson similarly dismissed as opinion, not evidence, Mr Maynier’s testimony about the conclusions he had made from the analysis of the parliamentary documents and witnesses’ evidence regarding the questions of utilization, jobs and investment. The Chairperson stated as follows:

“[Mr. Maynier’s] analysis about what he thinks about the evidence of the DOD, I do not think it is neither here nor there. We have the evidence. At the right time if we are going to deal with submissions, we will be in a position to ask people to make submissions at that stage. But then we seem to be conflating the two processes. I do not think it is the time now for submissions. It is time to lead evidence. If MR MAYNIER knows about corruption, let him tell us about corruption and give us evidence about that. I thought this was the state where we are. When we have reached the stage where we are asking submissions, the DOD people that you are referring to, they did not come and make submissions. They came and gave evidence. They have not made submissions as yet. They were [indistinct] evidence. ARMSCOR people came and brought that evidence and did not make submissions about the conclusion that they want us to draw from other documents prepared by other people. Some of those people are people who actually prepared the document. They said it is what we did and they said that is what we are doing now. I thought we were still at that stage where we were gathering evidence.”

344. In sharp contrast to this is the Commission’s approach to the evidence of Col Du Plooy. Adv Lebala asked him his opinion on whether the evidence Feinstein, Holden and Van Vuuren would have assisted the Commission.²⁰² Despite Col Du Plooy’s statement that

²⁰² Public Hearing Transcript, 19 May 2015, p. 10879 - 82

he did not have evidence on whether these persons would have assisted the Commission, the Chairperson was insistent on eliciting the opinion from him.

345. When Col Du Plooy did not answer the question put to him, Adv Lebala said *“What would you do, if say the evidence was going to assist the Commission? Because I am sensing that you do not think their evidence was going to assist the Commission...”*²⁰³

346. Col Du Plooy said that he did not know whether their evidence would have assisted the Commission and therefore he was unable to comment. Nonetheless Adv Lebala persisted with the point, asking why the witness thought that their evidence would not assist the Commission. He stated:

*“This team agrees with you. I do not know what the Commission thinks. But, this team thinks they will not assist the Commission. Why do you think they will not assist the Commission?”*²⁰⁴

347. Col. Du Plooy insisted that he never said that he thought that they would or would not have assisted. He indicated that he did not know. Adv Lebala asked him again: *“Let us be specific. Do you think they will assist the Commission?”*²⁰⁵

348. Eventually Col Du Plooy’s counsel interrupted this line of questioning. He said that the Evidence Leader was repeating questions to which the witness had repeatedly said he did not know the answer. He said that the witness had remained constant in his version, but that *“there seems to be an attempt to bring him onto the field of speculation, which is not*

²⁰³ Public Hearing Transcript, 19 May 2015, p. 10881

²⁰⁴ Public Hearing Transcript, 19 May 2015, p. 10882

²⁰⁵ Public Hearing Transcript, 19 May 2015, p. 10882.

going to assist the honourable Commission, with all due respect. How should this witness know, precisely what that person, whom he wanted to see, would be able to convey.”²⁰⁶

349. The Chairperson responded to Col Du Plooy’s counsel as follows:

“I do not quite agree with your objection. I think, I am going to allow Advocate Lebala to continue on that question, because we also just want to know, whether those people would have assisted the Commission or not. He is an investigating officer. He knew why he wanted an affidavit from them. He had investigated. He went up to London, also trying to get an affidavit from Feinstein. We want to know, whether these people offered him the information that he gave, whether there are things that Mr Feinstein would have assisted about. I am not quite sure what the answer is now. So, Advocate Lebala is entitled to continue this cross-examination. We also want to understand that. I am sorry, not cross-examination. He must continue trying to find the answer, which we all understand from this witness, as far as, particularly as far Mr Feinstein is concerned. He wanted to take an affidavit from him. If he wanted to take an affidavit from him, or there were certain things that wanted from him.”

350. By excluding the opinions of witnesses who had extensively studied the matters under investigation, the Commission limited its ability to perform the function which it was by law obliged to perform, namely to discover the truth.

Newspaper articles were excluded

351. Although the Arms Deal had been reported on and analysed extensively in the media, no journalists were called to testify and the content of the media reports was dismissed as

²⁰⁶ Public Hearing Transcript, 19 May 2015, p. 10882.

allegations that could not be corroborated with evidence. It does not appear that the Commission interrogated the content of such reports or used the reports as a basis from which to conduct further investigations. The following examples from the transcripts illustrate the Commission's approach in this regard.

351.1. The Chairperson dismissed Dr Woods' reliance on the *Mail & Guardian* article which reported on the Debevoise & Plimpton investigation, on the basis that he was not convinced of the evidential relevance and value of the article without the author (journalist) of the article testifying.²⁰⁷

351.2. He also rejected Dr Woods' reliance on an article written by one James Myburgh, which discussed the Public Prosecutor's investigation in Dusseldorf. He said that there was no evidence to support the allegations in the article.²⁰⁸ The Chairperson ultimately ruled that unless evidence was put before the Commission which supported the allegations in the newspaper articles, names contained therein could not be mentioned – including names that were already in the public domain, and names of some witnesses at the Commission.

351.3. Mr Crawford-Browne submitted a Sunday Times article stating that Admiral Green had informed Parliament that the arms equipment which had been purchased was effectively useless. Admiral Green denied this in his evidence. The Commission did not probe this further, and did not obtain the parliamentary transcripts to resolve this question.

²⁰⁷Public Hearing Transcript 2 September 2014, p. 8015.

²⁰⁸Public Hearing Transcript 2 September 2014, p. 8025-7

Critic witnesses were not provided with documents

352. During the course of the Commission's tenure, 'critic' witnesses were continually faced with the problem of not receiving documents from the Commission despite requests. As a result, they were unable meaningfully to contribute to the Commission's proceedings.
353. In its initial summons to Mr Holden dated 16 January 2013, the Commission stated that he would have access within a reasonable time to inspect documents in the Commission's possession that would be relevant for his testimony. The Commission later reneged on this, and told Holden that he would only have access to his own submissions and writings which were already in his possession.
354. LHR (on behalf of Messrs Feinstein, Holden and Van Vuuren) wrote to Adv Mdumbe, requesting access to the additional documents which had been alluded to during meetings with the Evidence Leaders on 25 February 2013. Extensive correspondence followed regarding access to certain documents in possession of the Commission. LHR did not receive most of the documents they had requested. The documents they received arrived too late for use in the cross-examination of the witnesses.
355. I submit that both fairness and the search for truth required the Commission to make documents in its possession available to would-be witnesses and to those who were cross-examining witnesses, and require those giving evidence to the Commission to do so as well. This was necessary for a genuine and open-minded attempt to find the truth.
356. The lack of access to documents deprived the LHR clients from meaningfully engaging with the Commission. It was fundamentally unfair to expect LHR's clients to take part in the Commission, whether through giving evidence or undertaking cross-examination,

without access to relevant documents. The Commission could not fulfil its task of uncovering the truth without allowing equal access to documents which would allow all parties equal opportunity to engage meaningfully.

357. On 20 June 2014 new summonses were issued to Messrs Holden, Feinstein and Van Vuuren. The new summonses did not include the statement in the summons of 16 January 2013 that they would be able to inspect documents relevant to their testimony. In a letter dated 25 June 2014, LHR asked the Commission whether this omission reflected a withdrawal by the Commission of its undertaking that Holden, Feinstein and van Vuuren had the right to inspect documents which the Commission had which may be relevant to their testimony – and if so, why it was withdrawn without giving their clients a hearing in that regard, and what the reasons were for the withdrawal.

358. LHR wrote again to the Commission on 8 July 2014 pointing out that they had not received a response to their letters of 17 and 25 June 2014. They emphasized that their clients could not prepare adequately for their evidence without access to the documents requested. They asserted that it was fundamentally unfair to require their clients to give evidence when they had not been given access to documents which were promised to them, and to other documents which they reasonably required. Some of these documents had been requested more than a year ago. Those requests, and repetitions of those requests, had never been answered. They indicated that their clients could not be required to appear before the Commission until they had access to those documents, and a reasonable time to study them.

359. On 10 July 2014 Adv Mdumbe responded to LHR. He stated that the Commission thought it would be prudent first to seek the comments of the custodians of the documents

requested before responding to LHR's request. He attached the DOD's response to his letter and stated that the Commission was in broad agreement with the DOD's comments. He contended that the Commission obtains relevant information for the purpose of its investigations and not for the benefit of third parties. He noted that some of the documents requested had already been provided to LHR's clients. He said:

'3. ... we point out that the Commission obtains the relevant information for the purpose of its investigations and not for the benefit of third parties. The terrain for the testing and assessment of the information so obtained is the Commission's public hearings and it is the Commission that must test and assess such information, and not interested parties. The Commission cannot be expected to make all the information it obtains available to interested parties. For this reason, the Regulations give the Chairperson of the Commission power to control access to and dissemination of the information in its possession. Nonetheless, the Commission acknowledges that it has a duty to assist people earmarked to testify before it and to provide them with the information that will assist them in this regard. But the information requested must be relevant to the evidence that the witness will give. It certainly cannot be all the information in the Commission's possession.

4... Regarding the averment that the parties who were involved in the arms procurement would have produced only the documents that favored their versions, we have to point out that each witness testifying before the Commission is required to produce only the documents that are relevant to his/her evidence. None of the witnesses who have already testified before the Commission were required to produce documents that were not relevant to their testimony. The same would apply to your clients. Otherwise, the Commission has been provided with many other documents which were not relevant to the evidence of the witnesses who have already testified. And the Commission will not hesitate to demand production of a document which may contradict the evidence of a witness if it becomes aware of the existence of such a document.

...

6.3. Of particular interest is your clients' request to be furnished with the documents listed in Items 6 and 7 as well as the mutual legal assistance requests, responses thereto and related correspondence. The question that arises is for what purpose do your clients need these documents. ...

6.4. In this regard, we endorse the views expressed by the DoD's attorneys in paragraph 9.1.3 of their letter. Quite clearly your clients do not require the information because it is relevant to their testimony. Rather they need the information and the documents for their own parallel investigations into the same subject matter of the Commission's mandate. This is tantamount to usurping the functions of the Commission and is untenable and unacceptable. Your clients are not expected to conduct any

investigations on behalf of the Commission but to merely provide the Commission with information about matters within their knowledge. And of course they may provide the Commission with documents that are not relevant to their evidence but are otherwise relevant to the Commissions' Terms of Reference and they may also point to the Commission where possible relevant information may be found. And if they have investigated any relevant matters there would be at liberty to share their findings with the Commission.

6.5. Apart from the fact that many of the documents requested under Items 1, 2 and 4 have already been disclosed and are in the Commission's public records, the rest of the documents requested are not required for their relevance to the evidence that your clients may provide but rather for the purposes of their own investigations.'

360. It appears from this that the Commission, ahead of the appearance of LHR's clients, expressed an adverse opinion about their motives or the nature of their evidence. The issue was whether LHR's clients were entitled to documents which they maintained were relevant to their evidence. LHR's clients were to give evidence in respect of all the terms of reference. The scope and content of their submission and books demonstrated that the documents were relevant to their evidence. The Commission did not identify any documents that were not relevant to their evidence.

361. LHR responded to Adv Mdumbe on 23 July 2014. It emphasized that the requests of the LHR clients were for access to documents which were relevant to their evidence. LHR pointed out that its clients had no involvement in the arms procurement process, and their evidence would be about the activities of others. It consisted principally of the information which they had gathered and analysed in this regard. The fact that the Commission subpoenaed LHR's clients to give evidence suggested that the Commission was of the view that the product of their work might be helpful to it in its inquiry. They submitted that the effectiveness of the Commission's inquiry would be compromised by refusing knowledgeable witnesses access to materials in the possession of the Commission which may be relevant to their evidence. All documents which either

confirmed or contradicted their clients' evidence would be relevant and thus ought to be furnished.

362. On 15 August 2014 LHR wrote again to the Commission, to set out matters that needed to be resolved before LHR's clients gave their evidence. The letter said:

2. As the Commission knows, our clients were not party to or involved in the process of arms procurement. They have conducted extensive research into this matter and have published much of the product of their work. This must have been known to the Commission when our clients were issued with subpoenas to give evidence.

3. As the Commission also knows from our clients' submission and draft witness statements, they are not the authors of the documents on which they rely in their research and analysis.

4. The Chairperson has ruled (for example during the evidence of Mr David Maynier on 11 and 12 August 2014) that a witness will not be permitted to rely on a document of which he is not the author.

5. We respectfully disagree with this approach. We submit that where a document is placed before the Commission which on its face appears to contain information which is relevant to the enquiry which the Commission is mandated to undertake, it is the function of the Commission to investigate the matter, including through making enquiry of the apparent author or owner of the document. A witness ought to be encouraged to make available and refer to all such evidence of which he or she is aware, in order to enable the Commission to undertake its task. The Commission may in due course, after it had made further inquiry (including by exercising its power of subpoena), make a finding on the weight to be placed on such document.

6. We point out that the original subpoenas issued to our clients stated that they would be given access to documents in the Commission's possession relevant to their testimony. This obviously refers to documents of which our clients are not the authors. It is difficult to understand what the purpose would be of giving our clients access to such documents, if they are prohibited from referring to and relying on them.

7. If the Commission refuses to permit our clients to refer to documents of which they are not the author, or of which the author has not yet been called, then we cannot see what purpose would be served by our clients giving evidence.

...

12. A document which is consistent with the evidence which our clients will give is obviously relevant to their testimony, in that it confirms the correctness of their evidence. A document which contradicts the conclusions which our clients have

reached is similarly relevant to whether their evidence should be accepted, and our clients need to be given the opportunity to deal with it.

13. We again ask the Commission to confirm that our clients will be given access to documents in its possession which either confirm or contradict their evidence.

14. This too has to be addressed before our clients give evidence. No purpose would be served by giving them access after they have given their evidence.'

363. On 27 August 2014 Adv Mdumbe responded that the Chairperson took a decision that he would treat documents that are introduced by a witness who is not the author thereof, the contents of which are not within his/her personal knowledge and who cannot attest to the authenticity thereof on a case by case basis. He stated that when the document is introduced the Chairperson would decide if it is admissible based on the circumstances of each case, including the document's relevance to the terms of reference and the purpose for which it is sought to be used.

364. In a letter dated 28 August 2014 LHR pointed out that its clients had been requesting documents since January 2013. Despite the undertaking by the Commission in the January 2013 summons, it was clear from the Commission's response to the LHR letters that their clients would not be given access to documents from Parliament, the Hawks and other organs of state. The Commission had unilaterally repudiated the undertaking given. By refusing access to such documents the Commission had undermined the ability of LHR's clients to participate meaningfully at the Commission.

365. LHR stated that the effect of the Commission's previous rulings that witnesses could not testify about issues not within their personal knowledge was that LHR's clients would be prevented from giving the evidence which the Commission was aware they wished to give.

366. In light of this situation, LHR indicated that its clients had elected not to participate any further in the Commission.

367. The result of the Commission's attitude to the LHR's clients was that the Commission deprived itself of the opportunity to hear the views of well-informed critics who had undertaken an extensive study and analysis of the matter, and had published extensively on the matter. The manner in which the Commission made it impossible for the LHR's clients to contribute effectively to the Commission's performance of its mandate. The consequence was a further failure by the Commission to carry out the task which the law required it to perform.

Critics received witness statements and documents too late to cross-examine other witnesses

368. The Commission's Practice Guidelines were issued on 16 August 2013. They set out the manner in which witness statements, evidence bundles and documents would be distributed; the parties who were entitled to such documentation; and the way in which cross-examination would be conducted. The relevant sections of the guidelines read as follows:

1. *'... [O]n every Friday afternoon, before close of business, the names of the witnesses to be called during the following week will be announced with the statement of the issues that each will be addressing. This is to enable interested parties to decide when to attend the proceedings.*

2. *... The record of the proceedings will be transcribed overnight and will then be put onto the Commission's website from where everybody can have access to them.*

3. *Copies of documents or bundles of documents to be used in evidence by a witness about to testify, will be furnished ahead of the evidence, to the following categories of people or entities:*

3.1. *Those who have made submissions to the Commission and written statements to the evidence leaders and are earmarked to testify before the Commission. Only such documents as are relevant to the issues raised in their statements will be made available.*

3.2. *Those who have not made written submissions to the Commission but have had consultations with the Commission's evidence leaders and their statements obtained and are earmarked to give evidence before the Commission.*

3.3. *People and/or entities who are directly implicated in the evidence to be tendered by a witness who is not on the witness list.*

4. *People and/or entities not falling in any of the above categories who can demonstrate that they have a meaningful, positive contribution to make towards the work of the Commission and need the documents for that purpose, may apply in writing to the chairperson for copies of such documents.*

5. *Any party wishing to cross-examine a witness must, at the conclusion of the witness' evidence-in-chief, direct a request to do so to the Chairperson. This may be done orally from the Bar or, in appropriate circumstances, it may take the form of a written application wherein the reasons for the request are briefly stated. The Chairperson may, before deciding the request or application, hear oral submissions from the applicant or his/her/its legal representative and the evidence leaders.'*

369. Notwithstanding the aforementioned guidelines, there are numerous examples of the Commission not providing witness statements and document bundles in time for critic witnesses to be able to cross-examine witnesses. There was extensive correspondence between the Commission and LHR, and between the Commission and Dr. Young, to this effect. I refer here to the most pertinent correspondence as well as examples of this issue being raised in the hearings.

Obstacles to the full participation of LHR's clients

370. The LHR's clients were in terms of the Commission's guidelines entitled to be furnished in advance with statements and documents, because they were people '*who are directly implicated in the evidence to be tendered by a witness who is on the witness list.*' This was by virtue of the fact that government witnesses gave evidence which was critical of

them in accusing them of either not telling the truth or not being competent to determine the truth. This was harmful to their professional reputations.

371. In this section of this affidavit, I give examples of obstacles to the full participation of the LHR clients.

372. From the outset, concerns were raised about not being able to cross-examine witnesses without witnesses' statements and document bundles. In a letter to the Commission on 7 August 2013, LHR raised concerns regarding Adv Lebala's intention to proceed with the evidence of the SANDF witnesses without their being in possession of the witness statements. LHR contended that this would impede the ability of interested parties to cross-examine such witnesses. It would be impossible to make prior applications for leave to cross-examine if a summary of the content of the testimony was not made available in advance of the evidence. They submitted that if witness statements were not made available in advance, it may be necessary for applications to be made for witnesses to be recalled for cross-examination after they had been excused.

373. At the hearing on 17 October 2013 Adv Snyman indicated on behalf of Messrs Feinstein, Holden and Van Vuuren that they wished to reserve their right to cross-examine Mr. Vermeulen because they were still awaiting the witness's statement and bundle of documents and could not proceed without the documentary evidence.

374. LHR's clients were finally granted access to the witness statement and documentary bundle of Mr. Vermeulen following the conclusion of his evidence in chief on the 17th of October 2013 (a Thursday). However, it was also ruled that Mr. Vermeulen would have to be cross-examined the following available day, namely, Monday the 21st of October. This gave LHR and its clients three days to prepare for cross-examination.

375. In the circumstances, Mr Holden felt it was impossible to brief his counsel adequately on the content of Mr. Vermeulen's statement and bundle and their implications. He therefore cross-examined Mr. Vermeulen himself, a situation was far from ideal. Holden stated to the Commission that if he and his counsel had been granted additional time beyond the three days afforded to them, the cross-examination could have been undertaken by his advocates. The Commission's unwillingness to consider a cross-examination at a later stage prevented this.
376. Following Mr Ferreira's examination-in-chief, the Chairperson asked whether anybody wanted to cross-examine him. Adv Snyman stated that as the transcripts had not been posted on the Commission's website it was impossible for her clients to decide whether they ought to cross-examine Ferreira. She therefore stated that they would like to reserve their right to cross-examine the witness. Once they had a chance to go through the transcripts they would be able to indicate whether they would like to cross-examine.
377. The Chairperson responded that it was not a good enough reason to reserve the right to cross-examine, that the record was not available.²⁰⁹ The Commission had a programme which had to be followed. Adv Snyman pointed out that the only transcript posted on the website was from the hearing on the Monday, and no transcripts had been posted from Tuesday through to Thursday. She further stated that she understood that her clients' submissions were referred to over the past few days, and they needed to see the record to decide whether to cross-examine. In the end the proceedings were adjourned for the transcripts to be made available to LHR.

²⁰⁹Public Hearing Transcript 15 November 2013, p. 3576-7

378. At the hearing on 18 November 2013 Adv Snyman cross-examined Mr Ferreira. Once she had completed the cross-examination she tried to raise with the Chairperson that Ferreira had referred to Armscor's Internal Audit Report, and there appeared to be a third bundle of documents which LHR never received. The Chairperson did not respond to this.²¹⁰
379. When Mr. Odendaal finished giving his evidence-in-chief at the hearing on 21 November 2013, the Chairperson asked whether anyone wished to cross-examine him. David Cote (on behalf of LHR) stated that they only received the documentation for the witness that morning, and it was therefore it was impossible for them to determine whether they wished to cross-examine. He stated that the documentation ran to around 820 pages, and they had not received an additional 32 pages.
380. On 17 February 2014 Mr Erwin appeared before the Commission. When the Chairperson asked whether anyone wanted to cross-examine him, Adv De Vos SC stated that she wanted to do so. She pointed out that she had only received the witness statement that morning shortly before the proceedings started. She indicated further that there was a problem as far as reference to two sets of documents was concerned. The first problem was the Affordability Report which Mr Erwin dealt with in his evidence, and which she wanted to use to cross-examine him. She said that she noticed that it was yet to be declassified thus she was in need of some guidance in that respect. The second problem was that the contracts which Mr. Erwin dealt with in his evidence had not been provided. In the end the proceedings were postponed until the following day.

²¹⁰Public Hearing Transcript 18 November 201, p. 3632-3

381. At the hearing the following day it was indicated that the Affordability Report had been declassified, therefore LHR were expected to cross-examine Mr Erwin. LHR declined to cross-examine because they needed the contracts to be able to cross-examine effectively.
382. In an email to Adv Mdumbe on 9 April 2014, Adv Snyman recorded concerns regarding access to the statements and evidence bundles of the witness Andrew Donaldson. She indicated that they had only been provided with Mr Donaldson's statement and some of the annexures, because the remaining annexures were still in the process of being declassified. LHR only received the remaining documents (some of them apparently not yet declassified) on 9 April 2014, after Mr Donaldson had begun giving his evidence. Again, LHR's clients and other critic witnesses were deprived of access to documents in order to adequately prepare for cross-examination.
383. Admiral Kamerman gave his evidence-in-chief on 26 and 27 May 2014. At the conclusion of the evidence-in-chief the Chairperson asked whether anyone wanted to cross-examine him. Adv Snyman indicated that LHR wished to do so, but two issues needed to be addressed before they did so. She tried to explain the two issues that she wished to raise, but the Chairperson prevented her from doing so and continued to enquire whether other legal representatives wished to cross-examine the witness. After re-examination by Adv Cane, the Chairperson asked Adv Snyman what she had wanted to say. The transcript records the discussion:

'CHAIRPERSON: Before I excuse the witness, let me find out from Adv Snyman what she wanted to say before the witness was re-examined. I understood it as saying that you don't intend cross-examining now, but then wanted to make some other points, can I hear you on those points?'

ADV SNYMAN: That is correct thank you Chair. The chief aspects which I wish to address the commission on as to why we can't cross-examine this witness now I will proceed to make, and firstly providing the interested parties with two

days or even effectively one night to read and analyse the witness statement of 108 pages with so many annexures which ran to 663 pages and contained detailed material disables the party from preparing and conducting a proper cross-examination on such detailed material. It appears to us that the manner in which Adm Kamerman has been treated is inconsistent with and more favourable than the manner in which our clients have been treated in at least two respects.

First, it is clear that this witness has been given advance access to the draft witness statement of Richard Young and the joint submission our clients Andrew Feinstein and Paul Holden before writing his witness statement, and appearing before the commission. While the so-called critics or our clients have not been treated in this manner. They are required to prepare, to cross-examine without advance access to the submissions and statements of other witnesses, nor the documents which they rely on. The second aspect is that the witness has, or appears to have been granted access to documents in the possession of the commission, presumably at his request.

We however are still awaiting the provisional documents we have requested from the commission over a period exceeding 12 months.

CHAIRPERSON: So now can we deal with the question of cross-examination of this witness, you say you can't because one the witness was given documents in advance which your clients does not have, two, you say that you were not given enough time to look at the statement of the witness, those are the two issues that ... (indistinct)... (indistinct)... some long document there ... (indistinct)... I'm not quite sure how long that is going to take, is the two points that you are raising that you are saying to me that you are unable to cross-examine this witness at this stage because of those two points?

ADV SNYMAN: I haven't finished making my second point which would take me probably another 15 seconds. We are still aware, this is continuing my second point, we are still awaiting the provision of documents which we have requested from this commission over a period exceeding 12 months including documents that would be of relevance to this witness, and without access to such documents a proper examination would be impossible.

Our clients cannot rely on documents in the possession of the commission, because we are not getting access to them, and our clients cannot rely on documents which they have sourced outside of the commission, such as the draft auditor general's report because the commission has ruled such documents inadmissible. So it is under these circumstances it is not possible for our clients to conduct a proper cross-examination, they are disabled from doing so, despite the very serious allegations made by this witness against our clients. We therefore decline to cross-examine Adm Kamerman at this juncture and reserve the right to request to cross-examine this witness at a future date once we have received the requested documents which we have requested in correspondence related to this commission over the last 12 months. Thank you those were the aspects which I wish to address this commission on.

CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, Adm Kamerman I suppose from here you are going back to Germany?

ADM KAMERMAN: Indeed I do sir, I have no choice, in fact I just came from New Zealand to hear that I must be back behind my desk.

CHAIRPERSON: Thanks a lot for coming here to come and testify, you are excused.

...

COMMISSIONER MUSI: I'm rather a bit uncertain what Adv Snyman ...(indistinct)..., don't you have the statement of the witness ...(indistinct)... don't you have it?

ADV SNYMAN: Commissioner Musi we have them, we received them yesterday morning at 10:30 as the proceedings began.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: But now you're talking about other documents that you say you can't cross-examine because you don't have some other documents, ...(indistinct)...

ADV SNYMAN: There are a range of documents, they referred to the documents which we have been requesting over the last year, two in particular would be the draft Auditor General's report and the Debevoise & Plimpton report, but it is not just that those documents are not included in the witness's own annexures because seemingly that any party or interested party request to cross-examine the documents outside of those attached to what would be favourable for the witness to disclose, it would make sense that ...(indistinct)... as we have been requesting them in order to prepare to cross-examine this witness and others.

Commissioner Musi if I may add, I understand that this weekend there were discussions amongst the secretariat and the commissioners in order to respond to ...(indistinct)... most recent request for access to documents, which is a repeat request of the documents that we have been requesting for the last year, it would be very helpful for us to have this response to our request for access to information, so that we know and be in a position to advise when we would be able to apply to cross-examine the particular witness, but we are still waiting for a response from these requests, the response to these requests for documents.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: I'm interested in your inability to cross-examine this particular witness. You've got the statement of the witness, you've got all the documents that have been used in his testimony and you're still not able to cross-examine, why so?

ADV SNYMAN: Commissioner Musi I can take it no further than what I have already submitted.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: Thank you.'

384. On 12 June 2014, on completion of Adv De Vos's cross-examination of Mr Manuel, she pointed out that her clients had not received documents which they had been requesting to cross-examine witnesses. In respect of Mr Manuel, she stated that she needed access to the minutes of the Cabinet meeting of November 1998 in which the final bidders were approved. The only result of this request was an argument between Adv De Vos and the Chairperson as follows:

'CHAIRPERSON: Is there any specific issue that you want [indistinct] to cross-examine Mr Manuel?

ADV DE VOS: I would not know unless I see the minutes.

CHAIRPERSON: [indistinct]. You complain that you are [not] able to cross-examine effectively because you do not have a particular document, where in actual fact you do not even know what is in that document. I find that strange.

Secondly, can you get the list by the end of the day today from your client, of documents that they allege that they are still awaiting from the Commission?

ADV DE VOS: Chair, I have taken instructions on that point. My clients will prepare a list. They will not be able to have it ready by the end of today. They have been preparing a list to submit to this commission and the secretariat over the last few days in any event. They are going to need another day or two to do so. My instructions are they will be able to present the list by the beginning of next week.

CHAIRPERSON: Ja, I also find that a bit strange, because for the past twelve months they have been asking for documents and they are still waiting for them. One would expect that they know what documents they are waiting for. I believe they are still going to investigate which documents they require from the commission.

I find that a bit strange. In any event we can get their list by Monday, Tuesday. I will really appreciate that because you want to avoid this statement that has been made by the [indistinct] that you are unable to cross-examine because you

do not have documents, when in actual fact [you cannot] tell us which documents are those.

ADV DE VOS: May I just respond to the issue of the fact that you find it strange that the list is not available. It is precisely because the documents has been given to the lawyer of human rights in drips and drags, through evidence by witnesses who cannot give a precise list. We have a list of documents we want, and every time a witness gives evidence, we have to tick off on our list which documents we have now received.

We have received bundles this week of documents and we have received bundles last week of documents, which will now correlate with the list that we are requesting. So it is not a question of us not knowing what we want. We know exactly what we want. We just have to do the sums and then we will present the commission with the list.

Obstacles to the full participation of Dr. Richard Young in testing evidence of witnesses

385. I have been advised by Dr Young that he was confronted with very similar problems in gaining access to documents and witness statements in order to cross-examine witnesses.

Two of the most pertinent examples were of Mr Nortje and Admiral Kamerman.

386. The Commission's guidelines do not require an interested party to make an application to cross-examine a witness prior to that witness appearing before the Commission or before witness statements and documents are distributed. Nor does it require parties wishing to cross-examine a witness to furnish discovery affidavits of the documents they intend using in the cross-examination. However, the Chairperson insisted on Dr Young making applications to cross-examine witnesses long before such witnesses were scheduled to testify, and to furnish discovery affidavits to prepare the witnesses for cross-examination.

387. Dr Young had made two applications to cross-examine Mr Nortje, the first in October 2013 and the second in November 2013. He had to withdraw the first application because, despite numerous requests for relevant documents and witness statements, the documents

and witness statement he was finally given were inadequate: the witness statement hardly traversed anything of import that was not already in the public domain, and was of no use for his cross examination of Mr Nortje.

388. The second application to cross-examine Mr Nortje was substantive. It was followed by a series of requests for and correspondence between Dr Young and the Commission regarding access to all documents and the declassification and discovery of certain documents in order to fully prepare for cross-examination of Mr Nortje and Admiral Kamerman.

389. At the hearing on 18 February 2014, the Chairperson stated that Dr Young would not be allowed to use any documents in cross-examination which had not been included in his draft (non-commissioned) discovery affidavit,²¹¹ and any document that had not timeously been made available. Dr Young discovered and produced 1061 relevant documents, but still the Commission did not provide access to the documents he requested. Dr Young had to withdraw his second application to cross-examine Mr. Nortje because of the lack of documents necessary for him to fully prepare for the cross-examination. He only received Mr Nortje's updated witness statement and witness bundles on 24 March 2014. The transcript of the Commission's proceedings necessary for his cross examination was only published on the website on 25 March 2014.

Critics were not provided the same resources in drafting their witness statements

390. At the Commission's first sitting on 5 August 2013, Adv Kuper SC on behalf of the DOD made the following statement: 'there is no confusion on the side of the legal team representing the department as to the primary role of the Evidence Leaders and the

²¹¹Public Hearing Transcript 18 February 2014, p. 4444-5.

exclusive role as the Evidence Leaders in the preparation of witness statements and in the leading of witnesses.’ However, not all witnesses were provided with the same assistance from the Evidence Leaders in drafting their witness statements.

Dr Young

391. Dr Young received a letter from Adv Mdumbe dated 14 June 2013, informing him that they hoped to forward him his statement before the end of the month. He sent reminders via email to Adv Mdumbe soon thereafter, asking when he could expect the draft witness statement which he needed in order to address the evidence in chief of both Mr Nortje and Admiral Kamerman, since he was not given a proper opportunity to cross-examine them.

392. On 25 June 2014 Dr Young emailed Adv Skinner SC stating that he had received a summons to appear before the Commission commencing 21 July 2014. He pointed out that prior to receiving the summons he had informed the Commission that he would be unavailable during that period because he would be undergoing a corneal transplant the following day, and thus would not be able to prepare his evidence. In any case he needed full and proper witness statements and evidence bundles to give his evidence. He said he had still not received anything from the Commission. On 17 July 2014 Dr Young’s attorneys wrote to the Commission to similar effect. They submitted a number of further reasons why he would not be able to testify on 21 July 2014. These included:

392.1. The Evidence Leaders only requested his discovered documents and started preparing his evidence two weeks before. As a result, their client’s evidence had not been adequately prepared.

- 392.2. The affidavit on which their client's evidence was to be based was over three years old. The draft witness statement produced was also hopelessly out of date. Their client had repeatedly stated that he was prepared to update his witness statement. No draft was produced for or settled by their client. This needed to be done before his evidence commenced.
- 392.3. Their client discovered 1061 documents, of which some 200 would be relevant to his evidence. No bundle was produced or made available for him to prepare his evidence. As a result, it would be impossible to lead his evidence sensibly.
- 392.4. Their client had requested specific documents in terms of the Commission's rules from Armscor and the DOD, which he client believed were relevant to the Commission and which were referred to in other discovered documents. Their client's request for one particular document, which was sought since 2001 from the DOD and since 2013 from the Commission went unanswered. Their client required these documents in order to testify.
393. Dr Young's attorneys pointed out that their client had repeatedly informed the Commission that he would be unable to testify on 21 July 2014. The Commission had refused to be accommodating to their client, although it had been accommodating in respect of other witnesses. Further, their client was required to produce a witness statement and bring an application in order to cross-examine a witness before the evidence of a witness was led. They stated that their client had not been made aware that any such application had been made regarding other parties cross-examining him.
394. Adv Mdumbe responded on 18 July 2014 stating that the issues they had raised would be dealt with at the hearing on 21 July 2014. He asked them to furnish him with a copy of

Dr Young's identity document so that he could finalise his booking to travel to Pretoria for the sitting on 21 July 2014.

395. At the hearing on 18 July 2014 Adv Mdumbe stated that Dr Young was scheduled to give evidence on Monday 21 July. He said that they had received a letter from Dr Young's attorneys and that he thought it would be prudent to deal with the issues raised in the letter in the presence of Dr Young. He indicated that he would be finalizing travel arrangements for him to travel to Pretoria. The Chairperson stated that the issues that Dr Young had raised must be discussed in the public domain, Dr Young must therefore attend the Commission on 21 July.

396. Dr Young's attorneys responded to the email sent by Adv Mdumbe on 18 July. They stated that they found the content of the email very puzzling, as it ignored the reasons why their client would be unable to attend the hearing on Monday 21 July. Moreover, they stated that it was strange that the Commission would wait until the Friday afternoon before the hearing to make travel arrangements. They contended that what was even more disturbing was that the Chairperson was reported to have stated at the hearing on 18 July that their client had been served with a subpoena and that he expected their client to attend on Monday, whatever his circumstances. This contradicted what Adv Mdumbe had stated in his email of 18 July, that the issues raised in their letter would be dealt with on 21 July.

397. It therefore appeared that the Chairperson had knowledge of their letter, and had reached a decision that notwithstanding their client's submissions, he expected their client to attend the Commission. They pointed out that they had advised that their client would provide a note from his surgeon dealing with his medical condition. The Chairperson

made a decision without calling for the document, indicating that either he did not apply his mind to the content of their letter before making the decision, or he regarded it as irrelevant in reaching his decision. They submitted that in either event the decision was not rational or procedurally fair. Moreover, it would be pointless for Dr Young to cause a legal representative to attend the Commission and make submissions on his behalf as a decision had already been made.

398. At the hearing on 21 July 2014 Adv Skinner stated that Dr Young was not present. He stated that Dr Young had told him that he was willing to give evidence provided he was properly prepared and able to do so. Adv Skinner informed the Commission of the two letters and the medical note that had been sent by Dr Young's attorneys which were read into the record on instruction of the Chairperson. Adv Skinner submitted that the Commission should hold over Dr Young's evidence until he was able to come and testify to the Commission. Adv Mdumbe responded about the administrative or logistical processes they had gone through to get Dr Young to come and testify. This led to a heated debate between the two counsel.

399. The events of the hearing of 21 July 2014 precipitated the resignation of Dr Young's Evidence Leaders, Adv Skinner SC and Sibiyi. In their resignation letter they recorded the following:

Further to the events of 21 July 2014 we wish to point out the following:

1. It was quite apparent that we had been deliberately excluded from what was to take place that morning. At no time did Advocate Mdumbe either indicate to us that for the first time in the history of the hearings he was to play an active role by reading a document or even ask us for a contribution towards such document. He did not attempt to verify that the information contained therein was accurate. It came as a complete surprise when he was called upon to deliver his comments particularly as no regard seems to have been to our memo of 10 July 2014 setting out fully the position. Further, the entire approach consisted

of an attack on Dr Young and completely ignored the fact that he had suffered a physical impediment which seriously affected the most recent consultations and preparing his evidence and witness statement.

2. We must also point out that certain of the comments are inaccurate as set out hereafter.

(a) The mention in the letter from Dr Young's attorneys of Dr Young enquiring from ourselves about travel arrangements and not receiving a response was an error by the attorneys which we pointed out to Dr Young during the consultation. The evidence leaders played no role in the travel arrangements as Advocate Mdumbe was well aware. In fact on 12 July 2014 Advocate Mdumbe stated "I will ask the team to make the necessary arrangements [for Dr Young's travel] on Monday. What do you make of Dr Young's response to my query about travel time and date? I am not sure I quite understand his response".

For Advocate Mdumbe not to point out that it was at all times the Commission who was making travel arrangements has created in the mind of the public the impression that the evidence leaders were dilatory or failing in their duty to bring an enquiry by Dr Young to the attention of the Commission.

(b) The response further glosses over the fact that the Commission only made the travel arrangements for Dr Young very late on Friday 17 July 2014 at a time when it had already been advised repeatedly by Dr Young, his attorneys and ourselves that he would not be attending in Pretoria on 21 July 2014.

(c) The response is further incorrect when it indicates that "shuttle vouchers" were forwarded to Dr Young. Despite the letters from Dr Young's attorneys and specific statements by the evidence leaders both to the Chair and Advocate Mdumbe that Dr Young would not be able to drive at night (and the instruction by the Chair to Advocate Mdumbe that a shuttle should be arranged) the voucher which was forwarded to Dr Young late in the evening of Friday 18 July 2014, was for the hire of a vehicle and not for a shuttle.

(d) The response regarding the dates allocated to the hearing of Dr Young's evidence makes no mention of the fact that when we as evidence leaders were informed for the first time (on 17 June 2014) that the Commission had decided to commence with the evidence of Dr Young, we immediately indicated that Dr Young had already explained his unavailability at certain periods. It accordingly was not a case where the Commission allocated dates and then Dr Young indicated he was not available but that the Commission took the decision to allocate dates to him knowing full well that he would not be available.

(e) The estimate of time from Dr Young's evidence was based on our knowledge at the time. The transcripts of Admiral Kamerman's evidence were only available at about the time the Commission informed us of the decision to call Dr Young first. Although we have been repeatedly told that his evidence is of a very limited nature and will not take too long, we disagree and we believe Dr

Young has been unfairly criticised in this regard when he states his evidence could not have been completed in the time allocated.

(f) It is a gross miss-statement to state "Consultations with Dr Young never stopped". Paragraphs 9 and 10 of Advocate Mdumbe's response indicate that there were no consultations between 5 June 2013 and 8 July 2014. The clear implication of this is that consultations had stopped because all the evidence leaders were focusing on the witnesses to be called in Phase 1.

(g) The response further does not indicate that Advocate Mdumbe specifically informed Dr Young that the evidence leaders would prepare a witness statement for him - in fact Advocate Mdumbe went so far as to specify that this would be done within the course of less than a month and made such statement without ever making an enquiry from ourselves. As Dr Young has repeatedly pointed out, if in the course of 2013 he had been asked to prepare his own witness statement, he would have had more than sufficient time to do so. He was however entitled to rely on the fact that he had been informed that a statement would be prepared for him. As we have explained, it is correct that it was only very recently (after the meeting of 17 June 2014) that we recommenced urgently preparing Dr Young's statement.

(h) The statement that "no other witness has been consulted with as extensively as the team has with Dr Young" carries with it a clear suggestion that we as his allocated evidence leaders are being dilatory and spending too much time consulting. This is not the first time this allegation has been made by the Commission. We note that Advocate Mdumbe distances himself from the fact that he attended certain of the initial consultations himself. He is accordingly well aware that those were preliminary consultations to obtain an overview of Dr Young's information and were not part of actually taking/drafting a statement. We were employed as experienced independent advocates but our assessment of the time needed to properly prepare a witness (rather than proffer "half-baked" evidence) is continually disregarded.

(i) The response of Advocate Mdumbe makes no mention of the reasons furnished by Dr Young for withdrawing his application to cross-examine Frits Nortje. This clearly creates the impression that Dr Young was vacillating or being inconsistent.

(j) The section on "Impact on Commission Processes" is again in our view misleading. It creates the impression that Dr Young was simply ignoring the directives given by the Commission. No mention is made of the fact that it would have been extremely difficult for any person wishing to cross-examine a witness to decide to do so until he had seen the full statement of the witness. The very brief summaries which were placed on the Commission's website at a late stage were of no real assistance. It would have meant that Dr Young would have had to attend in Pretoria for both the witnesses Nortje and Kamerman, receive their statement virtually as they commenced evidence, not have an opportunity to consider it and prepare cross-examination and then make an application to do so. In our view this would not have been realistic. Our concern is that the

response of Advocate Mdumbe creates the impression that it is Dr Young who had been delaying the hearing. Our understanding is that the delay in Mr Nortje testifying was not caused by Dr Young but by the representatives of Armscor seeking time to peruse the documents which Dr Young had indicated he intended to refer to.

(k) The request on 3 March 2014 to meet with Dr Young was not made by the evidence leaders who had been allocated to Dr Young. We further have a difficulty with the response of the Chair quoted by Advocate Mdumbe. With respect it was not an instance of Mr Nortje's evidence being adjourned "because he wanted to accommodate Dr Young" - it was more an instance as set out that the representatives of Armscor wished an adjournment. Further it was not a case that the evidence leaders were "going to spend another four or five months talking to Dr Young before we can call Mr Nortje". For Advocate Mdumbe to have made reference to these passages without setting out the entire context created an extremely adverse impression of Dr Young.

(l) Dr Young has pointed out that he accepts that the Commission ruled on 24 March 2014 that Armscor and the Department of Defence were not required to make discovery. He has however pointed out that his request is different - in the light of the ruling he is not calling upon such entities to make discovery but is seeking documents, which he is aware are in the possession of the Commission or Armscor or the Department of Defence, since such documents are relevant to the evidence which he will give.

(m) While it is correct that Dr Young has yet to submit an application to cross-examine Admiral Kamerman, he has indicated that he intends to make such application. As was pointed out in the letter from his attorneys, nobody has made application to cross-examine Dr Young. The fact that mention is specifically made of Dr Young not submitting an application to cross-examine Admiral Kamerman again places him in an unfavourable light which in our view is unfair.

(n) The concluding remarks are in our view entirely unwarranted. While Dr Young did participate as a witness at the JIT, that was some 14 years ago. He is not contending that he is "a total stranger who has still to amass information regarding specific allegations" - he is merely pointing out that he has a huge number of documents and much information and that the Commission had informed him that he was not required to draft a witness statement. Accordingly his contention is that he has had insufficient time since he was informed of the allocated date for his evidence to meet with the allocated evidence leaders and compile a comprehensive witness statement.

(o) In our view too it is unfair and self-serving to state that "he who alleges must prove (it's a simple principle of the Law of Evidence)". Dr Young does not bear a burden of proof. He has made the averments contained in his evidence at the JIT, his affidavit in the Constitutional Court application by Mr Crawford-Browne and in his draft statements furnished by him to the Commission.

(p) In our view it is by no means unreasonable for him to specify that there are documents in the possession of the Commission which will either prove the correctness and accuracy of his allegations or at least offer support thereto. Without such documents he would be reduced to a position where he would merely be making a bald allegation and under cross-examination would undoubtedly be challenged and criticized on the basis that he is not advancing any proof but merely making an allegation.

(q) It is accordingly completely unsatisfactory for Advocate Mdumbe to have ended his submission by stating "all that is needed from him is to repeat such allegations formally at the enquiry". This is a gross over-simplification and again creates an entirely incorrect impression.

3. We must also express our strong reservations regarding the entire approach of Advocate Mdumbe's document. It was well-known to the Commission that Dr Young would not be present. The document that was read out constituted a clear attack upon him made in public at a time when he would not be able to respond. This placed us as his evidence leaders in a most uncomfortable and embarrassing position as it was clearly seen as us supporting what was being stated. The issues set out in the previous paragraphs could and should have been properly canvassed with us and the failure to do so has compromised our position as evidence leaders.

4. We also found it significant that copies of the letters from Dr Young's attorneys which were addressed only to the Commission and ourselves as his evidence leaders were given by the Commission to the legal representatives for the Department of Defence prior to the hearing on 21 July 2014.

5. We have reiterated on several occasions our view that Dr Young is an extremely important witness. Indeed he is the only witness (with the possible exception of Johan du Plooy) who will testify as to their knowledge of bribery/corruption in connection with the Strategic Defence Procurement Package. For his evidence not to be called would in our view be a travesty. It is not the case that the Commission has "bent over backwards" for Dr Young - on the contrary the reverse is the position. He has made himself available for the various consultations which we and other evidence leaders have had with him and has spent many hours collating documents for his evidence. This has taken place while he has been trying to run his business and run a farm and attend to numerous other matters. We must, with deep regret, indicate that we cannot associate ourselves with any decision not to call the evidence of Dr Young.

6. We must also express our extreme discomfort at the prima facie views expressed to us in chambers regarding the acceptance of the evidence of Rear Admiral Kamerman. From the time we have spent consulting with Dr Young, we believe that there are at the very least serious grounds on which Dr Young will be able to attack Kamerman's credibility and demonstrate that he has not been candid when giving his evidence.

7. We have already referred to the fact that in our view we have been side-lined over the last few months. A clear instance of this is that a meeting was held in Cape Town with Dr Young on 3 and 4 March 2014. Despite the fact that we were his evidence leaders, we were not invited to such meeting by the Commission. To make matters worse, Dr Young at such meeting handed to Advocate Mdumbe and to the representatives of Armscor and the Department of Defence a disk containing his 1 061 discovered documents. We were not informed of this by the Commission nor was a copy of such disk made available to us. It was a matter of huge embarrassment when we consulted with Dr Young and he enquired whether we had had sight of particular documents contained on that disk. We then for the first time learnt of the existence of the disk and had to acknowledge that we had not received a copy and had not seen the documents in question. Dr Young then kindly made a further copy of the disk available to both of us.

8. It was clearly impossible in the time available to us to peruse the approximately 20 000 pages contained on such disk. While we acknowledge that not all the documents would be referred to by Dr Young in his evidence, it still placed us in an impossible position where we had a consultation and no knowledge of any documents discovered by Dr Young.

9. Further, the refusal of the Commission to allow us to spend time reading the transcripts of evidence has meant that we are operating in a vacuum with insufficient or no knowledge of what evidence has been led that needs to be raised with the various "critique" witnesses. This too has compromised our position as independent advocates.'

400. On 12 January 2015 Dr Young emailed Adv Mdumbe stating that he was not happy with the quality and content of the witness statement that had been drafted by his previous Evidence Leaders and that he needed assistance to fix it. He had only met with his new Evidence Leaders twice. He pointed out that other witnesses had months with their own legal teams and many weeks with the Evidence Leaders.

401. The above events suggest that the Commission had no intention of enabling Dr Young to participate meaningfully in the proceedings of the Commission. Expecting Young to appear before the Commission without finalizing his witness statement, without access to documents, and without time to meet with evidence leaders had the effect of truncating the evidence he was able to put before the Commission.

402. Furthermore, Dr Young was deprived access to documents in the possession of the Commission which he contended would either prove the correctness and accuracy of his allegations or at least offer support thereto.

Colonel Du Plooy

403. On 18 May 2015, Col Du Plooy's counsel addressed the Commission and requested additional time for Col Du Plooy to prepare his evidence. He stated that Du Plooy had countless documents, some of which may be irrelevant, circumstantial or direct evidence. There were aspects raised by previous witnesses that Du Plooy had not had a chance to deal with in his own statement due to a lack of time. He stated that they needed to properly consult with the Evidence Leaders so that Du Plooy could properly deal with the evidence already before the Commission, to assist the Commission to get a proper perspective of that evidence. He pointed out that although he was counsel to Du Plooy the Evidence Leaders were in control of his evidence and Du Plooy was their witness.

404. The Chairperson responded by stating that Col Du Plooy was one of the first witnesses the Commission had contacted, and most of the documents before the Commission were received from Du Plooy. He pointed out that Du Plooy knew four years ago that he was meant to testify so he should be properly prepared to testify.²¹² He said further that Du Plooy's statement had nothing to do with the other evidence that had been led before the Commission.²¹³

405. Du Plooy, in his response, disputed the assertion that he had ample time and that his testimony had nothing to do with the other witnesses' testimonies. He pointed out that it

²¹² Public Hearing Transcript 18 May 2015, p. 10739.

²¹³ Public Hearing Transcript 18 May 2015, p. 10743

was not possible for him to attend the Commission and listen to each witness to determine whether their testimony was applicable to his own evidence, as he has a full time job. He stated that he had asked the Commission many times over the past few years as to what aspects he was expected to testify about and to provide him guidance in that regard. However, he had never received that guidance until about a month ago, when he had his first meeting with the Evidence Leaders and they informed him he would have to testify on this date. He stated that he had been subpoenaed previously but it had been postponed a few times so it had been hard for him to know when and what to prepare.

406. Adv Lebala averred that Du Plooy was concerned about the testimony of four witnesses – Adv Hlongwane, Gen Meiring, Chippy Shaik and Christine Guerrier. The Chairperson responded that the evidence of those four witnesses was very short and could be read overnight. He stated that they would start with evidence and if the witness wanted to go through the evidence of those witnesses, he could do so that night.

407. The result was that Du Plooy was not given sufficient time to prepare his testimony and go through previous witnesses' testimonies with the Evidence Leaders. During his evidence, the Chairperson and Commissioner Musi intervened, stating that they had direct evidence from previous witnesses to the contrary. Du Plooy tried to indicate that previous witnesses had had an opportunity to put their views to the Commission and if he had the opportunity to go through their evidence he would have been in a better position to deal with it.²¹⁴

²¹⁴ Public Hearing Transcript 18 May 2015, p. 10779.

408. Despite the fact that Du Plooy's counsel indicated at the outset on 18 May 2015 that Du Plooy had not had a chance to go through the aforementioned four witnesses testimony, Adv Lebala put their evidence to him.

Phase 2 Witnesses could not meet Evidence Leaders during Phase 1

409. On 4 September 2013 Adv Mdumbe wrote to David Cote of LHR, stating that 'the Commission has requested the evidence leaders to focus on consulting with government officials and former Ministers who have been subpoenaed to give evidence during the first phase of proceedings. As you may be aware, this phase has already commenced and the Department of Defence is currently giving evidence. Evidence leaders have been advised to arrange consults with other witnesses after the completion of this phase.'

410. The effect of this ruling was that witnesses in Phase 2, including LHR's clients, would not be able to meet with their Evidence Leaders to finalise their witness statements until Phase 1 of the proceedings was completed. Taken together with the Chairperson's ruling that parties could only be granted access to documents so as to cross-examine witnesses once they had submitted their witness statements, this had the result that individuals appearing in Phase 2 could not effectively cross-examine witnesses appearing in Phase 1 of proceedings.

411. While LHR's clients had not submitted a witness statement (which required the participation of their Evidence Leaders), Holden and Feinstein had made a substantial joint submission to the Commission. This joint submission was referred to and quoted from on numerous occasions during the proceedings, and put to many witnesses for response (most of which was negative).

412. LHR wrote to Adv Mdumbe on 9 September 2013 raising concerns about their clients not being able to meet with Evidence Leaders during Phase 1. They pointed out that they had made provisional arrangements to meet the Evidence Leaders in order to review their evidence and obtain access to relevant documents, but were informed that the meeting had to be cancelled as a result of an instruction by the Commission that the Evidence Leaders must focus on Phase 1 government witnesses, and that their clients would only be consulted with after the completion of that Phase. LHR pointed out that the Evidence Leaders would then be leading evidence without having been able to consult with witnesses who might be critical of what the witness intended to say. They contended that evidence could not conceivably be presented in an even handed manner if the Evidence Leaders systematically introduced evidence having consulted only government witnesses, and having deliberately not consulted the ‘critics’.
413. At the hearing on 17 October 2013 Adv Snyman stated that her clients wished to reserve their right to cross-examine Mr Vermeulen as they had not received the witness statements and documents. The Chairperson stated that he did not recall her clients having made a statement to the Evidence Leaders: they had only provided the Commission with a submission. Therefore, he stated, he did not know what evidence they were going to lead, and for that reason it would not be correct for the Commission to give them all the documents in its possession as he was certain that her clients would not be in a position to testify about everything that the Commission had.²¹⁵
414. Adv Snyman responded that because her clients had already made submissions to the Commission they were of the view that they would be entitled to receive witness documents and statements. In any event, her clients had made arrangements to meet with

²¹⁵Public Hearing Transcript 17 October 2013, p. 2507.

the Evidence Leaders during that week in order to make their statements. However, directives had then been given that they could only meet with the Evidence Leaders after the conclusion of phase 1, which effectively precluded them from making formal statements to the Commission.²¹⁶

415. During Holden's cross-examination of Vermeulen on 21 October 2013, he tried to refer the witness to the Debevoise & Plimpton Report. The Second Respondent enquired where the Report came from. Holden stated that he intended to deal with the issue of the document's origin and validity in his evidence. He noted that the Report had never been contested by Debevoise & Plimpton. The Chairperson stated that he had never seen evidence which suggested that the content of the Report was never contested.
416. On 25 November 2013 Adv Snyman tried to refer Mr Odendaal to the Draft Auditor General's Report. She was faced with various objections. She pointed out that her clients would be relying on the report in their own evidence. She stated that if her clients had had the opportunity to meet with the Evidence Leaders, they would have explained the importance of the draft report. The Chairperson stated that he did not understand how the meeting with the Evidence Leaders would have changed the situation in respect of the document. The document was deemed inadmissible.
417. Although the Commission released a media statement which gave phase 1 witnesses the opportunity to deal with matters which fell under phase 2 during their phase 1 evidence, phase 2 witnesses were not permitted to raise phase 2 issues when cross-examining phase 1 witnesses. This was because the Chairperson stated that submissions, whilst forming part of the record, do not constitute evidence. Such submissions would only constitute

²¹⁶Public Hearing Transcript 17 October 2013, p. 2515-6.

evidence once they had been put before the Commission and tested through cross-examination. Because phase 2 witnesses' submissions would only become evidence in phase 2, they were not entitled to cross-examine on phase 2 issues during phase 1.

418. As a result of this attitude, LHR was granted permission to cross-examine Mr Esterhuyse, but the cross-examination was limited to the matters on which he gave in chief. LHR was refused permission to cross-examine him on phase 2 issues. The Chairperson said that if when the LHR clients testified if they disclosed evidence that required a response from Esterhuyse, he would be recalled.²¹⁷

419. The instruction that phase 2 witnesses could only meet with Evidence Leaders after phase 1 had been completed compounded the problem of a one-sided presentation of the evidence to the Commission. Much evidence went untested. It was then said to be "common cause".

The Commission Erroneously Found That a Range of Evidence was Common Cause

420. The transcripts of the hearings contain statements by the Commission that certain evidence was common cause. Such a finding could be justified if cross-examination had been permitted but not undertaken, or if all the parties agreed that the evidence reflected the correct position. For reasons which I have given, and others which I traverse further below, the large majority of non-critic witnesses were not questioned in this manner.

421. During examination-in-chief on 30 April 2014 Adv Sibeko asked Mr Esterhuyse about the value system equations. Mr Esterhuyse was a key figure in the procurement process,

²¹⁷ Public Hearing Transcript 8 May 2014, p. 5970-1.

and he developed the Best Value 50/50 equation. Once he had answered the question the Chairperson interjected and said the following:

“CHAIRPERSON: (Indistinct) I do not quite understand why this evidence in leading us to, all those things that he is talking about (indistinct) have already testified, and explained to us exactly how they arrive at those various indexes.

Now we are repeating the same thing here, one person says I do not think we should have done that, I do not think we should have done that, when people who were in those project teams have already testified. And their evidence (indistinct). I am not quite sure now you know what are you trying to achieve now by going through what other (indistinct) have already testified about.”

422. This illustrates the Chairperson’s willingness to accept evidence that had already been given by witnesses which had gone untested. Any witness who spoke to the same evidence thereafter, who did not have direct knowledge, was considered not to have any evidence worth providing. Mr Esterhuysen was integral to the procurement and had been involved in the evaluation process. His evidence was important to understanding how it was decided which bidders would be awarded the tenders. However, his evidence was regarded as inconsequential as other witnesses had discussed the equations.
423. Admiral Kamerman’s examination in chief provides telling examples of the Commission’s apparent willingness to accept untested evidence as common cause. Adv Lebala made numerous assertions as to what was common cause, and the commissioners did not dispute any of this. Notwithstanding the fact that the Commission knew that Adm Kamerman was a contentious witness, whom Dr Young and the LHR clients were eager to cross-examine, most of his witness statement was considered common cause.²¹⁸

²¹⁸ Public Hearing Transcript 26 May 2014, p. 6242.

424. At the hearing on 26 May 2014 Adv Lebala stated that paragraph 89 of Kamerman’s statement was common cause. This paragraph dealt with the critical performance filter and the evaluation of the German MEKO A200. In dealing with this issue Adm Kamerman pointed out that this was an issue with which Feinstein and Holden had taken issue, as they alleged that the German design did not comply with the critical minimum performance filter and thus should not have been allowed through for full evaluation. Adm Kamerman’s witness statement said that the German design was superior to the specifications they were required to meet, which resulted in it being allowed through to the next round. This paragraph could hardly be regarded as common cause.

425. Paragraph 128 of Kamerman’s witness statement dealt with the allegations made by Feinstein as to the irrationality of the arms acquisitions. Adv Lebala stated that Kamerman’s response to those allegations was common cause.²¹⁹ Yet Kamerman had himself referred to Feinstein’s views, with which he differed. He said that Feinstein’s *“vision of an emasculated SANDF on the grounds of our already ‘...overwhelming military dominance in the Sub-Saharan region...’ is as naïve as it is dangerous. South Africa has commitments and obligations to provide military support as part of the AU and UN stabilization of the dangerously failed states in our own sub-continent (which operations have amply shown that we are not the superpower that he imagines the SANDF to be). The readiness for war underpins peace, as the history of human conflict has always shown.”*

426. At page 6390 of the transcript Adv Lebala assured Kamerman that it had become clear before the Commission that “nomination” as understood by Young was incorrect: “I

²¹⁹ Public Hearing Transcript 26 May 2014 at 6358.

assure you that the Commission [indistinct] that nomination as understood by Mr Young is not correct. According to Mr Young the State has selected and prescribed South African companies, including ADS in the contract baseline to the main contractor. Now that has been corrected and you seek to deal with that, but I assure you it has become clear before the Commission, I don't want to expand on it...". Yet at that time, Young had not yet appeared before the Commission to give evidence, and he had only submitted a draft witness statement.

427. At page 6392 Adv Lebala asserted that paragraphs 140.5 and 140.6 were common cause. Paragraph 140.5 stated: *"The GFC was selected by Cabinet on 18 November 1998 as the Preferred Supplier and had offered to form a consortium with ADS to supply the required minimum 60 % of the combat suite from local industry, 'without committing to any sub-contractor or supplier.'* The GFC was instructed to expand its offer to include an offer for the combat suite on 12 December 1998, against a SA Navy User Requirement Specification (URS) document wherein all suppliers are explicitly listed as 'Candidate Suppliers' only, with the Main Contractor free to offer any alternative it felt fit. The GFC formed a consortium with ADS, obtained quotations and made a series of combat suite offers to the State as part of its overall vessel offer during the negotiation phase. On numerous occasions during this phase, the GFC was explicitly instructed / requested to offer cost-effective alternatives to its proposed equipment or suppliers." Paragraph 140.6 stated: *"the competition was open and fair. For example, ADS listed by the State as the sole 'Candidate Supplier' of the Navigation Distribution System, lost that sub-contract in fair competition to CCII".*

428. Yet at that time the “critic” witnesses were still to give evidence. The LHR witnesses had not yet withdrawn, and were due to give evidence. It could hardly be common cause that the competition was open and fair. This was one of the matters in issue.
429. Adv Lebala also contended that Adm Kamerman’s witness statement regarding the BAeSema allegations was common cause.²²⁰ In other words the part of his testimony which contradicted Dr Young’s allegations about BAeSema was “common cause” before Young had a chance to present his evidence. Adv Lebala also asserted that regarding Adm. Kamerman’s statement which dealt with his alleged failure to prevent ChippyShaik from violating acquisition processes was common cause.²²¹
430. At page 6437 Adv Lebala drew Adm Kamerman’s attention to the ‘nature of the risk attaching to all databus systems’. In dealing with this issue in his witness statement, Adm Kamerman had stated that the critics misunderstood the nature of the risk associated with the databus. With regards to this issue Adv. Lebala stated that *“I don’t know whether I should traverse that because you know the Commission has heard so much about it, and what is significant is that your statement clarifies everything and simplifies it by building it concretely you know...”*. Adv. Lebala then referred to the specific risk attaching to the CCII Databus and the categorization thereof. The Chairperson interjected and stated: *“The previous witness dealt with these issues fairly efficiently, we now understand exactly what it means, we understand why the product of Richard Young was put into a particular category, unless if at all the witness wants to emphasise certain issues in this particular clause.”* Adv Lebala stated that most of

²²⁰ Public Hearing Transcript 27 May 2014 at 6413.

²²¹ Public Hearing Transcript 27 May 2014 at 6413.

this had become common cause and emphasized that pages 98 and 99 of the witness statement which dealt with the categorization of the risks was common cause.²²²

431. Again, there was no basis on which a person with an open and appropriately enquiring mind could accept that these matters were common cause, or that the Commission already, without hearing other evidence, “understands exactly what it means... why the product of Richard Young was put into a particular category”, when Young had not yet testified. Considering that the ‘Report on Diacerto Bus’ had found that C²I²’s system was no more risky than the system offered by Detexis (and, indeed, that C²I²’s product was considered superior), it remains confusing that C²I² was classified as a ‘Category B’ subcontractor for which the state would assume no risk. Similarly, the fact that the state had already paid for C²I²’s technology development made it odd that it refused to back C²I². Given this controversy, and given that the Commission knew that Dr Young was interested in cross-examining the witness and that the critics had raised concerns about Dr. Young being put into ‘Category B’, it is inexplicable that the Chairperson made the statement which he did.

432. During the cross-examination of Mr Naidoo by Adv De Vos on 9 June 2014, she referred him to the Joint Investigation Report which stated that some essential functionalities of the aircraft in the LIFT and ALFA package were not included in the contracts, and that funding had to be found outside the Cabinet approved funding package for those functionalities. In response Mr Naidoo stated that he was not aware of any further funding requirements outside of the budget of the department concerned. Adv De Vos said that her clients believed that there were certain extra costs involved

²²² Public Hearing Transcript 27 May 2014 at 6442.

and that the additional costs were not included in the SDP contracts but flowed from them. The following was then said:

CHAIRPERSON: I am sorry, Advocate De Vos, I am not quite sure what is the basis of your clients' belief. Can you share that with us so that you know when the witness answers and then we can all understand properly exactly where were they coming from? Because up to now I do not seem to be, the Commission does not seem to be having any evidence of such a belief.

ADV DE VOS: Mr Chairman, the question or the line of questioning that was being put to the witness, has to do with the report of the Joint Investigation, or the Joint Investigation Report. Where it was reported that essential functionalities of the aircraft, that is the Hawks and the Gripen, were not included in the contracts and that those had to be leased and that caused additional costs to the Department of Defence and we are just trying to establish what the amount of those additional costs are. I understand from this witness that he is perhaps not in a position to give us this evidence, but I note... I am just making sure of that fact.

CHAIRPERSON: Ja, then to respond again to what you have said to me, we have not heard such evidence. The Chief of the Air Force was here, he never gave such evidence, so I am not quite sure where your clients' belief comes from, that essential parts of some of those aircrafts were removed. We were never told that. The evidence that we have is that those aircraft are in such a good condition that the Air Force believes that they were the best weapons, the best aircraft that the world can offer. So the evidence that we have does not really support what you are trying to put to this witness. I am not quite sure whether that question is a fair question. The question that you put to him, it must be based on the evidence that we have. That evidence that you are trying to refer to, I do not know where it comes from."

433. I pause here to note that paragraph 4.7.9 of Chapter 4 of the Joint Investigation Report states that 'during the negotiation phase the packages were reviewed in order to stay with the amounts approved by Cabinet. This resulted in some essential functionalities of the aircraft in the LIFT and ALFA package not being included in the contracts. Funding will have to be found outside the Cabinet approved package funding for these functionalities.' Although the Joint Investigation Report was silent on the exact functionalities that were excluded, and the leasing agreements that were entered into subsequent to the primary contracts, they were discussed in detail in the Draft Auditor General's Report and in the

Joint Submission of Feinstein and Holden. These documents were before the Commission.

434. It is surprising that the Chairperson stated that he was unaware that essential functionalities were removed from those aircrafts since such information was in the Joint Investigation Report. He stated that no such evidence was before the Commission, yet the Joint Investigation Report was already before the Commission. His insistence that the Commission had not heard such evidence before and that the questions posed by Adv De Vos contradicted the evidence before the Commission suggests that he was willing to accept the evidence of ‘non-critic’ witnesses without having heard from ‘critic’ witnesses. It is also difficult to understand the insistence that questions put to a witness had to be based on evidence already before the Commission. Adv. De Vos’ clients had not yet testified. The effect of the Chairperson’s ruling was that she would only be allowed to use the evidence given by previous witnesses, all who had been non-critic witnesses.

435. During the cross-examination of Mr Kasrils, Adv De Vos stated that in her clients’ submissions to the Commission they had said that as far as the evidence that they could gather was concerned, the offsets were a disaster. She asked the witness to comment on this. Before he could do so, the following ensued:

CHAIRPERSON: Advocate De Vos, I am not going to allow that question and I will tell you why. There are witnesses from [indistinct] [DTI], witnesses from Armscor who came and testified about offsets and about the benefits. That evidence is on record, whatever view that Mr Ronny Kasrils has, is totally irrelevant.

We now know [indistinct] [how they performed]. In fact I think one of the Armscor officials said to us that some of the offsets, they exceeded expectations. They exceeded expectations. So I do not think that is a fair question put to Mr Kasrils in the light of the evidence that we have now.

...

ADV DE VOS: The idea as I understand it, for people to give evidence before this commission, is to get difference viewpoints before the commission, and it may very well be that there were witnesses explaining that some of the offsets were a success, but it may also very well be that the viewpoints of my clients in the end are the correct ones.

It is not to say that the evidence that is already presented is the end of the road, and clearly this commission has not made up its mind yet as to what the real position is. So all I am putting to this witness which I submit I am entitled to do, is a view point of my clients who are taking part in this commission.

If I am not allowed to do it, then it does not make real sense for me to cross-examine the witness. If we were in a normal trial situation, my witness has not given evidence yet. I am in a position and I should be allowed to give my witness's version, whether it is acceptable or not to the court, to the other witness to comment on that.

I think it is just fair in view of this witness's evidence that the offsets were such an important part of the decision making process that he must consider the possibility that this commission may find because obviously this commission has not found it yet that the offsets were not a success and I would like to comment on that.

CHAIRPERSON: Ja, if you want to put any version to this witness in all fairness put all available versions. There is evidence which seems to not to agree with what your clients are saying. Put both of them to the witness and he can respond.

ADV DE VOS: I submit it is not my duty to put the other version to this witness. That is why we have evidence leaders and they can always in re-examination put that to the witness.

CHAIRPERSON: I am not sure whether I agree with you. In that case, I am going to put to the witness what is on record already. When you say to the witness that DTI officials came and testified and told us about their ID's the people from the arms procurement told about the [indistinct].

Their view is that both [indistinct] [NIPs and DIPS] they have exceeded the expectations, and the thing that they have [indistinct] [succeeded to a great extent] in creating jobs and attracting investments. That is part of the evidence which had already been led before us.

Not [now] you can answer the question bearing that in mind what the evidence is before this court up to now.

436. It appears that the Commission accepted that the offsets were a success without having heard any ‘critic’ witnesses. The Chairperson went so far as to say that the Commission ‘now know[s] how they performed’.

437. During the examination in chief of Mr Shaik on 11 November 2014 the Chairperson referred to allegations about Mr. Shaik asking for bribes to be paid from Bell Helicopter. Mr Shaik responded stating that at no stage did he request money from any bidder including Bell Helicopter. The following was then said:

CHAIRPERSON: Yes, I just thought let me put this submission to you so that you can respond. You know we are aware of the fact that Bell Helicopter went right through the whole process.

MR SHAIK: Yes sir.

CHAIRPERSON: They were evaluated like all the others and unfortunately they could not make it at the end.

MR SHAIK: That is correct sir.

CHAIRPERSON: I just thought that you know because we are aware of this allegation maybe we should give you an opportunity to respond to that.

438. This suggests that the Chairperson had already decided that Bell Helicopter was evaluated like all the others, and just did not make the cut. The inference that can be drawn from this is that the Chairperson had already made his mind up that the allegation of corruption was false.

439. During the examination in chief of Col Du Plooy on 18 May 2015 he tried to explain the inferences he had drawn, from his investigations, that government officials were improperly influenced in awarding the SDPP contracts. In support of these contentions

he referred to the Schabir Shaik trial and the judgment in which it was found that there was improper influence by Thomson CSF, in that it had made an agreement with Schabir Shaik to pay Mr Zuma money in exchange for protection from investigation into the Arms Deal bidding process as well as help in securing further government contracts. Commissioner Musi interjected and said the following: *“Well, well, maybe we have direct evidence from the former President Mbeki. He specifically said that they were not influenced, by anybody, coming to those decisions. He acted on the recommendations of the Committees and did the evaluations. That is direct evidence”*. In response, Col Du Plooy tried to refer to the affidavits of Gen Steyn, Esterhuysen and Griesel. He pointed to how the formula that they had used to determine the company which would be appointed in the BAE matter was changed. He referred further to Mr Esterhuysen disagreeing with the minutes produced by Chippy Shaik. He tried to draw a conclusion about what all these incidences pointed to. He was interrupted by the Chairperson, who said the following:

“CHAIRPERSON: Colonel, let me help you. Maybe, do not talk about things that you do not understand. The question of that, the minutes of that Durban Convention, we have got a lot of evidence on that. Four, five, six people have testified, in detail about that. The question of the non-costed options, we have evidence. In actual fact, if I must, if I still recall very well, it says that the South African Air Force has requested that to be done. If you want to talk about that, then you must comment about the evidence that has already been led, by the South African Air Force. Do not speculate. Do not speculate about that and even your question on those minutes on a meeting of 31st of August [indistinct], the Inter-Ministerial Committee meeting. Do not speculate. The Ministers have come here. They have testified. We have got copies of those minutes. Things that you do not know do not talk about it and do not speculate, if you speculate, it does not help us much.”

440. I submit that this is not the approach which the law requires of a Commission.

441. Col Du Plooy was a senior investigator who had spent years investigating aspects of the Arms Deal. He was instructed by the Second Respondent not to talk about things that he did not understand.
442. During Dr Young's closing argument on 23 June 2015 he referred to the oral evidence of Pierre Moyot during the Schabir Shaik trial, where he testified that Thomson-CSF and ADS actively sought political backing at the highest political levels. This accords with records emanating from the trial that Mr Mbeki met with senior executives of Thomson International at its head office in Paris. In response the Chairperson enquired as to what role Mr Mbeki played in awarding the sub-contracts. Young referred to the encrypted fax where Moyot referred to Mbeki as having given his assurance that Thomson-CSF would be awarded the contract for the combat suite and its sensors. The following was then said (the transcript is poor here, and the portions in square brackets are corrections).

CHAIRPERSON: We now know the process that got followed in order to award the Combat Suite and the Subsystems. What role did Mr Mbeki play there, if any?

DR YOUNG: Well, it is a global role of... I mean, if he is prepared to state that he is prepared to guarantee them the Combat Suite and the sensors, and met with him in head officer Paris, and as according to the evidence that was led that took a role, and that was the evidence of Captain Nick Marais, that orders came down through to the joint project team that there were instructions to maximise the French content, that all jugs the positions [juxtapositions], or move dovetails very, very closely, with tht [that] fact that instructions were given and things were made to happen through, for example through Chippy Shaik. So, there is nothing that our evidence has given that shows that that is illogical, or incredible, or propostorous, or any other adjective that... [intervene].

CHAIRPERSON: I think that is a theory which is not supported by all the facts [known facts]. It is a theory which is not supported by all the facts [known facts], and I will tell you why. People who were involved in those [indistinct] [assessment], they came and gave evidence, and none of them mentioned that [indistinct] [they ever got] with any instruction from anybody. Admiral

Kamerman came and testify none of them ever said that the decision is [indistinct] [they received instructions] from anybody. We have never heard any evidence from all the witnesses of ARMSCOR and the DoD, who ever said that former President Mbeki gave instructions to do A, B, C and D. That is why I am calling it a feel [theory] which is not based on any facts, because all these witnesses, none of them came out with that theory, you are the one who comes up with the theory. Now, you say to us he could have influenced the awarding of the Sub Systems. I find that a bit strange.

DR YOUNG: With respect, Chairman, I am not coming up with that now, that was my evidence in March. Just to remind you, [indistinct] ...[intervene].

CHAIRPERSON: Even if you stated it in March, it does not change from the theory. Even when you started in March people came here, about 47 people came and testified. None of them ever said they were given instructions by the former President to do A, B, C and D, and those are people who were involved. You, as outsider, know that they were given instruction, when in actual fact they deny that they were ever given instruction from anybody to do what you [indistinct] [are suggesting that they have done]. I find that a bit strange, but you know, it is not time to argue. You have made a submission, maybe let us get to the next point.

DR YOUNG: Okay, well that is good. I think possibly in the context, is that the only of those 47 witnesses to which you referred, I cannot think of any one, maybe there are two of them, whose place it would have been to actually give that, or maybe Chippy Shaik. There will be three, that will be Admiral Kamerman, Frits Nortje and maybe [maybe] Chippy Shaik. But, two points is that it would not be in Admiral Kamerman's interests to give such evidence. He was not cross-examine, okay, through no fault of my own or anybody else's. Certainly in the circumstances that is something that would have happened.

But, what I have done, and hopefully it is incontrovertible as I can, as I have listed in my written submissions many points where Admiral Kamerman's evidence is just purely untrue. In fact, I have to be honest, I have to use the term, a number of it are pure lies, and lots of them. Pure, pure lies. I am afraid to say that based on that, on[e] cannot think that on a negative [indistinct] that he did not even bring up that point, that he would have deduced that in evidence and said "Well, actually I did get instructions from Thabo Mbeki to do that", because he knows that will be a wrongdoing.

So, I am afraid to say, and it is not meant to be legal argument, Chairman... [intervene].

443. The Chairperson took the view that the evidence thus far by non-critic witnesses was 'known facts', and anything which contradicted those facts was merely a theory. The

witnesses would hardly suggest wrongdoing which implicated them. Their evidence necessarily had to be treated with reserve and subjected to appropriate scrutiny. Instead, it was accepted unreservedly.

444. The Commission accepted evidence which had not been tested, as common cause before any ‘critic’ witnesses had testified. Any version given by ‘critic’ witnesses which contradicted what ‘non-critic’ witnesses had said was dismissed. Evidence given by ‘non-critic’ witnesses was recited by the Commission as if it was fact. I submit that this is not the open and enquiring mind which the law requires.

THE FAILURE OF THE COMMISSION TO TEST THE EVIDENCE OF WITNESSES BEFORE IT

445. The Commission’s failures were compounded by its failure meaningfully to test the evidence of many of the witnesses who appeared before it. I do not attempt to address every instance where this was the case, as this would produce excessively burdensome papers. Instead, by way of illustration, I refer to two witnesses and one party whose evidence was of great importance if the truth was to be established: Chippy Shaik Adv Fana Hlongwane and BAE Systems.

446. In a letter to the Commission on 9 September 2013 LHR raised concerns about the manner in which the proceedings were being conducted, as it resulted in the evidence given by government representatives going unchallenged. They pointed out that a one-sided presentation of evidence would not enable the Commission to determine the truth.

447. In a letter on 13 September 2013, Adv Mdumbe denied that a one-sided presentation of evidence was made. He said that the fact that the state witnesses had not been cross

examined did not make the proceedings one-sided or unfair. Neither could the failure to cross-examine the witnesses be blamed on the Commission.

448. I need first to address the Commission's procedure with regard to witnesses who gave oral evidence. As a point of departure, the Commission took the attitude that all the witnesses were the Commission's witnesses. The transcript shows that the system of introducing their oral evidence was the following:

448.1. The Evidence Leaders assisted the witnesses to place their version of the evidence before the Commission.

448.2. As I have explained, there were many constraints to effective cross examination by those representing the 'critic' witnesses. Most of the witnesses were not cross-examined on behalf of or by the 'critics'.

448.3. The legal representative of the witness was given an opportunity to 'cross-examine' the witness. This in many instances allowed witnesses to introduce additional evidence or reasoning in support of their evidence-in-chief.

448.4. The Evidence Leaders could not cross-examine their own witnesses, whether by way of evidence in chief or re-examination, even if the evidence of the witness was not consistent with other information in the possession of the Evidence Leaders

448.5. The Commission did not test the evidence of the 'non-critic' witnesses in any meaningful way. It failed to ask questions of witnesses or, when it did ask

questions, it did not do this in a manner which resulted in any meaningful testing of the correctness or veracity of the evidence which had been given.

The Commission's Record of Re-Examination and Cross-Examination

449. Fifty-five witnesses gave oral evidence to the Commission. All of the witnesses were led by the Evidence Leaders. (One further witness, Hennie van Vuuren, appeared before the Commission but refused to testify because of the manner in which the Commission was conducting its investigation. Feinstein and Holden did not appear, having declined for that reason to do so.) Volume 2 of the Commission's Report summarises the evidence given by witnesses.

450. The legal representatives of SAAB and BAE Systems submitted statements to the Commission on the final day of the hearings. SAAB and BAE Systems did not give evidence under oath.

451. I have previously referred to rulings made by the Commission during the public hearings, which I submit resulted in a failure by the Commission to carry out its duty. The ruling in paragraph 4.1 of the minutes of 1 March 2013 was one of the stated reasons for the resignation of two Evidence Leaders, Adv Barry Skinnner SC and Carol Sibiya, on 22 July 2014. I have quoted in extenso their joint letter of resignation. It confirmed that the Chairperson had ordered that Evidence Leaders were not allowed to cross-examine or re-examine witnesses. The relevant section of the letter read:

“11. The role of evidence leaders has been diminished to the point where they are serving little purpose and are not independent.

12. The Chair has made it clear that in his view the evidence leaders have no right to re-examine a witness after the legal representative of such witness has re-examined. In this regard we would refer to the minutes on 1 March 2013. In

*paragraph 4.1 of the minutes of such meeting it was noted that the regulations are silent on the right of the evidence leader to re-examine but that the meeting was of the view that this right should not be taken away from the evidence leaders. In our view this is crucial. There has been very little cross-examination and accordingly the re-examination of the various civil servants/members of the defence force by their legal representatives, while clearly permissible in terms of the regulations, has naturally been designed to protect the status and credibility of such witnesses. This was all the more reason why the evidence leaders should have been permitted to re-examine each witness to point out any discrepancies in the evidence.*²²³

452. This was not always consistently applied, as nine witnesses were re-examined by the Evidence Leaders. However, in the main, witnesses were not re-examined by the Evidence Leaders.
453. As a result of this ruling, the only persons who were able to test the evidence of witnesses were the Commissioners and other interested parties. The Commissioners conducted only the most limited cross-examination and questioning of witnesses. In most instances, they asked no questions of the witnesses.
454. The result was that truth of the evidence of witnesses was not tested by the the questioning or probing of the Commission or its representatives.
455. Counsel for Mr Feinstein, Mr Holden and Mr van Vuuren were permitted to conduct some cross-examination. However, as I have explained above, the Commission's rulings prevented them from conducting a proper cross-examination. In any event, they cross-examined only a limited number of witnesses.
456. I attach a summary index of the Commission's transcripts ('**FA8**'). The index shows the witnesses who appeared before the Commission, and the page numbers of the public

²²³ Sibiya, C. And Skinner, B. Letter of Resignation from The Commission, 22 July 2014, paragraphs 11 – 12, page12 - 13

record at which they were examined by their own counsel, cross-examined by other interested parties, or examined by the Commissioners. (By ‘examined by the Commissioners’ I refer to questioning that went beyond simply asking for clarity on statements made by witnesses, or asking, for example, for directions regarding the location of facts within documents. I refer for example to putting to a witness detailed allegations in documents, in the public domain, or elsewhere that are inconsistent with the evidence of the witness; testing the veracity of the evidence through the usual methods used by tribunals; or asking the witness to express a view on a contested fact or set of facts.)

457. The index shows

457.1. which of the 55 witnesses who gave oral evidence were asked questions by the Commissioners. In many instances, these questions did not amount to testing the witness’s evidence. I illustrate this below by reference to the testimony of Chippy Shaik.

457.2. which of the witnesses were re-examined by the Evidence Leaders who led their evidence.

457.3. which of the witnesses were questioned by interested parties.

458. I am advised that this analysis will be dealt with further in argument.

Failure to test the evidence of Chippy Shaik

459. Chippy Shaik appeared before the Commission on 10 and 11 November 2014. His evidence in chief is at pages 8701 to 8915 of the transcripts.

460. Mr Shaik was one of the most important witnesses to appear before the Commission. He was Chief of Acquisitions for the Department of Defence and a central figure in the SDPP process. He was accused of wrongdoing in relation to a number of the contracts in the SDPP. These allegations included:

460.1. That he solicited a \$3m bribe from a member of the German Frigate Consortium. This bribe request was recorded in a memorandum by Christoph Hoennings, a GFC executive. A further memorandum indicated that this amount was paid. Documents emanating from investigations by German authorities, in particular MLA requests submitted by German authorities to other jurisdictions, alleged that the amount was paid via an offshore entity.

460.2. That he instructed representatives of Bell Helicopters to enter into a business relationship with Futuristic Business Solutions in order to secure the Light Utility Helicopter contract.

460.3. That he instructed Thomson-CSF to ensure that African Defence Systems was partially owned by Nkobi Holdings, owned by his brother Schabir, and said that if they failed to do so he would 'make things difficult' for them. Thomson-CSF was, at the time, endeavouring to supply the combat suite to the corvettes.

460.4. That he attended and participated in meetings as part of the SDPP selection process in which ADS, partially owned by his brother, was either discussed or was germane to proceedings, and that he failed to properly declare his conflict of interest or recuse himself from proceedings.

- 460.5. That he attempted to facilitate meetings between an industry association named SASUBCLUB and representatives of ADS. He allegedly used the meetings to attempt to secure additional contracts for ADS. This occurred at the very time when the preferred bidders for the submarine contracts were being considered.
- 460.6. That he and Llew Swan directly threatened and intimidated staff members who had opposed the selection of Turbomeca to supply the engines to be used on the Light Utility Helicopters.
- 460.7. That he (together with others) made a number of decisions that violated good procurement practice, such as ruling that bidders which had failed to meet critical mandatory requirements in their RFO response be allowed to continue in the selection process for the corvette and submarine acquisitions. According to the prevailing rules, these bidders should have been disqualified and their bids rejected.
461. Mr Shaik's witness statement focussed mainly on the acquisition process regarding the selection of the LIFT, in response to the evidence given by Gen Pierre Steyn. His statement included a general denial that he was involved in any way in deselecting suppliers, in particular C²I², as subcontractors. He also denied that he failed properly to deal with his conflict of interest related to his brother's company. His witness statement was silent on numerous corruption allegations made against him.
462. Mr. Shaik's evidence in chief was also silent on the allegations of corruption against him. These issues were only addressed under questioning at the end of his testimony. He was asked a small number of questions by his evidence leader, Adv Sello, and by the Chairperson. The relevant section from the transcript reads as follows:

'I propose to move to our next issue. Now Mr Shaik a number of books have been tendered to the Commission I will deal with that first and the authors of these books are Messrs Coden [Holden], Van Vuuren and Feinstein. At some point both Mr Coden [Holden] and Mr Feinstein made joint submissions and they tendered these books as evidence. They subsequently have taken the view that they would not give evidence before this Commission. In these books a number of allegations pertaining to alleged wrongdoing on your part are made. In the light of the fact that these authors or the authors of these allegations have refused before the Commission to have these allegations tested. Would you like to deal with these allegations before this Commission?'

MR SHAIK: No, I would not. None of these allegations have been proven in front of this Commission. None of these authors have come to the Commission to prove their allegations. They tend to make these allegations in the public domain. They have requested a Commission but they have not come to present their allegations.

ADV SELLO: I will then move onto other allegations. Another witness, Mr Terry Crawford-Browne, also wrote a book and in his book "Eye on the Money" and I must say Mr Crawford-Brown did appear before this Commission and he stated that he stands by what he stated in his books. So that would include allegations made against you. We have considered the books and we were seeking to establish specific allegations made against you personally and to seek clarification from him. What we could locate appears on page 130 of the book "Eye on the Money." In the penultimate paragraph on that page is a short paragraph I propose to read it into the record and I am asking you for your comment. That paragraph reads and I quote:

"Early in 1998 when I monitored a committee meeting of the Joint Standing Committee of the Defence I was briefly delighted to hear Chippy Shaik apologise that Parliament has spent so much time, effort and public money on the arms acquisition program. He said that the Defence Department now realise that South Africa simply could not afford the equipment and that he was coming to Parliament [inaudible] instructions. I would like your comment on that statement?"

MR SHAIK: Could you repeat the date and the time that comment was made?

ADV SELLO: It starts with "Early in 1998 when I monitored a committee meeting of the Joint Standing Committee on Defence."

MR SHAIK: That is not possible because early in 1998 I do not even think we issued the RFO's ...; RFP's yet. So no decision to acquire, no idea of what the cost would be could have come out in early 1998. It is not possible at all for me to make a comment. I was not even the Chief of Acquisition at that time. So if my memory serves me correctly the RFO's would have only gone out maybe in April 1998. So I could not have made that comment.

ADV SELLO: Just to round up he refers to early 1998 and basically the issue here is your apology that Parliament has spent so much time, effort and public money on the arms acquisition program. I accept your response that you could not have made the statement in early 1998 because as you say the RFO's might not even have gone out. Do you recall making such an apology to the Joint Standing Committee on Defence at any time?

MR SHAIK: It would be bizarre to make an apology in advance for something that not have happened. So, no, I have not made an apology.

ADV SELLO: By any time Mr Shaik I am including 1999 and post .. [intervenes]

MR SHAIK: No, I have made no such apology. It is not my decision to acquire it is a decision of state. These are not equipment that I acquire for myself. These are equipment for the Department of Defence so I cannot apologise for the requirement the Department of Defence. So, no, I did not make an apology.

ADV SELLO: And lastly and this issue I raise because [inaudible] raised quite often and to give you an opportunity to deal with it if you are able to. There is an allegation that you solicited or caused to be paid to yourself from one of the bidders an amount of 3 million dollars for efforts allegedly made by you in ensuring that such bidder is successful in this SDP. What is your comment to that?

MR SHAIK: I solicited no such offer nor did I receive no such money as described in these various allegations.

ADV SELLO: And was any money associated with the SDP's received by any company that you own or have a share in or any interest in?

MR SHAIK: No, I have no such interest in any company.

ADV SELLO: And the question is ...; is your answer that no company in which you have an interest has received or solicited a payment of such ... [intervenes]

MR SHAIK: That is correct.

ADV SELLO: Chair and Commission Musi that is the evidence of Mr Shamin Shaik.

CHAIRPERSON: Mr Shaik besides what Advocate Sello has dealt with is there any out of the bidders that you asked money from because if I am not wrong there is an allegation that one bidder's [inaudible] was requested to pay a bribe and when he failed to pay the bride then they ended up losing the bid and if I recall it was Bell Helicopter. Did you at any stage asked for any money from Bell Helicopter?

MR SHAIK: No sir at no stage I requested money from any other bidder including Bell Helicopter. On the Bell Helicopter matter that was a matter relating to the involvement of the Canadians and the United States. My understanding at that time was that Bell Helicopter from the US, Chicago, could not tender directly they had to go via Bell Helicopter Canada and allegations were made. The Joint Investigative Team did an investigation on that and it was found not to be true because the ultimate decision not to select Bell Helicopter was an Air Force decision and had nothing to do with me.

CHAIRPERSON: Yes, I just thought let me put this submission to you so that you can respond. You know we are aware of the fact that Bell Helicopter went right through the whole process.

MR SHAIK: Yes sir.

CHAIRPERSON: They were evaluated like all the others and unfortunately they could not make it at the end.

MR SHAIK: That is correct sir.

CHAIRPERSON: I just thought that you know because we are aware of this allegation maybe we should give you an opportunity to respond to that.

463. The evidence leader, Adv Sello, appears to suggest that the allegations of corruption and wrongdoing made against Mr Shaik appeared only in the books of some of the “critic” witnesses. This approach was also adopted by the Commissioners as questioning continued. The preceding sections of this affidavit have demonstrated that the allegations of wrongdoing against Mr. Shaik emanated from numerous sources. They include the trial materials in the criminal cases against Schabir Shaik and Jacob Zuma, the draft Auditor General’s Report, the Joint Investigation Report, a Mutual Legal Assistance Request between Germany and Switzerland, the German Police Report, and multiple media reports.
464. Following this questioning, Mr Shaik was further re-examined by his own counsel, Adv Cassim. This led the Commissioners to ask some follow-up questions, as follows:

“COMMISSIONER MUSI: I just want to make a comment maybe you might change your mind about responding to allegations made by the authors who refused to come and testify. I remember their counsel when this matter ...; Mr Van Vuuren was here their counsel when asked that these people have made allegations and they wanted those allegations to be tested, if they do not come to testify how are those allegations contained in their books to be tested. His response was that the witnesses against whom the allegations are made can come and testify and deny it. I just thought that if these allegations are put to you and you give your response to those allegations it might be a better scenario in the sense that your evidence will be conclusive on those allegation. Whereas if you have not responded on those allegations they still remain. They have not been challenged and they may be repeated in the future. Do you not think it might be advisable that you deal with those allegations and respond to them so as to put them to bed so to speak?”

MR SHAIK: Commissioners I have moved on it is now 15 years from the time this has started. It is now 12 years plus from the time I have left the Department. I reside in Australia. I have tried my best during the time I was in the Department to work with the various investigative units. My understanding is that these authors will continue writing books. I have moved on with my life and it is difficult to deal with all the negative issues because it is not one or two. There is almost every single issue. There is an issue about the Navy do not need boats. The Navy needs patrol ... [incomplete]. So the level of the negativity or the level of the disagreement is so wide and varied and it encompasses so many different people that it is almost an impossibility to sit down and have some rational discussions at times. So I have decided that I have made myself available. Those that wanted to present evidence and proof the evidence have the same right that I have but they chose not to do so.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: Is it perhaps your view that you do not have to respond to allegations whose authors are not brave enough to substantiate them?

MR SHAIK: Yes sir.

COMMISSIONER MUSI: Thank you that is all.

CHAIRPERSON: Lastly from me there are various allegations [inaudible] which are levelled against you do you think that any of those allegations which are incorrect in any of those books [inaudible]?

MR SHAIK: Sir most of those allegations, I have not read all the books so I cannot comment on all of books but the allegations are untrue.

CHAIRPERSON: So the allegations are untrue. Thank you.

465. The Commission thus solicited, and accepted, a blanket denial by Mr Shaik of all allegations about him in books about the SDPP which he said he had not read. It did not put to him allegations in other documents or reports.
466. The transcript illustrates that the evidence proffered by Mr Shaik in his witness statement and in his oral evidence was not tested. He was not asked any meaningful questions about the content of his evidence.
467. In addition, he was asked about the multiple allegations of corruption involving him in only the most general terms. The questions served mainly to provide him with an opportunity to make a general denial. Commissioner Musi's questioning appeared designed only to provide him and the Commission with a blanket reason for not directly addressing the specifics of the multiple allegations of wrongdoing against him.
468. The cross-examination was no real cross-examination at all. The Commission failed in its duties fully to investigate the matter. It was, as a result, in no position to determine the veracity of the claims of wrongdoing.

Failure to Test the Evidence of Advocate Fana Hlongwane

469. Adv Fana Hlongwane appeared before the Commission on 11 December 2014. His appearance covers pages 8939 – 8984 of the transcript. Pages 8939 – 8954 relate to an application by his counsel that the no photographic or film footage be taken of him during his evidence. (This request was withdrawn by his counsel after consultation.) Adv Hlongwane's evidence is at pages 8954 – 8984 of the transcript.
470. Adv Hlongwane was an important witness. He was the only 'middleman' or 'consultant' called to give evidence.

471. He had been the subject of persistent allegations of corruption related to the SDPP. He was also the subject of two related investigations and proceedings: by the Scorpions and by the Asset Forfeiture Unit. I describe the substance of these allegations to demonstrate that they were serious and material, and required full investigation.
472. In the first set of proceedings, in 2008 the DSO applied for (and obtained) a warrant to search the properties of Adv Hlongwane and his companies. The products of the search formed part of the DSO/DPCI papers contained within the shipping containers made available to the Commission. The search warrant application was supported by an affidavit submitted by the SFO. The SFO affidavit, signed by the investigator Gary Murphy, described how BAE Systems had made use of ‘overt’ and ‘covert’ advisors in multiple jurisdictions. The ‘covert’ advisors entered into contracts and were paid via the offshore entity Red Diamond, which was controlled by BAE Systems.
473. Regarding the Red Diamond system, the SFO affidavit stated that ‘whilst the SFO accepts that confidentiality would be maintained through such a system, I suspect that a primary reason behind the inception of Red Diamond was to ensure that corrupt payments could be made and that it would be more difficult for law enforcement agencies to penetrate the system.’²²⁴
474. According to the SFO affidavit, Adv Hlongwane entered into both ‘overt’ and ‘covert’ arrangements with BAE Systems to receive funds. The ‘overt’ arrangements included two consulting agreements: one between Hlongwane Consulting and BAE Systems and entered into on 9 September 2003, and the other between Hlongwane Consulting and

²²⁴ Murphy, G. 2008. Affidavit submitted as Annexure JDP-SW12 in the High Court of South Africa (Transvaal Provincial Division) in the matter of *Ex Parte* the National Director of Public Prosecutions (applicant) in re: an application for issue of search warrants in terms of Section 29(5) and 29(6) of the National Prosecuting Authority Act, No. 32 of 1998, as amended,, para 14

SANIP, a BAE-controlled South African entity, which commenced on 1 August 2003. Hlongwane Consulting received over £10m via the first consultancy between September 2003 and January 2007, and over R51m via the second consultancy.

475. The SFO investigator noted, with regard to the first consulting contract, that ‘BAE have not provided the SFO with any written reports to justify the size of these payments.’²²⁵

476. Adv Hlongwane also received funds, according to the SFO, via three covert routes. They were the following:

476.1. Approximately £290 000 through Commercial International Corporation (“CIC”), a company incorporated in Jersey and controlled by Adv Hlongwane. He was paid as a result of a consultancy contract entered into on 11 November 1999, the month before the finalisation of the SDPP contracts. The agreement was amended in July 2001, resulting in a one-off payment of \$200 000.

476.2. Approximately R60m via Arstow Commercial Corporation, a company registered in the British Virgin Islands and controlled by Alexander Roberts. Arstow received approximately £15m via Red Diamond. It entered into the covert agreement with Red Diamond on 14 April 1999. Mr Roberts stated in an interview that over £5m had been paid via Arstow to Adv Hlongwane.

476.3. An amount of over \$1m via Jasper Consultants Ltd, which was controlled by another of BAE’s covert agents, John Bredenkamp. DSO investigators were able to confirm that the accounts of Hlongwane Consulting received \$1m from Jasper Consultants Limited. The SFO was however uncertain whether these

²²⁵ *Ibid*, para 29

payments were related to the BAE Hawk/Gripen campaign or a consultancy with Airbus.

477. The SFO affidavit concluded as follows:

I believe that the varied ways in which Fana Hlongwane has received payments in relation to the Hawk/Gripen contract is highly suspicious. BAE operated a covert method of payment through the Red Diamond systems, however it appears that even this system was insufficiently opaque to disguise payments to Fana Hlongwane. As such, BAE chose to use Red Diamond and Arstow to transfer money to Mr. Hlongwane.

I suspect that this secretive arrangement was designed to facilitate any or all of the following:

- (i) The onward payment of monies by Fana Hlongwane to South African government officials who could influence the decision making process on the selection of the Hawk and Gripen; and/or*
- (ii) Payments to Mr Hlongwane himself for influence brought by him whilst he was special adviser to the Minister of Defence; and/or*
- (iii) The onward payment of monies by Mr Hlongwane to South African government officials to ensure that the tranching arrangements were honoured.²²⁶*

478. This conclusion was amplified in an affidavit by a DSO investigator which was submitted to the High Court in an application for search warrants to be issued against, amongst others, Adv Hlongwane and John Bredenkamp. The affidavit stated:

155. 'There is very least a reasonable suspicion that Fana Hlongwane and/or Hlongwane Consulting and/or Ngwane Aerospace and/or Tsebe Properties and/or Trevor Wilmans received and obtained or agreed to receive or attempted to receive money from the directors of British Aerospace Systems PLC and/or BAE Systems Holdings (South Africa) (Pty) Ltd and/or BAE Systems (Gripen Overseas) and/or HQ Marketing and/or Red Diamond and/or advisors employed by BAE and/or HQ Marketing and/or Red Diamond and/or any person or entity within the BAE group and/or Arstow Commercial Corporation

²²⁶ *Ibid*, paragraphs 55 - 56

and/or Commercial International Corporation (CIC) and/or Osprey Aviation and/or SANIP and/or Kayswell Services and/or Hudersfield Enterprises and/or Jasper Consultants and/or Johan Bredenkamp and/or Julien Pellisier and/or Richard Charter and/or Alexander Roberts to influence him to misuse his position to benefit the grouping, or to reward him for having done so...

159. There is at least a very reasonable suspicion that Fana Hlongwane knew that some covert means were to be employed to channel payments to him and his companies. BAE employed the least transparent system possible by setting up an offshore entity, named Red Diamond that was controlled by HQMS as a nominee company in order to pay its covert advisers. Red Diamond would appear on banking and other documentation and would therefore mask the involvement of BAE. This alone raises the suspicion that the payments were understood by all parties to be bribes, and that the means by which such payments were made may amount to money laundering.

160. BAE have paid very large amounts of money (approximately £103 million or R1.5 billion) to a number of consultants/advisers under the South African Hawk/Gripen campaign and have provided the SFO with almost no written evidence explaining the nature of the services provided by these consultants/advisers including work done by Fana Hlongwane and/or Hlongwane Consulting and/or Ngwane Aerospace and/or Trevor Wilmans.

161. I believe that the varied and covert ways in which Fana Hlongwane has received payments in relation to the Hawk/Gripen contract is highly suspicious. If his relationship with BAE was a legitimate one, I can see no reason why BAE did not pay him all monies directly.²²⁷

479. The High Court found that the evidence presented by the DSO and the SFO was sufficient to satisfy suspicions of wrongdoing and thus issued search warrants against properties controlled by Adv Hlongwane.

480. The Commission confirmed at paragraph 58 of Volume 1 of its Report that it received the documents emanating from this application on 20 July 2012.

²²⁷ Du Plooy, J. 2008. Affidavit presented in the High Court of South Africa (Transvaal Provincial Division) in the matter of *Ex Parte* the National Director of Public Prosecutions (applicant) in re: an application for issue of search warrants in terms of Section 29(5) and 29(6) of the National Prosecuting Authority Act, No. 32 of 1998, as amended, para 155 and 159 - 161

481. The second set of proceedings against Adv Hlongwane emanated from the NPA and related to the seizure of funds controlled by Adv Hlongwane in Liechtenstein. Evidence was tendered indicating the exact methods of payment through which Adv Hlongwane was alleged to have received funds from Arstow Commercial Corporation, which had received funds from BAE directly and from Red Diamond.

482. The NPA (in a founding affidavit signed by Adv William Downer) applied to the High Court for a preservation order in respect of the funds in Liechtenstein. The affidavit stated:

‘The property currently is subject to a judicial freezing order handed down on 11 September 2009 by the Court of Justice of the Principality of Liechtenstein (“Liechtenstein”). The freezing order will expire on 14 March 2010 and unless the NPA obtains an order in South Africa preserving the property prior to that date, there will be no legal obstacle to the property being withdrawn and dissipated or clandestinely moved elsewhere. Moreover sufficient time (preferably ten business days) must be provided between the obtaining of a preservation order and the expiry date of 14 March 2010 so as to allow the Liechtenstein authorities to enforce the preservation order against the property. Accordingly, the NDPP seeks (on an urgent basis) a rule nisi operating as an interim preservation order, pending the determination of the application for a preservation order.

In addition, and contingent upon the interim preservation order being granted, the NDPP seeks the issue of a letter of request in terms of Section 23(1) of the International Co-operation in Criminal Matters Act 75 of 1966 (“ICCMA”) requesting the assistance of the Principality of Liechtenstein (“Liechtenstein”) to enforce the interim preservation order and the final preservation order, should it be granted.’

483. The founding affidavit stated the following as the ‘reasonable grounds’ on which the application should be granted:

204. I submit that when the affidavit of Ms Saller is read together with this affidavit, there are reasonable grounds for believing that the funds in the Gamari bank account in Liechtenstein are the proceeds and/or the instrumentalities of corruption, fraud, racketeering and money-laundering offences related to the Arms Deal. The facts upon which such grounds are based include the following:

204.1 *The selection by the SA Government of the combination of BAE and SAAB as the preferred suppliers of the LIFT and ALFA aircraft was surprising because they did not offer the best value for money, when measured against a pre-determined system for assessing technical capability and cost. This followed an instruction from Modise that a separate recommendation be formulated where the acquisition cost of the LIFT aircraft left out of account.*

204.2 *Hlongwane was Modise's special advisor until April 1999 and consequently able to influence and/or pay off people who were able to influence the selection of BAE/SAAB as the preferred supplier of the aircraft and the terms of the contract negotiated with the SA Government.*

204.3 *Westunity was established in January 1999, i.e. at a time when Hlongwane was still Modise's special advisor and less than two months after BAE/SAAB had been selected by Cabinet as the preferred supplier of the aircraft. At the time of its establishment, BAE/SAAB was negotiating the terms of the contract with the SA Government.*

204.4 *Westunity was owned by Hlongwane, initially personally and later through Meltec (which was established for that purpose). Westunity's purpose was to contract with Arstow for the provision of Hlongwane's services to Arstow. Westunity and Meltec were dissolved in 2004. Upon Meltec's dissolution, its assets were transferred to Gamari.*

204.5 *Arstow's purpose was to facilitate payments by BAE and (after April 1999) Red Diamond of commission on the sales of BAE's products. Roberts, the beneficial owner of Arstow, had contracts with BAE and Red Diamond which entitled him to commission of, initially, 1.5% of the total value of aircraft delivered to SA, possibly reduced later to 0.5%.*

204.6 *Between 5 May 1999 and 15 July 2001 about GBP 9,9 million was paid by Red Diamond into Arstow's accounts with Liechtenstein banks.*

204.7 *Between 5 October 1999 and 30 July 2001 Arstow paid Hlongwane GBP 4 903 000, including the following: In June and July 2001 GBP 4 050 000 was paid from Arstow's accounts with Liechtenstein banks to Westunity's account with a Liechtenstein bank (two payments totalling GBP 3 455 000) and to a Hong Kong bank account of a Hong Kong company Shun Hing which may be beneficially owned by Hlongwane and is used to channel funds to Hlongwane (one payment of about GBP 590 000). The payments from Arstow to Westunity, including the GB 4 050 000, totalled GBP 4 305 000.*

204.8 *Roberts's explanation to the Liechtenstein authorities is that he paid Hlongwane the GBP 4 903 000 because of Hlongwane's contacts to the new black economic business establishment.*

204.9 In a statement to the Liechtenstein authorities Hlongwane denied being bribed, saying that while he acted as consultant to Arstow as well as Modise, he was never a civil servant and accordingly he could not have been bribed.

204.10 In addition to the payment of about GBP 590 000 directly from Arstow, Westunity paid Shun Hing two further payments totalling GBP 600 006,35. Westunity also paid: Meltec a total of GBP 1 501 180,66 in two transactions; Commercial International Corporation Ltd, a company incorporated in Jersey whose beneficial owner was Hlongwane until its de-registration on 3 July 2003, a total of GBP 165 009,38 in three transactions; and Hlongwane himself a total of GBP 151 400,98 in 6 transactions.

204.11 Meltec paid Gamari a total of GBP 438 654,92, CHF 78 919,90 and EUR 104 301,30 in four transactions and Hlongwane himself a total of GBP 133 920,49 in six transactions. As at 15 September 2009, the balance in Gamari's account with Banque Pasche (Liechtenstein) S.A., Vaduz stood at GBP 437 594.00.

204.12 The complex contractual matrix, namely BAE, Red Diamond, Arstow, Westunity and Meltec, and the complex payment matrix, namely BAE, Red Diamond, Arstow, Shun Hing and Gamari, were designed to hide the involvement of Hlongwane and others in the contracting with the SA government for the supply of aircraft.²²⁸

484. The High Court granted a temporary preservation order.
485. Paragraph 55 of Volume 1 of the Report states that in May 2012 the Commission requested from the NPA documents including ‘information relating to the preservation order issued by the North Gauteng High Court relating to the freezing of assets belonging to a South African citizen in Liechtenstein.’ It is reasonable to conclude that this is a reference to Adv Hlongwane. Paragraph 58 states that the NPA provided the Commission with 16 lever arch files of documents. It does not say whether they included the Downer affidavit. If they did not, the Commission could easily have obtained it from public sources, as it was reported in the *Mail & Guardian* and posted to the internet on 26 March 2010 as part of an article entitled ‘Fresh evidence of arms

²²⁸ William John Downer, Founding Affidavit in the Matter Between the National Director of Public Prosecutions and Fana Hlongwane for an ex parte order in terms of section 38(1) of the Prevention of Organised Crime Act 121 of 1998, paragraph 204

payoffs.’ The documents are still on the *Mail & Guardian* website at <http://mg.co.za/article/2010-03-26-fresh-evidence-of-arms-payoffs>. It should also be noted that at Paragraph 98 of Volume 1 of the Report states that 800 pages of documents emanating from Liechtenstein authorities, and which formed the evidentiary basis upon which Advocate Downer drafted his own affidavit, had been ‘requisitioned’ by the Commission.

486. It is reasonable to assume that the Commission had available to it all of the papers in the AFU application. If not, this is further evidence that the Commission inexplicably failed to gather relevant information in conducting its investigation. The fact of the application was a matter of public knowledge, and the affidavit was available on the internet.

487. On 19 March 2010, shortly after the NPA had obtained the interim preservation order, the then NDPP Adv Menzi Simelane decided to abandon it. In explaining his decision, he said:

In the meeting with the legal representatives of Mr Hlongwane the NDPP indicated that he required of them to submit detailed information indicating the basis for the monies in Mr Hlongwane's account in Lichtenstein. They needed to show on a balance of probabilities that the money was not obtained from criminal activities. Put another way, they needed to rebut the suspicion of criminal activity.

They did not have to prove beyond a reasonable doubt that the money was obtained legally. For this purpose they were advised to submit a formal memorandum supported by annexures, if any.

The NDPP did not prescribe to them what to submit. They were advised (at their request) that the purpose of the submission would be to enable the NDPP to make a decision on the preservation order obtained earlier. They instead wanted to go ahead, as per the court order, to file their responding papers to court and "fight the matter" as they believed that they had a strong case. The meeting reflected on the merits of their argument and considered further options. It was agreed that in light of the importance of the matter and its

sensitivity, it would be prudent to deal with the issues exhaustively especially where the necessary information was readily available and could be submitted to the NDPP...

The following day the submissions were given to the NPA. They contained a memorandum explaining Mr Hlongwane's attitude to the matter and annexures.

The annexures consisted of Mr Hlongwane's consultancy contract with Mr Modise and also his consultancy agreement with BAE Systems. In essence, the latter contracts also showed rights and obligations of the contracting parties including monies due when performance requirements were met. Lastly, they also contained papers filed in arbitration proceedings by Mr Hlongwane against BAE Systems seeking to enforce payment for monies allegedly due to him (it appears that BAE Systems paid only a portion of the money).

The NDPP advised Mr Hofmeyr that having read the documents there is no reason for the retention of the preservation order. The undertaking by the parties was also no longer necessary. In other words, the NPA could withdraw the preservation order as agreed the day before at the meeting, but that this time, an undertaking was not necessary from the parties. In line with this view, the NDPP instructed that the preservation order be abandoned.

Furthermore, the NDPP was persuaded on the papers submitted that the suspicion of criminality that informed the application for a preservation order, was rebutted by the information provided.²²⁹

488. There was plainly disagreement in this regard within the NPA and in particular the Asset Forfeiture Unit. It is obviously not possible to determine the truth of the matter without investigating it. This is a matter which the Commission was required to investigate. It did not do so, except in the most token manner.
489. Adv Simelane's belief that the consultancy agreements demonstrated a legitimate business relationship is inconsistent with the gist and content of the detailed allegations in the NPA and SFO affidavits. It is also unclear how consultancy agreements between Adv Hlongwane and BAE in 2003 could prove a lack of criminality where the funds seized in Liechtenstein had moved from Red Diamond to Arstow to accounts controlled

²²⁹ RE: NDPP's Decision to Abandon the Preservation Order Against Mr Fana Hlongwane, <http://www.politicsweb.co.za/documents/why-i-let-fana-hlongwane-off-the-hook--simelane>

by Adv Hlongwane in 2001, two years before his 2003 consultancy agreement with BAE. Again, this is a matter which obviously required investigation by the commission, including through testing the evidence of Adv Hlongwane.

490. I note that subsequently, the Constitutional Court set aside the appointment of Adv Simelane on the grounds that in appointing him, the President had not considered Adv Simelane's conduct in appearing before the 'Ginwala Commission', and the adverse findings against him made by that Commission. The Constitutional Court held that, while it would not make a ruling on whether Adv Simelane was a 'fit and proper person', *'all the criticisms of the evidence and approach of Mr Simelane by the Ginwala Commission have, on the face of it, a sufficient basis in the evidence before it. So are all the criticisms expressed of Mr Simelane in the Report of the Public Service Commission.'*²³⁰

491. Adv Hlongwane's 15 page witness statement to the Commission said that he could only address paragraph 1.5 of the Commission's Terms of Reference. He denied any wrongdoing. The relevant extracts from his witness statement in this regard stated:

'6. It is common cause that no evidence has been presented to the Commission indicating that I and/or my companies influenced the award of the SDPP contracts, in any way or form, and that I and/or my companies did not participate in the process leading to the award of such a contract. Nor is there any evidence implicating myself and/or my Companies in any corruption or other wrongdoing in relation to the SDPP contracts.

7. At the outset I wish to state the following:

7.1. I was never employed by the Government of South Africa

7.2 I became involved as a consultant to BAE in order to assist BAE with the implementation of their NIP programme. My Companies' rationale for its

²³⁰ CCT 122/11, paragraph 78

involvement as consultant to BAE is fully explained in the BAE submission to the Commission. My Companies' involvement was underpinned and supported by contract and documentation which is already before the Commission.

8. I can further categorically state that I did not pay any gratification to anybody who was involved in the procurement process in order to influence such a person relating to the award or conclusion of any of the contracts awarded and concluded in the SDPP.²³¹

492. Adv Hlongwane argued that he could not be considered a government employee, even though he had been employed as Special Advisor to Minister Modise, because he was an independent contractor.

493. With regard to his relationship with BAE, he stated:

20. I provide a summary of my Companies' involvement with BAE, as a consultant to assist them with the implementation of the NIP programs.

21. On or about 10 September 2003 my company duly concluded the written Consultancy agreement with SANIP. This agreement was entered into legally between two private entities. The parties agreed to the Commercial terms and conditions, which included the remuneration and quantum thereof. My Companies therefore have no duty to justify the terms and conditions which the parties agreed on. The quantum of remuneration agreed between two private entities can never be a criteria applied by third unrelated parties, to determine whether there is anything untoward.

22. In the consultancy agreement it was correctly recorded that my company was able to assist SANIP to market and implement projects pursuant to the South African government's NIP Programme promoting exports, local sales and investments from the Republic of South Africa.

23. All of the BAE NIP obligations were discharged up to and including Milestone 3. No penalties were imposed by BAE by the Department of Trade and Industry.

494. Adv Hlongwane's statement also asserted that multiple investigations, including those undertaken by the Joint Investigation Team, the DSO, the SFO and DIPCI, had not

²³¹ Witness Statement of Fana Hlongwane to the Commission, 2014, paragraph 6 - 8

‘produced any evidence of misconduct by me relating to the SDPP.’²³² This, he said, should be acknowledged alongside the fact that witnesses appearing before the Commission who were involved in the selection process, had denied any wrongdoing in relation to the SDPP. He dismissed the evidence of the critics, stating that ‘during evidence all of these “critics” admitted unequivocally that they had no personal knowledge and/or any evidence to substantiate the allegations and/or accusations against me. Some of the “critics” refused to appear at the Commission and testify and to be subject to cross-examination.’²³³

495. Adv Hlongwane’s statements raised a number of important questions that the Commission was obliged to investigate if it was to carry out its duty. The witness statement was silent on a number of important facts. I point out the following in this regard:

495.1. The witness statement appears to suggest that the relationship between BAE Systems and Adv Hlongwane began in 2003 through the agreement between Hlongwane Consulting and SANIP. This is contradicted by the SFO affidavit, which states that Adv Hlongwane’s relationship began in at least late 1999. Adv Hlongwane’s statement appears to imply that the 2003 consultancy was the only relationship between his Companies and BAE Systems, and that his role was focussed exclusively on advice related to BAE’s NIP program.

495.2. If Adv Hlongwane legitimately advised SANIP on BAE Systems’ NIP programs, his assertion that he could only assist the Commission with paragraph

²³²*Ibid*, para 19.3

²³³ *Ibid*, para 19.1

1.5 of its terms of reference appears to be incorrect. If he had knowledge of BAE's NIP program, and provided the services he suggested, he would have been in a position to testify to paragraphs 1.3 and 1.4 of the Commission's Terms of Reference.

495.3. The witness statement makes no mention of a second 'overt' consultancy agreement between Hlongwane Consulting and BAE Systems, dated 9 September 2003 and backdated to January 2002. According to the SFO, Hlongwane Consulting was paid more than £10m between September 2003 and January 2007. Importantly, this agreement was 'varied' on 5 September 2005 to 'allow for a US\$8m ex gratia payment "*in full and final settlement for all additional work regarding Gripen Tranche 3.*"²³⁴ The BAE/SAAB acquisition was conducted in three tranches. The South African government retained the right to cancel tranches 2 and 3, which envisioned the purchase of additional Gripen aircraft. This gives rise to a reasonable suspicion that Adv Hlongwane undertook work for BAE on matters unrelated to the NIP program, and on matters directly related to the eventual size and selection decisions related to the SDPP.

495.4. The failure to address the second 'overt' consultancy agreement is inexplicable. It appears that Adv Hlongwane conflated or confused the two in his witness statement. As the SFO affidavit makes clear, the agreement between his companies and SANIP was dated August 2003, not September 2003 as

²³⁴ Murphy, G. *Op cit*, para 26

suggested in Adv Hlongwane's witness statement. The second 'overt' consultancy agreement was dated September 2003.

495.5. The witness statement was entirely silent on the approximately R60 m transferred from Arstow Commercial to Adv Hlongwane. It was also silent on the fact that this relationship appears to have begun much earlier than 2003. The evidence on this was substantial, and appeared in both the SFO affidavit and in the papers regarding the preservation order sought in Liechtenstein.

495.6. The witness statement was also entirely silent on the payment of moneys from Jasper Consulting to Adv Hlongwane. Jasper Consulting was alleged, in the SFO affidavit, to be controlled by another of BAE's 'covert' advisors.

495.7. The witness statement was also silent on moneys received by Adv Hlongwane in late 1999 from Commercial International Corporation (CIC). However, attached to the witness statement was a document comparing two different versions of the Murphy/SFO affidavit. Adv Hlongwane suggested, in his oral evidence, that references to CIC appeared in one document and not the other. He said that this indicated that there may have been forgery or misrepresentation in the document containing reference to CIC. He said that 'manufactured and fabricated evidence was presented to the judge' for him to order the search warrants.²³⁵

495.8. I submit that a person intent on enquiring into and determining the truth would not have accepted Adv Hlongwane's claim that the amount of money paid by

²³⁵ Public Hearings Transcript, p. 8973

one company to another could not create reasonable suspicion, especially as he failed to provide any evidence of any legitimate work done in order to receive hundreds of millions of rands from BAE Systems through covert and overt streams. If a company pays a politically exposed person large sums of money with no proof of commensurate work, a reasonable enquirer will want to investigate the matter, and will want evidence of the work which was done for such large sums of money.

496. When Adv Hlongwane gave evidence, there was only one occasion on which a version was put to him which differed from his witness statement. That exchange appears at pages 8976 to 8981 of the transcript. It was put as a single question from his evidence leader, Adv Mphaga, consisting of a broad reference to submissions by the “critics”. Adv Hlongwane’s lengthy response was in broad generalities, and did not refer to any specific piece of evidence. The transcript reads as follows:

***ADV MPHAGA:** Thank you. Before we adjourned, I was trying to refer you to the joint submission which was made by Andrew Feinstein and Paul [indistinct]. But in particular I wanted to refer you to page 101, paragraph 2. You will see there they mention that much larger payments were made directly to Hlongwane himself through his company, Hlongwane’s Consulting and [indistinct]. They refer to certain payments which were made, and I think that the critics or witness who gave evidence amongst others Dr Woods and also Crawford Brown, they have also made reference to the fact that you have received large payments and seemingly their evidence was 5 that it is not justified in that the were not [indistinct]. We will deal with the issue relating to the quantum once and for all.*

***ADV HLONGWANE:** Thank you chair. In respect of the issue of quantum [indistinct] entities. How the two [indistinct] agree within a legal context. I do not think [indistinct] have any right to question that. However, it would be strange indeed [indistinct] based on quantum. I say this because there is many cases, I read in the paper all the time everybody is congratulated on quantum. But for some strange reason that I am sure the commissioners will help me on. I am [indistinct] for quantum. You may be tempted to think that [indistinct] are suited by quantum and others not suited by quantum. [indistinct] the narrity of the democratic dispensation is [indistinct] relations. I have many friends in the*

taxi industry, but surely our people cannot [indistinct] to the taxi industry will kill each other. The narrative of democracy is that we should improve all of us.

We should live like all other people, and you cannot criminalise a business man purely because of quantum. I can give examples I saw in the papers. [indistinct] huge amounts of money. The Sunday Times running a huge headline of the [indistinct] quantum, quantum, quantum. But it was celebrated.

So maybe the commission will assist me. Why is it an issue, as I asked the question before, there are many other people who received greater quantum. Why is there a problem in our case? I have a small problem there, but I am sure that the commissioners [indistinct] they will be able to tell me what is it that I must tell my children. Have I ventured into sacred holy land that I am not supposed to go into? Is this a mechanism to say that you must not venture into that area again to be taught a lesson. Did I go through without a Visa into the state that is reserved for others? Because when you begin to look at the issues, with respect to the commissioners and I have got the greatest of respect for the commissioners and the way they are doing. But the fundamental question to me is no evidence has been led about my influence or doing anything untoward. If no evidence has been led, again I say it with respect, I am here now, yes. 1.5 does not apply to me, but if the issue is quantum, then my fellow consultants should be here with me, canvassed by the same major. I am here, they are not there. I am justifying myself. So commissioners, I will not and I do not support the inferiority mindset I am supposed to be a victim of. I accept my rights. We fought for deliberation which entailed as the commission states the right to trade, economic activity, regardless of colour, regardless of race, regardless of gender etcetera. We cannot hear the [indistinct] commissioner, a situation where a historical poverty and poor relations are [indistinct]. We cannot do that. This commission cannot [indistinct] that I will insist upon that. [indistinct]. This was an African project by the democratic government to redefine the defence and security architecture and it must do so on its own. [indistinct]. Our program must be commented on. People come here and they bring [indistinct], they arrange press conferences to comment on our procurement program. It was indeed the case that [indistinct] showed pictures of African children, a human carrying bag running away from [indistinct]. But what you have done for us with our civil security, it created a situation where no South Africans run away from [indistinct]. Our people are safe. Thanks to the same procurement by the World Cup and the recent [indistinct]. Everybody looked up with pride. Admired our success. Now the issue here as the term of reference, as it was stated at the beginning, as a nation you need to draw a line and move on, but indeed move on [indistinct] the new Voortrekkers in this new South Africa.

It is about [indistinct] with the greatest of respect addressing the property in power relations. We need to address poverty. You cannot start with reconciliation and not [indistinct]. You cannot do that. So all of us, black and white, must address the challenges and the challenges is poverty and [indistinct]. In that process the racial [indistinct] will be addressed. Commissioners, the notion that any [indistinct] any other person must justify themselves for what they earn in a private commercial transaction. I read all

the time young men [indistinct], big bonuses and it is celebrated. It is called business [indistinct]. It is called brilliance. This court is doing very, very well. In my case it is corruption. Undue benefits. Somebody came here and gave evidence that what qualifications do I have to justify the amounts paid by [indistinct]. Commissioner, I must say I [indistinct] if British Aero Space failed to consult that global networks about who it is that they should employ. Maybe they employed somebody from Soweto. It should be from a different space. So you get this refusal to accept democratic outcomes. You get this unintended kind of clarity that brings you to this. You further get the [indistinct] of this thing called the commission. It goes further. For the first time when we look at the [indistinct] of this commission, we begin to see there is transformation. All credit to the commissioners because [indistinct] cannot do anything right. The evidence leaders are earning too much now. All of a sudden the evidence leaders are earning too much. So we cannot support the narrative [indistinct] black and white. This country belongs to [indistinct]. My fundamental issue commissioner is [indistinct] are not being asked by anybody how do they justify their ability to live in London in Palms, but they must from London ask me being here to justify why [indistinct]. So it fits to pay me what they pay me. They pay for services rendered. They have the necessary qualifications and from all evidence led on the [indistinct], they met all their obligations and were given the appropriate certificates by the government of the republic. So to make a confession chair, for the reasons that I have just given, that is why I was reluctant about coming to this commission. I do not feel that I should justify myself. Why should I? If the principle is justification, then it must be [indistinct] justify themselves. Then there is a commission for the justification of quantum. If that is the case we will consider that. So my last point on this issue is as judges please save us and [indistinct] from funny law and fundamentally flawed presidents arising out of illegally obtained information. We are becoming a laughing stock to the world. This cannot be the foundations of the [indistinct]. It is fundamentally problematic and the commission must address this. We have these examples of [indistinct] getting a search warrant to raid somebody's premises and misrepresenting the people that they were going to raid and those people are attorneys of the particular client. When the learned judges [indistinct], instructed them to return the documents, they went to the SCA. While the trial was taking place in a place called Maritzburg, and in that trial they used a document that was supposed to have returned. Now we have a situation that [indistinct] is taken and used. What kind of foundation of law are you going to build. I will not pronounce on judgements, but I am saying there is a fundamental problem because if the input is fundamentally flawed, the output would be. [Indistinct] how then do we deal with this particular [indistinct] of unlawful conduct in the administration of justice. The existence of [indistinct] of these law enforcements [indistinct] as was shown by the recent [indistinct] and many other examples.

Thank you chair.

497. The Commissioners did not put a single question to Adv Hlongwane. He was not re-examined by his evidence leader. He was not cross-examined by any interested party.

498. Substantial evidence relevant to Adv Hlongwane was contained in the documents which were the result of the DSO and Asset Forfeiture Unit investigations. None of this was put to him. The Commission simply did not test his evidence. I submit that it was required to do so in order to carry out its function.

Failure to Require and Test Evidence by BAE Systems

499. I have referred above to the voluminous allegations against BAE Systems. I refer in particular to the Department of Justice and Department of State settlements, and the 2008 affidavit of Gary Murphy.

500. Paragraph 128 of Volume 1 of the Report records that BAE Systems ‘made a submission to the Commission through its attorneys of record on 26 July 2012.’

Paragraph 130 states:

‘further attempts to get information from BAE came to nothing. The reasons were not that BAE refused to cooperate, but that:

The South African authorities seized BAE’s material in South Africa in the course of their own investigations.

The UK’s SFO compiled a substantial archive of material in the course of its lengthy and wide-ranging investigation into the SDPP. BAE understood this was derived from many sources, including material obtained with the assistance of, and through close liason with, the South African authorities as well as the extensive disclosure made to the SFO by BAE itself.

Employees who had knowledge of the SDPP have, without exception, left the company.’

501. BAE’s submission to the Commission of 26 July 2012 thus formed the entirety of the “evidence” that BAE put before the Commission.

502. BAE's submission, upon which Adv Hlongwane relied in support of his denial of any wrongdoing, briefly addresses the corruption allegations levelled against it:

6. Advisers

BAES engaged advisers in relation to BAES and Saab. BAES paid approximately £115m to advisers in connection with the sale of civil and military aircraft (including Hawk and Gripen) in South Africa and in fulfilling its offset obligations.

Some campaigners have suggested that the payment of these commissions is evidence in itself that there was corruption in the procurement process. The Institute of Accountability has suggested to the Commission that an admission of bribery was made in the UK's House of Commons in 2003. In fact, the statement made by the then Secretary of State for Trade and Industry, Patricia Hewitt MP, on 9 June 2003 in relation to BAES' sale of Hawk aircraft to South Africa, was "EGCDs application process requires certain details of agents' commissions to be disclosed to EGCD in order that it can follow its due diligence procedures. In this case such due diligence procedures were followed and no irregularities were detected. For reasons of commercial confidentiality specific details of the commission paid cannot be revealed." The Institute for Accountability's letter to the then Evidence Leader of the Commission dated 14 November 2011 submitted that the word "commissions" meant "bribes." These assertions do not accurately characterise the statement made by the Secretary of State. They also reflect a misunderstanding of the nature of the procurement process.

The use of advisers by international companies exporting to countries where they have no material in-country capability or staff was, and is, commonplace across many industries. This approach offers a lower cost base for long lead time programmes compared to basing staff in-country, ultimately leading to a lower cost of sales to the customer. It is widely accepted that Offset obligations require contractors to employ advisers to perform roles which include providing local knowledge of market-specific procurement processes and practices.

In the 1990s, BAES' sales strategy worldwide was to incur no cost in-country itself but rather to engage local advisers upon whom those costs fell. Further, the advisers assumed all the financial risk of the procurement process, saving BAES a fixed overhead which, in the case of South Africa, BAES estimates (based on the costs of other overseas offices) to have been in the order of approximately £4.2 million annually.

BAES' work in South Africa began in 1991 and has run for more than 20 years. The SDPP contracts were worth in excess of £2 billion and incorporated very significant Offset obligations. The actual spend on advisers in relation to BAE

and Saab was well within what any company bidding for contracts of this sort would have expected to incur.

This is not to say that BAES would adopt exactly the same approach for a similar procurement process today. BAES undertook a comprehensive review of its relationship with its advisers globally including those acting in relation to the SDPP. In its report, the Woolf Committee considered that BAES' revised process for the appointment, selection and management of advisers was "leading-edge practice."

The conduct of advisers relating to BAE and Saab products in the course of the SDPP has been subject to a number of detailed investigations over the years. None of these investigations has demonstrated unlawful conduct on their part.

7. Investigation and Settlement

As is well known, in July 2004 the SFO began investigating allegations against the BAES group. That investigation included an investigation of the sale of Hawk and Gripen aircraft to South Africa. In the course of the five years of that investigation BAES disclosed hundreds of thousands of documents to, and made relevant employees available for interview by, the SFO, at a cost to BAES of tens of millions of pounds. BAES believes that the SFO obtained documents from others in the UK, South Africa and elsewhere, and interviewed many individuals. In 2007, the US Department of Justice also began an investigation of BAES' business.

In February 2010, BAES agreed with the SFO and DOJ the basis upon which the investigations should be concluded. In the UK, BAES agreed to plead guilty to one charge of failing to ensure that the books and records of one of its subsidiaries were reasonably accurate in relation to a transaction in Tanzania and to make a payment to the benefit of the people of Tanzania. In the US, BAES agreed to plead guilty to making false statements to the US Government and certain export control violations. None of the charges against BAES related to its activities in South Africa. BAES did not plead guilty to any offences of bribery or corruption.

BAES understands that the South African authorities have also investigated allegations concerning the sale of Hawk and Gripen aircraft to South Africa. In 2001, the Joint Investigation Team reported that it found no evidence of improper or unlawful conduct by the Government. It appears that the matter has also been investigated by the Scorpions but BAES had not been informed that that investigation made any adverse findings.'

503. I draw attention to the following with regard to the BAE Systems statement:

- 503.1. The description of the charges agreed to between BAE Systems and the US Department of Justice does not address the narrative of facts which BAE Systems had admitted, including the creation of an offshore entity used to pay advisors around the world and that these payments were made ‘even though in certain situations there was a high probability that part of the payments would be used in order to ensure that BAES was favoured in the foreign government decisions regarding the sale of defence articles.’
- 503.2. The statement is entirely silent on the US DoS settlement, which (as I have noted) confirmed that the offshore entity described above was also used to make payments to secure the South African contracts. This contradicts the claim by BAE Systems that the US Department of Justice settlement had nothing to do with South Africa.
- 503.3. The statement makes no attempt to describe or provide any evidence of legitimate services provided by its ‘overt’ and ‘covert’ consultants that was sufficient to justify the payment of £115m to them. The statement only offers a general view that such payments are typical in large procurement contracts. No evidence is provided to support this claim.
- 503.4. The statement makes no attempt to explain why BAES made use of complicated offshore structures to pay advisors. The SFO suspected that these structures were devised to secure maximum secrecy and to hide BAES’s relationship with its advisors.
504. No-one gave evidence under oath in support of the statement by BAE. All that happened was that on 29 June 2015, the final day of the Commission’s hearings, Adv

Meiring on behalf of BAE Systems, read the BAE Systems statement into the record. He concluded by stating that ‘this written submission was made three years ago by BAE. BAE’s instructions to me that they remain [indistinct] and they stand by that, and there is nothing that has unfolded over the course of the Commission, or otherwise, that necessitates any amendment or addition to that.’ This was the final act of the Commission before the Chairperson’s closing statement.

505. Adv Meiring was not asked a single question by the Commissioners, or by the Evidence Leaders or any other interested party.
506. The BAE Systems statement was thus not tested. BAES was not required to give evidence in support of its submission. I submit that the Commission patently did not comply with its obligation to enquire into the matters within its terms of reference – particularly where the BAES statement raised questions which were not even asked, let alone answered.

Failure to test evidence regarding the jobs created through the NIP program

507. Paragraph 1.3 of its Terms of Reference, required the Commission to investigate ‘whether job opportunities anticipated to flow from the SDPP materialised at all’ and ‘if they have, the extent to which they have materialised’. The job opportunities were anticipated to flow from the NIP and DIP obligations incurred by the SDPP contractors (referred to as ‘obligors.’)
508. The Commission’s findings on this issue are contained in Volume 3 of its Report, in particular Chapter 5, Section 1.3. The Commission found that ‘it is fair to conclude that

the SDPP projects created or retained the number of jobs that were projected. The SDPP assisted the country in creating or saving the much needed jobs.’²³⁶

509. The Commission’s approach to this topic demonstrated two different failures to investigate. First, the Commission failed to undertake any detailed independent evaluation of the NIP and DIP programs. Second, this was compounded by the Commission’s failure properly to test the evidence of the DTI witnesses who appeared before it. The Commission accepted the testimony without questioning it in any meaningful way, and without taking cognisance of compelling conflicting evidence.

510. As to the first: The Commission made no attempt to conduct an audit of the figures presented to it, in particular the NIP figures. This was necessary in order to establish whether the offset credits and job figures awarded to contractors were rational, supported by evidence, and accurately reflected the underlying economic performance of the NIP programs.

511. This failure was particularly notable as the DTI itself had never conducted or caused another party to conduct a full audit of the entirety of the NIP program. At least one internal audit was reportedly undertaken by the DTI in 2012. It dealt with only a portion of the NIP projects. I discuss this below. But no *independent* audit of the *entirety* of the NIP program was ever conducted.

512. This issue was raised by Evidence Leaders AdvS Sibeko and Sello in their final written submission to the Commission dated 17 July 2015. In that submission, they addressed

²³⁶ *Report of Commission of Inquiry Into Allegations of Fraud, Corruption, Impropriety or Irregularity in the Strategic Defence Procurement Package (Arms Procurement Commission)*, December 2015, Vol. 3, Chapter 1.3., paragraph 340

paragraph 1.4. of the Terms of Reference, which required the Commission to establish whether ‘off-sets anticipated to flow from the SDPP have materialised at all.’ Their comments with regards to paragraph 1.4 of the Terms of Reference can be read to apply equally to paragraph 1.3 of the Terms of Reference. They stated:

From this the Commission can accept that there is currently no evidence that a full and independent audit has been conducted on the NIP Obligations. It is our considered view that it is imperative to conduct such an audit. It is only on the basis of this audit that a proper determination of whether off-sets anticipated to flow from the NIP have materialised at all and if so, the extent to which they have materialised; and if they have not, the extent to which they have not materialised and the steps that ought to be taken to realise them.²³⁷

513. The failure of the Commission to have a full and independent audit undertaken is of particular consequence when one has regard to the totality of the evidence before the Commission, and its findings on the matter. The Commission’s findings regarding the jobs created through the NIP program were, in full, the following:

[300] The DTI managed the NIP projects flowing from the DSPP. In some projects they measured jobs created, but their main focus in managing the projects was based on the criteria mentioned in the contracts, namely awarding credits for investment, local sales and exports only.

[301] The criteria mentioned in the contracts made no mention of job creation. The projects were not measured on the number of jobs to be created, although the individual business plans would in some cases mention the jobs to be created. Sometimes the obligors would mention the number of jobs created in their claims documentation.

[302] In managing and monitoring the SDPP projects, the DTI relied on both the contracts and the NIP guidelines.

[303] Mr Masizakhe Zimela, Chief Director IPS in the DTI, and Mr Siphon Zikode, Deputy Director General of the DTI, testified that a report prepared by the DTI at the end of 2013 indicates that:

²³⁷ Counsel L. T. Sibeko SC & M Sello, Written Submission of Evidence Leaders to The Commission, 17 June 2015, paragraph 130

• *BAE (Hawk and Gripen) projects created 22 422 jobs and saved or retained 5 768 jobs*

• *GFC (corvette platform) projects created 2 340 new jobs and saved or retained 920 jobs*

• *GSC (submarines) projects created 6 606 jobs and saved or retained 4 889 jobs* • *Thales (combat suite) projects created 4 875 jobs and saved or retained 706 jobs*

• *Agusta (LUH) projects created 2 652 jobs and saved or retained 258 jobs.*

[304] Mr Zimela testified that the information in their possession indicates that the various SDPP projects created 38 895 jobs (12 965 new direct jobs and 25 930 indirect jobs), and saved 12 541 jobs.

[305] It should be noted that according to DTI witnesses, they were not required in terms of the contracts to monitor the number of jobs created, and their main focus was on the three performance criteria, namely investment, local sales and exports. Consequently, the monitoring of jobs may not have been consistent.

[306] The term 'jobs saved or retained' is used in the case where, without the involvement of the obligor, a company or factory would have closed down and employees would have lost their jobs.

[307] Mr Zimela testified that the figure for jobs saved/retained is not an estimate but the actual figure.

[308] With regard to the number of jobs created, they obtained the figures from the obligors themselves and during the site visits at the various premises where the projects were carried out. Business plans were also used to extract the number of jobs created or retained.

[309] DTI witnesses referred to a project called the 'Package Tourism Project' that was undertaken in Port Elizabeth by one of the obligors. The project created new jobs that were never accounted for. The project caused a big number of tourists from Scandinavian countries to visit Port Elizabeth and other parts of the country.

[310] The initial number of jobs to be created was obtained from the business plans and during engagement with the obligors. It was not a requirement of the NIP Programme that obligors should indicate the number of jobs to be created.

[311] During his testimony, Mr Zimela said:

The Jobs created comes from two sources. There was never a requirement for the obligors to account for the jobs created but when we were doing the monitoring had review meetings every six months with the obligors. In some cases they would provide jobs for the projects, but in some cases they did not provide jobs, so we then went back to the business plans to arrive at the number of jobs created, where in the review reports there was no number of jobs created.'

[312] Mr Zimela further said:

The new indirect jobs were an estimate of what is the figure of indirect jobs. We economists use different figures to calculate indirect jobs, we have used a number of 2, like if you have 700 direct jobs, then you will have 1400 indirect jobs. The sort of multiplier for indirect jobs differ depending on the different sectors, multiplier for indirect jobs differ depending on the different sectors, each sector will have a different multiplier for indirect jobs. We took a decision to use 2 to calculate indirect jobs'

[313] *It is clear from the above statements that it is not possible to obtain an exact figure of direct and indirect jobs created. In the absence of exact figures, we have to work on the estimates provided to the Commission by the various witnesses.*

[314] *The failure to track or monitor the actual number of jobs created was occasioned partly by the fact that although job creation was regarded as an important element, it was not an evaluation element.*

[315] *The initial projections of number of jobs to be created were based on the projects initially submitted by the obligors. There were 38 initial projects, but not all of them were proceeded with, for a variety of reasons.*

[316] *The contracts allowed projects to be substituted, and when that happened, the number of jobs to be created also changed. Initially, the number of jobs to be created was estimated to be 61 629. The total number of direct and indirect jobs created, saved or retained under the NIP Programme, is approximately 51 436.*

[317] *Mr Lionel Victor October also testified that the initial projection of the number of jobs expected to be created was based on the projects initially submitted by the obligors. He further said that initially there were 25 projects, but not all of them were proceeded with, for a variety of reasons.*

[318] *He confirmed other evidence that the contracts allowed projects to be substituted and when that happened, the number of jobs to be created also changed. Initially the number of jobs to be created was estimated at about 60 000. The number of jobs created saved or retained and indirect jobs created was 51 436, a figure which is not far off the initial projected figure of 60 000.*

[319] *Some SDPP projects are still continuing to date. They continue to create or retain jobs. Exports and local sales are still ongoing. For example, Ms Christine Guerrier, Vice President Dispute Resolution and Litigation for Thales, testified that the Thales Group had and still has other interests in South Africa where it employs more than 300 people at present.*

[320] *There are other successful projects, such as the already-mentioned Package Tourism Project in Port Elizabeth that created jobs that were never accounted for, for one reason or another. This implies that the number of jobs created or retained is much higher than the number recorded.*

[321] *Mr Zikode also testified about the Package Tourism Project. When tourists arrived in Port Elizabeth, young people would be employed as security personnel to ensure that the tourists were safe. The jobs thus created were never accounted for. Initially the tourists were going to Port Elizabeth, but later they went all over South Africa.*

[322] *He further said that this project caused about 244 000 tourists from Scandinavian countries to come to South Africa. According to him, it is accepted in the tourism industry that when 10 foreign tourists come to South Africa, one job is created. In fact, Mr Zikode said the following:*

[I]n terms of the number of tourists that came to South Africa, we have about 244 000 tourists if you add them up. To show that the numbers are simple, if you use a factor of 10, not 7, normally they said 7 tourists create a job; if you say 10 tourists create a job the potential for job creation for this project, which obviously I cannot prove, that is why we didn't even put here, this project created about 24 000 jobs alone, this project if you follow the logic which is out there in the market that 7 tourists create 1 job ... but I'm just being modest, I say 10 tourists now, let us say 10 tourists create a job, the potential jobs that were, or let me say, the jobs that were created roughly would amount to about 24 000. If you take 7 it goes to about 34 000 jobs. But we didn't want to put all these numbers here because if a person says "prove", that it's very difficult to prove.'

[323] *As Mr Zikode has said, it is difficult to prove the number of jobs created as a result of the Package Tourism Project, but we believe that it is fair to infer that a reasonable number of jobs were created by this project.*

[324] *The probabilities are that the total number of direct, indirect and retained or saved jobs under the NIP Programme is much higher than the 51 436 jobs mentioned earlier.*

[325] *Mr October testified that they commissioned a number of independent audits of the SDPP programme, including an internal audit. He further said that some of the independent audits indicated that the benefits the country achieved from this programme were much more substantial than what the Department*

had indicated. The figures that the DTI gave the Commission were very conservative.

514. From this, two facts emerge clearly:

514.1. The DTI did not monitor or evaluate the number of jobs created by the NIP program.

514.2. The job estimates are taken from the business plans submitted by the SDPP obligors and from reports submitted by the SDPP obligors to the DTI.

515. The “jobs created” figure which DTI provided to the Commission were therefore not based on audited proof, or substantiated by any evidence at all.

516. The Commission simply accepted the say-so of the DTI, which had in turn simply accepted the say-so of the obligors. At paragraph 313 it states: *‘It is clear from the above statements that it is not possible to obtain an exact figure of direct and indirect jobs created. In the absence of exact figures, we have to work on the estimates provided to the Commission by the various witnesses.’*

517. It is not so that the Commission had ‘to work on the estimates provided to the Commission by various witnesses.’ At paragraph 305 the Commission acknowledges that the estimates were derived from the DTI’s monitoring, but that *‘the monitoring of jobs may not have been consistent.’* The Commission was empowered, and had the resources, to conduct its own investigation into the number of jobs created. It did not so do. An independent audit, for example, would have assisted in establishing the truth or otherwise of the claims of jobs created. Instead, the Commission merely attempted

to extrapolate information from the jobs figures of DTI witnesses – which the Commission acknowledged were unreliable.

518. The failure to conduct an independent audit was compounded by the Commission’s credulous approach to the evidence presented by the DTI witnesses. I mention just two examples of this.

519. First, at paragraph 325, the Commission states that *‘Mr October testified that they commissioned a number of independent audits of the SDPP programme, including an internal audit. He further said that some of the independent audits indicated that the benefits the country achieved from this programme were much more substantial than what the Department had indicated. The figures that the DTI gave the Commission were very conservative.’*

520. It is not stated whether the Commission accessed all the ‘independent audits’ undertaken by the DTI. This will no doubt emerge from the record. Advocates Sibeko and Sello stated in their submission that the Commission had not been presented with any such audits.

521. However, the Commission was presented with at least one *internal* audit conducted by the DTI. That internal audit was conducted in October 2012 and is titled ‘Final Internal Audit Report: NIPP Performance Review: Strategic Defence Packages (SDP) Phase 1.’ It was Annexure E to the witness statement of Mr. Masikhela Zimela. The timing and the title suggest that the report was considered a final audit following the completion of the NIP program.

522. At page 1, it stated that ‘the performance review considered 40 out of 121 NIP projects related to the SDP.’ The audit thus could not be used to prove the success or otherwise of the 81 other NIP projects which were not considered.
523. The Audit’s findings call into question the Commission’s bald acceptance of Mr. October’s statement regarding the findings of the audits, and should have led the Commission to investigate each project further. While the audit at paragraph 2.2.2.1 found that ‘the NIP Credits awarded to the Defence Obligors with respect to Investments, Local Sales, Net Export Revenues were valid’, this should be read against the finding at paragraph 2.2.1.1 of the audit. This paragraph addresses the use of ‘package deals’ by the DTI. In these deals, the SDPP obligors were granted upfront or bulk offset credits in return for investing in industries or ventures identified as a priority by the DTI. This was inconsistent with the credit award methodology in terms of the NIP Supply Terms, which required that offset credits be awarded strictly on a 1:1 basis, where \$1 of investment or sale be granted a matching \$1 credit. The audit states:

IPS and IPCC took a decision to adopt the concept of ‘Package Deals’ as a strategy to:

- *direct NIPP investments towards industrial areas, sectors, communities that would traditionally not be favourable to potential investors (NIPP obligated companies).*
- *compensate those NIPP obligated companies that are willing to invest in industrial areas, sectors and businesses where the return on investment is not attractive, the risk of not earning NIPP credits on revenue is high, the time of generating NIPP credits is longer than the required time frames (as per paragraph 1 above).*

*This resulted in Defence Obligors obtaining more NIPP Credits compared to the investments and sales created or caused by them.*²³⁸[my emphasis]

524. This finding was amplified in a more detailed discussion of the package deals in the body of the audit’s findings. The report noted that:

The obligors were awarded credits which exceeded the value of investments, local sales and net export revenues actually caused by them. This indicates that the value of NIP Activities completed by the Defence Obligors was less than the total obligation value to be offset by the NIP Credits. The table below reflects additional credits awarded as a result of the negotiated package deals:

<i>Obligor</i>	<i>Actual Obligor Contribution</i>	<i>Value of Package Deal Credits</i>	
		<i>Investment</i>	<i>Sales</i>
<i>THALES</i>	<i>\$80 000 000</i>	<i>-</i>	<i>\$80 000 000</i>
<i>BAES</i>	<i>\$14 460 000</i>	<i>\$460 404 336</i>	<i>-</i>
<i>GFC</i>	<i>€15 500 000</i>	<i>€157 711 019</i>	<i>€415 729 023</i>
<i>GSC</i>	<i>€27 574 952</i>	<i>€538 112 500</i>	<i>€747 598 750</i>

525. The audit made a number of other troubling findings. One such finding was:

‘for certain projects the package deals were agreed to in advance with certain conditions having to be met. However the conditions were not met and the obligor was awarded credits without meeting the conditions. The obligor had a shortfall of €15 210 000 to the agreed contributions.’

²³⁸ Final Internal Audit Report: NIPP Performance Review: Strategic Defence Package (SDP) Phase 1, Department of Trade and Industry, October 2012, Submitted as Annex E to the Witness Statement of Mr. Masizakhe Zimela, p. 11

526. The report also stated that ‘it was noted that for one (1) project the NIP credits were granted “up front” with certain conditions. Further enquiries from IPS indicated that this project eventually failed. There is currently no evidence to indicate that the conditions for awarding the credits were eventually met.’²³⁹ The project referred to was a medical waste processing facility ‘Evertrade Medical Waste’. The obligor was Thales. It was granted a total of \$171 213 256 in offset credits, made up of \$63 623 256 in investment credits and \$107 590 000 in sales credits. Thales’ actual contribution to the project was a \$1 100 065 non-refundable grant to Evertrade.²⁴⁰
527. The second example of a credulous approach to the evidence of DTI witnesses appears in the discussion of the Package Tourism Project. The Commission appears to agree with the evidence of Mr. Zikode of the DTI that the Package Tourism Project, while not awarded any jobs, would have actually created a substantial number of jobs. This was based, *inter alia*, on the claim that the Package Tourism Project had caused 240 000 tourists to visit South Africa, and that jobs would have been created, including by some of these tourists using the services of local people to provide security.
528. If the Commission had interrogated the evidence on this project, beyond what was stated by the DTI witnesses, it would easily have established that this Project was an example of how poorly offsets performed, and how the credits and jobs created figures awarded to the obligors was arbitrary and unfounded.
529. This becomes apparent from notes prepared by Adv Barry Skinner SC ahead of the appearance of DTI witnesses. Adv Skinner was the Evidence Leader responsible for the evidence of, *inter alia*, Mr. Zikode. At pages 4288 to 4293 of the transcript, Adv Skinner confirmed that he had compiled the notes in preparation for examining Mr.

²³⁹ *Ibid*, p. 22

²⁴⁰ *Ibid*, p. 23

Zikode. The notes were distributed to the Commissioners and to interested parties. They appear to be based on research Adv Skinner (and whoever assisted him) had undertaken based on the underlying documents emanating from the DTI regarding the NIP projects. The notes were unsigned as the DTI and DTI witnesses apparently disagreed with some of the conclusions, although the exact nature of these disagreements is left unstated.

530. The notes refer to evidence in the Commission's possession that demonstrate that the Commission could not simply accept the statements of Mr Zikode without question. The relevant sections of Adv Skinner's notes state:

6.

SANIP submitted an application for package tourism approval. According to the application which is annexed "the first chosen hub in South Africa is Port Elizabeth". It was stipulated that there were three related activities to the project that were pre-requisites to launch it namely :-

(a) a heated swimming pool system had to be established on the beach in order to compensate for relatively cold water temperatures in comparison to other global destinations competing with Port Elizabeth;

(b) a professional PR campaign was to be initiated with the objective of improving the image of South Africa in Scandinavia;

(c) the runway at the Port Elizabeth airport was to be extended so that it could accommodate wide-body aircraft used by tour operators for long haul charters.

7.

Annexed is the Investment Business Plan for the upgrade to the McArthur Baths in Port Elizabeth. This was presented to the DTI as a supplementary part of the already approved Package Tourism Project. According to the plan "the objective for the overall project is to grow the project to a level where on average (taken over 9 years) 38 000 European package tourists will visit South Africa annually".

8.

R15 million was required for the upgrading of the swimming pool all of which was to be funded by SANIP. The swimming pool was an added benefit to market the facilities in Port Elizabeth and not “the causal effect”. Causality was on the basis of the marketing campaign by Scandinavian Tour Operators.

9.

The minutes of the IPCC meeting of 12 August 2002 reflect that “the investment for the swimming pool was presented to the committee as a separate business proposal from the package tourism”.

10.

Claim A105/44/CO2 was lodged on 28 February 2003. The minutes of the IPCC meeting held on 2 October 2003 reflect that the credits were approved “on the basis of receiving a letter confirming that these are all new tourists”. This was repeated in the minutes of 2 December 2003 and 1 March 2004. No such confirmation letter can be found but it is assumed it was submitted as the credits were granted.

11.

In support of the claim two letters dated 17 December 2002 were furnished, both of which are annexed. Save for the number of tourists they are identical in wording and format. They purport to confirm the total number of tourists booked on package tours to South Africa for the period up to 31 May 2003, some five months after the date of the letter.

12.

No proof was supplied by the obligor as to whether South Africa had ever been marketed in any of the Scandinavian countries by SA Tourism. Enquiries were made by DTI to SA Tourism but the results thereof are unknown.

13.

It would have been an impossible task to establish how many tourists utilised the swimming pool. It was not known whether the marketing campaign in Scandinavia had referred to the heated swimming pool.

14.

The average amount estimated to have been spent per tourist per day and utilised in the claims was based on a formula confirmed by the consultant used by BAE/SAAB.

15.

The DTI was unaware of what amount was spent on the marketing campaign because information in respect thereof was never required from BAE

16.

Claim A105/44/CO1 was for investment for the upgrading of the McArthur Baths. A letter was furnished confirming receipt of payments totalling R15 177 960 from SANIP to Grinaker-LTA. A schedule of purchases was provided reflecting purchases in the amount of USD 1 481 373.57. Investment credits in that amount were approved. This equated to approximately R15 million.

17.

Thereafter 26 claims were lodged totalling USD 627 330 031.72 in respect of “export sales” credits – these claims were not in respect of the upgrade to the McArthur Baths but related solely to the “package tourism” itself. These claims did not actually refer to “export sales” in the strict sense but to the number of tourists from Scandinavia visiting South Africa and spending money (for daily living etc.) in South Africa. The claims (other than the first one of these - Claim A105/44/CO2) are not based on the sales of package tourist trips to persons in Scandinavia by particular entities.

18.

Other than the first such claim to which reference has already been made in respect of the letters furnished by the tour operators, the remaining claims were based on a differential increase in the number of tourists from various Scandinavian countries (Denmark, Finland, Norway and Sweden) visiting South Africa

19.

The claims were made on the basis of establishing first the incremental number of tourist arrivals and then applying a percentage as to how many of those tourists were visiting for holiday purposes. This percentage varied (for example in Claim A105/44/C03 it was 70% for Denmark, 66% for Norway and 57% for Sweden). It was then accepted that such number of tourists were visiting as a result of the marketing campaign and that therefore causality had been satisfied.

20.

*In this regard reference is had to an email dated 23 February 2003 from SANIP to the DTI in which it is stated :-
“From the reports given to you with the claim you can see that there has been*

no effort from South Africa into marketing South Africa as a tourist destination in these regions, and Scandinavia has not been acknowledged as a market for SA. The growth as a whole therefore can only be credited to our PR activities”.

21.

It was not established how many tourists actually visited Port Elizabeth or how many tourists were aware of or visited as a result of the marketing campaign.

22.

The percentages which were employed were based on extracts from the South African Tourism Index which reflected the total tourist arrivals to South Africa from various countries and the purpose of visit expressed as a percentage per country of origin. This was despite the IPCC minutes of 19 September 2005 reflecting that the project “involves promotion of tourists from Scandinavia to Eastern Cape”. Such minute also reflects that R10 million had apparently been spent promoting the project. That particular claim (105/44/C09) was provisionally approved “subject to confirmation from SATOUR on the number of tourists for that period.”

23.

The minutes of the IPCC meeting of 12 December 2006 reflect that Claim 105/44/C12 “was approved at the previous meeting [14 November 2006] but due to the high number of tourists they were claiming for, the committee requested that the project manager does a follow up on the trend to ensure that indeed the number of tourists were high for that particular season. Through investigations the project manager did confirm that indeed the number given was correct according to the places visited by the tourists.”

This is misleading as there was no direct evidence of tourists visiting Port Elizabeth.

24.

The marketing campaign was undertaken during the period 2002 to 2003. Claims were lodged reflecting tourists up to December 2011. The view of the DTI was that based on the principles of causality and sustainability the marketing campaign was still the effective cause of tourists from Scandinavia visiting South Africa some seven or eight years after the campaign.

25.

Throughout the period of claims a daily spend of USD 150 was applied.

26.

Initially it was accepted by the DTI that the average stay for tourists should be no more than 17 days per tourist. Accordingly Claim A105/44/CO7 covering the period July 2004 to September 2004 was reduced from 21 days to an average of 17 days per tourist. The minutes of the IPCC meeting held on 18 March 2005 reflect that “the committee decided to reject the claim [105/44/C08] as it was a package formula that was agreed upon at the outset of the project.” This figure of 17 days was then applied in the next 14 claims until Claim A105/44/C17 where a claim for 18.7 days was accepted. The three subsequent claims were for an average of less than 17 days per tourist but thereafter the DTI allowed claims of 25.2 days (Claim A105/44/C21), 20.2 days (Claim A105/44/C22), 19.4 days (Claim A105/44/C23), 19.4 days (Claim A105/44/C24), 15.7 days (Claim A105/44/C25), 18.1 days (Claim A105/44/C26) and 14.8 days (Claim A105/44/C27). No supporting documentation was attached to various of these claims but it may well be that due to the lapse of time, any supporting documentation has become lost or misfiled.

531. I submit that this shows that the Commission did not properly investigate whether the jobs anticipated to flow from the SDPP actually did so. I highlight the following:

531.1. The Commission did not conduct, or cause to be conducted, any independent audit of the NIP program, such as would confirm the evidence submitted by the DTI.

531.2. The Commission’s failure to do so was highlighted by two Evidence Leaders, Advs Sibeko and Sello, in their final submission to the Commission. They submitted that the Commission’s failure to do so meant that it had no credible basis upon which it could assess whether the NIP programs delivered the anticipated benefits.

531.3. The Commission was told that the job estimates from the NIP programs submitted by the DTI to the Commission were:

- 531.3.1. not monitored or otherwise confirmed by the DTI, as the number of jobs created was not a criterion on which the SDPP obligors were to be evaluated under the terms of the underlying NIP agreements between the SDPP obligors and the South African government;
- 531.3.2. taken from the business plans of the NIP obligors or reports made by the NIP obligors to the DTI, but were not independently tested beyond a handful of site visits.
- 531.4. The Commission thus acknowledged that the jobs created estimates could not be relied upon. However, it was of the opinion that its only course of action was to attempt to extrapolate from the estimates of witnesses before it, despite acknowledging that *'the monitoring of jobs may not have been consistent.'* This did not amount to conducting a proper investigation of this matter.
- 531.5. In attempting to extrapolate a finding from the evidence of DTI witnesses, the Commission did not properly interrogate the evidence of these witnesses. The Commission accepted the DTI's version uncritically.
- 531.6. This is clear in the example of Mr Lionel October, who stated that audit reports commissioned by the DTI had indicated that the achievements of the NIP program exceeded expectations and performed better than the figures submitted by the DTI to the Commission. However, his statement was contradicted by the 2012 audit report of the DTI, which found, inter alia, that the offset the credits awarded to SDPP obligors was in excess of the actual economic impact of the projects.

531.7. It was also clear from the Commission's uncritical acceptance that the Package Tourism Project caused 240 000 tourists to visit South Africa, and thus would have created a substantial number of jobs. Offset credits were granted to this project up until 2011 and included all new Scandinavian tourists in 2010, the year that South Africa hosted the FIFA Football World Cup. The notes of Adv Skinner raised serious concerns as to the reliability of this claim, which the Commission appears to have entirely ignored.

GROUNDS OF REVIEW

532. The Commission was required to establish the facts and the truth with regard to the six issues identified in the Terms of Reference and to make findings in respect thereof.

533. I have set out above, under "The Duties of the Commission", the manner in which a Commission of Inquiry is required to undertake its task. I shall not repeat all of that here. At the heart of it is that a Commission must embark upon an exhaustive investigation which is transparent and open to all possible findings. The Commission must conduct the investigation in an unbiased fashion, probing all possible avenues until the truth is discovered. The investigation must be conducted with an open and inquiring mind. An investigation that is not conducted with an open and inquiring mind is no investigation at all. The Commission should not be unduly suspicious, but also not unduly believing. It asks whether the pieces that have been presented fit into place.

If at first they do not, then it asks questions and seeks out information until they do.

534. A Commission has wide-ranging investigative powers to fulfil its investigative mandate. It may inform itself of facts by hearsay evidence, newspaper reports or representations or submissions without sworn evidence. Flexibility is a central feature of Commissions, which are designed to allow an investigation which goes beyond what might be permitted in a court.
535. A Commission is itself responsible for the collection of evidence, for taking statements from witnesses and testing the accuracy of such evidence by inquisitorial examination.
536. I respectfully submit that the process followed by the Commission, and as a result its findings, did not meet the requirements set out immediately above and in the section of this affidavit dealing with “The Duties of the Commission”.
537. As I have stated, this review is brought in terms of PAJA and the principle of legality. I submit that the Commission’s mode of operation and conduct had the result that it did not perform the task which it was by law obliged to undertake.
538. The failures of the process followed by the Commission included (a) its failure to gather relevant material, call material witnesses and properly investigate the allegations and evidence that were properly before it or made available to it; (b) its failure to admit into evidence material that was highly relevant to its enquiry; (c) its failure to seek or allow information from material witnesses; and (d) its failure to test the evidence of witnesses before it. Individually and cumulatively, these failures tainted both the process it followed and its resultant findings.

539. A primary function of a public inquiry such as a commission is to make the truth known to the public. The Commission regrettably failed in that task, as a result of the manner in which it undertook its enquiry.
540. I respectfully submit that the findings of the Commission fall to be reviewed and set aside on the following grounds:
- 540.1. The process followed was procedurally unfair and was irregular for the reasons set out above.
- 540.2. As a result of the flawed process having been followed, the findings of the Commission are:
- 540.2.1. Underpinned and informed by irrelevant considerations having been taken into account and relevant considerations not having been considered.
- 540.2.2. Arbitrary and capricious.
- 540.2.3. Not rationally connected to: (a) the purpose for which the Commission was established; (b) the reasons given by the Commission.
- 540.2.4. Are so unreasonable that they could not have been taken by any reasonable person.
541. The findings of the Commission are also unconstitutional and unlawful for reasons set out above.

THE RELIEF SOUGHT

542. In the circumstances, I ask that the findings of the Commission be reviewed and set aside.

The Applicants do not ask that a further Commission be set up to conduct a further investigation. It does not do so given the extensive costs and resources that were invested into this Commission; any such further investment in a new process cannot in our view be justified in light of the current demands on the fiscus.

543. It is however of fundamental importance that the Report of the Commission should not be allowed to stand, given that (I submit) it did not carry out its functions in accordance with the principles of legality and rationality. The Constitution requires that conduct that is inconsistent with the Constitution should be declared invalid to the extent of that inconsistency. No decisions as to what further actions, if any, should be taken, should be made in reliance on a Report that is fatally flawed. The public have the right to know that they too should not place any reliance on the Report. It is an important element of democratic process that there should be accountability, and that such a failure of accountability should not be allowed to stand.

544. I accordingly ask for an Order in accordance with the Notice of Motion.

LEANNE GOVINDSAMY

I certify that:

1. The deponent acknowledges to me that:

- 1.1 she knows and understands the contents of this declaration;
- 1.2 she has no objection to taking the prescribed oath;
- 1.3 she considers the prescribed oath to be binding on her conscience.
- 2 the deponent thereafter uttered the words “I swear that the contents of this declaration are true, so help me God”.
- 3 the deponent signed this declaration in my presence at the address set out hereunder on this _____ day of OCTOBER 2016.

COMMISSIONER OF OATHS